TESTIS CANCER: GENES, ENVIRONMENT, HORMONES

EDITED BY: Alberto Ferlin and Carlo Foresta PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Endocrinology

frontiers Research Topics



Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2015 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-672-2 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-672-2

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

TESTIS CANCER: GENES, ENVIRONMENT, HORMONES

Topic Editors: Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy Carlo Foresta, University of Padova, Italy

Testicular cancer (TC) is the most common cancer in males aged 20-40 years, with a worldwide incidence of 7.5 per 100,000, but the rates vary considerably between countries and ethnic groups and there is evidence also for an increasing incidence in last decades. About 95% of all TCs are represented by testicular germ cell tumors (TGCTs), which include seminoma and non-seminoma histological types.

It is generally assumed that the development of TGCT is under endocrine control. In particular, unbalanced androgen/estrogen levels and/or activity are believed to represent the key events for TGCT development and progression. Furthermore, recent evidence has suggested genetic association of TGCT with variations in genes involved in hypothalamic-pituitary-testicular axis and steroidogenic enzymes. This recent evidence expands the current knowledge on the role of genetic contribution in testicular cancer susceptibility, and supports the hypothesis that variations in hormone metabolism genes might change the hormonal environment implicated in testicular carcinogenesis. Therefore, hormonal carcinogenesis is an important and controversial area of current research in TGCT, and further attention is given to genetic factors influencing hormone-related cancer risk.

The genetic component to TGCT is in general strong. In fact, although environmental factors clearly contribute to TGCT development (and probably to its increasing incidence in some geographical areas), the proportion of TGCT susceptibility accounted for by the genetic effects is estimated at 25%. TGCT has high familial risks compared with most other cancer types that are generally no more than two-fold: brothers of individuals with TGCT have an 8- to 12-fold increased risk of disease, and sons of affected individuals have a 4- to 6-fold increased risk. Despite this strong familial relative risk, early results from linkage studies identified a limited relationship with genetic factors, suggesting that TGCT is a genetically complex trait.

However, more recently, four genome-wide association studies (GWAS) from the UK and USA have reported association of TGCTs with six new loci (KITLG, SPRY4, BAK1, DMRT1, TERT, and ATF7IP). The strongest association for TGCT susceptibility was found for SNPs in KITLG (ligand for the membrane-bound receptor tyrosine kinase KIT) gene with a greater than 2.5-fold increased risk of disease per major allele, which is the highest reported for any cancer to date. These studies are being now replicated by other researches and attention is given to the relationship between these genetic variations, TGCT risk and frequently associated anomalies of the reproductive tract, such as cryptorchidism and infertility.

Finally, over the past few decades, TCGT research has focused also on external environmental causes acting mainly as endocrine disrupters of androgen and oestrogen pathways, even during the foetal development of the testis. It is well known that the testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS) hypothesis, proposed ten years ago, suggests that disturbed testicular development in fetal life may result in one or more of four disorders postnatally, named cryptorchidism, hypospadias, poor semen quality, and TGCT. These four disorders are therefore considered as one clinical entity and are linked together by epidemiological and pathophysiological relations. The relative contribution of genetics and environment in TGCT development, and the interactions between endocrine disruptors and variations in genes involved in hormonal carcinogenesis is therefore another interesting area of research.

Citation: Ferlin, A., Foresta, C., eds. (2015). Testis Cancer: Genes, Environment, Hormones. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88919-672-2

Table of Contents

- 05 Testis cancer: genes, environment, hormones Alberto Ferlin and Carlo Foresta
- **07** *Case-control study of anthropometric measures and testicular cancer risk* Fabrizio Giannandrea, Donatella Paoli, Francesco Lombardo, Andrea Lenzi and Loredana Gandini
- 12 Epigenetic: a molecular link between testicular cancer and environmental exposures

Aurelie Vega, Marine Baptissart, Françoise Caira, Florence Brugnon, Jean-Marc A. Lobaccaro and David H. Volle

- 24 Chemotherapy refractory testicular germ cell tumor is associated with a variant in Armadillo Repeat gene deleted in Velco-Cardio-Facial syndrome (ARVCF) Chunkit Fung, David J. Vaughn, Nandita Mitra, Stephanie L. Ciosek, Saran Vardhanabhuti, Katherine L. Nathanson and Peter A. Kanetsky
- 36 Testicular cancer and HPV semen infection Andrea Garolla, Damiano Pizzol, Alessandro Bertoldo, Marco Ghezzi, Umberto Carraro, Alberto Ferlin and Carlo Foresta
- 41 Germ cell development in the postnatal testis: the key to prevent malignancy in cryptorchidism?

John M. Hutson, Ruili Li, Bridget R. Southwell, Bodil L. Petersen, Jorgen Thorup and Dina Cortes

52 Genome-wide assessment of the association of rare and common copy number variations to testicular germ cell cancer

Daniel Edsgärd, Marlene D. Dalgaard, Nils Weinhold, Agata Wesolowska-Andersen, Ewa Rajpert-De Meyts, Anne Marie Ottesen, Anders Juul, Niels E. Skakkebæk, Thomas Skøt Jensen, Ramneek Gupta, Henrik Leffers and Søren Brunak

- 61 Association between polymorphisms in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor gene and disseminated testicular germ cell cancer Leon J. S. Brokken, Yvonne Lundberg-Giwercman, Ewa Rajpert-De Meyts, Jakob Eberhard, Olof Ståhl, Gabriella Cohn-Cedermark, Gedske Daugaard, Stefan Arver and Aleksander Giwercman
- 67 Cryptorchidism and testicular germ cell tumors: comprehensive meta-analysis reveals that association between these conditions diminished over time and is modified by clinical characteristics

Kimberly Banks, Ellenie Tuazon, Kiros Berhane, Chester J. Koh, Roger E. De Filippo, Andy Chang, Steve S. Kim, Siamak Daneshmand, Carol Davis-Dao, Juan P. Lewinger, Leslie Bernstein and Victoria K. Cortessis

78 Testicular cancer and cryptorchidism Lydia Ferguson and Alexander I. Agoulnik



Testis cancer: genes, environment, hormones

Alberto Ferlin* and Carlo Foresta

Centre for Human Reproduction Pathology, Department of Medicine, University of Padova, Padova, Italy *Correspondence: alberto.ferlin@unipd.it

Edited by: Claire Perks, University of Bristol, UK

Reviewed by:

Donatella Paoli, University of Rome La Sapienza, Italy

Keywords: testis cancer, genetics, germ cell tumors, KITLG

Testicular cancer (TC) is the most common cancer in males aged 20–40 years, with a worldwide incidence of 7.5 per 100,000, but the rates vary considerably between countries and ethnic groups and there is evidence also for an increasing incidence in last decades. About 95% of all TCs are represented by testicular germ cell tumors (TGCTs), which include seminoma and non-seminoma histological types. It is generally assumed that the development of TGCT is under endocrine control. In particular, unbalanced androgen/estrogen levels and/or activity are believed to represent the key events for TGCT development and progression.

Furthermore, recent evidence has suggested genetic association of TGCT with variations in genes involved in hypothalamicpituitary-testicular axis and steroidogenic enzymes (1). This recent evidence expands the current knowledge on the role of genetic contribution in TC susceptibility, and supports the hypothesis that variations in hormone metabolism genes might change the hormonal environment implicated in testicular carcinogenesis. Therefore, hormonal carcinogenesis is an important and controversial area of current research in TGCT, and further attention is given to genetic factors influencing hormone-related cancer risk. The genetic component to TGCT is in general strong. In fact, although environmental factors clearly contribute to TGCT development (and probably to its increasing incidence in some geographical areas), the proportion of TGCT susceptibility accounted for by the genetic effects is estimated at 25%. TGCT has high familial risks compared with most other cancer types that are generally not more than twofold: brothers of individuals with TGCT have an 8- to 12-fold increased risk of disease, and sons of affected individuals have a 4- to 6-fold increased risk (2). Despite this strong familial relative risk, early results from linkage studies identified a limited relationship with genetic factors, suggesting that TGCT is a genetically complex trait. However, more recently, genomewide association studies (GWAS) have reported association of TGCTs with new loci (such as those in KITLG, SPRY4, BAK1, DMRT1, TERT, and ATF7IP genes). The strongest association for TGCT susceptibility was found for SNPs in KITLG (ligand for the membrane-bound receptor tyrosine kinase KIT) gene with a >2.5fold increased risk of disease per major allele, which is the highest reported for any cancer to date (3, 4). These studies are being now replicated (5) and attention is given to the relationship between these genetic variations, TGCT risk, and frequently associated anomalies of the reproductive tract, such as cryptorchidism and infertility (6). Finally, over the past few decades, TCGT research

has focused also on external environmental causes acting mainly as endocrine disrupters of androgen and estrogen pathways, even during the fetal development of the testis (1). It is well known that the testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS) hypothesis, proposed 10 years ago, suggests that disturbed testicular development in fetal life may result in one or more of four disorders postnatally, named cryptorchidism, hypospadias, poor semen quality, and TGCT (7). These four disorders are therefore considered as one clinical entity and are linked together by epidemiological and pathophysiological relations. The relative contribution of genetics and environment in TGCT development, and the interactions between endocrine disruptors and variations in genes involved in hormonal carcinogenesis is therefore another interesting area of research.

The aim of this Research Topic is to give an update on the most controversial issues in research areas of TGCT, as well as original contributions giving novel hypotheses and understandings on the pathogenesis and progression of TGCT. Both clinical and basic researches are reported and many questions are addressed. One of these deals with analysis of anthropometric measures and risk of TGCT (8), an obscure matter that this study clarified, showing that TC is positively associated with height and negatively associated with body mass index, indirectly suggesting that modifications in hormonal factors and food intake during childhood and puberty might influence susceptibility to cancer. The effects of endocrine disruptors during in utero and/or neonatal development have been a matter of discussion and areas of uncertainty exists. One of these is the possible epigenetic modification following exposure to these molecules and Vega and colleagues review this topic showing how chromatin modifications, which can affect testicular physiology might increase susceptibility to TGCT and the potential molecular pathways involved in these alterations in the context of environmental exposures (9).

Not only TGCT development and progression but also treatment outcome and risks of complications from cisplatin chemotherapy seem to be genetically determined. This is well documented by Fung and colleagues, who showed for the first time that a polymorphism in *ARVCF* gene influences TGCT outcome, carriers of risk allele being exposed to a higher risk of refractory TGCT after initial chemotherapy (10). Furthermore, patients who received chemotherapy had a higher risk of developing semen HPV infection (11), potentially exposing these subjects to HPV-related disorders and worse fertility prognosis.

Physiological and genetic aspects of primordial germ cells, gonocytes, and spermatogenic stem cells transformation are also interesting research areas. One report reviewed the current knowledge on the biology of the postnatal germ cell development (12), another one looked for possible modifications, caused by copy number variations, in genes involved in cell migration of primordial germ cells (13), and Brokken and colleagues showed that polymorphisms in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor gene (that modulates the effects of environmental pollutants) are associated with progression of TGCT to invasive forms (14).

Finally, this Research Topic reports review on the association between cryptorchidism and TGCT (15, 16), clarifying that, regardless of age at orchidopexy, unilateral vs. bilateral forms, or position of undescended testes, patients with history of cryptorchidism are at higher risk of developing TGCT (15), and suggesting that changes in the spermatogonial stem cell self-renewal and differentiation in cryptorchid testes might be an important pathway leading to TGCT (16).

Taken together, the articles presented in this Research Topic report comprehensive review and original articles dealing with most recent research fields in the pathogenesis, progression, and clinical associations of TGCT.

REFERENCES

- Ferlin A, Ganz F, Pengo M, Selice R, Frigo AC, Foresta C. Association of testicular germ cell tumor with polymorphisms in estrogen receptor and steroid metabolism genes. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2010) 17(1):17–25. doi:10.1677/ERC-09-0176
- Nallu A, Mannuel HD, Hussain A. Testicular germ cell tumors: biology and clinical update. *Curr Opin Oncol* (2013) 25(3):266–72. doi:10.1097/CCO. 0b013e32835ff3e3
- Kanetsky PA, Mitra N, Vardhanabhuti S, Li M, Vaughn DJ, Letrero R, et al. Common variation in KITLG and at 5q31.3 predisposes to testicular germ cell cancer. *Nat Genet* (2009) 41(7):811–5. doi:10.1038/ng.393
- Rapley EA, Turnbull C, Al Olama AA, Dermitzakis ET, Linger R, Huddart RA, et al. A genome-wide association study of testicular germ cell tumor. *Nat Genet* (2009) 41(7):807–10. doi:10.1038/ng.394
- Ruark E, Seal S, McDonald H, Zhang F, Elliot A, Lau K, et al. Identification of nine new susceptibility loci for testicular cancer, including variants near DAZL and PRDM14. Nat Genet (2013) 45(6):686–9. doi:10.1038/ng.2635
- Ferlin A, Pengo M, Pizzol D, Carraro U, Frigo AC, Foresta C. Variants in KITLG predispose to testicular germ cell cancer independently from spermatogenic function. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2012) 19(1):101–8. doi:10.1530/ERC-11-0340
- Skakkebaek NE, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Main KM. Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: an increasingly common developmental disorder with environmental aspects. *Hum Reprod* (2001) 16(5):972–8. doi:10.1093/humrep/16.5.972

- Giannandrea F, Paoli D, Lombardo F, Lenzi A, Gandini L. Case-control study of anthropometric measures and testicular cancer risk. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2012) 3:144. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00144
- Vega A, Baptissart M, Caira F, Brugnon F, Lobaccaro JM, Volle DH. Epigenetic: a molecular link between testicular cancer and environmental exposures. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2012) 3:150. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00150
- Fung C, Vaughn DJ, Mitra N, Ciosek SL, Vardhanabhuti S, Nathanson KL, et al. Chemotherapy refractory testicular germ cell tumor is associated with a variant in Armadillo Repeat gene deleted in Velco-Cardio-Facial syndrome (ARVCF). *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2012) 3:163. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00163
- Garolla A, Pizzol D, Bertoldo A, Ghezzi M, Carraro U, Ferlin A, et al. Testicular cancer and HPV semen infection. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2012) 3:172. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00172
- Hutson JM, Li R, Southwell BR, Petersen BL, Thorup J, Cortes D. Germ cell development in the postnatal testis: the key to prevent malignancy in cryptorchidism? *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2013) 3:176. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00176
- Edsgärd D, Dalgaard MD, Weinhold N, Wesolowska-Andersen A, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Ottesen AM, et al. Genome-wide assessment of the association of rare and common copy number variations to testicular germ cell cancer. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2013) 4:2. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00002
- Brokken LJ, Lundberg-Giwercman Y, Meyts ER, Eberhard J, Ståhl O, Cohn-Cedermark G, et al. Association between polymorphisms in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor gene and disseminated testicular germ cell cancer. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2013) 4:4. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00004
- Banks K, Tuazon E, Berhane K, Koh CJ, De Filippo RE, Chang A, et al. Cryptorchidism and testicular germ cell tumors: comprehensive meta-analysis reveals that association between these conditions diminished over time and is modified by clinical characteristics. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2013) 3:182. doi:10.3389/fendo.2012.00182
- Ferguson L, Agoulnik AI. Testicular cancer and cryptorchidism. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) (2013) 4:32. doi:10.3389/fendo.2013.00032

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 25 August 2014; accepted: 30 September 2014; published online: 21 October 2014.

Citation: Ferlin A and Foresta C (2014) Testis cancer: genes, environment, hormones. Front. Endocrinol. 5:172. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00172

This article was submitted to Cancer Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2014 Ferlin and Foresta. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Case-control study of anthropometric measures and testicular cancer risk

Fabrizio Giannandrea*, Donatella Paoli, Francesco Lombardo, Andrea Lenzi and Loredana Gandini

Laboratory of Seminology – Semen Bank, Department of Experimental Medicine, University of Rome "La Sapienza," Rome, Italy

Edited by:

Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Giovanni Vitale, Istituto Auxologico Italiano – Universita' Degli Studi di Milano, Italy Gregory A. Kaltsas, National University of Athens, Greece

*Correspondence:

Fabrizio Giannandrea, Laboratory of Seminology – Semen Bank, Department of Experimental Medicine, University of Rome "La Sapienza," Ple Aldo Moro, 5 00185 Rome, Italy. e-mail: fabrizio.giannandrea@ uniroma1.it The etiology of testicular germ cell tumors (TGCTs) is poorly understood. Recent epidemiological findings suggest that, TGCT risk is determined very early in life, although the available data are still conflicting. The rapid growth of the testes during puberty may be another period of vulnerability. Body size has received increasing attention as possible risk factor for TC. To clarify the relation of body size and its anthropometric variables to TGCT risk, the authors analyzed data from 272 cases and 382 controls with regard to height (cm), weight (Kg), and body mass index (BMI; kg/m²). Overall, participants in the highest quartile of height were more likely to be diagnosed with TGCTs than participants in the lowest quartile of height, OR 2.22 (95% confidence intervals (CI): 1.25–3.93; adjusted; $p_{\text{trend}} = 0.033$). Moreover, histological seminoma subgroup was significantly associated with tallness, very tall men (>182 cm) having a seminoma TGCT risk of OR = 2.44(95% confidence intervals (CI): 1.19–4.97; adjusted; $p_{\text{trend}} = 0.011$). There was also a significant inverse association of TGCT with increasing BMI ($p_{trend} = 0.001$; age-adjusted analysis) and this association was equally present in both histological subgroups. These preliminary results indicate that testicular cancer (TC) is inversely associated with BMI and positively associated with height, in particular with seminoma subtype. Several studies have reported similar findings on body size. As adult height is largely determined by high-calorie intake in childhood and influenced by hormonal factors at puberty, increased attention to postnatal exposures in this interval may help elucidate the etiology of TGCTs.

Keywords: testicular cancer, height, weight, body mass index, body size

INTRODUCTION

Testicular cancer (TC) is the most common type of malignancy in men aged 15–40 years (Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2004). The incidence of TC has more than doubled worldwide over the last 40 years in several populations (Purdue et al., 2005; Bray et al., 2006). The reasons of this rise are not entirely clear (McGlynn and Cook, 2009).

Evidence of incidence peak of TC among young adults suggests that causal factors operate very early in life (Bray et al., 2006). One theory attributes it to the increase in endogenous estrogen levels during prenatal life and/or later exposures to various occupational and environmental estrogenic chemicals, termed endocrine-disrupting chemicals (EDCs) (Toppari et al., 1996; Sharpe, 2003; Cook et al., 2011; Giannandrea et al., 2011). According to this hypothesis, these exposures are also risk factors for other male reproductive disorder, such as cryptorchism and impaired sperm quality (Skakkebaek et al., 2001; Storgaard et al., 2006). Recently, it has been suggested that post-natal exposures might increase the risk of developing TC, and that secretion of sex hormones, which are involved in the growth and the development of the testicle, might be instrumental in TC progression (James, 2010; Trabert et al., 2011).

One possible risk factor that has received increasing attention is body size, which is determined by hereditary, nutritional, and hormonal factors (Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2002). Height,

weight, and body mass index (BMI) have been examined in a number of studies, with mixed results (Lerro et al., 2010). Several studies have reported inverse associations of TC with BMI (Petridou et al., 1997; Bjørge et al., 2006; Lerro et al., 2010). A number of studies have reported that increased adult height may be a risk factor for TC, thereby suggesting that factors related to adult height may also be related to risk of these tumors (Richiardi et al., 2003; Dieckmann et al., 2008; Lerro et al., 2010). One explanation for the height association may be that better childhood nutrition increases both adult height and risk of TC. This hypothesis is supported by epidemiological observations of constantly increasing incidence of TC since the beginning of the twentieth century with the only major interruption in this trend occurring for men born during World War II or immediately thereafter, when food availability had been dramatically reduced (Moller, 1989; Aschim et al., 2005; Giannandrea, 2009).

To clarify the relation of anthropometric variables to TGCT risk and to one another, we analyzed data from 321 cases and 465 controls enrolled at our laboratory with regard to height (cm), weight (Kg) and body mass index (BMI; kg/m²).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants among 321 consecutive patients affected by TC and 465 controls were originally selected at the Laboratory of Seminology, Semen Bank, Department of Experimental Medicine, University of Rome "La Sapienza," Rome, Italy. Controls were recruited among healthy men who underwent to seminal analyses in order to ascertain their fertility status before getting married. We excluded men with conditions possibly associated with impaired sperm quality, and/or with a history of neoplastic pathologies to provide the most suitable control group. Only men aged 20–55 years at diagnosis were eligible for the study. Inclusion was restricted to this age range as normal height growth is complete between 16 and 20 years, while there is a characteristic decline in height growth in adulthood. Some of the controls who underwent to seminal analyses were men affected by severe obesity according to WHO classification (WHO, 2000), and therefore, this group was excluded from both cases and controls in order to avoid the confounding effect of this condition on our study variables.

Only patients with tumors of germ cell origin were included in the analyses. We categorized the cases into the two major histopathologic subgroups: seminomas or non-seminomas, which include embryonal carcinomas, endodermal sinus tumors, teratomas, choriocarcinomas, or germ cell tumors of mixed morphology. Our study population was therefore finally restricted to a total of 272 cases and 382 controls, according to the selection criteria described above.

Statistical analyses were performed by use of a SPSS statistical package. All tests were two sided, with p < 0.05 defined as statistically significant. Logistic regression models were calculated to obtain odds ratios (OR) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) with adjustment for the potentially confounding factors, height, weight, and age at diagnosis (Armitage et al., 2001). ORs, confidence limits, and p values were adjusted for age because of imbalance of age distribution between cases and controls.

Height, weight, and BMI were categorized into quartiles on the basis of the distribution among the entire study group. Categories were 20–29 years, 30–34 years, 35–39 years, and \geq 40 years with respect *t* to age; \leq 173 cm, 174–178 cm, 179–182 cm, and >182 with respect to height. BMI [weight (in kilograms) divided by height (in meters) squared] was calculated for each subject and categorized into slim (BMI <23.15 kg/m²), normal weight (BMI 23.16–24.97 kg/m²), overweight (BMI 24.98–27.4 kg/m²), and obese (BMI \geq 27.4 kg/m²). Tests for trend were performed by use of the categorized variables.

Table 1 | Descriptive statistical analysis of anthronometric measures (Mean + SD)

RESULTS

The descriptive tabulation of anthropometric measures distribution of cases and controls is shown in **Table 1**. The mean ages of the non-seminoma cases was lower than the mean age of the seminoma cases (30.6 years, standard deviation (SD): 6.0 vs. 34.1 years, SD: 5.9; p < 0.05). It is well-acknowledged that nonseminoma peak at younger age than seminoma. Therefore, the risk of TC decrease with increasing age at diagnosis, with nonseminomas having a more significant inverse relationship with age ($p_{trend} < 0.001$) than seminomas ($p_{trend} = 0.021$) (**Table 2**). The relations of anthropometric variables and TC risk are shown in **Table 2**. In the multivariate analysis, BMI was inversely associated and height was positively associated with risk of TC (**Table 2**).

Overall, participants in the highest quartile of height were more likely to be diagnosed with *testicular* germ cell tumors (TGCTs) than participants in the lowest quartile of height, OR 2.22 (95% confidence intervals (CI): 1.25–3.93; adjusted; $p_{trend} =$ 0.033). Moreover, histological seminoma subgroup was significantly associated with tallness, very tall men (>182 cm) having a seminoma TGCT risk of OR = 2.44 (95% confidence intervals (CI): 1.19–4.97; adjusted; $p_{trend} =$ 0.011). The multivariateadjusted odds ratio for the highest quartile group of BMI relative to the lowest was 0.42 (95% CI: 0.24–0.75; $p_{trend} =$ 0.01), with no difference by histological subtype (**Table 2**). There was also a significant inverse association of TGCT with increasing weight ($p_{trend} =$ 0.001; age-adjusted analysis) and this association was equally present in both histological subgroups.

DISCUSSION

These preliminary results indicate that TC is positively associated with height, in particular with seminoma subtype, and inversely related with BMI. Therefore, the present study indicated an excess of tall men in the cohort of patients with TC. To our knowledge, this study is the first to explore the relationship between tallness and the risk of TC from a southern European country. Thus far, the majority of studies on tallness in relation to the risk of TC were conducted in US and Nordic countries (Akre et al., 2000; McGlynn et al., 2007; Dieckmann et al., 2008; Cook et al., 2010; Lerro et al., 2010). Measures of adult height, as well as the incidence rate of TC, resulted both elevated among Scandinavian populations (Richiardi et al., 2003; Purdue et al., 2005).

	Patients (n)	Age (years)	Height (cm)	BMI	Weight (Kg)
Controls (C)	382	35.7 ± 7.1	177.6 ± 6.5	24.7 ± 2.0	78.1 ± 8.7
All TC (TC)	272	32.4 ± 6.2	177.8 ± 6.3	23.8 ± 2.3	75.5 ± 9.0
Seminoma (S)	138	34.1 ± 5.9	177.5 ± 6.1	24.0 ± 2.5	75.7 ± 9.4
Nonseminoma (NS)	134	30.6 ± 6.0	178.2 ± 6.5	23.6 ± 2.2	75.3 ± 8.6
TC vs. C		b	а	а	а
S vs. C		а	а	а	а
NS vs. C		b	а	а	а

^aNot significant.

^bp < 0.05.

Virtubity No. %		Controls (n. 382)	า. 382)			All TC (n. 272)			S	Seminoma (n. 138)			No	Nonseminoma (n. 134)	4)
VEMBS See 151 82 307 10 Referent 29 212 10 Referent 53 0.03 <th0.03< th=""> <th0.03< <="" th=""><th>Variable</th><th>No.</th><th>%</th><th>No.</th><th>%</th><th>OR</th><th>95% CI</th><th>No.</th><th>%</th><th>OR</th><th>95% CI</th><th>No.</th><th>%</th><th>OR</th><th>95% CI</th></th0.03<></th0.03<>	Variable	No.	%	No.	%	OR	95% CI	No.	%	OR	95% CI	No.	%	OR	95% CI
	AGE (YEARS														
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	20-29		15.1	82	30.7	1.0	Referent	29	21.2	1.0	Referent	53	40.8	1.0	Referent
	30–34	93	25.0	85	31.8	0.63	0.38, 1.06	42	30.7	0.59	0.32, 1.08	43	33.1	0.76	0.35, 1.66
	35–39	129	34.7	70	26.2	0.33	0.20, 0.56	47	34.3	0.41	0.22, 0.77	23	17.7	0.25	0.12, 0.52
Hend ptend<0.001 ptend ptend </td <td>≥40</td> <td>94</td> <td>25.3</td> <td>30</td> <td>11.2</td> <td>0.24</td> <td>0.13, 0.56</td> <td>19</td> <td>13.9</td> <td>0.41</td> <td>0.21, 0.81</td> <td>11</td> <td>8.5</td> <td>0.14</td> <td>0.06, 0.30</td>	≥40	94	25.3	30	11.2	0.24	0.13, 0.56	19	13.9	0.41	0.21, 0.81	11	8.5	0.14	0.06, 0.30
H (m) Referent S <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td><i>p</i> trend < 0.001</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>p trend = 0.021</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td><i>p</i> trend < 0.001</td><td></td></t<>						<i>p</i> trend < 0.001				p trend = 0.021				<i>p</i> trend < 0.001	
108 28.3 68 26.0 10 Referent 32 10 Referent 36 26.9 10 38 25.7 81 29.8 162 099.266 50 362 188 099.354 31 23.0 137 38 24.3 54 199 137 089.256 23 16.7 103 31 7 23.0 17 38 21.7 69 167 0.83 2.5 23 16.7 103 31 7 23.0 17 30 17 20 137 20 137 20 137 20 137 20 137 20 137 20 137 20 137 20 140 200 137 20 140 20 140 20 140 20 140 22 24 0 24 0 24 0 24 0 24 0 24 24 24	HEIGHT (cm														
8 25.7 81 29.8 162 0.99, 3.54 31 23.0 137 32 24.3 54 199 1.37 0.83, 2.55 23 167 103 0.61, 198 31 23.0 137 32 21.7 69 25.4 22.5 33 23.3 23.4 119, 497 36 137 4 101 69 1.37 0.83, 2.55 23 167 103 17 17 1 1 69 1.37 0.83, 2.55 125, 3.33 23.9 147 0.61, 198 31 20 137 2497 121 31.7 71 20.1 0.44, 139 32 23.9 147 0.66, 2.84 0.46 0.46 2497 121 31.7 71 20.1 0.44, 139 32 23.4 0.46 0.46 249 128 0.31 0.32 132 0.44 0.76 24.4 0.76 24.4	≤173	108	28.3	68	25.0	1.0	Referent	32	23.2	1.0	Referent	36	26.9	1.0	Referent
32 33 24,3 64 190 137 083, 225 167 103 011 30 177 83 21.7 69 254 222 125, 333 33 233 244 19, 497 36 199 199 63 254 222 10 404 10 86 263 33 233 147 36 263 199 199 2449 121 31.7 71 261 10 404 10 86 147 067 38 284 046 2449 121 31.7 71 261 092 033 10 106 075 10<	174–178	98	25.7	81	29.8		0.99, 2.66	50	36.2	1.88	0.99, 3.54	31	23.0	1.37	0.73, 2.54
83 21.7 69 25.4 2.22 126,333 33 2.39 2.44 119,497 36 26.9 199 5 84 22.0 10 40.4 1.0 86 1.0 7 2.0.0 100 40.4 1.0 86 33.0 1.47 66 41.8 7 26.1 9.0 0.52,163 33 2.32 1.47 0.66,2.60 33 2.46 0.46 2497 121 71 26.1 0.92 0.63 1.34 0.66 0.35 1.47 0.46 0.46 2410 128 26 0.42 0.44,139 32 23.2 1.47 0.66,2.60 33 2.46 0.46 2410 128 0.42 0.44,139 32 23.2 1.34 0.66,2.60 33 2.46 0.46 2410 128 0.44,139 32 2.32 1.34 0.66,2.60 33 1.04 141 128	179–182	93	24.3	54	19.9	1.37	0.83, 2.25	23	16.7	1.03	0.61, 1.98	31	23.0	1.77	0.92, 3.40
Frend=0.033 ptend=0.01 ptend=0.01 ptend=0.01 5 84 22.0 110 40.4 1.0 Referent 54 33.5 9 418 1.0 24.97 121 31.7 71 26.1 0.92 0.52, 163 33 1.47 0.76, 2.84 38 0.46 27.40 128 33.5 65 23.9 0.74, 139 32 1.34 0.66, 2.60 33 24.6 0.35 27.40 128 33.5 65 0.32 1.34 0.66 0.35 0.35 0.44, 139 32 23.2 1.47 0.66 0.35 0.35 0.36 0.35 0.36 0.35 <td>>182</td> <td>83</td> <td>21.7</td> <td>69</td> <td>25.4</td> <td>2.22</td> <td>1.25, 3.93</td> <td>33</td> <td>23.9</td> <td>2.44</td> <td>1.19, 4.97</td> <td>36</td> <td>26.9</td> <td>1.99</td> <td>0.96, 4.12</td>	>182	83	21.7	69	25.4	2.22	1.25, 3.93	33	23.9	2.44	1.19, 4.97	36	26.9	1.99	0.96, 4.12
5 84 22.0 10 40.4 10 Referent 54 31.7 71 26.1 0.92 0.52,163 33.9 1.47 0.76,2.84 38 2.94 0.46 -24.97 128 33.7 71 26.1 0.92 0.52,163 33 23.9 1.47 0.76,2.84 38 0.46 0.46 -27.40 128 26 0.42 0.79 0.44,139 32 1.34 0.60,2.60 33 2.46 0.35 -27.40 128 26 0.42 0.79 0.44,139 32 232 1.47 0.76,2.84 38 0.46 0 49 12.8 20.4 0.78 1.34 7 5.2 0.24 0 12.8 26 0.42 0.35 1.93 0.60 0.32,1.14 7 5.2 0.24 0 12.8 0.60 0.32,1.14 7 5.2 0.24 0.06 157 41.0						p trend = 0.033				p trend = 0.011				p trend = 0.025	
5 84 22.0 110 40.4 10 Referent 54 31.1 10 40.4 10 84 10 10 40.4 10 84 10 84 10 24.97 11 31.7 71 26.1 0.32 0.52, 163 33 23.9 1.47 0.76, 2.84 38 0.46 2740 128 65 23.9 0.79 0.44, 1.39 32 1.34 0.66, 2.60 33 24.6 0.46 2740 128 26 0.42 0.32 1.34 0.66, 2.60 33 24.6 0.46 12.8 0.49 0.42 0.24, 0.75 19 13.8 0.60 0.32, 1.14 7 5.2 0.24 14 12.8 0.46 0.42 0.24, 0.75 19 13.8 0.60 0.32, 1.14 7 5.2 0.24 14 12.8 0.60 0.24, 0.75 19 13.8 0.60 0.32 <t< td=""><td>BMI</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	BMI														
24.97 11 31.7 71 26.1 0.92 0.52,163 33 239 1.47 0.76,2.84 38 28.4 0.46 27.40 128 33.5 65 23.9 0.79 0.44,139 32 1.34 0.69,2.60 33 24.6 0.35 27.40 128 26 9.6 0.42 0.24,0.75 19 13.8 0.60 0.32,1.14 7 5.2 0.24 0 49 12.8 26 9.4 0.42 0.24,0.75 19 13.8 0.60 0.32,1.14 7 5.2 0.24 1	≤23.15	84	22.0	110	40.4	1.0	Referent	54	39.1	1.0	Referent	56	41.8	1.0	Referent
2740 128 33.5 65 23.9 0.79 0.44, 1.39 32 23.2 1.34 0.69, 2.60 33 24.6 0.35 0 49 12.8 26 9.6 0.42 0.24, 0.75 19 138 0.60 0.32, 1.14 7 5.2 0.24 H(K) χ <td>23.16-24.97</td> <td>121</td> <td>31.7</td> <td>71</td> <td>26.1</td> <td>0.92</td> <td>0.52, 1.63</td> <td>33</td> <td>23.9</td> <td>1.47</td> <td>0.76, 2.84</td> <td>38</td> <td>28.4</td> <td>0.46</td> <td>0.18, 1.15</td>	23.16-24.97	121	31.7	71	26.1	0.92	0.52, 1.63	33	23.9	1.47	0.76, 2.84	38	28.4	0.46	0.18, 1.15
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	24.98-27.40	128	33.5	65	23.9	0.79	0.44, 1.39	32	23.2	1.34	0.69, 2.60	33	24.6	0.35	0.14, 0.87
HI (Kg) ptend=0.004 ptend=0.004 ptend=0.004 94 24.6 102 37.5 1.0 Referent 52 37.6 1.0 Referent 50 37.3 1.0 157 41.0 93 34.1 0.56 0.30, 1.03 42 30.4 0.81 0.39, 1.66 51 38.0 0.33 78 20.4 51 18.7 0.56 0.31, 1.00 27 19.5 0.91, 1.66 51 38.0 0.33 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.31, 1.00 27 19.5 0.97 0.48, 1.96 51 179 0.24, 1.96 0.37 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 54 7 7 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 7	>27.40	49	12.8	26	9.6	0.42	0.24, 0.75	19	13.8	0.60	0.32, 1.14	7	5.2	0.24	0.10, 0.59
HT (Kg) 94 24.6 102 37.5 1.0 Referent 52 37.6 1.0 Referent 50 37.3 1.0 157 41.0 93 34.1 0.56 0.30, 1.03 42 30.4 0.81 0.39, 1.66 51 38.0 0.33 78 20.4 51 18.7 0.56 0.31, 1.00 27 19.5 0.48, 1.96 51 38.0 0.33 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 P trend=0.001 A trend=0.021 A trend=0.021 A trend=0.001						p trend = 0.001				p trend = 0.004				p trend = 0.004	
94 24.6 102 375 1.0 Referent 50 37.3 1.0 157 41.0 93 34.1 0.56 0.30, 1.03 42 30.4 0.81 0.39, 1.66 51 38.0 0.33 78 20.4 51 18.7 0.56 0.31, 1.00 27 19.5 0.97 0.48, 1.96 51 38.0 0.33 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 ptrend=0.001	WEIGHT (Kg														
157 41.0 93 34.1 0.56 0.30,1.03 42 30.4 0.81 0.39,1.66 51 38.0 0.33 78 20.4 51 18.7 0.56 0.31,1.00 27 19.5 0.97 0.48,1.96 54 17.9 0.27 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13,0.52 17 12.3 0.44 1.96 24 17.9 0.27 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13,0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20,0.96 9 6.7 0.14 $p trend = 0.001$ $p trend = 0.021$ $p trend = 0.021$ $p trend = 0.021$ $p trend = 0.001$	≤72	94	24.6	102	37.5		Referent	52	37.6	1.0	Referent	50	37.3	1.0	Referent
78 20.4 51 18.7 0.56 0.31,1.00 27 19.5 0.97 0.48,1.96 24 17.9 0.27 53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 p trend = 0.001	73–80	157	41.0	93	34.1	0.56	0.30, 1.03	42	30.4	0.81	0.39, 1.66	51	38.0	0.33	0.13, 0.82
53 13.8 26 9.5 0.27 0.13, 0.52 17 12.3 0.44 0.20, 0.96 9 6.7 0.14 p trend = 0.001 p trend = 0.021 p trend = 0.021	81–87	78	20.4	51	18.7	0.56	0.31, 1.00	27	19.5	0.97	0.48, 1.96	24	17.9	0.27	0.11, 0.64
trend = 0.001 <i>p</i> trend = 0.021	>87	53	13.8	26	9.5	0.27	0.13, 0.52	17	12.3	0.44	0.20, 0.96	6	6.7	0.14	0.05, 0.38
						p trend = 0.001				p trend = 0.021				p trend = 0.001	

f age. height. weight. and body mass index (BMI) to testicular germ cell tumor risk by histology.

Giannandrea et al.

Though differences in genetic backgrounds among Scandinavian and southern European populations exist, these preliminary findings imply that possible postnatal exposures may play an important role in determining risk of TC. As adult height is largely determined during the first 2 years of life, it may be postulated that high calorie nutrition after birth could have a role in TC pathogenesis (Frankel et al., 1998; McGlynn et al., 2007; Giannandrea, 2009). In addition, as final adult height is strongly dependent on testis sex-steroids (Veldhuis et al., 2005) a correlation between height and TC risk may suggest that androgen secretion during puberty might be involved in TC progression. One further height-related factor may be insulin-like growth factor (IGF) and the IGF pathway, which is also involved in the control of spermatogenesis (Gunnell et al., 2001; Giovannucci et al., 2004). Increased serum IGF-1 levels were associated with increased height has also been reported in several studies (Chia et al., 2008).

Height has been positively associated with risk of TC in the majority of studies in which it has been examined (Akre et al., 2000; McGlynn et al., 2007; Dieckmann et al., 2008; Cook et al., 2010; Lerro et al., 2010). Akre et al. (2000) found a statistically significant increased risk of TC associated with greater height, and this association was particularly evident in men with seminomas. Dieckmann et al. (2008) found that very tall men (>195 cm) carried a TC risk of OR: 3.35 (95% confidence intervals (CI): 2.88–3.90; adjusted). In the STEED Study, increased height was significantly related to risk of TC (OR: 1.85; CI 95%: 0.71, 1.32) (McGlynn et al., 2007; Lerro et al., 2010).

A number of studies have so far reported an inverse relationship between BMI and TGCTs, although the available results are still conflicting, with some studies reporting null findings (Petridou et al., 1997; Bjørge et al., 2006; Lerro et al., 2010). A recent meta-analysis conducted by Lerro et al. (2010) has produced a tentative evidence that TC risk was inversely associated with BMI, with a summary OR of 0.92 (95% CI: 0.86–0.98; p = 0.011). The biological reasons of this negative association are likely to be more complex of those contemplated to explain the association of TC with tallness. Some authors have suggested that lower BMI found in previous studies could also be a mathematical artifact as this association may be related to an excess

of tall men in TC cohorts rather than to leanness of the patients (Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2002). This is due to the fact that height is squared in the denominator of the BMI-formula, lowering the numerical calculation of MBI in very tall men at hight TC risk despite normal weight. However, our study shows additional significant inverse association of TGCT with increasing weight ($p_{trend} = 0.001$), therefore confuting, at least in part, this suggestion.

Body size is primarily determined by hereditary, nutritional, and hormonal factors (Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2002). The hormonal determinants can be divided into growth hormones and sex hormones. Most previous studies on postnatal risk factors for TC have focused on endogenous sex hormones. Obesity is inversely associated with both total testosterone and sex hormone-binding globulin (Akre et al., 2000). Furthermore, obese men have increased levels of both estradiol and estrone coming mostly from extraglandular conversion of androgen precursors (Akre et al., 2000; Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2002).

Since testicular germ cell cancer is probably initiated *in utero*, postnatal hormones are likely to function as promoters. These hormones may continue to exert their effect in advanced stages of tumor development at time of puberty when the testicles grow and develop rapidly.

Adult stature can be considered a proxy of childhood nutrition, although stature is also determined by genetic and hormonal factors. It has been suggested that the trend of increasing adult height and the increasing TC incidence are biologically interconnected with improved nutrition in early life.

In summary, we have found a lower risk of TC among men with high BMI. Further investigation of this inverse relationship may be warranted, for which the present results provide only limited support. Furthermore, tallness was positively associated with risk of TC. The biologic mechanism suggested is the promotion of this cancer by sex hormones and/or growth hormones, such as growth hormone and/or IGF-I.

FUNDING

Financial support for this work was provided by a Grant from the Italian Ministry of Education and Research (MIUR-PRIN) and the University of Rome "La Sapienza" Faculty of Medicine.

REFERENCES

- Akre, O., Ekbom, A., Sparén, P., and Tretli, S. (2000). Body size and testicular cancer. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 92, 1093–1096.
- Armitage, P., Berry, G., and Matthews, J. N. S. (2001). Statistical Methods in Medical Research. Oxford: Blackwell Scientific.
- Aschim, E. L., Grotmol, T., Tretli, S., and Haugen, T. B. (2005). Is there an association between maternal weight and the risk of testicular cancer? An epidemiologic study of Norwegian data with emphasis on World War, II. *Int. J. Cancer* 116, 327–330.

Bjørge, T., Tretli, S., Lie, A. K., and Engeland, A. (2006). The impact of height and body mass index on the risk of testicular cancer in 600,000 Norwegian men. *Cancer Causes Control.* 17, 983–987.

- Bray, F., Richiardi, L., Ekbom, A., Pukkala, E., Cuninkova, M., and Møller, H. (2006). Trends in testicular cancer incidence and mortality in 22 European countries: continuing increases in incidence and declines in mortality. *Int. J. Cancer* 118, 3099–3111.
- Chia, V. M., Quraishi, S. M., Graubard, B. I., Rubertone, M. V., Erickson,

R. L., Stanczyk, F. Z., et al. (2008). Insulin-like growth factor 1, insulin-like growth factor-binding protein 3, and testicular germ-cell tumor risk. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 167, 1438–1445.

- Cook, M. B., Akre, O., Forman, D., Madigan, M. P., Richiardi, L., and McGlynn, K. A. (2010). A systematic review and meta-analysis of perinatal variables in relation to the risk of testicular cancer: experiences of the son. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 39, 1605–1618.
- Cook, M. B., Trabert, B., and McGlynn, K. A. (2011). Organochlorine compounds and testicular dysgenesis

syndrome: human data. Int. J. Androl. 34, e68–e84.

- Dieckmann, K. P., Hartmann, J. T., Classen, J., Lüdde, R., Diederichs, M., and Pichlmeier, U. (2008). Tallness is associated with risk of testicular cancer: evidence for the nutrition hypothesis. *Br. J. Cancer* 99, 1517–1521.
- Dieckmann, K. P., and Pichlmeier, U. (2002). Is risk of testicular cancer related to body size? *Eur. Urol.* 42, 564–569.
- Dieckmann, K. P., and Pichlmeier, U. (2004). Clinical epidemiology of testicular germ cell tumors. World J. Urol. 22, 2–14.

- Frankel, S., Gunnell, D. J., Peters, T. J., Maynard, M., and Davey Smith, G. (1998). Childhood energy intake and adult mortality from cancer: the Boyd Orr Cohort Study. *BMJ* 316, 499–504.
- Giannandrea, F. (2009). Correlation analysis of cocoa consumption data with worldwide incidence rates of testicular cancer and hypospadias. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 6, 568–578.
- Giannandrea, F., Gandini, L., Paoli, D., Turci, R., and Figà-Talamanca, I. (2011). Pesticide exposure and serum organochlorine residuals among testicular cancer patients and healthy controls. *J. Environ. Sci. Health B* 46, 780–787.
- Giovannucci, E., Rimm, E. B., Liu, Y., and Willett, W. C. (2004). Height, predictors of C-peptide and cancer risk in men. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 33, 217–225.
- Gunnell, D., Okasha, M., Smith, G. D., Oliver, S. E., Sandhu, J., and Holly, J. M. (2001). Height, leg length, and cancer risk: a systematic review. *Epidemiol. Rev.* 23, 313–342.
- James, W. H. (2010). Further grounds for abandoning the concept of testicular dysgenesis syndrome: a response to the paper of Akre and Richiardi. *Hum. Reprod.* 25, 1084–1086.
- Lerro, C. C., McGlynn, K. A., and Cook, M. B. (2010). A systematic review

and meta-analysis of the relationship between body size and testicular cancer. *Br. J. Cancer* 103, 1467–1474.

- McGlynn, K. A., and Cook, M. B. (2009). Etiologic factors in testicular germ-cell tumors. *Future Oncol.* 5, 1389–1402.
- McGlynn, K. A., Sakoda, L. C., Rubertone, M. V., Sesterhenn, I. A., Lyu, C., Graubard, B. I., et al. (2007). Body size, dairy consumption, puberty, and risk of testicular germ cell tumors. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 165, 355–363.
- Moller, H. (1989). Decreased testicular cancer risk in men born in wartime. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 81, 1668–1669.
- Petridou, E., Roukas, K. I., Dessypris, N., Aravantinos, G., Bafaloukos, D., Efraimidis, A., et al. (1997). Baldness and other correlates of sex hormones in relation to testicular cancer. *Int. J. Cancer* 71, 982–985.
- Purdue, M. P., Devesa, S. S., Sigurdson, A. J., and McGlynn, K. A. (2005). International patterns and trends in testis cancer incidence. *Int. J. Cancer* 115, 822–827.
- Richiardi, L., Askling, J., Granath, F., and Akre, O. (2003). Body size at birth and adulthood and the risk for germ-cell testicular cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 12, 669–673.

- Sharpe, R. M. (2003). The 'oestrogen hypothesis': where do we stand now? *Int. J. Androl.* 26, 2–15.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Main, K. M. (2001). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: an increasingly common developmental disorder with environmental aspects. *Hum. Reprod.* 16, 972–978.
- Storgaard, L., Bonde, J. P., and Olsen, J. (2006). Male reproductive disorders in humans and prenatal indicators of estrogen exposure. A review of published epidemiological studies. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 21, 4–15.
- Toppari, J., Larsen, J. C., Christiansen, P., Giwercman, A., Grandjean, P., Guillette, L. J. Jr., et al. (1996). Male reproductive health and environmental xenoestrogens. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 104(Suppl. 4), 741–803.
- Trabert, B., Sigurdson, A. J., Sweeney, A. M., Amato, R. J., Strom, S. S., and McGlynn, K. A. (2011). Baldness, acne and testicular germ cell tumours. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, e59–e67.
- Veldhuis, J. D., Roemmich, J. N., Richmond, E. J., Rogol, A. D., Lovejoy, J. C., Sheffield-Moore, M., et al. (2005). Endocrine control of body composition in infancy, childhood, and puberty. *Endocr. Rev.* 26, 114–146.

WHO. (2000). Obesity: Preventing and Managing the Global Epidemic. WHO Obesity Technical Report Series 894. World Health Organization Geneva, Switzerland.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 30 September 2012; paper pending published: 22 October 2012; accepted: 06 November 2012; published online: 26 November 2012.

Citation: Giannandrea F, Paoli D, Lombardo F, Lenzi A and Gandini L (2012) Case-control study of anthropometric measures and testicular cancer risk. Front. Endocrin. **3**:144. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.00144

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2012 Giannandrea, Paoli, Lombardo, Lenzi and Gandini. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.



Epigenetic: a molecular link between testicular cancer and environmental exposures

Aurelie Vega^{1,2,3,4}, Marine Baptissart^{1,2,3,4}, Françoise Caira^{1,2,3,4}, Florence Brugnon^{1,2,3,4}, Jean-Marc A. Lobaccaro^{1,2,3,4} and David H. Volle^{1,2,3,4} *

¹ Génétique Reproduction et Développement, INSERM U 1103, Aubière, France

² Génétique Reproduction et Développement, Clermont Université, Université Blaise Pascal, Clermont-Ferrand, France

³ Génétique Reproduction et Développement, CNRS, UMR 6293, Aubière, France

⁴ Centre de Recherche en Nutrition Humaine d'Auvergne, Clermont-Ferrand, France

Edited by:

Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Sapienza, Italy

Andrea Garolla, University of Padova, Italy Donatella Paoli, University of Rome La

*Correspondence:

David H. Volle, Génétique Reproduction et Développement, INSERM U 1103, CNRS, UMR 6293, Clermont Université, 24 avenue des Landais, BP 80026, 63171 Aubière Cedex, France. e-mail: david.volle@inserm.fr In the last decades, studies in rodents have highlighted links between in utero and/or neonatal exposures to molecules that alter endocrine functions and the development of genital tract abnormalities, such as cryptorchidism, hypospadias, and impaired spermatogenesis. Most of these molecules, called endocrine disrupters exert estrogenic and/or antiandrogenic activities. These data led to the hypothesis of the testicular dysgenesis syndrome which postulates that these disorders are one clinical entity and are linked by epidemiological and pathophysiological relations. Furthermore, infertility has been stated as a risk factor for testicular cancer (TC). The incidence of TC has been increasing over the past decade. Most of testicular germ cell cancers develop through a pre-invasive carcinoma in situ from fetal germ cells (primordial germ cell or gonocyte). During their development, fetal germ cells undergo epigenetic modifications. Interestingly, several lines of evidence have shown that gene regulation through epigenetic mechanisms (DNA and histone modifications) plays an important role in normal development as well as in various diseases, including TC. Here we will review chromatin modifications which can affect testicular physiology leading to the development of TC; and highlight potential molecular pathways involved in these alterations in the context of environmental exposures.

Keywords: testicular cancer, physiology, epigenetic, endocrine disrupters

TESTICULAR CANCERS

Testicular cancer (TC) is a rare solid tumor which account for 1% of cancers in men. However, it is the most common cancer in men in their 20s and 30s (Ziglioli et al., 2011). It is a real sanitary problem as it affects men during their reproductive years. Interestingly, the development of TC has been associated with urogenital abnormalities (Olesen et al., 2007). TC development has been associated with cryptorchidism, hypospadia, and hypofertility. Indeed, epidemiological studies argue for an increased risk of testicular germ cell tumor in males who suffer for fertility troubles (Burns et al., 2010).

EPIDEMIOLOGY

In developed countries, the prognosis for TC is excellent, with a 5-year survival rate >95%. Despite it represents the most frequent solid cancer in young men, it seems a quite rare pathology (Richardson et al., 2012). Thus all these data has led to consider testicular tumors as a curable neoplasm. It has to be noted that there are some geographic and racial variation in the risk of TC development (Richiardi et al., 2004). Indeed, in US, Hispanic men had the largest increase in incidence rates for non-seminomas (Townsend et al., 2010). Next to this, the genetic predisposition has been suggested as men with familial history of germ cell TC (TGCC) have a 4- to 10-fold increased risk to develop also such tumor (Greene et al., 2010). The analysis of this genetic risk seems to be associated with an autosomal recessive mode of inheritance that must result of the combined effects of several alleles. It was estimated that 25% of TC susceptibility account for by genetic effects (Turnbull and Rahman, 2011). If TCs are quite rare in African men, the morbidity and mortality of TC is quite high in developing countries (Ugwumba and Aghaji, 2010). These data highlight the impact of poverty and paucity of resources to detect and treat cancers. In that line, it has been reported that socioeconomic position has an impact on the risk of TC development as well as the survival rate (Richardson et al., 2012).

The main way to identify TC as soon as possible is autopalpation by men to look at increased size or the appearance of "hard" testis (Umeh and Chadwick, 2010). After identification of the anomalies, biopsies will help to characterize the type of TC. Then imaging will also play a key role to determine the lymphatic extension and potential metastasis (Brunereau et al., 2012).

There are several kinds of TCs that need to be characterized by the physician using anatomopathological approach. There are several kinds depending on cell type at the origin of the development of TC (van de Geijn et al., 2009); thus there are intratubular germ cell neoplasia (IGCN), atypical germ cells with maturation arrest (MA), pseudolymphovascular invasion, real lymphovascular invasion in germ cell tumors, macroscopic Sertoli cell nodules, and Sertoli cell tumors. However, we can thus distinct germ cell tumors versus non-germ cell tumors. The most common TC are germ cell one which represent 95% of these tumors. There are two main types described which are seminoma and non-seminomatous germ cell tumors, with a third one which is the spermatocytic seminoma (Mannuel et al., 2012).

Here we will focus this review on germ cell cancers. Their incidence has been reported to be continuously increasing in the last decades in men of different industrialized countries.

Regarding the two major groups of testicular germ cell cancers which are the seminomas and non-seminomas, each represent approximately 50% of germ cell tumors. It is interesting to note that around 15% of TGCC contain a mix of seminoma and non-seminomatous tumors (Aschim et al., 2006).

Seminomas are managed with orchiectomy and surveillance or radiotherapy in stage I and chemotherapy in more advanced stages (Warde et al., 2011). On the other side, non-seminomas which consist of several histologic types, such as choriocarcinoma, teratoma, yolk sac tumor, and embryonal cell carcinoma, each with different tumor marker profile, are less sensitive to radiation and are frequently treated with chemotherapy (Warde et al., 2011).

GENETIC ASSOCIATION

The development of TGCC is associated with many chromosomal abnormalities (Summersgill et al., 1998). Indeed, TGCC are aneuploid; with non-seminomatous tumors and seminoma being respectively hypotriploid and hypertriploid. The major association is with the gain of material from the chromosome arm 12p in both seminoma and non-seminomatous tumors (Atkin and Baker, 1982). The analyses of these chromosomal reorganizations lead to the characterization of potential candidates involved in the TGCC pathology. Among them, there is amplification of the KRAS and Cyclin d2 genes (Rodriguez et al., 2003). They are associated with malignant transformation and proliferation. Next to these genes, there are also those implicated in the cell pluripotency such as Stella and Nanog (Clark et al., 2004).

The strongest association for TGCC susceptibility is for single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) at the 12q22 within the *kit-ligand* gene (Kanetsky et al., 2009). It is correlated with a 2.5-fold increased risk of disease. This gene has been involved in several aspect of primordial germ cell (PGC) development. Indeed, it seems to act on PGC migration and survival (Gu et al., 2009). These impacts might rely on the downstream target KRAS which then activate the p110 catalytic subunit of the PI3K pathway which in turn through AKT pathways will act on proliferation, survival, and migration (Sasaki et al., 2003). KRAS could also mobilize the MAPK pathways reinforcing its impact on proliferation, survival, and migration processes.

Next to this, as testicular physiology is under the control of the endocrine functions mainly through the activity of androgen and estrogen receptors, it was deeply studied if polymorphisms of genes involved in hormonal metabolism could be associated with a higher risk of TCs. Even if some reports are contradictory, the studies focused on the androgen receptor (AR), the estrogen receptors and genes involved in either synthesis or degradation of the hormones.

Regarding the estrogen receptors, it was demonstrated that polymorphisms in ER α are associated with azoospermia (Romerius et al., 2011) and are more likely to be associated with the risk of seminoma and metastasis (Brokken et al., 2012); whereas polymorphisms in ER β are more likely to be link to altered

spermatogenesis (Aschim et al., 2005) and with risk of TGCC. New to this, polymorphisms in 17- β hydroxydehydrogenase-4 which convert androgen and estrogen to weaker hormones were associated with TGCC (Chia et al., 2010; Ferlin et al., 2010). In these metabolic pathways, polymorphisms in cytochrome P450 Cyp-1A1 gene, encoding a hormone-metabolizing protein, were identified and inversely correlated with TC. Their effects were more or less severe regarding the different polymorphisms suggesting that it may contribute to susceptibility to TGCC development (Figueroa et al., 2008; Kristiansen et al., 2011).

In this hormonal context, one of the most studied genes in regards to polymorphisms is the AR. The AR gene has two polymorphic regions in exon-1 with CAG codon encoding for glutamine and GCN which encode for glycine. Changes in the length of these polymorphic trinucleotide repeats, (CAG) and/or (GGN), lead to altered transactivation of the AR which has been shown to play a role in several forms of endocrine cancer such as prostate cancer. Regarding TC some studies are a bit contradictory showing either or not link with increased risk of TGCC (Rajpert-De Meyts et al., 2002; Garolla et al., 2005). However, it appears that the increased risk of seminoma was associated with the shorter CAG repeat length. This suggests that an increased AR transactivation may be involved in the development of seminoma and/or progression of carcinoma in situ (CIS) to seminoma (Davis-Dao et al., 2011). It is also demonstrated that the combination of altered number in repeat for both CAG and CGC is important for the correlation with TC. Indeed, Garolla et al. (2005) showed that the combination of CAG (20 repeats) and GGC (17 repeats) was more frequent in patient with TGCC (8 versus 1.7% in control patients).

Like most of the cancer pathologies, TCs seem to be the results of either genetic and environmental factors. It has been stated that TCs derive from a precocious lesion, the CIS of the testis, also known as IGCN or testicular intraepithelial neoplasia (TIN; Sonne et al., 2008). This lesion deserves great attention, because the diagnosis of CIS may lead to a precocious diagnosis of TCs. Usually, the diagnosis of CIS is incidental.

If there is a consensus on the fact that the process of the TC pathology may found its origin during embryonic life of the individual, it can also be suspected that there might also be some other events participating to its appearance. Indeed, it seems quite a long process that TC occurs in the 20s or 30s of life when first event took place in fetal life. Thus it could be hypothesized that there might be a second hit at puberty, like hormone burst that could provoke the definitive occurrence of TC. This clearly highlights the importance of the microenvironment. A study on patients with testicular maldescent shows that there is around a two-fold increased risk to develop TGCC if the orchidopexy is performed after the age of 13, compare to men who had the operation before their 13 (Walsh et al., 2007). Thus placing the testes in the scrotum before puberty decreases the incidence of TGCC; suggesting that intra-abdominal location at puberty promotes testicular tumorigenesis. Gene expression profiling carried out on TGCC samples demonstrate marked differences between the histological subtypes of TGCC. This reflects stages and patterns of differentiation. It also supports a model of differentiation from IGCN to seminomas or embryonal carcinomas. Gene expression patterns and genomic imprinting analyses in TGCC show similarity to PGCs and gonocytes (Ziglioli et al., 2011).

ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES

THE TESTICULAR DYSGENESIS SYNDROME HYPOTHESIS

In 1993, Skakkebaek and colleagues proposed that various disorders of male reproductive health, namely cryptorchidism, hypospadias, subfertility, and testicular germ cell tumor, derived from perturbations of embryonal programing and gonadal development during fetal life (Sharpe and Skakkebaek, 1993). Thus they defined it as testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS; Skakkebaek et al., 2001). The anomalies may lead to early symptoms, such as hypospadias and undescended testis, as well as late effects such as testis cancer and infertility. The most frequent abnormality due to TDS may be impaired spermatogenesis.

A fetal origin is obvious with regard to two symptoms of TDS: hypospadias and cryptorchidism. Moreover, studies suggested that the precursor cells of testis cancer, CIS testis, are similar to fetal gonocytes. The accepted etiology for germ cell cancer suggests that developmental arrest of fetal germ cell differentiation is a main event leading to persistence of gonocytes, which in turn develop into CIS. The causes remain unknown, although disturbances in the microenvironment provided by the Sertoli and Leydig cells may play a major role. Moreover, spermatogenesis is strictly controlled and depends on a succession of signals provided by the local environment (Skinner et al., 1991; Verhoeven, 1992; Jégou, 1993).

Among all the studies on testicular functions, there are several windows of time that must be critical for its development. Next to the importance of the fetal development, it appears that puberty must be an important timing. This is when hormone levels will reach optimal concentrations leading to the secondary sexual characters. This will also coincide with the appearance of the TGCC, as men are affected between 15 and 35 years old.

Hormones play major impacts on testicular functions throughout the life of the individuals. Indeed, testis is a key target for androgen and estrogen actions. These hormonal sensitivities have been studied for decades (Verhoeven et al., 2010). The role of testosterone is evident in patients with complete androgen insensitivity syndrome (Sultan et al., 1993).

Moreover, testicular descent occurs in two phases: the transabdominal phase, which animal studies suggest depends on the insulin-like hormone 3 (INSL3) produced by interstitial Leydig cells (Kaleva and Toppari, 2005; Ferlin et al., 2006, 2009). It has been demonstrated that the expression of the Insl3 gene is under the control of the estrogen signaling pathway (Cederroth et al., 2007). Then, the inguinoscrotal phase is dependent on androgens.

Androgens play a crucial role in the control of spermatogenesis. Molecular details have been discovered using transgenic mice invalidated (knock-out, KO) for AR either in the testis or in different testicular compartments. Such mice have low testosterone levels with altered expression of steroidogenic enzymes, even Leydig cell mass is altered (Wang et al., 2009). AR is involved in autocrine action of testosterone on Leydig cells. Testosterone deficiency is responsible for spermatogenesis arrest due to altered Sertoli functions (Wang et al., 2009). In mouse ER α have been demonstrated to be involved in the maturation of the spermatozoa (Lubahn et al., 1993). These KO mice present an excess of fluid which increases the pressure within the seminiferous tubules and leads to the germ cell loss (Eddy et al., 1996; Hess et al., 1997). Surprisingly, the ER β -KO mice show no testicular phenotype (Couse and Korach, 1999).

The deficient male mice for Cyp19 (Cyp19-KO), encoding for the enzyme responsible for the aromatization of testosterone into estrogens, develop normally and their genital tract is anatomically similar to that of the wild-type (Robertson et al., 1999). Males are fertile; however, some of Cyp19-KO males exhibit an altered spermatogenesis by the age of 5 months (Robertson et al., 1999). By the age of 1 year, all males develop abnormal spermatogenesis with a blockage of germ cell maturation at the spermatid stage. This is due to an increase in apoptotic rates when compared to the wild-type animals. The observation of abnormal acrosome development in the Cyp19-KO mouse suggests that acrosome biogenesis could be estrogen-dependent (Robertson et al., 1999). Interestingly, estradiol have been demonstrated to play a role as a survival factor for the human germ cells (Pentikäinen et al., 2000), and also is beneficial for sperm motility (Carreau and Hess, 2010). Moreover, next to these data, deleterious effects of numerous endocrine disruptors on sperm count and male genital tract (cryptorchidism, hypospadia, and infertility) have been documented (Iguchi et al., 2001; Sikka and Wang, 2008) particularly in the context of in utero and/or neonatal exposures.

Imbalanced equilibrium between the estrogen and androgen levels *in utero* is hypothesized to influence TC risk. Thus, alterations in genes involved in the action of sex hormones may contribute to variability of an individual's susceptibility to TC. Mutations in testosterone pathway genes may alter the level of testosterone *in vivo* and hypothetically the risk of developing TC (Kristiansen et al., 2012). In regard with the hypothesis of the TDS and the known impact of steroids on testicular development and functions, it has been hypothesized that endocrine-disrupting chemicals could play a role in these pathologies.

ENDOCRINE DISRUPTERS

The endocrine disrupters (EDs) are compounds which may be of industrial or natural origin and which act to dysregulate steroid function and metabolism. They produce their effects by mimicking, antagonizing, or altering endogenous steroid levels (androgens or estradiol, E2) *via* changing rates of their synthesis or metabolism and/or expression or action at receptor targets.

The question of environmental endocrine disruption has been a topic of public concern for many years and remains high on the scientific agenda. Indeed the number of chemical used is constantly increasing in developed countries, it is supposed that humans and animals can be exposed to a growing number of contaminants which can accumulate in their bodies and may have adverse consequences for health. Large range of chemicals (banned or still in use) have been characterized as EDs. Among these EDs, highly produced, Bisphenol A (BPA; Rubin, 2011) is present in plastics, including beverage and food storage containers and in the ink used for thermal paper receipts. Some individuals have also been exposed to contaminants with adverse effects originating from medical use (diethylstilbestrol, DES; Bullock et al., 1988), or dietary habits (phytoestrogens; Naciff and Daston, 2004). More surprisingly, in China, human excretions were suspected to be the major contributor of estrogens in municipal wastewater (Zhou et al., 2012).

Moreover, studies have made correlations between elevated levels of phthalates in urines of pregnant women and lower masculinization of their progeny (Suzuki et al., 2012). EDs have also been detected in the maternal milk (Hines et al., 2009).

Regarding the urogenital development and more particularly testis, the impacts of EDs have been quite well described on human and rodent models (Volle et al., 2009; Toppari et al., 2010; Desdoits-Lethimonier et al., 2012). This is mainly true for hypospadia, cryptorchidism, and infertility; but the link with TGCC remain to be defined.

It has been demonstrated that EDs with estrogenic activity lead to a decrease of expression of steroidogenic genes which by the end result in lower testosterone concentrations (Joensen et al., 2008). However, the mechanisms seem to differ between species. This highlights the difficulties to find good experimental models. Indeed, one will claim that human cells will not react as murine cells; and other may assume that cell lines or explants tissues might not totally react as in the body. Indeed, endocrine systems are really complex and need to be analyzed in regard of the complexity of integrative physiology.

The effect of such EDs in human pathology is quite difficult to establish. It is really difficult to have standardized cohort between the studies, which is due to the history of patients (environmental and genetic factors). This heterogeneity leads to inconsistent studies which do not allow definitive conclusions on the potential involvement of EDs in TGCC.

It has been demonstrated that there was a six-fold increase in the risk of seminoma among plastic workers exposed to polyvinyl chloride (PVC; Ohlson and Hardell, 2000). However, Hardell et al. (2004a) did not found association between PVC exposure and TC.

Another study from Hardell et al. (2006) show that chlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) could play a role during fetal exposure in the etiology of TC as case mothers were identified to have significantly higher concentrations of these PCBs. However, regarding PCBs, no different risk pattern could be demonstrated for seminoma and non-seminomatous TC (Hardell et al., 2003, 2004b).

However, several studies have demonstrated some effects of these molecules on risk of TGCC (Hardell et al., 2003, 2004b, 2006; McGlynn et al., 2009). In their study McGlynn et al. (2009) associated PCBs with a decrease risk of TGCC development. Different PCBs are either associated with decrease risk of either seminoma or non-seminoma. In the same line of evidence, it was demonstrated that in patients with seminoma there was differences in concentrations of different PCBs (Purdue et al., 2009). Some PCBs (44, 49, and 52) were found to be lower accumulated in patients with seminoma compare to congeners; whereas other PCBs (99, 138, 153, 167, 183, and 195) were significantly higher accumulated in these patients. This suggest that rather than specific concentration of one or another PCB, it may be the relative concentrations of multiple one that might be relevant to established clear correlation with the risk of TC.

Moreover, evidences suggest that exposures to pesticides could be risk factor of TC development. Indeed, a recent

study reported a significant association between TC development and use of insecticides such as organochlorine pesticides, namely dichlorodiphenyldichloroethylene (p,p'-DDE) isomer and hexachlorobenzene (Giannandrea et al., 2011).

Next to this, as TC development seems to be either associated with genetic predisposition and or environmental exposure, it might be of interest to analyze the potential combination of such anomalies. Consistent with this hypothesis, as polymorphisms in AR and some organochlorine pesticides have been associated to risk of TGCC development, and that some of these organochlorine pesticides present anti-androgenic activities, Biggs et al. (2008) have studied the potential interaction of AR polymorphisms and exposure to p,p'-DDE and the association with TC risk. According to their study, they were not able to demonstrate any association between p,p'-DDE exposure and TC risk, either or not in combination with (CAG)n length. However, a point to take in consideration is that p,p'-DDE concentration was measured in adult patients, but as TC is supposed to found its origin in fetal life, this must be the exposition in this period of life that must be significant to define such association. However, it will be difficult for instance to establish such correlation as we do not have access to fetal/neonatal blood of these patients. However, it could be though to perform some clinical trials to collect blood of new borns and make assay for pesticides concentrations. Then it will be necessary to follow these boys and see if they will further develop TC, and perform correlation with fetal/neonatal concentrations of pesticides.

ED and insulin-like-3

Next to their steroidogenic function, Leydig cells during development express the insulin-like-3 gene which is responsible for gubernaculum maturation (Ivell and Anand-Ivell, 2011). In human, INSL3 is produced by prenatal, neonatal, and adult Leydig cells to various extents (Ivell and Anand-Ivell, 2011). INSL3 production seems to be dependent on the state of Leydig cell differentiation, and is stimulated by the long-term trophic effects mediated by luteinizing hormone (LH; Toppari et al., 2007). This finding clearly helps in understanding the complete process of testis descent. The role of the INSL3 on testis descent was highlighted by the fact that mouse KO for the gene encoding Insl3 results in cryptorchidism (Adham and Agoulnik, 2004). Moreover, animal model of ED exposures demonstrated that INSL3 production is sensitive to estrogenic or anti-androgenic compounds. This clearly suggests that maternal exposure to EDs during pregnancy can result in cryptorchidism, a factor that predispose to TC development.

ED and steroidogenesis

This link is of particular importance. Indeed, if CIS have been described in boys at birth (Jacobsen and Henriques, 1992), TCs appear in young men between 15 and 35 years old, suggesting that puberty and probably the increase of hormone concentrations must be key events.

The impact of EDs on steroidogenesis has been demonstrated for several decades now. EDs have been described to inhibit critical cellular functions involved in steroidogenesis, such as transport of cholesterol into the mitochondria, the expression of steroidogenic genes or the activity of these enzymes (Vanparys et al., 2012). Indeed, it has been demonstrated that exposure of adult rats to 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin (TCCD) led to lower production of testosterone in response to human choriog-onadotropin (hCG), relative to testes from control rats (Kleeman et al., 1990). The addition of pregnenolone is able to restore normal testosterone secretion. This highlights that the impact on steroid synthesis might results from altered cholesterol synthesis or mobilization to the mitochondria (Moore et al., 1991). TCDD was also observed to reduce the number and size of the Leydig cells (Johnson et al., 1994). Moreover, the use of primary culture of Leydig cells also demonstrate that TCDD represses *Cyp11a1* expression, through the alteration of the ability of hCG to increase intracellular cAMP levels (Lai et al., 2005).

The impact on the animal phenotypes will depend on the age at exposure. Thus fetal/neonatal exposure will lead to altered internal genital organs. Indeed, experimental models have shown that disruption of the androgen signaling results in feminization of external genitalia (Nagahama et al., 2004). In animal models, exposures to low concentrations of EDs are able to alter testosterone synthesis without any effect of feminization. However, the most interesting thing is that even after neonatal exposure, the adult testosterone concentrations are decreased suggesting long-term impact that is specific to this particular window of exposure (Volle et al., 2009). This has been clearly highlighted as the exposition of adult animal lead to transitory testosterone decrease, associated with temporary germ cell death. In human, majority of the results relies on epidemiological studies and correlative data (Woodruff, 2011). However, several studies using testicular explant models have tried to characterize the impact of EDs on human Leydig cells (Desdoits-Lethimonier et al., 2012). By the end, all these data led to the idea that fetal cells must be more sensitive than adult Leydig cells.

Regarding the signaling pathways involved, and as main regulators of the expression of steroidogenic genes, a reduced activity of the cAMP-mediated PKA pathway would also be expected to reduce the mobilization of cholesterol by cholesterol hydrolases. However, at the molecular level, it has been demonstrated in mouse that neonatal exposure to EDs with estrogenic activity leads to a decrease of testosterone synthesis through ER receptors and that the orphan nuclear receptor SHP must be a key intermediary for this effect (Volle et al., 2009). Indeed, the SHP KO mice seem to be less sensitive to estrogenic EDs than their wild-type littermates. It was also demonstrated that the impact of SHP on steroidogenesis is due to the repression of either expression and/or activity of the nuclear receptors Sf-1 and Lrh-1 (Volle et al., 2009). It is to note that SHP was not involved in early post-natal decrease of testosterone production induced by estrogenic EDs. This highlights that the involved molecular pathways affected by EDs are multiple and complex.

ED and germ cell differentiation

Spermatogenesis, leading to spermatozoa formation, is a complex process with multiple steps involving mitosis, meiosis, and spermiogenesis. It takes place in the seminiferous tubules. There, germ cells are organized from the base of the tubule to the lumen. Germ cells are supported by the nursing Sertoli cells, which extend from the base to the lumen of the seminiferous tubules. Efficient spermatogenesis also relies on the integrity of tight junctions between the Sertoli cells which form the blood–testis barrier (BTB; Cheng and Mruk, 2012). BTB has many functions in the testis such as maintaining a particular immune context and also the control of the flow of nutrients and growth factors that are required for the development of germ cells.

The key role of retinoids in the differentiation process of germ cells was highlighted by two studies demonstrating stra8 as a key factor (Bowles et al., 2006; Koubova et al., 2006). It also involved the timely regulation of the gene encoding for cyp26b1, an enzyme responsible for retinoid degradation. Indeed, CYP26B1 in Sertoli cells acts as a masculinizing factor to arrest male germ cells in the G0 phase of the cell cycle and prevents them from entering meiosis (Li et al., 2009). This induction of retinoid pathway to induced entry in meiosis seems to be inhibited by the nuclear receptor SHP, a co-repressor of the retinoid acid receptors RAR (Volle et al., 2007). In the opposite manner, the FGF9 signaling pathway acts to determine germ cell fate to enter meiosis (Boisen et al., 2001).

EPIGENETIC AND TESTICULAR CANCERS

TRANSGENERATIONAL EFFECTS: ROLE OF EPIGENETIC MODIFICATIONS Epigenetic refers to changes of DNA information without any change of the sequences. It relies on histones post-transductional modification (acetylation, methylation...) or of DNA methylation levels. Thus, inheritance of these information requires germline transmission of epigenetic patterns between generations. The epigenetic programing of the germline occurs during embryonic development in a sex-specific manner (Western, 2009). These processes are crucial for reproductive functions, as most of mouse models with specific germline invalidation for gene responsible of DNA or histones modifications led to sterile animals (Peters et al., 2001; La Salle et al., 2007). Regarding the male germline, it becomes imprinted following sex determination. Thus after puberty when spermatogenesis is fully functional, there are also specific epigenetic modifications along the different steps of germ cell differentiation from spermatogonial precursors up to testicular spermatozoa. Indeed, it has been demonstrated that throughout the different steps of spermatogenesis, germ cells have a dynamic of the epigenetic modifications. This is highlighted by the changes in the expression levels of the enzymes involved in these modifications. If DNA methyltransferases (Dnmts) are mainly expressed in the spermatogonia, histone methyltransferases (HMTs) are mainly expressed at the spermatocyte levels (Godmann et al., 2009). Then other histone modifications such as hyperacetylation of the H4 histone play a key role in the removal of histones and their replacement by protamines during spermatogenesis (Dhar et al., 2012). Such epigenetic modifications have also been demonstrated to be associated with infertility as for example reduced expression of Dnmt3b in patients with spermatogenic arrest (Adiga et al., 2011).

If the EDs cannot alter the DNA sequence, there are numerous of studies demonstrating that they can impact the epigenome. Indeed, environmental factors can alter the epigenetic programing which will impact the development of the offsprings. Interestingly, it has been demonstrated in the last decade that these effects could also potentially impact the subsequent generations (Huang et al., 2011; Schoevers et al., 2012). Such effect was first demonstrated for the exposure with vinclozolin, a compound with anti-androgenic activities (Anway et al., 2005). Thus exposure during embryonic gonadal sex determination can alter the male germline epigenetics (e.g., DNA methylation). The epigenetic mechanism involves the alteration of DNA methylation in the germline that appears to transmit transgenerational adult onset disease, including spermatogenic defects and cancer (Anway et al., 2005). At the molecular level, the authors identify by global transcriptomic approach that the expression of genes involved in these processes such as the Dnmt or responsible for histone modifications was affected by vinclozolin treatment (Anway et al., 2005). All these data suggest the main involvement in transgenerational transmission.

Potential link between epigenetic and TGCT?

These modifications in epigenetic programing by EDs are of particular interest as they have been suspected to be responsible of the increased rate of pathologies related to the TDS such as TCs. This potential association between ED and epigenetic in TGCT development is highlighted by the fact that recently, number of studies have demonstrated the modified epigenetic profile of tumor cells compare to "normal" cells (Okamoto and Kawakami, 2007; Brait et al., 2012). Indeed, it appears that tumor cells show an epigenetic pattern similar to undifferentiated spermatogonial stem cells (Almstrup et al., 2010). Indeed, CIS cells have a permissive and fetal-like chromatin structure (Almstrup et al., 2010). This is consistent with the fact that CIS, precursor of TGCT have already been identify in testis of embryos.

DNA methylation. DNA methylation is an important event during germ cell development. These enzymatic modifications of DNA rely on Dnmts. Among them, expression profiles of DNMT3a and DNMT3l suggest that they might act during prenatal germ cell development for the establishment of *de novo* methylation. On the other side, DNMT1 and DNMT3b rise shortly after birth in the male (Godmann et al., 2009). It was thus hypothesized that these two Dnmts must be involved in the maintenance of methylation patterns in proliferating spermatogonia.

The use of mouse models invalidated for genes encoding these enzymes highlights their crucial involvement during spermatogenesis. Dnmt3a^{-/-} males show a greatly reduced number of spermatocytes (Yaman and Grandjean, 2006; La Salle et al., 2007). This suggests a major involvement for progression through meiosis. In the same line, the males invalidated for Dnmt3L participate to the acquisition of DNA methylation at paternally imprinted regions, unique non-pericentric heterochromatic sequences, and interspersed repeats, including transposable elements. Moreover, Dnmt3L^{-/-} males present alterations of meiotic process leading to spermatogenesis arrest, and spermatocytes apoptosis (Webster et al., 2005). As Dnmt3L expression is restricted to gonocytes, the presence of defects in later stages suggests alteration of processes required for completion of spermatogenesis.

The major role of these epigenetic alterations has been demonstrated in carcinogenesis. Indeed, it has been shown that DNA methylation is associated with repression of tumor suppressor gene expression. This epigenetic process is one of the most studied in the research field, and has been recognized as a major mechanism during TGCC progression (Manton et al., 2005; Ellinger et al., 2009). Moreover, the DNA methylation pattern seems to correlate with histological features of the different types of TGCC. Undifferentiated TGCC (seminomas, IGCN unclassified, and gonadoblastomas) are hypomethylated, whereas more differentiated TGCC (teratomas, yolk sac tumors, and choriocarcinomas) show a higher degree of methylation. Embryonal carcinomas show an intermediate pattern. Thus such parameters could be used to discriminate between seminoma and non-seminoma (Brait et al., 2012).

Such impact involved modifications of genes encoding for enzymes involved in DNA methylation. Consistent with cell type origin of TGCC, the Dnmts are mainly expressed in fetal testis and in the more undifferentiated cell type (spermatogonia) during adult normal spermatogenesis.

Regarding cancers, Dnmt1 was not expressed in seminoma, but upregulated in embryonal carcinoma (Omisanjo et al., 2007). In contrast, the expression of *Dnmt3a* was found up-regulated in TGCC compared to non-tumor testicular tissues (Yamada et al., 2004). The expression pattern of *Dnmt3b* has been deeply studied and show that it could be used as a predictive marker for relapse of stage I seminomas (Arai et al., 2012). Lastly, *Dnmt3l* was overexpressed in the non-seminoma tumors (Minami et al., 2010).

These changes in Dnmts expression will lead to main alteration of transcriptomic profile between tumors and normal tissues (Alagaratnam et al., 2011). Among them, two targets are of particular interest as they are genes of pluripotency. Indeed, early fetal germ cells and undifferentiated germ cell tumors have in common the expression of pluripotency markers such as the transcription factors *Nanog* and *Oct3/4*. Regarding *Nanog* promoter, it was found hypomethylated in spermatogonia and hypermethylated in sperm (Nettersheim et al., 2011). This selective repression might reflect that the cells need to suppress pluripotency in order to prevent malignant transformation. Finally, methylation of CpGs in the *Nanog* promoter in germ cell tumors and derived cell lines correlated to differentiation state. In the same line, the study *Oct3/4* showed that seminoma and embryonal carcinoma were hypomethylated (De Jong et al., 2007).

Histone methylation. Many enzymes are involved in histone methylation with specific or redundant level of methylation. These differences rely on the modified histone, targeted amino-acid residues and the number of methyl groups that are added to histone. These modifications are performed by several members of the HMT family. On those involved in spermatogenesis, the Suv39h1 and suv39h2 mediate histone H3 di and/or trimethylation at lysine 9 (Schotta et al., 2003). They are involved in meiosis as double KO mice present defects in male meiosis and highly pronounced apoptosis of stage IV spermatocytes during the transition from mid to late pachytene (O'Carroll et al., 2000; Peters et al., 2001).

G9a, a mammalian HMTase, is a candidate for H3-K9 methylation in non-heterochromatic loci (Tachibana et al., 2007). G9a is essential for early embryonic development and plays a dominant role in H3-K9 methylation of euchromatin. Its role was highlighted as mice lacking G9a are sterile, with germ cells undergoing apoptosis during the pachytene stage (Tachibana et al., 2007). Interestingly, it was demonstrated that G9a was a target of retinoid signaling pathway, a key regulator of germ cell differentiation, and that it was inhibited in the context of estrogenic exposure leading to the increased germ cell apoptosis induced by EDs (Volle et al., 2009).

Another HMT is the enhancer of zeste 2 (EZH2) which trimethylate histone H3 at the lysine 27 (Chang and Hung, 2012). It was demonstrate that during spermatogenesis, EZH2 is restricted to round spermatids in the perinuclear acrosome region (Lambrot et al., 2012). This localization is concomitant with the dramatic epigenetic reorganization that occurs during spermiogenesis leading to an extreme compaction of the chromatin.

DNA methylation, histone methylation are epigenetic modifications functioning in transcriptional control and have been implicated in the deregulation of gene expression in cancer. As mentioned above, the CIS cells present epigenetic profile similar to ES cells. Such properties of chromatin have been associated with a high transcriptional and proliferative activity. This is due to lower levels of DNA methylation and of histone methylation (H3K9me2 and H3K27me3; Almstrup et al., 2010). This is consistent with a lower expression of the gene encoding for the EZH2 in the TGCC compared to normal testis tissues (Hinz et al., 2010). This suggests that in TGCC EZH2 does not exert its often assumed oncogenic properties during malignant transformation and progression. High EZH2 levels in normal testicular tissue and the inverse association of its expression levels with the severity of spermatogenic failure point to its potential value as a molecular marker for spermatogenic defects and may indicate an important physiological role of EZH2 during intact spermatogenesis.

It has been suggested that histone H2A and H4 arginine 3 dimethylation might be a mechanism by which IGCNU and seminoma maintain the undifferentiated state; while loss of these histone modifications (Eckert et al., 2008) could be involved in the somatic differentiation observed in non-seminomatous tumors.

In healthy testis, the distribution of histone H3 methylation was dependent on the developmental stage of spermatogenic cells and in non-seminoma, histone H3-K4 and K9 methylation was detected in all histological subtypes (Lambrot and Kimmins, 2011). This suggested that histone H3-K4 and K9 methylation could be associated with abnormal gene expression in non-seminoma. Histone modifications determine epigenetic patterns of gene expression with methylation of histone H3 at lysine 4 (H3K4), and are often associated with active promoters. LSD1/KDM1 is a histone demethylase that suppresses gene expression by converting dimethylated H3K4 to mono- and unmethylated H3K4 (Wang et al., 2011). Interestingly, LSD1 protein level is highly elevated in pluripotent cancer cells and in human testicular seminoma tissues that express *Oct3/4* (Wang et al., 2011).

Histone acetylation. This is another histone modification that must also lead to gene repression. These modifications are performed by specific enzymes so-called histone deacetylase (HDCA). Such post-translation modifications are implicated in normal spermatogenesis (Fenic et al., 2008). Indeed, H3K9ac was

shown in spermatogonia, spermatocytes, elongating spermatids, and ejaculated spermatozoa of fertile and infertile men (Steilmann et al., 2011). In spermatogonia, the stainings for H3K9ac, H3K18ac, and H3K23ac were strong. Then spermatocytes, the stainings for H3K9ac, H3K18ac, H3K23ac, and H3K4me3 were reduced in the preleptotene to pachytene stage, but in diplotene stage the stainings for H3K18ac, H3K23ac, and H3K4me3 seemed to become intense in later stages (Song et al., 2011a).

The main involvement of histone acetylation during spermatogenesis is the hyperacetylation of histone H4 during spermiogenesis (Dhar et al., 2012). This signal seems to play crucial role for removal of histones and their replacement by protamines, which is key feature for nucleus condensation, and thus formation of spermatozoa. There are multiple members classified in different subfamilies. Interestingly, choriocarcinomas showed generally high expression for all three class I HDAC isoforms (Gryder et al., 2012). However in contrast with other types of tumors, no diagnostic or prognostic values for HDAC1–3 in TGCC could be inferred (Fritzsche et al., 2011).

Impact of TGCC treatment. Some testis tumors are treated using cisplatin (Koychev et al., 2011). Recent report analyzed the impact of such treatment on the integrity of spermatozoa chromatin in rats (Maselli et al., 2012). As expected, the cisplatin treatment lead to susceptibility of DNA to denaturation and the number of strand breaks were significantly increased in mature sperm. After a recovery period, it was noted that mature sperm did not show significant DNA damages. However, the protamination level of the sperm of these animals was significantly decreased. This was associated with an up-regulation of the histones H1.2, H4, H2A1, and H2B1A. This suggests long-term effect of cisplatin treatment that could have consequences for progenies even after the arrest of cancer cure.

Small non-coding RNA. Next to these well studied epigenetic processes, it also appears that microRNA and small RNA play important roles in both germ cell differentiation and transmission to subsequent generations (He et al., 2009; Suh and Blelloch, 2011; Buckley et al., 2012). Indeed, achieving the correct spatial and temporal expression of germ cell-specific genes is fundamental to the production of spermatozoa (Song et al., 2011b). Notably, for the regulation of genes involved in the repression of protein translation is central to many embryonic processes, and is particularly active during spermatogenesis.

The miRNA and siRNA are generated by the nuclear RNase III enzyme Drosha and the cytoplasmic RNase III enzyme Dicer (Papaioannou and Nef, 2010). The involvement of these particular RNA has been highlighted by the generation of mouse models invalidated for genes encoding Drosha or Dicer (Korhonen et al., 2011; Wu et al., 2012). These invalidations led to sterility due to disrupted spermatogenesis characterized by depletion of spermatocytes and spermatids leading to oligoteratozoospermia or azoospermia. miRNAs mostly act by destabilizing target mRNAs or inhibiting their translation. Next to this, the PIWI-interacting RNAs (piRNAs) are predominantly expressed in the germ cell lineage (Kibanov et al., 2012). The analyses on this particular class of RNA suggest that they have a potential role in epigenetic regulation of cell polarization. Moreover piRNA seem to be involved in silencing of transposon expression.

Many miRNA and siRNA have been implicated in the different steps of spermatogenesis. Among them, miR-449 and miR-34 seems to have common targets on the E2F signaling pathway which is mainly involved in the regulation of male germ cell development (Bao et al., 2012). Mir-17-92 (Mirc1) cluster and Mir-106b-25 (Mirc3) cluster miRNAs were suggested to cooperate in regulating spermatogonial development (Tong et al., 2012). The overexpression of miR-184 was demonstrated to promote the proliferation of a germ cell line, GC-1spg (Wu et al., 2011). It was also shown that transient inhibition of miR-21 in SSC-enriched germ cell cultures increased the number of germ cells undergoing apoptosis (Niu et al., 2011).

Interestingly, several miRNAs are unique to testis. Regarding the involvement of miR199a-5p was highlighted by the study showing an inverse relationship between miR-199a-5p and embryonal carcinoma antigen podocalyxin-like protein 1 (PODXL) expression (Cheung et al., 2011). This suggests that PODXL must be a downstream effector mediating the action of miR199a-5p. This is of particular interest as PODXL, an anti-adhesive protein, is expressed in aggressive tumors.

Next to this, miR-371-373 and miR-302 clusters are overexpressed in malignant TGCC (Novotny et al., 2012). It downregulates mRNAs involved in biologically significant pathways involved in cellular senescence induced by oncogenic stress.

Among other examples, miRNA-383 expression is downregulated in the testes of infertile men with MA (Lian et al., 2009). These results suggest that it functions as a negative regulator of proliferation, in part, through inactivation of the pRb pathway. Thus an abnormal expression of miRNA-383 may potentiate the connections between male infertility and testicular germ cell tumor.

Therapy issues. A percentage of tumors are resistant to cisplatin treatment. It seems to be associated with the high cytoplasmic expression of p21. Interestingly, it was demonstrated that there is an inverse association between cisplatin resistance and the expression of Oct4 and miR-106b (Koster et al., 2010). Thus, it was suggested that modulation of the Oct4/miR-106b/p21 pathway

REFERENCES

- Adham, I. M., and Agoulnik, A. I. (2004). Insulin-like 3 signalling in testicular descent. *Int. J. Androl.* 27, 257–265.
- Adiga, S. K., Ehmcke, J., Schlatt, S., Kliesch, S., Westernströer, B., Luetjens, C. M., et al. (2011). Reduced expression of DNMT3B in the germ cells of patients with bilateral spermatogenic arrest does not lead to changes in the global methylation status. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 17, 545–549.
- Alagaratnam, S., Lind, G. E., Kraggerud, S. M., Lothe, R. A., and Skotheim, R. I. (2011). The testicular germ cell tumour transcriptome. *Int. J. Androl.* 34(Pt 2), e133–e150.
- Almstrup, K., Nielsen, J. E., Mlynarska, O., Jansen, M. T., Jørgensen, A., Skakkebæk, N. E., et al. (2010). Carcinoma in situ testis displays permissive chromatin modifications similar to immature foetal germ cells. *Br. J. Cancer* 103, 1269–1276.
- Anway, M. D., Cupp, A. S., Uzumcu, M., and Skinner, M. K. (2005). Epigenetic transgenerational actions of endocrine disruptors and male fertility. *Science* 308, 1466– 1469.
- Arai, E., Nakagawa, T., Wakai-Ushijima, S., Fujimoto, H., and Kanai, Y. (2012). DNA methyltransferase 3B expression is associated with poor outcome of stage I testicular seminoma. *Histopathology* 60, E12–E18.

could open new perspectives in the treatment of chemoresistant TC.

CONCLUSIONS/PERSPECTIVES

The increasing incidence of reproductive tract diseases and particularly TC, during the last decades, is of concern. Indeed, even if it is a well curable disease with a good 5-year survival rate, it affects men during the time of their reproductive life (between 15 and 40), suggesting that it may affect both fertility and also health of the progeny. It cannot be exclude that germ cells generated at the beginning of carcinogenesis could transmit altered DNA material, due to genetic, epigenetic perturbation. This higher rate of appearance for TC cases is supposed to be associated with exposure to environmental chemicals. This also need to be deeply studied as in our modern society, men are exposed to an increasing amount of chemicals. This suggests that the incidence of TC could be even more important in the future decades. All these potential consequences point out the importance to study the involved mechanisms in appearance, and progression of TGCC. This means that we have to better understand the etiology for such cancers.

In long-term perspective, an increased knowledge of genetic, epigenetic, and gene expression patterns correlated with data of anatomopathology will lead to a better definition and understanding of the pathology. It also suggests that there is a need to analyze patients in a case by case approach in order to identify genetic, epigenetic alterations, and modifications of gene expression patterns. This will help to propose personalized therapy that would probably help in improving survival rate and life quality of survivors and avoid relapse.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Lobaccaro's lab is supported by Association de Recherche sur les Tumeurs Prostatiques, Ligue contre le Cancer (Comité Allier), Fondation pour la Recherche Médicale (FRM), Fondation BNP-Paribas and Association de Recherche contre le Cancer (ARC), Grant from Ministère de l'Enseignement Supérieur et de la recherche (to Marine Baptissart), Nouveau Chercheur Auvergne (#R12087CC to David H. Volle), ANR Jeune Chercheur (#1103, to David H. Volle).

- Aschim, E. L., Haugen, T. B., Tretli, S., Daltveit, A. K., and Grotmol, T. (2006). Risk factors for testicular cancer – differences between pure non-seminoma and mixed seminoma/non-seminoma? *Int. J. Androl.* 29, 458–467.
- Aschim, E. L., Giwercman, A., Ståhl, O., Eberhard, J., Cwikiel, M., et al. (2005). The RsaI polymorphism in the estrogen receptor-beta gene is associated with male infertility. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 90, 5343– 5348.
- Atkin, N. B., and Baker, M. C. (1982). Specific chromosome change, i(12p), in testicular tumours? *Lancet* 2, 1349.
 Bao, J., Li, D., Wang, L., Wu, J., Hu, Y., Wang, Z., et al. (2012).

MicroRNA-449 and microRNA-34b/c function redundantly in murine testes by targeting E2F transcription factor-retinoblastoma protein (E2F-pRb) pathway. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 21686– 21698.

- Biggs, M. L., Davis, M. D., Eaton, D. L., Weiss, N. S., Barr, D. B., Doody, D. R., et al. (2008). Serum organochlorine pesticide residues and risk of testicular germ cell carcinoma: a population-based case–control study. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 17, 2012–2018.
- Boisen, K. A., Main, K. M., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2001). Are male reproductive disorders a common entity? The testicular

dysgenesis syndrome. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 948, 90–99.

- Bowles, J., Knight, D., Smith, C., Wilhelm, D., Richman, J., Mamiya, S., et al. (2006). Retinoid signaling determines germ cell fate in mice. *Science* 312, 596–600.
- Brait, M., Maldonado, L., Begum, S., Loyo, M., Wehle, D., Tavora, F. F., et al. (2012). DNA methylation profiles delineate epigenetic heterogeneity in seminoma and non-seminoma. *Br. J. Cancer* 106, 414–423.
- Brokken, L. J. S., Lundberg-Giwercman, Y., De-Meyts, E. R., Eberhard, J., Ståhl, O., Cohn-Cedermark, G., et al. (2012). Association of polymorphisms in genes encoding hormone receptors ESR1, ESR2 and LHCGR with the risk and clinical features of testicular germ cell cancer. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 351, 279–285.
- Brunereau, L., Bruyère, F., Linassier, C., and Baulieu, J.-L. (2012). The role of imaging in staging and monitoring testicular cancer. *Diagn. Interv. Imaging* 93, 310–318.
- Buckley, B. A., Burkhart, K. B., Gu, S. G., Spracklin, G., Kershner, A., Fritz, H., et al. (2012). A nuclear Argonaute promotes multigenerational epigenetic inheritance and germline immortality. *Nature* 489, 447–451.
- Bullock, B. C., Newbold, R. R., and McLachlan, J. A. (1988). Lesions of testis and epididymis associated with prenatal diethylstilbestrol exposure. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 77, 29–31.
- Burns, W. R., Sabanegh, E., Dada, R., Rein, B., and Agarwal, A. (2010). Is male infertility a forerunner to cancer? *Int. Braz. J. Urol.* 36, 527–536.
- Carreau, S., and Hess, R. A. (2010). Oestrogens and spermatogenesis. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 365, 1517–1535.
- Cederroth, C. R., Schaad, O., Descombes, P., Chambon, P., Vassalli, J.-D., and Nef, S. (2007). Estrogen receptor alpha is a major contributor to estrogen-mediated fetal testis dysgenesis and cryptorchidism. *Endocrinology* 148, 5507–5519.
- Chang, C.-J., and Hung, M.-C. (2012). The role of EZH2 in tumour progression. *Br. J. Cancer* 106, 243–247.
- Cheng, C. Y., and Mruk, D. D. (2012). The blood–testis barrier and its implications for male contraception. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 64, 16–64.
- Cheung, H.-H., Davis, A. J., Lee, T.-L., Pang, A. L., Nagrani, S., Rennert, O. M., et al. (2011). Methylation of an intronic region regulates miR-199a in testicular tumor malignancy. *Oncogene* 30, 3404–3415.
- Chia, V. M., Li, Y., Quraishi, S. M., Graubard, B. I., Figueroa, J. D., Weber,

J.-P., et al. (2010). Effect modification of endocrine disruptors and testicular germ cell tumour risk by hormonemetabolizing genes. *Int. J. Androl.* 33, 588–596.

- Clark, A. T., Rodriguez, R. T., Bodnar, M. S., Abeyta, M. J., Cedars, M. I., Turek, P. J., et al. (2004). Human STELLAR, NANOG, and GDF3 genes are expressed in pluripotent cells and map to chromosome 12p13, a hotspot for teratocarcinoma. *Stem Cells* 22, 169–179.
- Couse, J. F., and Korach, K. S. (1999). Estrogen receptor null mice: what have we learned and where will they lead us? *Endocr. Rev.* 20, 358–417.
- Davis-Dao, C. A., Siegmund, K. D., Vandenberg, D. J., Skinner, E. C., Coetzee, G. A., Thomas, D. C., et al. (2011). Heterogenous effect of androgen receptor CAG tract length on testicular germ cell tumor risk: shorter repeats associated with seminoma but not other histologic types. *Carcinogenesis* 32, 1238–1243.
- De Jong, J., Weeda, S., Gillis, A. J. M., Oosterhuis, J. W., and Looijenga, L. H. J. (2007). Differential methylation of the OCT3/4 upstream region in primary human testicular germ cell tumors. Oncol. Rep. 18, 127–132.
- Desdoits-Lethimonier, C., Albert, O., Le Bizec, B., Perdu, E., Zalko, D., Courant, F., et al. (2012). Human testis steroidogenesis is inhibited by phthalates. *Hum. Reprod.* 27, 1451– 1459.
- Dhar, S., Thota, A., and Rao, M. R. S. (2012). Insights into role of bromodomain, testis-specific (Brdt) in acetylated histone H4-dependent chromatin remodeling in mammalian spermiogenesis. J. Biol. Chem. 287, 6387–6405.
- Eckert, D., Biermann, K., Nettersheim, D., Gillis, A. J. M., Steger, K., Jäck, H.-M., et al. (2008). Expression of BLIMP1/PRMT5 and concurrent histone H2A/H4 arginine 3 dimethylation in fetal germ cells, CIS/IGCNU and germ cell tumors. *BMC Dev. Biol.* 8, 106. doi: 10.1186/1471-213X-8-106
- Eddy, E. M., Washburn, T. F., Bunch, D. O., Goulding, E. H., Gladen, B. C., Lubahn, D. B., et al. (1996). Targeted disruption of the estrogen receptor gene in male mice causes alteration of spermatogenesis and infertility. *Endocrinology* 137, 4796–4805.
- Ellinger, J., Albers, P., Perabo, F. G., Müller, S. C., von Ruecker, A., and Bastian, P. J. (2009). CpG island hypermethylation of cell-free circulating serum DNA in patients with testicular cancer. *J. Urol.* 182, 324–329.

- Fenic, I., Hossain, H. M., Sonnack, V., Tchatalbachev, S., Thierer, F., Trapp, J., et al. (2008). In vivo application of histone deacetylase inhibitor trichostatin-a impairs murine male meiosis. J. Androl. 29, 172–185.
- Ferlin, A., Bogatcheva, N. V., Gianesello, L., Pepe, A., Vinanzi, C., Agoulnik, A. I., et al. (2006). Insulin-like factor 3 gene mutations in testicular dysgenesis syndrome: clinical and functional characterization. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 12, 401–406.
- Ferlin, A., Ganz, F., Pengo, M., Selice, R., Frigo, A. C., and Foresta, C. (2010). Association of testicular germ cell tumor with polymorphisms in estrogen receptor and steroid metabolism genes. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer* 17, 17–25.
- Ferlin, A., Zuccarello, D., Garolla, A., Selice, R., Vinanzi, C., Ganz, F., et al. (2009). Mutations in INSL3 and RXFP2 genes in cryptorchid boys. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1160, 213–214.
- Figueroa, J. D., Sakoda, L. C., Graubard, B. I., Chanock, S., Rubertone, M. V., Erickson, R. L., et al. (2008). Genetic variation in hormone metabolizing genes and risk of testicular germ cell tumors. *Cancer Causes Control* 19, 917–929.
- Fritzsche, F. R., Hasler, A., Bode, P. K., Adams, H., Seifert, H. H., Sulser, T., et al. (2011). Expression of histone deacetylases 1, 2 and 3 in histological subtypes of testicular germ cell tumours. *Histol. Histopathol.* 26, 1555–1561.
- Garolla, A., Ferlin, A., Vinanzi, C., Roverato, A., Sotti, G., Artibani, W., et al. (2005). Molecular analysis of the androgen receptor gene in testicular cancer. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer* 12, 645–655.
- Giannandrea, F., Gandini, L., Paoli, D., Turci, R., and Figà-Talamanca, I. (2011). Pesticide exposure and serum organochlorine residuals among testicular cancer patients and healthy controls. *J. Environ. Sci. Health B* 46, 780–787.
- Godmann, M., Lambrot, R., and Kimmins, S. (2009). The dynamic epigenetic program in male germ cells: its role in spermatogenesis, testis cancer, and its response to the environment. *Microsc. Res. Tech.* 72, 603–619.
- Greene, M. H., Kratz, C. P., Mai, P. L., Mueller, C., Peters, J. A., Bratslavsky, G., et al. (2010). Familial testicular germ cell tumors in adults: 2010 summary of genetic risk factors and clinical phenotype. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer* 17, R109–R121.
- Gryder, B. E., Sodji, Q. H., and Oyelere, A. K. (2012). Targeted cancer therapy: giving histone deacetylase inhibitors

all they need to succeed. *Future Med. Chem.* 4, 505–524.

- Gu, Y., Runyan, C., Shoemaker, A., Surani, A., and Wylie, C. (2009). Steel factor controls primordial germ cell survival and motility from the time of their specification in the allantois, and provides a continuous niche throughout their migration. *Development* 136, 1295–1303.
- Hardell, L., Bavel, B., Lindström, G., Eriksson, M., and Carlberg, M. (2006). In utero exposure to persistent organic pollutants in relation to testicular cancer risk. *Int. J. Androl.* 29, 228–234.
- Hardell, L., Malmqvist, N., Ohlson, C.-G., Westberg, H., and Eriksson, M. (2004a). Testicular cancer and occupational exposure to polyvinyl chloride plastics: a case–control study. *Int. J. Cancer* 109, 425–429.
- Hardell, L., van Bavel, B., Lindström, G., Carlberg, M., Eriksson, M., Dreifaldt, A. C., et al. (2004b). Concentrations of polychlorinated biphenyls in blood and the risk for testicular cancer. *Int. J. Androl.* 27, 282–290.
- Hardell, L., van Bavel, B., Lindström, G., Carlberg, M., Dreifaldt, A. C., Wijkström, H., et al. (2003). Increased concentrations of polychlorinated biphenyls, hexachlorobenzene, and chlordanes in mothers of men with testicular cancer. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 111, 930–934.
- He, Z., Kokkinaki, M., Pant, D., Gallicano, G. I., and Dym, M. (2009). Small RNA molecules in the regulation of spermatogenesis. *Reproduction* 137, 901–911.
- Hess, R. A., Bunick, D., Lee, K. H., Bahr, J., Taylor, J. A., Korach, K. S., and Lubahn, D. B. (1997). A role for oestrogens in the male reproductive system. *Nature* 390, 509–512.
- Hines, E. P., Calafat, A. M., Silva, M. J., Mendola, P., and Fenton, S. E. (2009). Concentrations of phthalate metabolites in milk, urine, saliva, and serum of lactating North Carolina women. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 117, 86–92.
- Hinz, S., Magheli, A., Weikert, S., Schulze, W., Krause, H., Schrader, M., et al. (2010). Deregulation of EZH2 expression in human spermatogenic disorders and testicular germ cell tumors. *World J. Urol.* 28, 631–635.
- Huang, L., Huang, R., Ran, X.-R., Liu, H.-Y., Zhang, Y., Dai, L.-J., et al. (2011). Three-generation experiment showed female C57BL/6J mice drink drainage canal water containing low level of TCDD-like activity causing high pup mortality. *J. Toxicol. Sci.* 36, 713–724.
- Iguchi, T., Watanabe, H., and Katsu, Y. (2001). Developmental effects of

estrogenic agents on mice, fish, and frogs: a mini-review. *Horm. Behav.* 40, 248–251.

- Ivell, R., and Anand-Ivell, R. (2011). Biological role and clinical significance of insulin-like peptide 3. *Curr. Opin. Endocrinol. Diabetes Obes.* 18, 210–216.
- Jacobsen, G. K., and Henriques, U. V. (1992). A fetal testis with intratubular germ cell neoplasia (ITGCN). *Mod. Pathol.* 5, 547–549.
- Jégou, B. (1993). The Sertoli-germ cell communication network in mammals. *Int. Rev. Cytol.* 147, 25–96.
- Joensen, U. N., Jørgensen, N., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2008). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome and Leydig cell function. *Basic Clin. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 102, 155–161.
- Johnson, L., Wilker, C. E., Safe, S. H., Scott, B., Dean, D. D., and White, P. H. (1994). 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzop-dioxin reduces the number, size, and organelle content of Leydig cells in adult rat testes. *Toxicology* 89, 49–65.
- Kaleva, M., and Toppari, J. (2005). Cryptorchidism: an indicator of testicular dysgenesis? *Cell Tissue Res.* 322, 167–172.
- Kanetsky, P. A., Mitra, N., Vardhanabhuti, S., Li, M., Vaughn, D. J., Letrero, R., et al. (2009). Common variation in KITLG and at 5q31.3 predisposes to testicular germ cell cancer. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 811–815.
- Kibanov, M. V., Gvozdev, V. A., and Olenina, L. V. (2012). Germ granules in spermatogenesis of *Drosophila*: evidences of contribution to the piRNA silencing. *Commun. Integr. Biol.* 5, 130–133.
- Kleeman, J. M., Moore, R. W., and Peterson, R. E. (1990). Inhibition of testicular steroidogenesis in 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin-treated rats: evidence that the key lesion occurs prior to or during pregnenolone formation. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 106, 112–125.
- Korhonen, H. M., Meikar, O., Yadav, R. P., Papaioannou, M. D., Romero, Y., Da Ros, M., et al. (2011). Dicer is required for haploid male germ cell differentiation in mice. *PLoS ONE* 6, e24821. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0024821
- Koster, R., di Pietro, A., Timmer-Bosscha, H., Gibcus, J. H., van den Berg, A., Suurmeijer, A. J., et al. (2010). Cytoplasmic p21 expression levels determine cisplatin resistance in human testicular cancer. J. Clin. Invest. 120, 3594–3605.
- Koubova, J., Menke, D. B., Zhou, Q., Capel, B., Griswold, M. D., and Page,

D. C. (2006). Retinoic acid regulates sex-specific timing of meiotic initiation in mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 2474–2479.

- Koychev, D., Oechsle, K., Bokemeyer, C., and Honecker, F. (2011). Treatment of patients with relapsed and/or cisplatin-refractory metastatic germ cell tumours: an update. *Int. J. Androl.* 34(Pt 2), e266–e273.
- Kristiansen, W., Aschim, E. L., Andersen, J. M., Witczak, O., Fosså, S. D., and Haugen, T. B. (2012). Variations in testosterone pathway genes and susceptibility to testicular cancer in Norwegian men. *Int. J. Androl.* doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2605.2012.01297.x [Epub ahead of print].
- Kristiansen, W., Haugen, T. B., Witczak, O., Andersen, J. M., Fosså, S. D., and Aschim, E. L. (2011). CYP1A1, CYP3A5 and CYP3A7 polymorphisms and testicular cancer susceptibility. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, 77–83.
- Lai, K. P., Wong, M. H., and Wong, C. K. C. (2005). Inhibition of CYP450scc expression in dioxin-exposed rat Leydig cells. J. Endocrinol. 185, 519–527.
- Lambrot, R., Jones, S., Saint-Phar, S., and Kimmins, S. (2012). Specialized distribution of the histone methyltransferase ezh2 in the nuclear apical region of round spermatids and its interaction with the histone variant h1t2. J. Androl. 33, 1058–1066.
- Lambrot, R., and Kimmins, S. (2011). Histone methylation is a critical regulator of the abnormal expression of POU5F1 and RASSF1A in testis cancer cell lines. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, 110–123.
- La Salle, S., Oakes, C. C., Neaga, O. R., Bourc'his, D., Bestor, T. H., and Trasler, J. M. (2007). Loss of spermatogonia and wide-spread DNA methylation defects in newborn male mice deficient in DNMT3L. *BMC Dev. Biol.* 7, 104. doi: 10.1186/1471-213X-7-104
- Li, H., MacLean, G., Cameron, D., Clagett-Dame, M., and Petkovich, M. (2009). Cyp26b1 expression in murine Sertoli cells is required to maintain male germ cells in an undifferentiated state during embryogenesis. *PLoS ONE* 4, e7501. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0007501
- Lian, J., Zhang, X., Tian, H., Liang, N., Wang, Y., Liang, C., et al. (2009). Altered microRNA expression in patients with nonobstructive azoospermia. *Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol.* 7, 13.
- Lubahn, D. B., Moyer, J. S., Golding, T. S., Couse, J. F., Korach, K. S., and Smithies, O. (1993). Alteration of reproductive function but

not prenatal sexual development after insertional disruption of the mouse estrogen receptor gene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 90, 11162–11166.

- Mannuel, H. D., Mitikiri, N., Khan, M., and Hussain, A. (2012). Testicular germ cell tumors: biology and clinical update. *Curr. Opin. Oncol.* 24, 266–271.
- Manton, K. J., Douglas, M. L., Netzel-Arnett, S., Fitzpatrick, D. R., Nicol, D. L., Boyd, A. W., et al. (2005). Hypermethylation of the 5' CpG island of the gene encoding the serine protease testisin promotes its loss in testicular tumorigenesis. *Br. J. Cancer* 92, 760–769.
- Maselli, J., Hales, B. F., Chan, P., and Robaire, B. (2012). Exposure to bleomycin, etoposide, and *cis*platinum alters rat sperm chromatin integrity and sperm head protein profile. *Biol. Reprod.* 86, 166, 1–10.
- McGlynn, K. A., Quraishi, S. M., Graubard, B. I., Weber, J.-P., Rubertone, M. V., and Erickson, R. L. (2009). Polychlorinated biphenyls and risk of testicular germ cell tumors. *Cancer Res.* 69, 1901–1909.
- Minami, K., Chano, T., Kawakami, T., Ushida, H., Kushima, R., Okabe, H., et al. (2010). DNMT3L is a novel marker and is essential for the growth of human embryonal carcinoma. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 16, 2751– 2759.
- Moore, R. W., Jefcoate, C. R., and Peterson, R. E. (1991). 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin inhibits steroidogenesis in the rat testis by inhibiting the mobilization of cholesterol to cytochrome P450scc. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 109, 85–97.
- Naciff, J. M., and Daston, G. P. (2004). Toxicogenomic approach to endocrine disrupters: identification of a transcript profile characteristic of chemicals with estrogenic activity. *Toxicol. Pathol.* 32(Suppl. 2), 59–70.
- Nagahama, Y., Nakamura, M., Kitano, T., and Tokumoto, T. (2004). Sexual plasticity in fish: a possible target of endocrine disruptor action. *Environ. Sci.* 11, 73–82.
- Nettersheim, D., Biermann, K., Gillis, A. J. M., Steger, K., Looijenga, L. H. J., and Schorle, H. (2011). NANOG promoter methylation and expression correlation during normal and malignant human germ cell development. *Epigenetics* 6, 114–122.
- Niu, Z., Goodyear, S. M., Rao, S., Wu, X., Tobias, J. W., Avarbock, M. R., et al. (2011). MicroRNA-21 regulates the self-renewal of mouse spermatogonial stem cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 108, 12740–12745.

- Novotny, G. W., Belling, K. C., Bramsen, J. B., Nielsen, J. E., Bork-Jensen, J., Almstrup, K., et al. (2012). MicroRNA expression profiling of carcinoma in situ cells of the testis. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer* 19, 365–379.
- O'Carroll, D., Scherthan, H., Peters, A. H., Opravil, S., Haynes, A. R., Laible, G., et al. (2000). Isolation and characterization of Suv39h2, a second histone H3 methyltransferase gene that displays testis-specific expression. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 20, 9423–9433.
- Ohlson, C. G., and Hardell, L. (2000). Testicular cancer and occupational exposures with a focus on xenoestrogens in polyvinyl chloride plastics. *Chemosphere* 40, 1277–1282.
- Okamoto, K., and Kawakami, T. (2007). Epigenetic profile of testicular germ cell tumours. *Int. J. Androl.* 30, 385–392.
- Olesen, I. A., Sonne, S. B., Hoei-Hansen, C. E., Rajpert-DeMeyts, E., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2007). Environment, testicular dysgenesis and carcinoma in situ testis. *Best Pract. Res. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 21, 462–478.
- Omisanjo, O. A., Biermann, K., Hartmann, S., Heukamp, L. C., Sonnack, V., Hild, A., et al. (2007). DNMT1 and HDAC1 gene expression in impaired spermatogenesis and testicular cancer. *Histochem. Cell Biol.* 127, 175–181.
- Papaioannou, M. D., and Nef, S. (2010). microRNAs in the testis: building up male fertility. *J. Androl.* 31, 26–33.
- Pentikäinen, V., Erkkilä, K., Suomalainen, L., Parvinen, M., and Dunkel, L. (2000). Estradiol acts as a germ cell survival factor in the human testis in vitro. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 85, 2057–2067.
- Peters, A. H., O'Carroll, D., Scherthan, H., Mechtler, K., Sauer, S., Schöfer, C., Weipoltshammer, K., et al. (2001). Loss of the Suv39h histone methyltransferases impairs mammalian heterochromatin and genome stability. *Cell* 107, 323–337.
- Purdue, M. P., Engel, L. S., Langseth, H., Needham, L. L., Andersen, A., Barr, D. B., et al. (2009). Prediagnostic serum concentrations of organochlorine compounds and risk of testicular germ cell tumors. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 117, 1514–1519.
- Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Leffers, H., Daugaard, G., Andersen, C. B., Petersen, P. M., Hinrichsen, J., et al. (2002). Analysis of the polymorphic CAG repeat length in the androgen receptor gene in patients with testicular germ cell cancer. *Intl. J. Cancer* 102, 201–204.
- Richardson, L. C., Neri, A. J., Tai, E., and Glenn, J. D. (2012). Testicular

cancer: a narrative review of the role of socioeconomic position from risk to survivorship. *Urol. Oncol.* 30, 95–101.

- Richiardi, L., Bellocco, R., Adami, H.-O., Torrång, A., Barlow, L., Hakulinen, T., et al. (2004). Testicular cancer incidence in eight northern European countries: secular and recent trends. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 13, 2157–2166.
- Robertson, K. M., O'Donnell, L., Jones, M. E., Meachem, S. J., Boon, W. C., Fisher, C. R., et al. (1999). Impairment of spermatogenesis in mice lacking a functional aromatase (cyp 19) gene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 96, 7986–7991.
- Rodriguez, S., Jafer, O., Goker, H., Summersgill, B. M., Zafarana, G., Gillis, A. J. M., et al. (2003). Expression profile of genes from 12p in testicular germ cell tumors of adolescents and adults associated with i(12p) and amplification at 12p11.2-p12.1. Oncogene 22, 1880–1891.
- Romerius, P., Giwercman, A., Moëll, C., Relander, T., Cavallin-Ståhl, E., Wiebe, T., et al. (2011). Estrogen receptor α single nucleotide polymorphism modifies the risk of azoospermia in childhood cancer survivors. *Pharmacogenet. Genomics* 21, 263–269.
- Rubin, B. S. (2011). Bisphenol A: an endocrine disruptor with widespread exposure and multiple effects. J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 127, 27–34.
- Sasaki, A., Taketomi, T., Kato, R., Saeki, K., Nonami, A., Sasaki, M., et al. (2003). Mammalian Sprouty4 suppresses Ras-independent ERK activation by binding to Raf1. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 5, 427–432.
- Schoevers, E. J., Santos, R. R., Colenbrander, B., Fink-Gremmels, J., and Roelen, B. A. J. (2012). Transgenerational toxicity of Zearalenone in pigs. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 34, 110–119.
- Schotta, G., Ebert, A., and Reuter, G. (2003). SU(VAR)3-9 is a conserved key function in heterochromatic gene silencing. *Genetica* 117, 149–158.
- Sharpe, R. M., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1993). Are oestrogens involved in falling sperm counts and disorders of the male reproductive tract? *Lancet* 341, 1392–1395.
- Sikka, S. C., and Wang, R. (2008). Endocrine disruptors and estrogenic effects on male reproductive axis. *Asian J. Androl.* 10, 134–145.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Main, K. M. (2001). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: an increasingly common developmental disorder with environmental

aspects. *Hum. Reprod.* 16, 972–978.

- Skinner, M. K., Norton, J. N., Mullaney, B. P., Rosselli, M., Whaley, P. D., and Anthony, C. T. (1991). Cell–cell interactions and the regulation of testis function. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 637, 354–363.
- Song, N., Liu, J., An, S., Nishino, T., Hishikawa, Y., and Koji, T. (2011a). Immunohistochemical analysis of histone H3 modifications in germ cells during mouse spermatogenesis. Acta Histochem. Cytochem. 44, 183–190.
- Song, R., Hennig, G. W., Wu, Q., Jose, C., Zheng, H., and Yan, W. (2011b). Male germ cells express abundant endogenous siRNAs. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 13159–13164.
- Sonne, S. B., Kristensen, D. M., Novotny, G. W., Olesen, I. A., Nielsen, J. E., Skakkebaek, N. E., et al. (2008). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome and the origin of carcinoma in situ testis. *Int. J. Androl.* 31, 275–287.
- Steilmann, C., Paradowska, A., Bartkuhn, M., Vieweg, M., Schuppe, H.-C., Bergmann, M., et al. (2011). Presence of histone H3 acetylated at lysine 9 in male germ cells and its distribution pattern in the genome of human spermatozoa. *Reprod. Fertil. Dev.* 23, 997–1011.
- Suh, N., and Blelloch, R. (2011). Small RNAs in early mammalian development: from gametes to gastrulation. *Development* 138, 1653–1661.
- Sultan, C., Lumbroso, S., Poujol, N., Belon, C., Boudon, C., and Lobaccaro, J. M. (1993). Mutations of androgen receptor gene in androgen insensitivity syndromes. J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 46, 519–530.
- Summersgill, B., Goker, H., Weber-Hall, S., Huddart, R., Horwich, A., and Shipley, J. (1998). Molecular cytogenetic analysis of adult testicular germ cell tumours and identification of regions of consensus copy number change. *Br. J. Cancer* 77, 305–313.
- Suzuki, Y., Yoshinaga, J., Mizumoto, Y., Serizawa, S., and Shiraishi, H. (2012). Foetal exposure to phthalate esters and anogenital distance in male newborns. *Int. J. Androl.* 35, 236–244.
- Tachibana, M., Nozaki, M., Takeda, N., and Shinkai, Y. (2007). Functional dynamics of H3K9 methylation during meiotic prophase progression. *EMBO J.* 26, 3346–3359.
- Tong, M.-H., Mitchell, D. A., McGowan, S. D., Evanoff, R., and Griswold, M. D. (2012). Two miRNA clusters, Mir-17-92 (Mirc1) and Mir-106b-25 (Mirc3), are involved in the regulation of spermatogonial differentiation in mice. *Biol. Reprod.* 86, 72.

- Toppari, J., Kaleva, M., Virtanen, H. E., Main, K. M., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2007). Luteinizing hormone in testicular descent. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 269, 34–37.
- Toppari, J., Virtanen, H. E., Main, K. M., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2010). Cryptorchidism and hypospadias as a sign of testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS): environmental connection. *Birth Defects Res. A Clin. Mol. Teratol.* 88, 910–919.
- Townsend, J. S., Richardson, L. C., and German, R. R. (2010). Incidence of testicular cancer in the United States, 1999–2004. *Am. J. Mens Health* 4, 353–360.
- Turnbull, C., and Rahman, N. (2011). Genome-wide association studies provide new insights into the genetic basis of testicular germ-cell tumour. *Int. J. Androl.* 34(Pt 2), e86–e96.
- Ugwumba, F. O., and Aghaji, A. E. (2010). Testicular cancer: management challenges in an African developing country. *S. Afr. Med. J.* 100, 452–455.
- Umeh, K., and Chadwick, R. (2010). Early detection of testicular cancer: revisiting the role of self-efficacy in testicular self-examination among young asymptomatic males. *J. Behav. Med.* doi: 10.1007/s10865-010-9262z [Epub ahead of print].
- van de Geijn, G.-J. M., Hersmus, R., and Looijenga, L. H. J. (2009). Recent developments in testicular germ cell tumor research. *Birth Defects Res. C Embryo Today* 87, 96–113.
- Vanparys, C., Hectors, T. L. M., Blust, R., and De Coen, W. (2012). Mechanistic profiling of the cAMPdependent steroidogenic pathway in the H295R endocrine disrupter screening system: new endpoints for toxicity testing. *Toxicol. Lett.* 208, 174–184.
- Verhoeven, G. (1992). Local control systems within the testis. *Baillieres Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 6, 313–333.
- Verhoeven, G., Willems, A., Denolet, E., Swinnen, J. V., and De Gendt, K. (2010). Androgens and spermatogenesis: lessons from transgenic mouse models. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 365, 1537–1556.
- Volle, D. H., Decourteix, M., Garo, E., McNeilly, J., Fenichel, P., Auwerx, J., et al. (2009). The orphan nuclear receptor small heterodimer partner mediates male infertility induced by diethylstilbestrol in mice. J. Clin. Invest. 119, 3752–3764.
- Volle, D. H., Duggavathi, R., Magnier, B. C., Houten, S. M., Cummins, C. L., Lobaccaro, J.-M. A., et al. (2007). The small heterodimer partner is a gonadal gatekeeper of sexual

maturation in male mice. *Genes Dev.* 21, 303–315.

- Walsh, T. J., Dall'Era, M. A., Croughan, M. S., Carroll, P. R., and Turek, P. J. (2007). Prepubertal orchiopexy for cryptorchidism may be associated with lower risk of testicular cancer. J. Urol. 178(Pt 1), 1440–1446.
- Wang, J., Lu, F., Ren, Q., Sun, H., Xu, Z., Lan, R., et al. (2011). Novel histone demethylase LSD1 inhibitors selectively target cancer cells with pluripotent stem cell properties. *Cancer Res.* 71, 7238–7249.
- Wang, R.-S., Yeh, S., Tzeng, C.-R., and Chang, C. (2009). Androgen receptor roles in spermatogenesis and fertility: lessons from testicular cell-specific androgen receptor knockout mice. *Endocr. Rev.* 30, 119–132.
- Warde, P., Huddart, R., Bolton, D., Heidenreich, A., Gilligan, T., and Fossa, S. (2011). Management of localized seminoma, stage I-II: SIU/ICUD Consensus Meeting on Germ Cell Tumors (GCT), Shanghai 2009. Urology 78(Suppl.), S435–S443.
- Webster, K. E., O'Bryan, M. K., Fletcher, S., Crewther, P. E., Aapola, U., Craig, J., et al. (2005). Meiotic and epigenetic defects in Dnmt3L-knockout mouse spermatogenesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 102, 4068–4073.
- Western, P. (2009). Foetal germ cells: striking the balance between pluripotency and differentiation. *Int. J. Dev. Biol.* 53, 393–409.
- Woodruff, T. J. (2011). Bridging epidemiology and model organisms to increase understanding of endocrine disrupting chemicals and human health effects. J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 127, 108–117.
- Wu, J., Bao, J., Wang, L., Hu, Y., and Xu, C. (2011). MicroRNA-184 downregulates nuclear receptor corepressor 2 in mouse spermatogenesis. *BMC Dev. Biol.* 11, 64. doi: 10.1186/1471-213X-11-64
- Wu, Q., Song, R., Ortogero, N., Zheng, H., Evanoff, R., Small, C. L., et al. (2012). The RNase III enzyme DROSHA is essential for microRNA production and spermatogenesis. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 25173–25190.
- Yamada, S., Kohu, K., Ishii, T., Ishidoya, S., Ishidoya, S., Hiramatsu, M., et al. (2004). Gene expression profiling identifies a set of transcripts that are up-regulated inhuman testicular seminoma. DNA Res. 11, 335–344.
- Yaman, R., and Grandjean, V. (2006). Timing of entry of meiosis depends on a mark generated by DNA methyltransferase 3a in testis. *Mol. Reprod. Dev.* 73, 390–397.
- Zhou, Y., Zha, J., Xu, Y., Lei, B., and Wang, Z. (2012). Occurrences

of six steroid estrogens from different effluents in Beijing, China. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 184, 1719–1729.

Ziglioli, F., Maestroni, U., Dinale, F., Ciuffreda, M., and Cortellini, P. (2011). Carcinoma in situ (CIS) of the testis. *Acta Biomed.* 82, 162–169.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was

conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 27 September 2012; paper pending published: 24 October 2012; accepted: 13 November 2012; published online: 29 November 2012. Citation: Vega A, Baptissart M, Caira F, Brugnon F, Lobaccaro J-MA and Volle DH (2012) Epigenetic: a molecular link between testicular cancer and environmental exposures. Front. Endocrin. **3**:150. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.00150

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology. Copyright © 2012 Vega, Baptissart, Caira, Brugnon, Lobaccaro and Volle. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.



Chemotherapy refractory testicular germ cell tumor is associated with a variant in Armadillo Repeat gene deleted in Velco-Cardio-Facial syndrome (*ARVCF*)

Chunkit Fung¹*, David J. Vaughn², Nandita Mitra³, Stephanie L. Ciosek⁴, Saran Vardhanabhuti⁵, Katherine L. Nathanson⁴ and Peter A. Kanetsky³

¹ Department of Hematology and Oncology, Wilmot Cancer Center, University of Rochester Medical Center, Rochester, NY, USA

² Department of Hematology and Oncology, Abramson Cancer Center, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA

³ Department of Biostatistics and Epidemiology, Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA

⁴ Division of Translational Medicine and Human Genetics, Department of Medicine, Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA

⁵ Center for Biostatistics in AIDS research, Harvard School of Public Health, Boston, MA, USA

Edited by:

Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Daniela Pasquali, Seconda Università degli Studi Napoli, Italy Donatella Paoli, University of Rome La Sapienza, Italy

*Correspondence:

Chunkit Fung, Department of Hematology and Oncology, Wilmot Cancer Center, University of Rochester Medical Center, 601 Elmwood Avenue, Box 704, Rochester, NY 14642, USA. e-mail: chunkit_fung@ urmc.rochester.edu Introduction: There is evidence that inherited genetic variation affects both testicular germ cell tumor (TGCT) treatment outcome and risks of late-complications arising from cisplatin-based chemotherapy. Using a candidate gene approach, we examined associations of three genes involved in the cisplatin metabolism pathway, GSTP1, COMT, and TPMT, with TGCT outcome and cisplatin-induced neurotoxicity. Materials and Methods: Our study population includes a subset of patients (n = 137) from a genome-wide association study at the University of Pennsylvania that evaluates inherited genetic susceptibility to TGCT. All patients in our study had at least one course of cisplatin-based chemotherapy with at least 1 year of follow-up. A total of 90 markers in GSTP1, COMT, and TPMT and their adjacent genomic regions $(\pm 20 \text{ kb})$ were analyzed for associations with refractory TGCT after first course of chemotherapy, progression-free survival (PFS), overall survival (OS), peripheral neuropathy, and ototoxicity. Results: After adjustment for multiple comparisons, one Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP), rs2073743, in the flanking region (\pm 20 kb) of COMT was associated with refractory TGCT after initial chemotherapy. This SNP lies within the intron region of the Armadillo Repeat gene deleted in Velco-Cardio-Facial syndrome (ARVCF). The G allele of rs2073743 predisposed patients to refractory disease with a relative risk of 2.6 (95% CI 1.1, 6.3; P = 0.03). Assuming recessive inheritance, patients with the GG genotype had 22.7 times higher risk (95% CI 3.3, 155.8; P = 0.04) of developing refractory disease when compared to those with the GC or CC genotypes. We found no association of our candidate genes with peripheral neuropathy, ototoxicity, PFS and OS. Discussion: This is the first study to suggest that germline genetic variants of ARVCF may affect TGCT outcome. The result of this study is hypothesis generating and should be validated in future studies.

Keywords: GSTP1, COMT, TPMT, ARVCF, testicular germ cell tumor, refractory disease, neuropathy, ototoxicity

INTRODUCTION

Testicular germ cell tumor (TGCT) is the most common solid malignancy that affects men between the ages 15 and 35 (National Cancer Institute, 2011). Cisplatin-based chemotherapy is the standard treatment for patients with metastatic disease and is highly effective with a 5-year survival rate that approaches 95% (Jemal et al., 2008). Since its introduction in the 1970s, there is a large and growing population of long-term survivors with TGCT. However, cisplatin-based chemotherapy causes peripheral neuropathy and ototoxicity in approximately 20–30% of long-term TGCT survivors and risk of these adverse events increases with higher cumulative dose of cisplatin (Fung and Vaughn, 2011).

Germline genetic variation affects both TGCT outcome and late-complications arising from cisplatin-based treatment. Single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) of the bleomycin hydrolase (de Haas et al., 2008) (BLMH) and the high plasminogen-activator inhibitor 1 (de Haas et al., 2010) (PAI-1) genes have been shown to impact survival among TGCT patients (de Haas et al., 2008, 2010). Variants in glutathione S-transferase pi (GSTP1), which encodes an enzyme that detoxifies chemotherapeutic agents by conjugating reactive electrophiles to glutathione (Mannervik et al., 1985), appear to be important in the development of long-term peripheral neuropathy and ototoxicity in adult TGCT patients (Oldenburg et al., 2007a,b). Similarly, SNPs of thiopurine S-methyltransferase (TPMT) and catechol O-methyltransferase (COMT), which encodes enzymes that metabolize thiopurine drugs (Weinshilboum, 2006) and catecholamine containing chemical via methylation (Weinshilboum, 2006), respectively, predispose the pediatric population to increased risk of hearing loss (Ross et al., 2009) after cisplatin therapy.

In an attempt to validate and extend previous findings regarding effects of germline genetic variation on cancer outcome and treatment-related toxicities via their effects on drug metabolism (Coate et al., 2010), we used a candidate gene approach to investigate the associations of *GSTP1*, *COMT*, and *TPMT*, three genes involved in the cisplatin metabolism pathway, with treatment outcome and cisplatin-induced neurotoxicity. We hypothesized that genetic variants in *GSTP1*, *COMT*, and *TPMT* that confer higher intracellular concentration of cisplatin or its metabolites are associated with lower rates of TGCT recurrence and higher incidence of cisplatin-related neurotoxicity. To test this hypothesis, we evaluated a selected panel of SNPs in *GSTP1*, *COMT*, and *TPMT* with cancer outcome, ototoxicity, and peripheral neuropathy in an existing cohort of men with TGCT who have received at least one course of cisplatin-based chemotherapy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

STUDY POPULATION

Our study cohort is derived from a subset of TGCT case subjects enrolled into an ongoing case-control study designed to evaluate inherited genetic susceptibility to TGCT. Details of the parent case-control study have been described previously (Kanetsky et al., 2009, 2011) In brief, case subjects were recruited from a network of hospitals, including the Hospital of the University of Pennsylvania (HUP), University of Pennsylvania Cancer Network, Fox Chase Cancer Center, and also from the Pennsylvania and New Jersey State Cancer Registries. Only men between ages 18 and 50 years with pathologically confirmed TGCT were included, and those with human immunodeficiency virus, Klinefelter's or Down syndrome were excluded. All enrolled patients with TGCT who underwent cisplatin chemotherapy at HUP were potentially eligible for the current study. A total of 137 patients had at least one course of cisplatin-based chemotherapy, at least 1 year of follow-up since initiation of cisplatin-based chemotherapy and at least one clinical consultation with an oncologist at HUP and are included in the final analytic cohort.

The study was approved by the institutional review board at the University of Pennsylvania. All patients gave written informed consent.

GENOTYPING FOR SNPs OF GSTP1, COMT, AND TPMT

All study participants had previously been genotyped using the Affymetrix Genome-Wide Human SNP Array 6.0 platform; details of genotyping efforts and quality control measures have previously been reported (Kanetsky et al., 2009, 2011). A total of 90 SNP markers with genotype call rates \geq 90% that mapped to the genomic regions (\pm 20 kb) of *COMT*, *TPMT*, and *GSTP1* (43, 44, and 3 markers, respectively) were used for analysis. A complete listing of annotated SNP markers are available from the authors by request.

TREATMENT RESPONSE ASSESSMENT

A complete review of medical records was performed to abstract information regarding treatment response, patient demographics, tumor characteristics, and treatment information. Monitoring for treatment response included both serologic [alpha fetal protein (AFP) and beta human chorionic We evaluated three treatment efficacy endpoints: (1) refractory disease after first course of chemotherapy, (2) progression-free survival (PFS), and (3) overall survival (OS). Clinical remission was defined as disappearance of all tumors by radiographic methods and normalization of both AFP and β -HCG level for at least 4 weeks after completion of first course of chemotherapy. Cancer recurrence was defined as initial clinical remission with subsequent development of disease evidenced by radiographic imaging or serology. Refractory disease was defined as persistent radiographic or serologic evidence of disease after initial course of chemotherapy.

NEURO- AND OTO-TOXICITY ASSESSMENT

We collected information regarding cisplatin-related peripheral neuropathy and ototoxicity from patients using a selfadministered mailed questionnaire instrument. We adapted 12 of the 15 questions from the Michigan Neuropathy Screening Instrument (MNSI) (Moghtaderi et al., 2006) for assessment of peripheral neuropathy. For ototoxicity, we used 10 questions from an existing screening survey of hearing problem at the National Institute on Deafness and other Communications Disorders (Fung and Vaughn, 2011) with inclusion of one additional question about the presence of tinnitus.

In addition to mailing the questionnaire to all 137 patients in our study cohort, we distributed it on site to patients (n = 31) who had routine clinic visits at the Hospital of the University of Pennsylvania from July 2010 to June 2011. To improve the response rate, we sent reminder letters to non-responders 8 weeks after initial mailing of the questionnaire. At 12 weeks, phone calls were made to all remaining non-responders.

Patients were defined as having peripheral neuropathy if their MNSI score was two or greater. The threshold was based on the results of a MNSI validation study in subjects with diabetic peripheral neuropathy (Feldman et al., 1994). Subjects were defined as having ototoxicity if they answered "yes" to three or more of the 11 questions.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

We summarized the baseline characteristics of our population using means and standard deviations for continuous variables (age at diagnosis, age at initiation of chemotherapy, initial cisplatin dose, and cumulative life-time cisplatin dose) and proportions for categorical variables [genetically inferred race from GWAS, histology, International Germ Cell Consensus Classification (IGCCC), primary site of tumor, and type of chemotherapy]. We compared the baseline characteristics between cohorts with and without completed toxicity questionnaires using Fisher's exact test for categorical variables and *t*-test for continuous variables. We used logistic regression models to investigate associations between baseline characteristics and peripheral neuropathy, ototoxicity, and refractory disease after first course of chemotherapy. We conducted a time to event analysis using a Cox proportional hazards model to assess the effects of baseline covariates on PFS and OS.

We summarized the major and minor allele frequencies of each SNP marker and determined if their genotypic distributions were in Hardy–Weinberg equilibrium.

We studied associations of SNP markers with endpoints assuming co-dominant, recessive, and dominant genetic models using Pearson's chi-squared tests. We accounted for multiple comparisons by adjusting the *p*-values of these associations using the method of Benjamini and Hochberg (1995). We used multivariable logistic regression models to assess associations of genetic markers with peripheral neuropathy and ototoxicity, after adjusting for race, IGCCC prognostic group, primary site of disease, type of chemotherapy, and cumulative dose of cisplatin. To assess the association between each SNP and refractory disease after initial chemotherapy, we used multivariable logistic regression models with adjustment for race, IGCCC prognostic group, primary site of disease, type of chemotherapy, and dose of cisplatin during first course of chemotherapy. Since refractory disease accounts for less than 10% of all treatment outcomes, estimates from the logistic regression model are interpreted and reported as relative risks.

To assess the association between each SNP and PFS or OS, we used Cox proportional hazards models. In these time-to-event models, patients contributed to the analyses from the initiation of chemotherapy until date of last follow-up or death in the OS model with inclusion of cancer recurrence as an additional censoring event in the PFS model. In the PFS model, we adjusted for race, IGCCC prognostic group, primary site of disease, type of chemotherapy. In the OS model, we adjusted for race, IGCCC prognostic group, primary site of chemotherapy, and corresponding view of chemotherapy, and cumulative dose of cisplatin. We report hazard ratios (HR) and corresponding 95% CI from the Cox models.

All statistical analyses were performed using Stata 12 (StataCorp LP, Texas, 2011).

RESULTS

BASELINE CHARACTERISTICS OF PATIENTS

Baseline characteristics of all 137 patients and the subset of 66 patients (48.2%) who completed the toxicity questionnaire are given in Table 1. As expected, whites account for the majority of patients in both groups (86.8% in the entire cohort and 93.9% in the questionnaire subgroup) and the mean age at TGCT diagnosis is similar (31.0 years and 32.7 years, respectively). Tumor characteristics are similar between the groups: the predominant histology is non-seminoma (81.7% in the entire cohort and 75.8% in the questionnaire subset), the primary site of presentation is the testicle (89.0% and 90.9%, respectively), and the majority of tumors are classified as good prognosis at initiation of chemotherapy by the IGCCC criteria (68.6% and 80.3%, respectively). For both groups, bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin (BEP) is the most common initial chemotherapy regimen (62.0% of the entire group and 59.1% of the questionnaire subset) and the mean cumulative cisplatin dose (mg/m²) is comparable among them (410.9 and 404.5, respectively).

In general, patients who completed the toxicity questionnaire are similar to the non-responders. There are no differences in terms of histology, primary site of TGCT, types of initial chemotherapy, or cumulative cisplatin dose administered (P > 0.05). However, those who completed the questionnaire were older at the time of diagnosis of TGCT (P = 0.03) and hence at initiation of chemotherapy (P = 0.02). A larger proportion of non-responders were non-whites (19.7% versus 6.1%, P = 0.02) and also had poor risk disease (32.4% versus 12.1%, P = 0.01) when compared to those who completed the questionnaire.

PERIPHERAL NEUROPATHY AND OTOTOXICITY

Among the 66 patients who completed the toxicity questionnaire, 25 (37.9%) and 30 (45.5%) of them reported peripheral neuropathy and ototoxicity, respectively (Table 2). Patients who were diagnosed with TGCT at an older age were more likely to report developing peripheral neuropathy (OR = 3.1, 95% CI 1.5, 6.4 per 10 year increase in age) as were patients with higher cumulative life-time cisplatin dose (OR = 1.6, 95% CI 1.1, 2.2 per 100mg/m² increased in dose). Those with non-seminoma (OR = 0.3, 95%) CI 0.1, 0.8) and BEP (OR = 0.3, 95% CI 0.1, 0.95) as initial treatment had statistically significantly reduced risk of peripheral neuropathy compared to those with seminoma or treatment with etoposide and cisplatin (EP), respectively. Regarding ototoxicity, only higher cumulative life-time cisplatin dose (OR = 1.5, 95%CI 1.1, 2.1 per 100mg/m² increased in dose) and total cisplatin dose (OR = 2.1, 95% CI 1.03, 4.3 per 100mg/m² increased in dose) during initial chemotherapy increased this risk significantly.

TREATMENT OUTCOME

In our cohort of 137 patients, 11 (8.0%) of them had refractory disease after initial course of chemotherapy and 126 (92%) of them achieved clinical remission. Among those with remission, 30 (23.8%) of them experienced disease relapse after a mean follow-up time of 46.8 months, with a total of eight deaths within the entire cohort. Table 3 shows that extra-gonadal primary (RR = 9.7, 95% CI 2.5, 37.3), intermediate/poor risk cancer (RR = 28.2, 95% CI 3.5, 228.7), and initial therapy with etoposide/ifosamide/cisplatin (VIP) (RR = 135.0, 95% CI 6.7, 2733.6) were statistically significantly associated with refractory disease. Patients with non-seminoma (HR = 3.4, 95% CI 1.03–10.9), extra-gonadal primary (HR = 3.5, 95% CI 1.7, 7.3), intermediate/poor risk cancer (HR = 4.1, 95% CI 2.2, 7.7), initial VIP (HR = 27.7, 95% CI 7.9, 96.7), and higher total cisplatin dose during initial chemotherapy (HR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.01–2.3 per 100mg/m² increased in dose) all had worse PFS. Patients with extra-gonadal primary (HR = 5.5, 95% CI 1.3, 22.9), intermediate/poor risk cancer (HR = 17.7, 95% CI 2.2, 143.5), VIP as initial chemotherapy (HR = 255.7, 95% CI 12.2, 5367.1), and higher cumulative life-time cisplatin dose (HR = 1.6, 95% CI 1.2, 2.1 per 100mg/m² increased in dose) had worse OS.

ASSOCIATIONS OF VARIANTS IN *COMT, TPMT*, AND *GSTP1* WITH PERIPHERAL NEUROPATHY, OTOTOXICITY, AND TREATMENT OUTCOMES

We found statistically significant associations of four SNP markers (rs4646316, rs4380755, rs5008499, and rs6591256) in or near *COMT*, *TPMT*, and *GSTP1* with neuropathy and five SNP markers (rs3788306, rs12189790, rs17420046, rs6938294, and rs6912842) with ototoxicity at the nominal *p*-value of 0.05.

Table 1 | Baseline characteristics of patients.

		All pati	ents (<i>n</i> = 137)		Patients with ompleted toxicity estionnaire (<i>n</i> = 66)	C	Patients without ompleted toxicity estionnaire (<i>n</i> = 71)	<i>p</i> -value
DEMOGRAPHICS								
Race	White	119	86.8%	62	93.9%	57	80.3%	0.02
	Black	5	3.7%	0	0.0%	5	7.0%	
	Hispanic	4	2.9%	0	0.0%	4	5.7%	
	Asian	5	3.7%	3	4.6%	2	2.8%	
	Other	4	2.9%	1	1.5%	3	4.2%	
Mean age at diagnosis \pm SD (years)		3	1.0 ± 8.5		32.7 ± 8.6		29.5 ± 8.3	0.03
CHARACTERISTICS OF TGC	т							
Histology	Seminoma	25	18.3%	16	24.2%	9	12.7%	0.12
	Non-seminoma	112	81.7%	50	75.8%	62	87.3%	
Primary site at presentation	Testicle	122	89.0%	60	90.9%	62	87.3%	0.24
	Retroperitoneum	6	4.4%	4	6.1%	2	2.8%	
	Mediastinum	9	6.6%	2	3.0%	7	9.9%	
IGCCC prognosis group ^b	Good	94	68.6%	53	80.3%	41	57.7%	0.01
	Intermediate	11	8.0%	5	7.6%	6	8.5%	
	Poor	31	22.6%	8	12.1%	23	32.4%	
	Unknown	1	0.7%	0	0.0%	1	1.4%	
CHARACTERISTICS OF CHE	MOTHERAPY							
Type of initial chemotherapy	EP	46	33.6%	26	39.4%	20	28.2%	0.35
	BEP	85	62.0%	39	59.1%	46	64.8%	
	TIP	1	0.7%	0	0.0%	1	1.4%	
	VIP	4	2.9%	1	1.5%	3	4.2%	
	Other	1	0.7%	0	0.0%	1	1.4%	
Mean initial total cisplatin dose \pm SD (mg/m ²) ^c		345	5.3 ± 80.4		337.9 ± 80.0		352.1 ± 82.6	0.30
Mean cumulative cisplatin dose ± SD (mg/m²) ^d		410	0.9 ± 169.2		404.5 ± 166.8		416.9 ± 172.4	0.67
Mean age at initiation of chemotherapy \pm SD (year)		3	l.5 ± 9.1		33.4 ± 9.3		29.7 ± 8.5	0.02

SD, standard deviation; TGCT, testicular germ cell tumor; EP, etoposide and cisplatin; BEP, bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin; TIP, paclitaxel, ifosamide, and cisplatin; VIP, etoposide, ifosamide, and cisplatin.

^a P-values for comparison of baseline characteristics between cohorts with and without completed toxicity questionnaires. Fisher's exact test used for categorical variables and t-test used for continuous variables.

^bIGCCC prognosis group of TGCT at initiation of first course of chemotherapy.

^cMean total cisplatin dose administered during first course of chemotherapy.

^d Mean cumulative life-time cisplatin dose administered by the end of last follow-up visit.

Italic values indicate $p \le 0.05$.

However, after correcting for multiple testing, these associations did not retain statistical significance (**Table 4**).

Nine SNPs in or near *COMT*, *TPMT*, and *GSTP1* had a statistically significant association with refractory disease after initial chemotherapy at the nominal *p*-value of 0.05 (**Table 5**). After correcting for multiple testing, we found that recessive inheritance of the G allele of rs2073743 confers increased risk (RR = 22.7, 95% CI 3.3, 155.8) of refractory disease after first course of chemotherapy. However, this association did not retain statistical significance after adjustment for race, IGCCC, primary site of disease at diagnosis, type of initial chemotherapy, and total dose of cisplatin during first course of chemotherapy.

The G allele of rs2073743 had a frequency of 22.76% in the cohort and its genotypic distribution was in Hardy–Weinberg proportions (P = 0.46). This allele was present in 40.91% of patients with refractory disease compared to 21.14% of those with clinical remission after initial chemotherapy, predisposing patients to refractory disease with a relative risk of 2.6 (95% CI of 1.1, 6.3; P = 0.03).

We found statistically significant association of six SNPs (rs1042781, rs2073743, rs2531706, rs5748505, rs6518598, and rs4380755) in or near *COMT*, *TPMT*, and *GSTP1* with PFS and six SNPs (rs366148, rs2239395, rs1858770, rs12158214, rs887200, and rs372534) with OS at the nominal *p*-value of 0.05

		Peripheral ne	uropa	thy			Ototoxi	city		
	Yes N (%)	No N (%)	OR	95% Cl	P-value	Yes N (%)	No N (%)	OR	95% CI	P-value
AGE AT DIAGNOSIS ^a										
Mean \pm SD (year)	37.0 ± 8.7	30.0 ± 7.4	3.1	1.5, 6.4	< 0.01	33.6 ± 7.9	31.9 ± 9.1	1.3	0.7, 2.3	0.44
RACE										
White ($n = 62$)	23 (92.0)	39 (95.1)	1.0	-	-	30 (100)	32 (88.9)	1.0	-	-
Non-white $(n = 4)$	2 (8.0)	2 (4.9)	1.7	0.2,12.9	0.61	0 (0.0)	4 (11.1)	1.0	NA	NA
PRIMARY SITE										
Testicle ($n = 60$)	22 (88.0)	38 (92.7)	1.0	-	-	26 (86.7)	34 (94.4)	1.0	-	-
Extra-gonadal ($n = 6$)	3 (12.0)	3 (7.3)	1.7	0.3, 9.3	0.53	4 (13.3)	2 (5.6)	2.6	0.4, 15.4	0.29
HISTOLOGY										
Seminoma ($n = 16$)	10 (40.0)	6 (14.6)	1.0	-	-	9 (30.0)	7 (19.4)	1.0	-	-
Non-seminoma ($n = 50$)	15 (60.0)	35 (85.4)	0.3	0.1, 0.8	0.02	21 (70.0)	29 (80.6)	0.6	0.2, 1.8	0.32
IGCCC PROGNOSIS GROU	JP									
Good ($n = 53$)	20 (80.0)	33 (80.5)	1.0	-	-	23 (76.7)	30 (83.3)	1.0	-	-
Intermediate/poor ($n = 13$)	5 (20.0)	8 (19.5)	1.0	0.3, 3.6	0.96	7 (23.3)	6 (16.7)	1.5	0.5, 5.2	0.50
TYPES OF INITIAL CHEMO	OTHERAPY									
EP (<i>n</i> = 26)	14 (56.0)	12 (29.3)	1.0	-	-	12 (40.0)	14 (38.9)	1.0	-	-
BEP (n = 39)	11 (44.0)	28 (68.3)	0.3	0.1, 0.95	0.04	17 (56.7)	22 (61.1)	0.9	0.3, 2.4	0.84
VIP $(n = 1)$	0 (0)	1 (2.4)	NA	NA	NA	1 (3.3)	0 (0)	NA	NA	NA
INITIAL TOTAL CISPLATIN	DOSE									
Mean \pm SD (mg/m ²)	360.0 ± 81.6	324.4 ± 73.4	2.0	0.9, 4.1	0.08	360.0 ± 56.3	319.4 ± 88.9	2.1	1.03, 4.3	0.04
CUMULATIVE CISPLATIN	DOSE ^c									
Mean \pm SD (mg/m ²)	476.0 ± 173.9	361.0 ± 148.1	1.6	1.1, 2.2	0.01	460.0 ± 188.6	358.3 ± 131.7	1.5	1.1, 2.1	0.02

Table 2 | Risk factors for development of peripheral neuropathy and ototoxicity of 66 patients who completed the toxicity questionnaire.

OR, odds ratio; Cl, confidence interval; SD, standard deviation; NA, not applicable; EP, etoposide and cisplatin; BEP, bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin; VIP, etoposide, ifosamide, and cisplatin.

^aOdds ratio per increase of 10 years of age.

^bOdds ratio per increase of 100 mg/m² of total cisplatin dose administered during first course of chemotherapy.

^cOdds ratio per increase of 100 mg/m² of cumulative life-time cisplatin dose administered by the end of last follow-up visit.

Bold-italic values indicate $p \le 0.05$.

(**Table 6**). In particular, patients with the recessive GG genotype of rs2073743 had an inferior PFS with a HR of 3.6 (95% CI 1.1, 11.7) when compared to those with the GC or CC genotypes. However, after correcting the *p*-values for multiple testing, none of these associations remained statistically significant.

DISCUSSION

This study examined the association between three genes involved in cisplatin metabolism, *GSTP1*, *COMT*, and *TPMT*, with TGCT outcomes and cisplatin-induced ototoxicity and peripheral neuropathy. We found one SNP (rs2073743) in the flanking region $(\pm 20 \text{ kb})$ of *COMT* that was associated with refractory TGCT after initial chemotherapy. This SNP lies within the intron region of the Armadillo Repeat gene deleted in Velo-Cardio-Facial syndrome (*ARVCF*). This is the first study to show that germline genetic variants of *ARVCF* may affect TGCT outcome.

Although there is no functional information for SNP rs2073743, we hypothesize that it may affect disease risk by altering the expression of the *ARVCF* gene. *ARVCF* gene is a member of the p120 catenin family of proteins (Reintsch et al., 2008) and its over-expression has been shown to cause disruption of cell adhesion (Reintsch et al., 2008), which may facilitate cancer progression. A recent study by Lin et al. (2011) reported that

the dominant inheritance of the minor T allele of rs5993891 of *ARVCF* is associated with a decrease in prostate cancer specific mortality (HR = 0.21, 95% CI 0.07, 0.61). Therefore, it is possible that SNP rs2073743 of *ARVCF* may predispose patients to higher risk of refractory TGCT by inhibition of cell adhesion, which consequently causes more aggressive tumor biology.

In contrast, SNP rs2073743 may be a marker for genetic variations in COMT that affect the risk of refractory TGCT by altering the level of S-adenosyl-L-methionine (AdoMet) and the concentration of estrogen and its metabolites. COMT encodes a methyltransferase that is critical for the metabolism of endogenous catecholamine containing chemicals and catechol drugs with AdoMet being its intermediary metabolite (Weinshilboum, 2006). There is some evidence to suggest that cisplatin may interact synergistically with AdoMet (Ochoa et al., 2009). Ochoa and colleagues found that administration of both AdoMet and cisplatin causes a 3.0–6.2-fold increase in frequency of renal toxicity in mice while cisplatin alone causes only moderate toxicity and administration AdoMet by itself did not result in any nephrotoxicity (Ochoa et al., 2009). Consequently, it is possible that increased activity of the COMT enzyme causes a decrease in the concentration of AdoMet, which may in turn lead to decreased cytotoxic activity of cisplatin.

Yes N (%) No N (%) RR AGE AT DIAGNOSIS ^a 31.4 ± 8.7 0.5 Alean \pm SD (year) 270 ± 5.3 31.4 ± 8.7 0.5 Mean \pm SD (year) 270 ± 5.3 31.4 ± 8.7 0.5 Mean \pm SD (year) 270 ± 5.3 31.4 ± 8.7 0.5 Mean \pm SD (year) 270 ± 5.3 31.4 ± 8.7 0.5 White $(n = 119)$ $111 (100)$ $108 (85.7)$ 1.0 Non-white $(n = 118)$ $0 (0.0)$ $18 (14.3)$ 1.0 PRIMARY SITE $11 (100)$ $18 (14.3)$ 1.0 Festicle $(n = 122)$ $6 (54.5)$ $116 (92.1)$ 1.0 PRIMARY SITE $5 (45.5)$ $10 (729)$ 9.7 Festicle $(n = 122)$ $6 (54.5)$ $10 (729)$ 9.7 Mistrobadal $(n = 112)$ $11 (100)$ $10 (729)$ 9.7 Seminoma $(n = 25)$ $0 (0)$ $10 (180.2)$ 10 Seminoma $(n = 25)$ $0 (0)$ $10 (180.2)$ 10 Seminoma $(n = 120)$ $10 (00)$ <t< th=""><th>95% CI 95% CI 0.2, 1.2 NA NA 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3</th><th>Р-value - ПИА - с<i>0.01</i></th><th>Mean PFS (mo) 46.8 33.2 33.2 30.8 30.8</th><th>HR 99 1.0 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0</th><th></th><th><i>P</i>-value</th><th>Mean</th><th>HR</th><th>95% CI</th><th></th></t<>	95% CI 95% CI 0.2, 1.2 NA NA 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3 2.5, 37.3	Р-value - ПИА - с <i>0.01</i>	Mean PFS (mo) 46.8 33.2 33.2 30.8 30.8	HR 99 1.0 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0		<i>P</i> -value	Mean	HR	95% CI	
T DIAGNOSIS ^a 270 ± 5.3 31.4 ± 8.7 0.5 $(n = 119)$ $11(100)$ $108(85.7)$ 1.0 $(n = 119)$ $11(100)$ $108(85.7)$ 1.0 $(n = 112)$ $0(0.0)$ $18(14.3)$ 1.0 $(n = 122)$ $0(0.0)$ $18(14.3)$ 1.0 $(n = 12)$ $0(0.0)$ $10(79)$ 9.7 $(n = 25)$ $0(0)$ $101(80.2)$ 1.0 $(n = 25)$ $0(0)$ $101(80.2)$ 1.0 $n = 041$ $11(100)$ $101(80.2)$ 1.0 $n = 941$ $1(9.1)$ $93(73.8)$ 1.0 $n = 941$ $1(9.$	37.3						OS (mo)		5	<i>P</i> -value
E SD (year) 27.0 ± 5.3 31.4 ± 8.7 0.5 $(n = 119)$ $11(100)$ $108(85.7)$ 1.0 nite $(n = 18)$ $0(0.0)$ $18(14.3)$ 1.0 (RY SITE $0(0.0)$ $10(160.2)$ 1.0 (RO SITE $0(0)$ $26(19.8)$ 1.0 (RO SITE $0(0)$ $26(19.8)$ 1.0 (RO SITE $0(0)$ $26(19.8)$ 1.0 (RO SITE $11(100)$ $101(80.2)$ 1.0 (RO SITE $11(100)$ $101(80.2)$ 28.2 (RO SITE $10(90.9)$ $33(26.2)$ 28.2 (RO SITE $10(90.9)$ $33(26.2)$ 28.2 (RO SINTAL CHEMOTHER	37.3				L					
108 (85.7) 1.0 18 (14.3) 1.0 18 (14.3) 1.0 18 (14.3) 1.0 18 (14.3) 1.0 116 (92.1) 1.0 10 (79) 9.7 25 (19.8) 1.0 10 (79) 9.7 25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	37.3				0.7, 1.04	1.00	59.0	0.5	0.2, 1.3	0.17
108 (85.7) 1.0 18 (14.3) 1.0 18 (14.3) 1.0 19 (12.1) 1.0 10 (79) 9.7 25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 23 (19.8) 1.0 23 (20.2) 9.3 33 (26.2) 28.2 33 (26.2) 28.2 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	37.3									
18 (14.3) 1.0 116 (92.1) 1.0 10 (79) 9.7 25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0	37.3					1	61.8	1.0	1	I
116 (92.1) 1.0 10 (79) 9.7 25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 33 (26.2) 28.2 45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	37.3				0.2, 1.7 (0.29	40.8	2.1×10^{-7}	NA	1.00
116 (92.1) 1.0 10 (79) 9.7 25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 73 (26.2) 28.2 75 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0 1 (0.8) 1.0	37.3									
10 (79) 9.7 25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 73 (26.2) 28.2 78 (61.9) 4.0 78 (61.9) 1.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) 135.	37.3			1.0 -		1	56.5	1.0	1	I
25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 33 (26.2) 28.2 45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) A4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	- NA 3.5.2287			3.5 1.	1.7, 7.3	<0.01	79.3	5.5	1.3, 22.9	0.02
25 (19.8) 1.0 101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 33 (26.2) 28.2 45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	- NA 3.5 228.7									
101 (80.2) 1.0 93 (73.8) 1.0 33 (26.2) 28.2 45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	NA - 3.5.228.7		57.7	1.0 –	•	1	59.0	1.0	I	I
93 (73.8) 1.0 33 (26.2) 28.2 45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	- 3.5. 228.7		44.4	3.4 1.	1.03, 10.9	0.04	59.1	1.9×10^{7}	NA	1.00
93 (73.8) 1.0 33 (26.2) 28.2 45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) NA	- 3.5. 228.7									
33 (26.2) 28.2 45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) 135 . 1 (0.8) NA	3.5. 228.7	I	50.1	1.0 –		1	55.7	1.0	I	I
45 (35.7) 1.0 78 (61.9) 4.0 1 (0.8) NA 1 (0.8) 135 .		<0.01	39.6	4.1 2.	2.2, 7.7	<0.01	66.5	17.7	2.2, 143.5	0.01
1 (9.1) 45 (35.7) 1.0 7 (63.6) 78 (61.9) 4.0 0 (0) 1 (0.8) NA 3 (27.3) 1 (0.8) 135. 0 (0) 1 (0.8) 135. L CISPLATIN DOSE ^b 1 (0.8) NA										
7 (63.6) 78 (61.9) 4.0 0 (0) 1 (0.8) NA 3 (27.3) 1 (0.8) 735 0 (0) 1 (0.8) NA	I	I	40.5	1.0 –	•	1	51.9	1.0	I	I
0 (0) 1 (0.8) NA 3 (273) 1 (0.8) 735. 0 (0) 1 (0.8) NA 135.	0.5, 33.9	0.20	49.1	1.1 0.6,	2.2	0.75	62.3	2.7	0.3, 22.7	0.38
3 (27.3) 1 (0.8) 135. 0 (0) 1 (0.8) NA L CISPLATIN DOSE ^b	NA	NA	54.2	NA NA		NA	54.2	NA	NA	NA
0 (0) 1 (0.8) L CISPLATIN DOSE ^b	6.7, 2733.6	<0.01	2.9	27.7 7.5	96.7	<0.01	10.7	255.7	12.2, 5367.1	< 0.01
INITIAL TOTAL CISPLATIN DOSE ^b	NA	NA	315.4	NA NA		NA	315.4	NA	NA	AN
Mean \pm SD (mg/m ²) 345.5 \pm 104 345.2 \pm 78.6 1.0	0.9, 1.08	1.00	46.8	1.5 1.	1.01, 2.3	0.04	59.0	2.2	0.9, 5.6	0.10
CUMULATIVE CISPLATIN DOSE ⁶										
Mean \pm SD (mg/m ²)								1.6	1.2, 2.1	< 0.01
RR, relative risk; Cl, confidence interval; HR, hazard ratio; NA, not applicable; SD, standard deviation; EP, etoposide and cisplatin; BEP, bleomycin, etoposide, and cisplatin; TIP, paclitaxel, ifosamide, and cisplatin,	ile; SD, standard de	eviation; EP, e	etoposide and	cisplatin; E	3EP, bleomyci	in, etoposi	de, and cispla	tin; TIP, paclita>	tel, ifosamide, an	id cisplatin
VIP, etoposide, ifosamide, and cisplatin.										
	and OS: hazard rati	o per unit inc	crease of 10 ye	ars of age.						
$^{ m b}$ Refractory disease: relative risk per unit increase of 100 mg/m² of total cisp	total cisplatin dose administered during first course of chemotherapy; PFS and OS: hazard ratio per unit increase of 100 mg/m² of total cisplatin	istered during	g first course o	f chemoth	erapy; PFS ar	nd OS: haz	ard ratio per u	ınit increase of	100 mg/m ² of to	tal cisplatii

per unit increase of 100 mg/m² of cumulative life-time cisplatin dose. Bold-italic values indicate $p \leq 0.05.$

c Refractory disease and PFS: life-time cumulative cisplatin dose is not applicable since status for refractory disease or cancer relapse was ascertained after initial course of chemotherapy only; OS: hazard ratio

	Gene (SNP)	Genotype	Case N (%)	Control N (%)	Univariate mo	del	Multivariate mo	del ^a
					Odds ratio (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	Odds ratio (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
	COMT							
	rs4646316	Co-dominant	genetic model					
		T/T	0 (0)	3 (7.3)	0.1 (0.02, 0.8)	0.03	0.1 (0.01, 0.7)	0.03
		T/C	9 (37.5)	23 (56.1)	0.3 (0.1, 0.9)	0.03	0.3 (0.1, 0.9)	0.03
		C/C	15 (62.5)	15 (36.6)	1.0	-	1.0	-
		Dominant ge						
		Т/-	9 (37.5)	26 (63.4)	0.4 (0.1, 0.98)	0.05	0.3 (0.1, 0.98)	0.05
Ъ́		C/C	15 (62.5)	15 (36.6)	1.0	-	1.0	-
Peripheral neuropathy	TPMT							
nro	rs4380755	Co-dominant	genetic model					
lne		T/T	1 (4.3)	0 (0)	8.7 (1.02, 74.1)	0.05	18.9 (1.1, 323.8)	0.04
era		T/C	9 (39.1)	8 (21.1)	2.9 (1.01, 8.6)	0.05	4.3 (1.1, 18.0)	0.04
iph		C/C	13 (56.5)	30 (78.9)	1.0	-	1.0	-
Per	rs5008499	Co-dominant	genetic model					
		T/T	1 (4.5)	0(0)	15.0 (1.5, 152.0)	0.02	14.4 (0.97, 212.0)	0.05
		T/C	8 (36.4)	6 (15.0)	3.9 (1.2, 12.3)	0.02	3.8 (0.99, 14.6)	0.05
		C/C	13 (59.1)	34 (85.0)	1.0	-	1.0	-
	GSTP1							
	rs6591256	Dominant ge	netic model					
		G/-	12 (52.2)	30 (76.9)	0.3 (0.1, 0.99)	0.05	0.3 (0.1, 1.1)	0.08
		A/A	11 (47.8)	9 (23.1)	1.0	-	1.0	-
	COMT							
	rs3788306	Dominant ge	netic model					
		G/-	20 (74.1)	17 (48.6)	3.0 (1.02, 9.0)	0.05	4.9 (1.3-18.8)	0.02
		A/A	7 (25.9)	18 (51.4)	1.0	_	1.0	_
	TPMT							
	rs12189790	Co-dominant	genetic model					
		T/T	0 (0)	0 (NA)	13.8 (1.1, 90.1)	0.04	20.6 (1.5, 277.1)	0.02
		T/C	13 (43.3)	7 (19.4)	3.2 (1.19.5)	0.04	4.5 (1.2, 16.6)	0.02
		C/C	17 (56.7)	29 (80.6)	1.0	_	1.0	_
		Dominant ge						
		Т/-	13 (43.3)	7 (19.4)	3.2 (1.1, 9.5)	0.04	4.5 (1.2, 16.6)	0.02
		C/C	17 (56.7)	29 (80.6)	1.00	_	1.0	_
	rs17420046	-	genetic model					
toxicity		Т/Т	1 (3.3)	2 (5.6)	0.1 (0.0, 0.6)	0.02	0.01 (0.0, 0.3)	0.01
oxic		T/G	1 (3.3)	12 (33.3)	0.2 (0.1, 0.8)	0.02	0.1 (0.03, 0.6)	0.01
Otot		G/G	28 (93.3)	22 (61.1)	1.0	_	1.0	_
0		Dominant ge		22 (01.1)	1.0		1.0	
		T/-	2 (6.7)	14 (38.9)	0.1 (0.02, 0.6)	0.01	0.1 (0.01, 0.4)	0.01
		G/G	28 (93.3)	22 (61.1)	1.0	0.01	1.0	_
	ra6020204			22 (01.1)	1.0	_	1.0	-
	rs6938294		genetic model	2 (5 7)	0.04 (0.0.0.0)	0.02	0.01 (0.0.0.0)	0.01
		G/G	1 (3.3)	2 (5.7)	0.04 (0.0, 0.6)	0.02	0.01 (0.0, 0.3)	0.01
		G/A	1 (3.3)	12 (34.3)	0.2 (0.1, 0.8)	0.02	0.1 (0.03, 0.6)	0.01
		A/A	28 (93.3)	21 (60.0)	1.0	-	1.0	-
		Dominant ge	netic model					
						0.01	0.04(0.01, 0.4)	0 01
		G/-	2 (6.7)	14 (40.0)	0.1 (0.02, 0.5)		0.04 (0.01, 0.4)	0.01
		A/A	28 (93.3)	14 (40.0) 21 (60.0)	1.0	-	1.0	0.01 -
	rs6912842	A/A Dominant ge	28 (93.3) netic model	21 (60.0)	1.0	-	1.0	-
	rs6912842	A/A	28 (93.3)					

Table 4 | Association of genetic variants that reached a nominal *p*-value of 0.05 with peripheral neuropathy and ototoxicity among 66 patients who completed the toxicity questionnaire.

Cl, confidence interval.

^aAdjusted for race, IGCCC, primary site of cancer, type of chemotherapy administered, and cumulative life-time cisplatin dose administered.

Gene (SNP)	Genotype	Yes N (%)	No N (%)	Univariate mod	lel	Multivariate mod	del ^a
				Relative risk (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	Relative risk (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
COMT							
rs2073743	Co-dominant g	genetic model					
	G/G	3 (27.3)	2 (1.6)	8.8 (1.2, 65.8)	0.04	4.7 (0.3, 69.4)	0.25
	G/C	3 (27.3)	48 (39.0)	3.0 (1.1, 8.1)	0.04	2.2 (0.6, 8.3)	0.25
	C/C	5 (45.4)	73 (59.3)	1.0	_	1.0	_
	Recessive ger	netic model					
	G/G	3 (27.3)	2 (1.6)	22.7 (3.3, 155.8)	$< 0.01^{b}$	21.8 (1.01, 470.7)	0.05 ^c
	C/-	8 (72.7)	121 (98.4)	1.0	_	1.0	_
rs4646316	Co-dominant g	genetic model					
	T/T	0 (0)	6 (4.9)	0.01 (0.0, 0.6)	0.03	0.001 (0.0, 0.3)	0.02
	T/C	1 (9.1)	59 (48.0)	0.1 (0.01, 0.8)	0.03	0.03 (0.02, 0.5)	0.02
	C/C	10 (90.9)	58 (47.1)	1.0	_	1.0	_
	Dominant ger	netic model					
	Т/-	1 (9.1)	65 (52.8)	0.1 (0.01, 0.7)	0.02	0.03 (0.001, 0.7)	0.02
	C/C	10 (90.9)	58 (47.2)	1.0	_	1.0	_
rs366148	Dominant ger	netic model					
	A/-	3 (27.3)	9 (7.3)	4.8 (1.07, 21.1)	0.04	2.6 (0.3, 21.5)	0.4
	G/G	8 (72.7)	114 (92.7)	1.0	_	1.0	_
rs2531706	Dominant ger	netic model					
	G/-	5 (45.5)	91 (76.5)	0.3 (0.1, 0.9)	0.03	0.2 (0.02, 0.97)	0.05
	A/A	6 (54.5)	28 (23.5)	1.0	_	1.0	_
rs5748505	Dominant ger						
	T/-	4 (36.4)	88 (69.8)	0.3 (0.1, 0.9)	0.03	0.2 (0.05, 1.2)	0.09
	C/C	7 (63.6)	38 (30.2)	1.0	_	1.0	_
rs1034564	Recessive ger						
	A/A	3 (30.0)	7 (5.8)	7.0 (1.533.0)	0.01	4.7 (0.5, 42.8)	0.2
	G/-	7 (70.0)	114 (94.2)	1.0	_	1.0	_
TPMT							
rs12524744	Co-dominant (genetic model					
	Т/Т	0 (0)	0 (0)	20.6 (1.3, 319.3)	0.03	20.1 (0.5, 822.4)	0.10
	T/C	4 (40.0)	16 (12.8)	4.5 (1.2, 17.9)	0.03	4.5 (0.7, 28.7)	0.10
	C/C	6 (60.0)	109 (87.2)	1.0	_	1.0	_
	Dominant ger		,				
	T/-	4 (40.0)	16 (12.8)	4.5 (1.2, 17.9)	0.03	4.5 (0.7, 28.7)	0.10
	C/C	6 (60.0)	109 (87.2)	1.0	_	1.0	_
rs9396834		genetic model					
	C/C	5 (45.4)	15 (11.9)	6.6 (1.1, 40.8)	0.04	5.0 (0.6, 45.0)	0.15
	C/T	3 (27.3)	62 (49.2)	2.6 (1.03, 6.4)	0.04	2.2 (0.7, 6.7)	0.15
	T/T	3 (27.3)	49 (38.9)	1.0	_	1.0	_
	Recessive ger		40 (00.0)	1.0		1.0	
	C/C	5 (45.5)	15 (11.9)	6.2 (1.7, 22.71)	0.01	4.4 (0.7, 26.1)	0.10
	T/-	6 (54.5)	111 (88.1)	1.0	_	1.0	_
GSTP1		0 (0+.0)					
rs6591256	Co-dominant	genetic model					
	G/G	0 (0)	10 (8.7)	0.1 (0.01, 0.9)	0.05	0.04 (0.01, 0.93)	0.05
	G/A	4 (36.4)	67 (58.3)	0.3 (0.1, 0.97)	0.05	0.2 (0.04, 0.96)	0.05
	A/A	7 (63.6)	38 (33.0)	1.0	-	1.0	_
		/ (00.0)	00 (00.0)	1.0		1.0	

Table 5 | Association of genetic variants that reached a nominal *p*-value of 0.05 with refractory disease after initial chemotherapy among 137 patients in the study cohort.

Cl, confidence interval.

^a Adjusted for race, IGCCC, primary site of disease at diagnosis, type of chemotherapy administered, and total dose of cisplatin received during initial chemotherapy.

^bCorrected p-value for multiple testing: 0.04.

^cCorrected p-value for multiple testing: 0.72.

	Gene (SNP)	Genotype	Mean PFS/OS (mo)	Univariate mod	lel	Multivariate mode	el ^a
				Hazard ratio (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	Hazard ratio (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
	COMT	-			-		
	rs10427871	Co-dominant	genetic model				
		G/G	NA	45.7 (2.5, 845.7)	0.01	9469.3 (62.7, 1429366.1)	< 0.01
		G/A	7.7	6.8 (1.6, 29.1)	0.01	97.3 (7.9, 1195.6)	< 0.01
		A/A	48.4	1.0	_	1.0	_
		Dominant ger	netic model				
		G/-	7.7	6.8 (1.6, 29.1)	0.01	97.3 (7.9, 1195.6)	< 0.01
/al		A/A	48.4	1.0	_	1.0	_
Ĩ <u>Ś</u>	rs2073743	Recessive ge	netic model				
ีย อ		G/G	43.9	3.6 (1.1, 11.7)	0.03	1.2 (0.3, 4.6)	0.84
-free		C/-	46.2	1.0	_	1.0	-
ion-	rs2531706	Dominant ger	netic model				
Progression-free survival		G/-	47.5	0.5 (0.3, 0.9)	0.03	0.4 (0.2, 0.8)	0.01
ogr		A/A	42.6	1.0	_	1.0	_
2	rs5748505	Dominant ger	netic model				
		Т/-	51.1	0.5 (0.3, 0.95)	0.03	0.5 (0.2, 0.9)	0.02
		C/C	38.3	1.0	_	1.0	_
	rs6518598	Dominant ger	netic model				
		A/-	51.8	0.5 (0.3, 0.9)	0.02	0.4 (0.2, 0.8)	0.01
		C/C	38.8	1.0	_	1.0	_
	TPMT						
	rs4380755	Recessive ge	netic model				
		T/T	2.0	61.8 (5.6, 681.9)	< 0.01	273.9 (16.8, 4464.8)	< 0.01
		C/-	49.0	1.0	-	1.0	_
	COMT						
	rs366148	Co-dominant	genetic model				
		A/A	11.2	49.1 (3.4, 716.6)	< 0.01	15.9 (0.3, 880.5)	0.18
		A/G	50.0	7.0 (1.8, 26.8)	< 0.01	4.0 (0.5, 29.7)	0.18
		G/G	61.2	1.0	_	1.0	_
		Dominant ger		1.0		1.0	
		A/-	46.7	8.3 (2.0, 34.8)	< 0.01	4.0 (0.5, 29.7)	0.18
		G/G	61.2	1.0	_	1.0	_
	rs2239395	Dominant ger		1.0		1.0	
	102200000	G/-	51.0	7.7 (1.8, 32.3)	0.01	8.9 (1.4, 57.4)	0.02
iva		T/T	59.6	1.0	_	1.0	_
N	rs1858770		genetic model	1.0		1.0	
Overall survival	131000770	C/C	11.2	30.5 (1.5, 608.1)	0.03	26.7 (0.3, 2150.4)	0.14
verä		C/A	53.2	5.5 (1.2, 24.7)	0.03	5.2 (0.6, 46.4)	0.14
0		A/A	59.8	1.0	0.00	1.0	0.14
		Dominant ger		1.0	—	1.0	_
		C/-	48.5	6.6 (1.3, 32.6)	0.02	5.2 (0.6, 46.4)	0.14
		A/A	59.8		0.02		0.14
	rc10150011	AVA Recessive ge		1.0	_	1.0	_
	rs12158214	Recessive ge T/T		F 4 (1 04 279)	0.05	ΝΔ	NIA
			42.4	5.4 (1.04, 27.8)	0.05	NA 1.0	NA
	r-007000	C/-	61.4	1.0	-	1.0	_
	rs887200	Dominant ger		4 1 /1 00 10 4	0.05		0.00
		G/-	46.9	4.1 (1.02, 16.4)	0.05	4.0 (0.8, 18.7)	0.08
		A/A	62.5	1.0	—	1.0	_

Table 6 | Association of genetic variants that reached a nominal p-value of 0.05 with progression-free and overall survival among 137 patients in the study cohort.

(Continued)

Table 6 | Continued

Gene (SNP)	Genotype	Mean PFS/OS (mo)	Univariate mod	lel	Multivariate mod	lel ^a
			Hazard ratio (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	Hazard ratio (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
TPMT						
rs372534	Co-dominant	genetic model				
	G/G	10.5	26.5 (1.8, 389.7)	0.02	4.7 (0.3, 74.3)	0.27
	G/A	54.0	5.2 (1.4, 19.7)	0.02	2.2 (0.5, 8.6)	0.27
	A/A	62.6	1.0	_	1.0	_
	Recessive ge	netic model				
	G/G	10.5	46.9 (4.2, 528.3)	< 0.01	0.6 (0.03, 12.9)	0.73
	A/-	59.9	1.0	_	1.0	_

PFS, progression-free survival; OS, overall survival; CI, confidence interval; NA, not applicable.

^a PFS: hazard ratio adjusted for race, IGCCC, type of chemotherapy administered, and cumulative life-time cisplatin dose administered by the end of last follow-up visit; OS: hazard ratio adjusted for race, IGCCC, primary site of cancer, type of chemotherapy administered, and cumulative life-time cisplatin dose administered by the end of last follow-up visit.

TGCTs are thought to develop from totipotent primordial germ cells (Sinisi et al., 2003) and there is evidence to suggest that a combination of high gonadotropin level coupled with unbalanced androgen and estrogen level may be a key event for TGCT development and progression (Garolla et al., 2005). Fotsis et al. (1994) reported that 2-methoxyoestriol, which is an endogenous estrogen metabolite, inhibits angiogenesis and suppresses tumor growth in mice. Since COMT degrades catechol metabolites from estradiol and estrone to methylated compounds (Weinshilboum, 2006), genetic variation of COMT may be implicated in the development and progression of TGCT. Recently, Ferlin et al. (2010) studied 17 polymorphic markers in 11 genes involved in hormone metabolism and reported that the minor A allele of rs11205 in the 17 β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 4 gene (HSD17B4), which is essential for metabolism of estrone to estradiol, is associated with higher risk of TGCT (OR = 2.73, 95% CI 1.47, 7.06). In the same study, however, they found no association of rs4680 of COMT with development of TGCT (Ferlin et al., 2010).

Since the association between rs2073743 with refractory disease was no longer statistically significant after adjusting for race, IGCCC, primary site of disease at diagnosis, type of initial chemotherapy, and total dose of cisplatin during first course of chemotherapy, we examined if any of these covariates are associated with rs2073743. Interestingly, we found that patients with the G/G genotype at this marker have higher odds of having both extra-gonadal primary (OR = 14.63, 95% CI 2.22, 96.35) and initial chemotherapy with VIP (OR = 45.00, 95%CI 2.77, 730.57). However, we found no such association with race, IGCCC, and total dose of cisplatin. Therefore, patients with rs2073742 may have genetic predisposition to more aggressive TGCT at presentation. This may instead explain their increased risk of refractory disease after initial chemotherapy. On the contrary, since VIP is commonly used for treatment of extragonadal TGCT, it simply may be a marker for extra-gonadal disease. Finally, our failure to detect any association of rs2073743 with PFS or OS may result from inadequate statistical power due to small sample size (n = 137) and the relatively short

mean follow-up time of 46.8 months within the context of the excellent 5-year survival rate of TGCT, which approaches 95% (Fung and Vaughn, 2011).

Our study confirms the known established prognostic factors for TGCT, including both IGCCC risk groups and primary site of disease presentation, thus suggesting that our results are internally valid. Based on the original study (n = 5862) that validated the IGCCC (Wanderas et al., 2006), the 5-year OS for good, intermediate, and poor risk metastatic GCT are 91%, 79% and 48%, respectively while the 5-year PFS for these respective prognostic groups are 89%, 75%, and 41%. Our study showed slightly better 5-year OS for all risk groups (good risk: 98.7%, intermediate risk: 87.5%, and poor risk: 76.1%) but comparable 5-year PFS except for that of the intermediate risk group (good risk: 80.0%, intermediate risk: 21.8%, and poor risk: 44.1%). These minor differences may be attributed to the smaller sample size of our study cohort. Similarly, our study also confirmed that patients with extra-gonadal primary have worse 5-year OS (testicular: 94.7%, retroperitoneal: 83.3%, and mediastinum 75.0%) and PFS (testicular: 73.0%, retroperitoneal: 22.2%, and mediastinum 33.3%).

Our study confirmed that increased cumulative dose of cisplatin predisposed patients to both hearing loss and peripheral neuropathy. In our study, 82% of patients who received >400 mg/m² of cumulative cisplatin and 38% of those with \leq 400 mg/m² self-reported ototoxicity, which were higher than those previously reported by Bokemeyer et al. (1998). In their study, they showed that approximately 20% of TGCT patients treated with \leq 400 mg/m² of cumulative cisplatin and 50% of those who received >400 mg/m² developed hearing impairment after a median follow-up of 58 months, which were assessed by pure-tone audiometry (Bokemeyer et al., 1998). These differences may be explained by the more objective method of ototoxicity assessment by Bokemeyer and colleagues.

Peripheral neuropathy occurred in 45.5% of our patients, consistent with other studies which showed that 14–43% of TGCT survivors experience persistent symptomatic peripheral neuropathy after cisplatin-based chemotherapy (Hansen et al., 1989; Aass et al., 1990; Bissett et al., 1990; Boyer et al., 1990; Bokemeyer et al., 1996; Roth et al., 1988; Petersen and Hansen, 1999; von Schlippe et al., 2001). Our study reported that the odds for peripheral neuropathy increased by 1.55 times per 100 mg/m² increase in cumulative cisplatin dose, which is similar to those reported by other studies (Brydoy et al., 2009; Glendenning et al., 2010). For instance, Glendenning et al. (2010) reported that there is a 1.91 times higher odds of developing peripheral neuropathy with each 200 mg/m² increase in cumulative cisplatin dose. Similarly, Brydoy et al. (2009) found that there is a higher prevalence of paresthesias following five or more cycles than following one to four cycles of cisplatin-based chemotherapy in TGCT survivors. Since peripheral neuropathy is expected to be more prevalent in an older population, it is not surprising that age was a significant variable in our regression analysis.

GSTP1, *COMT*, and *TPMT* have been implicated in the development of cisplatin-induced hearing impairment (Oldenburg et al., 2007a,b; Ross et al., 2009) and peripheral neuropathy (Oldenburg et al., 2007a). Ross et al. (2009) demonstrated that rs12201199 of *TPMT* (OR = 17.0, 95% CI 2.3, 125.9) and rs9332377 of *COMT* (OR = 5.5, 95% CI 1.9, 15.9) are associated with cisplatin-induced hearing loss in children. Regarding *GSTP1*, Oldenburg et al. (2007a,b) found statistically significant associations between rs1695 of this gene with peripheral neuropathy and cisplatin-induced long-term hearing impairment in TGCT survivors. The A > G polymorphism of rs1695 is a missense mutation that leads to amino acid change at codon 105 (Ile > Val) (Oldenburg et al., 2007a,b) and may affect the detoxification capability of this enzyme with chemotherapeutic agents.

In our study, however, we did not find significant associations of ototoxicity and peripheral neuropathy with any of our candidate genes. The following reasons may explain our null results. First, rs12201199 of *TPMT* and rs1695 of *GSTP1* were not included in the Affymetrix Genome-Wide Human SNP Array 6.0 platform and therefore were not examined. Although one SNP of *TPMT* in our study (rs11964408) was in linkage disequilibrium with rs12201199, its relatively weak linkage with rs12201199, with a correlation coefficient of 0.65, may explain the lack of significant association with peripheral neuropathy. Second, we may have inadequate statistical power due to the small number of patients in our neurotoxicity cohort (n = 66) to detect such associations. For instance, the risk for development of ototoxicity with rs9332377 of COMT in our study was increased with an odds ratio of 1.29 (95% CI 0.54, 3.11) similar to that of Oldenberg and colleague (Ross et al., 2009). However, this association may not have reached statistically significance (P = 0.57) due to the small sample size of our study. Third, the mechanism for development of cisplatin-induced ototoxicity may be different in adults than in children, and therefore genes other than COMT and TPMT may be involved. Finally, unlike the studies by Oldenburg et al. (2007b) and Ross et al. (2009), patients in our study used a questionnaire instead of audiometric testing to screen for hearing impairment. As a result, misclassification of hearing loss may explain our failure to detect any association with ototoxicity.

The association between SNP rs2073743 of *ARVCF* and refractory TGCT should first be replicated in future studies with a larger number of patients and subsequently validated using a different patient cohort. In particular, studies to elucidate the function of the *ARVCF* gene in the pathogenesis and progression of TGCT may give insight into development of therapeutic options in TGCT treatment. If indeed presence of the G/G of the *ARVCF* gene SNP rs2073743 is associated with refractory TGCT, incorporation of this prognostic factor into the IGCCC may be warranted.

In conclusion, our pilot data suggests that patients with the G/G genotype of the *ARVCF* gene SNP rs2073743 may have increased risk of refractory TGCT after chemotherapy. Although the underlying mechanism for this increased risk of refractory disease is unknown, confirmation of the observed association may have consequences for risk classifications in patients with metastatic disease and may be of use to select patients who will benefit from more aggressive treatment at its onset.

REFERENCES

- Aass, N., Kaasa, S., Lund, E., Kaalhus, O., Heier, M. S., and Fossa, S. D. (1990). Long-term somatic sideeffects and morbidity in testicular cancer patients. *Br. J. Cancer* 61, 151–155.
- Benjamini, Y., and Hochberg, Y. (1995). Controlling the false discovery rate – a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *J. R. Stat. Soc. B* 57, 289–300.
- Bissett, D., Kunkeler, L., Zwanenburg, L., Paul, J., Gray, C., Swan, I. R., et al. (1990). Long-term sequelae of treatment for testicular germ cell tumours. Br. J. Cancer 62, 655–659.
- Bokemeyer, C., Berger, C. C., Hartmann, J. T., Kollmannsberger, C., Schmoll, H. J., Kuczyk, M. A., et al. (1998). Analysis of risk factors for cisplatin-induced ototoxicity in

patients with testicular cancer. Br. J. Cancer 77, 1355–1362.

- Bokemeyer, C., Berger, C. C., Kuczyk, M. A., and Schmoll, H. J. (1996). Evaluation of long-term toxicity after chemotherapy for testicular cancer. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 14, 2923–2932.
- Boyer, M., Raghavan, D., Harris, P. J., Lietch, J., Bleasel, A., Walsh, J. C., et al. (1990). Lack of late toxicity in patients treated with cisplatin-containing combination chemotherapy for metastatic testicular cancer. J. Clin. Oncol. 8, 21–26.
- Brydoy, M., Oldenburg, J., Klepp, O., Bremnes, R. M., Wist, E. A., Wentzel-Larsen, T., et al. (2009). Observational study of prevalence of long-term Raynaud-like phenomena and neurological side

effects in testicular cancer survivors. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 101, 1682–1695.

- Coate, L., Cuffe, S., Horgan, A., Hung, R. J., Christiani, D., and Liu, G. (2010). Germline genetic variation, cancer outcome, and pharmacogenetics. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 28, 4029–4037.
- de Haas, E. C., Zwart, N., Meijer, C., Nuver, J., Boezen, H. M., Suurmeijer, A. J., et al. (2008). Variation in bleomycin hydrolase gene is associated with reduced survival after chemotherapy for testicular germ cell cancer. J. Clin. Oncol. 26, 1817–1823.
- de Haas, E. C., Zwart, N., Meijer, C., Suurmeijer, A. J., Meijer, K., Guchelaar, H. J., et al. (2010). Association of PAI-1 gene polymorphism with survival and chemotherapy-related vascular

toxicity in testicular cancer. *Cancer* 116, 5628–5636.

- Feldman, E. L., Stevens, M. J., Thomas, P. K., Brown, M. B., Canal, N., and Greene, D. A. (1994). A practical two-step quantitative clinical and electrophysiological assessment for the diagnosis and staging of diabetic neuropathy. *Diabetes Care* 17, 1281–1289.
- Ferlin, A., Ganz, F., Pengo, M., Selice, R., Frigo, A. C., and Foresta, C. (2010). Association of testicular germ cell tumor with polymorphisms in estrogen receptor and steroid metabolism genes. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer* 17, 17–25.
- Fotsis, T., Zhang, Y., and Pepper, M. S., Adlercreutz, H., Montesano, R., Nawroth, P. P., et al. (1994). The endogenous oestrogen metabolite 2-methoxyoestradiol inhibits

angiogenesis and suppresses tumour growth. *Nature* 368, 237–239.

- Fung, C., and Vaughn, D. J. (2011). Complications associated with chemotherapy in testicular cancer management. *Nat. Rev. Urol.* 8, 213–222.
- Garolla, A., Ferlin, A., Vinanzi, C., Roverato, A., Sotti, G., Artibani, W., et al. (2005). Molecular analysis of the androgen receptor gene in testicular cancer. *Endocr. Relat. Cancer* 12, 645–655.
- Glendenning, J. L., Barbachano, Y., Norman, A. R., Dearnaley, D. P., Horwich, A., and Huddart, R. A. (2010). Long-term neurologic and peripheral vascular toxicity after chemotherapy treatment of testicular cancer. *Cancer* 116, 2322–2331.
- Hansen, S. W., Helweg-Larsen, S., and Trojaborg, W. (1989). Longterm neurotoxicity in patients treated with cisplatin, vinblastine, and bleomycin for metastatic germ cell cancer. J. Clin. Oncol. 7, 1457–1461.
- Jemal, A., Siegel, R., Ward, E., Hao, Y., Xu, J., Murray, T., et al. (2008). Cancer statistics, 2008. *CA. Cancer J. Clin.* 58, 71–96.
- Kanetsky, P. A., Mitra, N., Vardhanabhuti, S., Li, M., Vaughn, D. J., Letrero, R., et al. (2009). Common variation in KITLG and at 5q31.3 predisposes to testicular germ cell cancer. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 811–815.
- Kanetsky, P. A., Mitra, N., Vardhanabhuti, S., Vaughn, D. J., Li, M., Ciosek, S. L., et al. (2011). A second independent locus within DMRT1 is associated with testicular germ cell tumor susceptibility. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 20, 3109–3117.

- Lin, D. W., FitzGerald, L. M., Fu, R., Kwon, E. M., Zheng, S. L., Kolb, S., et al. (2011). Genetic variants in the LEPR, CRY1, RNASEL, IL4, and ARVCF genes are prognostic markers of prostate cancer-specific mortality. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 20, 1928–1936.
- Mannervik, B., Alin, P., Guthenberg, C., Jensson, H., Tahir, M. K., Warholm, M., et al. (1985). Identification of three classes of cytosolic glutathione transferase common to several mammalian species: correlation between structural data and enzymatic properties. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 82, 7202–7206.
- Moghtaderi, A., Bakhshipour, A., and Rashidi, H. (2006). Validation of Michigan neuropathy screening instrument for diabetic peripheral neuropathy. *Clin. Neurol. Neurosurg.* 108, 477–481.
- National Cancer Institute. (2011). SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975–2008. [Accessed October 12, 2011]. Available online at: http://cancercontrol.cancer.gov/ocs prevalence/prevalence.html#male
- Ochoa, B., Bobadilla, N., Arrellin, G., and Herrera, L. A. (2009). S-Adenosyl-L-methionine increases serum BUN and creatinine in cisplatin-treated mice. *Arch. Med. Res.* 40, 54–58.
- Oldenburg, J., Kraggerud, S. M., Brydoy, M., Cvancarova, M., Lothe, R. A., and Fossa, S. D. (2007a). Association between long-term neuro-toxicities in testicular cancer survivors and polymorphisms in glutathione-s-transferase-P1 and -M1, a retrospective cross sectional study. J. Transl. Med. 5, 70. Oldenburg, J., Kraggerud, S. M.,
- Cvancarova, M., Lothe, R.

- A., and Fossa, S. D. (2007b). Cisplatin-induced long-term hearing impairment is associated with specific glutathione s-transferase genotypes in testicular cancer survivors. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 25, 708–714.
- Petersen, P. M., and Hansen, S. W. (1999). The course of long-term toxicity in patients treated with cisplatin-based chemotherapy for non-seminomatous germ-cell cancer. Ann. Oncol. 10, 1475–1483.
- Reintsch, W. E., Mandato, C. A., McCrea, P. D., and Fagotto, F. (2008). Inhibition of cell adhesion by xARVCF indicates a regulatory function at the plasma membrane. *Dev. Dyn.* 237, 2328–2341.
- Ross, C. J., Katzov-Eckert, H., Dube, M. P., Brooks, B., Rassekh, S. R., Barhdadi, A., et al. (2009). Genetic variants in TPMT and COMT are associated with hearing loss in children receiving cisplatin chemotherapy. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 1345–1349.
- Roth, B. J., Greist, A., Kubilis, P. S., Williams, S. D., and Einhorn, L. H. (1988). Cisplatin-based combination chemotherapy for disseminated germ cell tumors: longterm follow-up. J. Clin. Oncol. 6, 1239–1247.
- Sinisi, A. A., Pasquali, D., Notaro, A., and Bellastella, A. (2003). Sexual differentiation. J. Endocrinol. Invest. 26, 23–28.
- von Schlippe, M., Fowler, C. J., and Harland, S. J. (2001). Cisplatin neurotoxicity in the treatment of metastatic germ cell tumour: time course and prognosis. *Br. J. Cancer* 85, 823–826.
- Wanderas, E. H., Fossa, S. D., and Tretli, S. (1997). Risk of subsequent

non-germ cell cancer after treatment of germ cell cancer in 2006 Norwegian male patients. *Eur. J. Cancer* 33, 253–262.

Weinshilboum, R. M. (2006). Pharmacogenomics: catechol O-methyltransferase to thiopurine S-methyltransferase. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 26, 539–561.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 06 September 2012; paper pending published: 04 October 2012; accepted: 28 November 2012; published online: 13 December 2012.

Citation: Fung C, Vaughn DJ, Mitra N, Ciosek SL, Vardhanabhuti S, Nathanson KL and Kanetsky PA (2012) Chemotherapy refractory testicular germ cell tumor is associated with a variant in Armadillo Repeat gene deleted in Velco-Cardio-Facial syndrome (ARVCF). Front. Endocrin. **3**:163. doi: 10.3389/ fendo.2012.00163

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2012 Fung, Vaughn, Mitra, Ciosek, Vardhanabhuti, Nathanson and Kanetsky. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.


Testicular cancer and HPV semen infection

Andrea Garolla, Damiano Pizzol, Alessandro Bertoldo, Marco Ghezzi, Umberto Carraro, Alberto Ferlin and Carlo Foresta*

Department of Molecular Medicine, Section of Clinical Pathology, Centre for Human Reproduction Pathology, University of Padova, Padova, Italy

Edited by:

Diego Ferone, University of Genova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Gregory A. Kaltsas, National University of Athens, Greece Federica Barbieri, University of Genova, Italy

*Correspondence:

Carlo Foresta, Department of Molecular Medicine, Section of Clinical Pathology, Centre for Human Reproduction Pathology, University of Padova, Via Gabelli 63 - 35121 Padova, Italy. e-mail: carlo.foresta@unipd.it

Testicular cancer represents the more frequent solid tumor affecting males aged 15-35 years. In the last decades, its incidence showed a progressive increased probably due to genetic and environmental factors. Despite exposure to some viruses such as HIV, HCV, EBV, and HPV is frequently related to cancer development, there are no studies aimed to evaluate the possible implication of viral infections in the pathogenesis of testicular cancer. In this study, we analyzed sperm parameters and prevalence of HPV on sperm in 155 testicular cancer patients at diagnosis (T-1), after orchiectomy (T0)and after 12 months from surgery or from the end of adjuvant treatments (T12). All patients showed a significantly higher prevalence of semen infection than controls (9.5% and 2.4% respectively,) and altered sperm parameters both at T-1 and T0. Considering sperm parameters, at T-1 we observed a reduction of progressive motility, and after orchiectomy patients showed a reduction of sperm concentration and count and a further worsening of motility. Thereafter, patients were assigned to three groups on the basis of medical option after surgery: S = surveillance, R = radiotherapy, and C = chemotherapy +/- radiotherapy. At T12, untreated patients had an improvement of sperm parameters while R group and even more C group had a strong decrease of sperm number (p < 0.01both vs. T0 and S group). Moreover, patients who received radio and/or chemotherapy had a very high prevalence of HPV semen infection (S = 7.7%, R = 30.8%, and C = 61.5%). In conclusion, patients with testicular cancer had frequently altered sperm parameters and higher prevalence of HPV semen infection that were worsened after radio and chemotherapy. Because HPV infection is a risk factor for cancer development and it may further reduce fertility, we suggest screening for HPV in testicular cancer patients at diagnosis and particularly after adjuvant treatments.

Keywords: chemotherapy, human papillomavirus, male infertility, radiotherapy, sexual transmitted diseases, sperm infection, sperm parameters, testicular cancer

INTRODUCTION

Testicular cancer represents a rare pathology, accounting for about 2% of total cancer. However, considering men aged 15–35, it becomes the most common solid malignancy (Siegel et al., 2012; Viatori, 2012). Moreover, many authors demonstrated an increasing secular trend especially in some regions of Europe and North America (Adami et al., 1994; Richiardi et al., 2004; Zoltick, 2011). Many risk factors have been studied as a pre-disposing factor in the development of this cancer, but only for some there is a high level of evidence (Senturia, 1987; Buetow, 1995). Conditions particularly involved are cryptorchidism, previous contralateral testicular cancer, family history and the presence of gonadal dysgenesis (Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2004; McGlynn and Trabert, 2012). Although many genital cancers are closely related to Papillomavirus (HPV), to date no study evaluated the possible role of viruses in the pathogenesis of testicular cancer. HPV is one of the most common sexually transmitted infections (STIs), it is particularly common in young sexually active population and its prevalence is closely related to sexual behavior (Dillner et al., 2000). HPV was found, from a long time, in a high percentage of genital benign lesions as warts and condylomata and carcinomas (Gissmann, 1984; Shah and Buscema, 1988).

In particular is well-established the etiologic role of high-risk HPV types in the carcinogenesis of the vulva, vagina, penis, anus, head, neck, and oropharyngeal cavity (Backes et al., 2009; Smith et al., 2009; Guily et al., 2011). Recently, we reported a significant presence of (HPV) DNA in thawed semen samples from patients with testicular cancer who cryopreserved semen (Foresta et al., 2010). This finding was confirmed by other authors showing similar data from patients who banked their sperm because of chemo/radiotherapy (Kaspersen et al., 2011). These data are very important because cryopreserved semen samples, especially when patients undergo therapies that can affect spermatogenesis, are frequently used by assisted reproductive techniques, such as intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI). It has been observed that the bond between virus and sperm is very strong and that conventional washing procedures aimed to select sperm before in vitro fertilization (IVF) have low efficacy in eliminating HPV sperm infection (Foresta et al., 2011a; Garolla et al., 2012). In addition, we demonstrated that artificially infected sperm, both transfected with E6/E7 HPV genes and incubated with viral proteins, are able to enter the oocyte, to deliver HPV genome, and that viral genes are then actively transcribed by the penetrated oocyte (Foresta et al., 2011b). Furthermore, a recent study showed that HPV

infected couples undergoing assisted reproduction techniques (ART) cycles experienced an increased risk of pregnancy loss compared to non-infected ones (Perino et al., 2011). In these couples the more predictive factor of early abortion was represented by HPV sperm infection. An important risk factor for HPV infection is the presence of immunosuppression status. Patients with cancer, particularly after adjuvant therapies, as chemotherapy and radiotherapy can be immunosuppressed and therefore at higher risk for this infection (Rasmussen and Arvin, 1982; Bieber et al., 2006; Fallahian et al., 2010). Despite the large body of literature concerning the role of HPV in many cancer types, very little is known about this viral infection and testicular cancer. In the light of these considerations, we evaluated semen parameters and the prevalence of HPV semen infection in a large group of patients with testicular cancer at diagnosis, after orchiectomy and after further 12 months of surveillance or after the end of radiotherapy and/or chemotherapy. In subjects with HPV semen infection, we evaluated also the percentage of infected sperm.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

PATIENTS

Written informed consent was obtained from all patients, and the study protocol was approved by the local ethics committee. We enrolled 155 consecutive patients affected by testicular cancer candidate to unilateral orchiectomy, who attended the Centre for Human Reproduction Pathology for andrological examination. A medical history including previous circumcision, smoking, and sexual behavior was obtained from each patient. As control subjects, we used a group of 84 healthy proven fertile men. All subjects collected semen for standard semen analysis, detection of HPV DNA and fluorescence *in situ* hybridization (FISH) for HPV at diagnosis and 1 month after orchiectomy. Therefore, patients who underwent chemo and/or radiotherapy were reevaluated after 12 months from the end of treatments. Patients who were followed-up just by surveillance repeated the same analysis after 12 months from surgery.

SEMEN PROCESSING

Semen samples were obtained by masturbation after 3 days of sexual abstinence. After liquefaction at room temperature, semen volume, pH, sperm concentration, viability, motility, and normal morphology were determined following World Health Organization guidelines for semen analysis (WHO, 2010). An aliquot was used for further analysis.

HPV DNA DETECTION

The presence of HPV infection was detected by PCR amplification of HPV DNA with SPF10 primers and then genotyped by the INNO-LiPA HPV Genotyping Extra assay (Innogenetics, Gent, Belgium), which can identify the following HPV genotypes: HPV-6, 11, 16, 18, 26, 31, 33, 35, 39, 40, 42, 43, 44, 45, 51, 52, 53, 54, 56, 58, 59, 66, 68, 69/71, 70, 73, 74, and 82 (Eklund et al., 2010).

SPERM FLUORESCENCE in situ HYBRIDIZATION (FISH) FOR HPV

Samples containing at least 2×10^6 ejaculated sperm were fixed in a methanol-acetic acid solution for at least 1 h at -20° C. To permeabilize, samples were digested with pepsin diluted

1:25,000 in pre-warmed 0.01 mol/L-1 HCl for 10 min at 37°C. Permeabilization of the specimens was stopped with 3-5-min washes in PBS 1×; then samples were dehydrated in 70%, 80%, and absolute ethanol for 2 min and finally air-dried. Samples were then overlaid with 20 mL of hybridization solution (Pan Path, Amsterdam), containing biotin-labeled HPV DNA probe (a mix of total genomes containing the conserved HPV region). Each slide was covered with a glass coverslip, and the edges were sealed with nail polish to prevent loss of the mixture during denaturation and hybridization. After a simultaneous denaturation of cellular target DNA and HPV DNA probe on a heating block for 5 min at 95°C, hybridization was performed by incubating the samples at 37°C overnight in a humidified chamber. Thereafter, the coverslips were carefully removed and the slides were washed in PBS 1× for 10 min. After 15 min incubation at 37°C with the differentiation reagent (Pan Path), the slides were washed three times in PBS 1×. The biotin-labeled HPV probe was detected by incubation with 1:200 streptavidin Texas Red® (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA) for 40 min at room temperature. After detection, the slides were washed twice in PBS $1 \times /0.01\%$ Triton and then twice in PBS $1 \times$ and mounted with a solution containing 4',6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI) and anti-fade (BioBlue, BioView Ltd., Nes Ziona, Israel). Samples were analyzed using a fluorescence microscope (Nikon ViCo Video Confocal Microscope) equipped with a triple bandpass filter set (FITC, TRITC, DAPI). For each slide, at least 200 spermatozoa were analyzed. Evaluation of nuclear hybridization signals was performed in triplicate by different investigators. In samples that resulted negative during the follow-up, results were confirmed by PCR. When nuclei were completely and homogeneously stained and multiple small spots or single large signals were present, the sperm cells were classified as positive. The method was tested on control slides containing CaSki cells, a human cervical carcinoma cell line with stably integrated and transcriptionally active HPV genomes, which served as a control for the specific probe. Cells smeared on salinated glass slides were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde in PBS for 10 min. After fixation, cells were subjected to 3-5-min washes in PBS $1 \times$ and then dehydrated with 5-min ethanol washes (30%, 60%, and 95%). Cell smears were then air-dried and stored at 4°C until use.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The values shown are the averages of at least three evaluations performed by different operators. Data regarding sperm parameters were presented as mean \pm SD while data on semen infection as percentage. Differences between data were determined by two-tailed Student's *t*-test after acceptance of normal distribution with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Comparisons of proportion were performed with a one-sided non-parametric resampling test. *P*-values (two sided) <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Mean age of patients with testicular cancer was 31.2 ± 5.4 years, not different from control subjects (30.8 ± 4.7 years). In **Table 1** are reported sperm parameters and HPV DNA detection in semen

samples from controls and from patients evaluated before (T-1)and 1 month after orchiectomy (T0). At T-1, patients showed sperm concentration, count, and morphology not different from controls, but a significant reduction of progressive motility (p < p0.05). After orchiectomy, we found a significant reduction of sperm concentration and count (both p < 0.05 vs. T-1) and a further reduction of sperm motility compared to T-1 and control subjects (p < 0.01). Moreover, sperm volume and morphology were not significantly different in patients compared with controls before and after orchiectomy. Interestingly, the percentage of subjects with HPV infection was higher among patients than controls (9.7% vs. 2.4%). This percentage remained unchanged at T0. After orchiectomy, patients were assigned to three groups based on medical option: S = candidate to surveillance, R =candidate to radiotherapy, and C = candidate to chemotherapy with or without radiotherapy. In Table 2, are reported sperm parameters, the percentage of patients with semen infection and percentage of infected sperm observed in the three groups at T0 and after 12 months of surveillance or from the end of radio and or chemotherapy (T12). At T0, considering patients from different groups we found no difference in sperm parameters and prevalence of HPV infection. Six patients were lost during

follow-up (4 from group S, 1 from group R, and 1 from group C), therefore data at T12 are referred to the remaining 149 patients. Considering patients as a whole, the mean values of sperm parameters observed at T12 was not different from that at T0. However, patients who underwent surveillance had a significant increase of sperm number and motility compared to T0 (p < 0.05). In contrast, subjects who had radiotherapy showed no increase in sperm number and reduced sperm motility compared to S group (p <0.05). Moreover, patients who underwent chemotherapy associated or not with radiotherapy, had a reduction of both sperm number and motility vs. T0 vs. patients from groups S (p <0.05 and p < 0.01 respectively). In the three groups, we found no significant differences in both ejaculate volume and normal morphology comparing T12 with T-1 and T0. Considering all patients, HPV semen infection was significantly higher in patients at T12 respect to T0 (34.9% vs. 9.7%). By the comparison of different groups, the prevalence of infection resulted 7.7%, 30.8% and 61.5% in S, R, and C groups respectively. Finally, patients treated by chemotherapy had also a higher percentage of HPV infected sperm compared to T0 and to S (both p < 0.05). In Figure 1 there is an example of FISH analysis for HPV performed in a semen sample from testicular cancer patients.

Table 1 | Sperm parameters and HPV DNA detection in semen samples from control subjects and patients at the time of diagnosis (T-1) and 1 month after orchiectomy (T0).

	Ejaculate volume (mL)	Sperm concentration (million/mL)	Sperm count (million)	Progressive motility (%)	Normal morphology (%)	Positive PCR (%)
Controls ($n = 84$)	3.3 ± 0.8	46.9 ± 11.3	153.0 ± 53.1	53.4 ± 12.1	21.6 ± 6.4	2 (2.4)
T-1 (<i>n</i> = 155)	3.2 ± 1.3	40.1 ± 45.2	110.1 ± 125.3	$34.2 \pm 17.7^{*}$	18.9 ± 8.3	15 (9.7)*
T0 (<i>n</i> = 155)	3.1 ± 1.3	$19.8 \pm 16.6^{**,\#}$	$61.9 \pm 45.5^{**,\#}$	31.2 ± 15.1**	18.5 ± 9.3	15 (9.7)*

*p < 0.05 vs. control subjects.

** p < 0.01 vs. control subjects.

 $p^{\#} < 0.05 \text{ vs. } T-1.$

Table 2 | Sperm parameters, HPV DNA detection and FISH for HPV observed in testicular cancer patients 1 month after orchiectomy (T0) and after 12 months (T12) from the end of any treatment.

Groups	Ejaculate volume (mL)	Sperm concentration (million/mL)	Sperm count (million)	Progressive motility (%)	Normal morphology (%)	Positive PCR (%)	FISH on sperm (%)
TO							
S (<i>n</i> = 46)	2.9 ± 1.3	19.4 ± 14.4	54.6 ± 45.2	30.9 ± 14.1	19.8 ± 9.5	5 (11.1)	22.4 ± 8.3
R (<i>n</i> = 55)	3.2 ± 1.5	20.7 ± 19.7	67.1 ± 55.7	33.7 ± 17.6	17.9 ± 9.2	4 (7.2)	24.0 ± 3.7
C (n = 54)	3.1 ± 1.1	19.4 ± 15.2	62.7 ± 60.2	29.1 ± 12.9	17.9 ± 9.3	6 (10.9)	25.3 ± 3.8
Total (<i>n</i> = 155)	3.1 ± 1.3	19.8 ± 16.6	61.9 ± 45.5	31.2 ± 15.1	18.5 ± 9.3	15 (9.7)	24.0 ± 5.4
T12							
S (n = 42)	3.1 ± 1.5	$35.5\pm25.7^*$	$94.2\pm93.5^*$	$43.7 \pm 18.2^{*}$	18.6 ± 10.1	4 (7.7)	24.9 ± 3.7
R (<i>n</i> = 54)	3.1 ± 1.7	23.8 ± 20.6	69.9 ± 58.7	$30.8\pm15.3^{\#}$	18.0 ± 13.7	16 (30.8)*,#	28.7 ± 6.0
C (n = 53)	3.3 ± 1.5	$11.1 \pm 9.9^{*,\#}$	$24.4 \pm 17.4^{*,\#\#}$	$20.8 \pm 14.2^{*,\#\#}$	17.1 ± 11.2	32 (61.5)**,##	$39.6 \pm 8.2^{*,4}$
Total ($n = 149$)	3.2 ± 1.5	22.6 ± 20.6	61.3 ± 50.5	30.7 ± 18.5	17.8 ± 11.5	52 (34.9)**	29.4 ± 6.9

Data are shown as total and subgrouping patients in: S group = patients who underwent surveillance, R group = patients who underwent radiotherapy, and C group = patients who underwent chemotherapy followed or not by radiotherapy.

* p < 0.05 vs. T0.

**p < 0.01 vs. T0.

[#]p < 0.05 vs. S.

p < 0.01 vs. S.





DISCUSSION

It is of concern, especially during last years, the increasing incidence of reproductive tract diseases and particularly testicular cancer (Richardson et al., 2012). The latter disease is particularly found among males aged between 15 and 40 years (Siegel et al., 2012; Viatori, 2012) and, although it is a curable disease with a good prognosis, it is a major risk factor for fertility (Jacobs and Vaughn, 2012). In fact, patients with testicular cancer have frequently a concomitant alteration of spermatogenesis already at diagnosis, that can be further affected by chemo or radiation therapies (Schrader et al., 2001; Bieber et al., 2006). In this paper, we considered sperm parameters and prevalence of HPV semen infection in testicular cancer patients pre- and post-orchiectomy. Moreover, after 12 months we evaluated the effect of different medical options on the same parameters. As previously reported (Selice et al., 2011), in affected patients we observed reduced sperm motility at diagnosis that was still present 1 month after orchiectomy together with a significant reduction of sperm number. Interestingly, we found that patients at diagnosis had a significant increase of HPV semen infection compared to controls. This finding could represent a cause of testicular cancer or an effect of this malignancy. Many hypotheses have been raised regarding the possible cause of testicular cancer development, as in utero and pre-pubertal exposure to endocrine didisrupters, genetic predisposition, and environmental conditions. Despite it is well-recognized that some viral infection have a major role in the development of many cancers (EBV, HCV, HPV, HIV etc.), this link has never been proposed for testicular tumors. On the other hand all tumors, including testicular cancer, may induce an impairment of general health exposing

REFERENCES

- Adami, H. O., Bergström, R., Möhner, M., Zatoñski, W., Storm, H., Ekbom, A., et al. (1994). Testicular cancer in nine northern European countries. *Int. J. Cancer* 59, 33–38.
- Backes, D. M., Kurman, R. J., Pimenta, J. M., and Smith, J. S. (2009). Systematic review of human papillomavirus prevalence in invasive

penile cancer. *Cancer Causes Control* 20, 449–457.

Bertazzoni, G., Sgambato, A., Migaldi, M., Grottola, A., Sabbatini, A. M., Nanni, N., et al. (2013). Lack of evidence for an association between seminoma and human papillomavirus infection using GP5+/GP6+ consensus primers. J. Med. Virol. 85, 105–109.

patients to infections. Moreover, testicular cancer patients after orchiectomy may undergo to different medical options based on type and tumor staging. Low risk conditions frequently allow just surveillance, while conditions at higher risk are usually treated by adjuvant therapies. Patients from S group had a significant improvement of sperm number and motility. This finding suggests that the residual testis may have a compensatory role after contralateral orchiectomy if patients are not exposed to treatments affecting spermatogenesis. Far from many years, it is well-known that both chemo and radiotherapies deeply impair spermatogenesis and immune system. The results of this study demonstrated that at T12 patients who received radio and even more those who received chemotherapy had altered sperm parameters both vs. pre-treatment vs. surveillance group. The strong association between kind of treatment and sperm alteration is further underlined by the comparison of sperm parameters from different groups at T0. This analysis showed no difference, suggesting that there was no relation between sperm parameters and the degree of malignancy at diagnosis. In the same way, adjuvant treatments resulted strongly related to HPV infection susceptibility. In this study, we found that after surveillance 7% of patients had HPV semen infection rising to 31% and 61% after radio and chemotherapy respectively. Therefore, drugmediated immunosuppression seems to be strictly related to HPV seminal infection in testicular cancer patients. Finally considering FISH analysis for HPV, beside a trend to increase in R group, we observed a significantly higher percentage of infected sperm in subjects who received chemotherapy. This is the first study evaluating HPV sperm infection in semen samples from patients with testicular cancer. By our findings we can conclude that HPV infection is more prevalent in affected patients than controls. However, as recently suggested by other authors (Bertazzoni et al., 2013), this infection seems not to be cause of testicular cancer, but rather the effect of a status of higher vulnerability induced by the tumor. More and larger studies of follow-up of HPV infected patients will clarify whether or not there is a cause-effect relationship between HPV and testicular cancer or vice versa. Moreover, our results demonstrated that treatments frequently used in testicular cancer patients and in particular chemotherapy, are able to strongly increase the prevalence of HPV semen infection, probably through their immunosuppressive action. In conclusion, we suggest testing sperm HPV in patients affected by testicular cancer before and particularly after treatments inducing immunosuppression, because this infection can in turn induce cancer in many sites and further reduce male fertility. Further and larger studies are needed to confirm our findings also in patients affected by other tumors.

- Bieber, A. M., Marcon, L., Hales, B. F., and Robaire, B. (2006). Effects of chemotherapeutic agents for testicular cancer on the male rat reproductive system, spermatozoa, and fertility. *J. Androl.* 27, 189–200.
- Buetow, S. A. (1995). Epidemiology of testicular cancer. *Epidemiol. Rev.* 17, 433–449.
- Dieckmann, K. P., and Pichlmeier, U. (2004). Clinical epidemiology of

testicular germ cell tumors. *World J. Urol.* 22, 2–14.

- Dillner, J., Meijer, C. J., von Krogh, G., and Horenblas, S. (2000). Epidemiology of human papillomavirus infection. *Scand. J. Urol. Nephrol. Suppl.* 205, 194–200.
- Eklund, C., Zhou, T., Dillner, J., and WHO Human Papillomavirus Laboratory Network. (2010). Global proficiency study of

human papillomavirus genotyping. J. Clin. Microbiol. 48, 4147–4155.

- Fallahian, F., Alavian, S. M., Fallahian, V., and Zamani, F. (2010). Impact of immunosuppression and chemotherapy on reactivation of viral hepatitis. *Saudi J. Kidney Dis. Transpl.* 21, 621–627.
- Foresta, C., Ferlin, A., Bertoldo, A., Patassini, C., Zuccarello, D., and Garolla, A. (2010). Human papilloma virus in the sperm cryobank: an emerging problem? *Int. J. Androl.* 34, 242–246.
- Foresta, C., Pizzol, D., Bertoldo, A., Menegazzo, M., Barzon, L., and Garolla, A. (2011a). Semen washing procedures do not eliminate human papilloma virus sperm infection in infertile patients. *Fertil. Steril.* 96, 1077–1082.
- Foresta, C., Patassini, C., Bertoldo, A., Menegazzo, M., Francavilla, F., Barzon, L., et al. (2011b). Mechanism of human papillomavirus binding to human spermatozoa and fertilizing ability of infected spermatozoa. *PLoS ONE* 6:e15036. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0015036
- Garolla, A., Lenzi, A., Palù, G., Pizzol, D., Bertoldo, A., De Toni, L., et al. (2012). Human papillomavirus sperm infection and assisted reproduction: a dangerous hazard with a possible safe solution. *Hum. Reprod.* 27, 967–973.

- Gissmann, L. (1984). Human papillomavirus DNA in genital tumours. *IARC Sci. Publ.* 63, 405–411.
- Guily, J. L., Jacquard, A. C., Prétet, J. L., Haesebaert, J., Beby-Defaux, A., Clavel, C., et al. (2011). Human papillomavirus genotype distribution in oropharynx and oral cavity cancer in France–The EDiTH VI study. J. Clin. Virol. 51, 100–104.
- Jacobs, L. A., and Vaughn, D. J. (2012). Hypogonadism and infertility in testicular cancer survivors. J. Natl. Compr. Canc. Netw. 10, 558–563.
- Kaspersen, M. D., Larsen, P. B., Ingerslev, H. J., Fedder, J., Petersen, G. B., Bonde, J., et al. (2011). Identification of multiple HPV types on spermatozoa from human sperm donors. *PLoS ONE* 6:e18095. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0018095
- McGlynn, K. A., and Trabert, B. (2012). Adolescent and adult risk factors for testicular cancer. *Nat. Rev. Urol.* 9, 339–349.
- Perino, A., Giovannelli, L., Schillaci, R., Ruvolo, G., Fiorentino, F. P., Alimondi, P., et al. (2011). Human papillomavirus infection in couples undergoing *in vitro* fertilization procedures: impact on reproductive outcomes. *Fertil. Steril.* 95, 1845–1848.
- Rasmussen, L., and Arvin, A. (1982). Chemotherapy-induced immunosuppression. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 43, 21–25.
- Richardson, L. C., Neri, A. J., Tai, E., and Glenn, J. D. (2012). Testicular

cancer: a narrative review of the role of socioeconomic position from risk to survivorship. *Urol. Oncol.* 30, 95–101.

- Richiardi, L., Bellocco, R., Adami, H. O., Torrång, A., Barlow, L., Hakulinen, T., et al. (2004). Testicular cancer incidence in eight northern European countries: secular and recent trends. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 13, 2157–2166.
- Schrader, M., Heicappell, R., Müller, M., Straub, B., and Miller, K. (2001). Impact of chemotherapy on male fertility. *Onkologie* 24, 326–330.
- Selice, R., Ferlin, A., Garolla, A., Caretta, N., and Foresta, C. (2011). Effects of endogenous FSH on normal human spermatogenesis in adults. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, e511–e517.
- Senturia, Y. D. (1987). The epidemiology of testicular cancer. *Br. J. Urol.* 60, 285–291.
- Shah, K. V., and Buscema, J. (1988). Genital warts, papillomaviruses, and genital malignancies. Annu. Rev. Med. 39, 371–379.
- Siegel, R., Naishadham, D., and Jemal, A. (2012). Cancer statistics, 2012. *CA. Cancer J. Clin.* 62, 10–29.
- Smith, J. S., Backes, D. M., Hoots, B. E., Kurman, R. J., and Pimenta, J. M. (2009). Human papilloma virus type-distribution in vulvar and vaginal cancers and their associated precursors. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 113, 917–924.

- Viatori, M. (2012). Testicular cancer. Semin. Oncol. Nurs. 28, 180–189.
- World Health Organisation. (2010). WHO Laboratory Manual for the Examination and Processing of Human Semen, 5th Edn. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Zoltick, B. H. (2011). Shedding light on testicular cancer. *Nurse Pract.* 36, 32–39.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 29 October 2012; accepted: 06 December 2012; published online: 21 December 2012.

Citation: Garolla A, Pizzol D, Bertoldo A, Ghezzi M, Carraro U, Ferlin A and Foresta C (2012) Testicular cancer and HPV semen infection. Front. Endocrin. **3**:172. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.00172

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2012 Garolla, Pizzol, Bertoldo, Ghezzi, Carraro, Ferlin and Foresta. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.

Germ cell development in the postnatal testis: the key to prevent malignancy in cryptorchidism?

John M. Hutson¹*, Ruili Li¹, Bridget R. Southwell², Bodil L. Petersen³, Jorgen Thorup⁴ and Dina Cortes⁵

¹ Department of Urology, Royal Children's Hospital, Parkville, VIC, Australia

² F Douglas Stephens, Surgical Research Group, Murdoch Childrens Research Institute, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

³ Department of Pathology, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

⁴ Department of Paediatric Surgery and Pathology, Rigshospitalet, Faculty of Health Science, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

⁵ Department of Paediatrics, Hvidovre Hospital, Faculty of Health Science, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

Edited by:

Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Daniela Pasquali, Seconda Università degli Studi di Napoli, Italy Lucio Gnessi, University of Rome La Sapienza, Italy

*Correspondence:

John M. Hutson, Department of Urology, Royal Children's Hospital, Parkville, VIC 3052, Australia. e-mail: john.hutson@rch.org.au To permit normal postnatal germ cell development, the mammalian testis undergoes a complex, multi-staged process of descent to the scrotum. Failure of any part of this process leads to congenital cryptorchidism, wherein the malpositioned testis finds itself at the wrong temperature after birth, which leads to secondary germ cell loss and later infertility and risk of cancer. Recent studies suggest that neonatal gonocytes transform into the putative spermatogenic stem cells between 3 and 9 months, and this initial postnatal step is deranged in cryptorchid testes. In addition, it is thought the abnormality high temperature may also impair apoptosis of remaining gonocytes, allowing some to persist to become the possible source of carcinoma *in situ* and malignancy after puberty. The biology of postnatal germ cell development is of intense interest, as it is likely to be the key to the optimal timing for orchidopexy.

Keywords: germ cell, gonocyte, spermatogium, testis, cryptorchidism, orchidopexy

INTRODUCTION

The right way to treat undescended testes (UDT) remains to be solved. Although much is known about the development of the testes and sperm cells, there is a missing link in our knowledge. It is not known when and how the progenitors of germ cells transform from neonatal gonocytes into spermatogonia or spermatic stem cells. Recent research suggests that a critical stage of sperm cell development may occur in the early postnatal period. Germ cell development has been studied extensively in the fetus and at puberty, but not in this postnatal window. We will propose in this review that knowledge about early postnatal germ cell development is crucial for the optimal management of UDT.

Undescended testes, or cryptorchidism, is a major problem occurring in about 5% of neonatal boys, with surgery to pull the testes down to the scrotum (orchidopexy), currently recommended between 6 and 12-18 months (Ritzen et al., 2007; Hutson et al., 2010). It has been previously shown in numerous studies that cryptorchidism in the past was associated with a 30-60% risk of infertility or lack of germ cells, and a 5- to 10-fold increase in testicular malignancy. Crucial steps in maturation of gonocytes into the sperm cell lineage and of sperm cell development could be occurring in this early postnatal period and could be dependent on low temperature present in the scrotum but lacking in UDT. In addition, massive cell death should occur in non-maturing gonocytes, clearing the testis of any undifferentiated, pluripotential neonatal germ cells, as persisting cells could go on to undergo cell division and become cancerous. The timing of surgery for orchidopexy aims to prevent these problems but lacks scientific evidence. In this review, we examine the evidence for early postnatal germ cell development to determine what controls these steps and also to examine the evidence for early orchidopexy to try and prevent abnormal germ cell development.

NORMAL EMBRYOLOGY AND POSTNATAL DEVELOPMENT IN HUMANS

At 5 weeks of gestation, embryonic gonocytes migrate from the umbilical stalk into the ambisexual gonad. Human sexual development then begins at 7-8 weeks' gestation when the SRY (sex-determining region Y) gene initiates testicular differentiation with Sertoli cell development (Sinclair, 1994). Cords of Sertoli cells surround the newly arrived germ cells and the interstitial cells form Leydig cells and peritubular myoid cells. Müllerianinhibiting substance (or anti-Müllerian hormone) (MIS/AMH) and testosterone synthesis by Sertoli cells and Leydig cells, respectively, trigger regression of Müllerian ducts and preservation of Wolffian ducts which form epididymis, vas, and seminal vesicles (Wilson et al., 1981; Lee and Donahoe, 1993; Figure 1). The intra-abdominal fetal testis descends to the scrotum in a complex, two-stage process that in humans is complete at birth, while in rodents the second phase occurs in the first week after birth (Hutson et al., 1997). The regulation of this two-stage process is not the subject of this review, but interested readers should see some recent reviews (Ivell and Hartung, 2003; Adham and Agoulnik, 2004; Amann and Veeramachaneni, 2007; Bay et al., 2011).

In baby boys, the temperature of the intra-scrotal testes drops to 33°C at birth, with all the testicular enzyme systems readjusting presumably within a few weeks to this new environment (Zorgniotti, 1991). Between 2 and 4 months of age pituitary gonadotropins stimulate a sudden increase in testosterone production which peaks at about 3–6 months, before it wanes and becomes almost negligible until the onset of puberty. This brief



surge of gonadotropins and androgens is known as "mini-puberty" (Job et al., 1988; Hadziselimovic and Zivkovic, 2007). As androgen levels subside there is a surge in production of MIS/AMH by Sertoli cells, which peaks at 6–12 months, but remains high then until puberty when serum levels fall (Baker et al., 1990; Yamanaka et al., 1991; Aksglaede et al., 2010; **Figure 2**).

ABNORMAL POSTNATAL DEVELOPMENT IN UDT IN HUMANS

Failure of the first or second phase of testicular descent leads to congenital cryptorchidism. The causes of UDT remain largely unknown with some authors suggesting a primary testicular hormonal malfunction (Heyns and Hutson, 1995), while others have suggested a secondary hormonal malfunction, such a hypothalamic–pituitary axis deficiency (Hadziselimovic and Zivkovic, 2007) or a placental failure to produce chorionic gonadotropin (Heyns and Hutson, 1995). Based on twin studies, it has also been suggested that risk factors should be sought in the intrauterine environment and the maternal genes. However, another possibility first suggested in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, was that there was an anatomical defect in the mechanism of descent. With the establishment of endocrinology in the early twentieth century, these anatomical concepts were mostly replaced with explanations of hormonal dysfunction, such as described above (Heyns and Hutson, 1995). However, our own research over the last 25 years, along with others, has suggested



that anatomical faults may be a common cause of cryptorchidism (Backhouse, 1964). Cryptorchidism is associated with other congenital abnormalities in less than 20% of the cases, but when present then most are often related to abnormalities of the midline and the caudal development field of the body (Cortes, 1998; Jensen et al., 2010; Thorup et al., 2010). Two key observations in favor of this view are the failure to document convincing primary hormonal defects, as well as the realization that the second phase of descent is a very complex anatomical process, that is likely to be prone to subtle anomalies (Amann and Veeramachaneni, 2007; Thorup et al., 2012). This is further supported by the fact that the anomaly most often occurs unilaterally, and in cases where associated Wolffian duct and/or ureteric bud malformations are present, these are predominantly found ipsilaterally (Cortes et al., 1998a).

If something goes wrong with migration of the gubernaculum from the external inguinal ring in the groin across the pubis and into the scrotum, the initially normal postnatal testis is retained deep to the inguinal fat pad, which is an effective insulator, keeping the UDT at 34-37°C (Mieusset et al., 1993), rather than the normal scrotal temperature of 33°C, and this is believed to trigger the progressive postnatal testicular dysfunction, as the postnatal testis function is only optimal at 33°C (Zorgniotti, 1991). The exquisite temperature sensitivity of the testis has been well documented for a long time, but is currently not a fashionable area of research in this era of molecular biology. However, the phenomenon has been solidly proven despite the genetic regulation of it not being fully described. This abnormal postnatal development in the testis also leads to inhibited postnatal androgen production (Raivio et al., 2003) and MIS/AMH production at 6-12 months of age (Yamanaka et al., 1991).

The net effect of cryptorchidism is germ cell loss, leading to infertility (Mengel et al., 1974; Hadziselimovic, 1985). This has been well described in many long-term outcome studies in men with a previous history of cryptorchidism in childhood (Cortes, 1998; Gracia et al., 2000; Cortes et al., 2001; Vincardi et al., 2001). However, the cause for this germ cell loss and its timing have remained elusive until relatively recently. In the 1950s, orchidopexy was recommended in boys aged 10-15 years if the cryptorchid testes failed to descend spontaneously into the scrotum at the onset of puberty (Gross and Jewett, 1956; Vincardi et al., 2001). This recommendation was based on the clear observation that a significant number of cryptorchid testes descended spontaneously at puberty. In addition, it was assumed that germ cell development was totally quiescent in childhood. Indeed, it was thought that the testis was effectively in "suspended animation" until the onset of spermatogenesis in early puberty.

Current long-term follow-up studies of men with a previous history of cryptorchidism show a 5- to 10-fold increase in malignancy risk (Whitaker, 1988; Wood and Elder, 2009). However, it is easy to forget that because of the very long lag-time (i.e., 30– 40 years) between intervention and measurement of the outcome, in this case development of testicular malignancy, that the age of orchidopexy in most of these studies in the current literature is about 5–15 years of age. This has led to the widespread view in adult endocrinology and oncology that orchidopexy is unable to prevent development of cancer in men (Gracia et al., 2000). However, the age for orchidopexy is now much younger, and it remains to be seen whether this will alter outcomes in adulthood. Recent studies actually indicate that operation for cryptorchidism at a young age lowers the risk of testicular cancer in adulthood (Pettersson et al., 2007).

Meanwhile, in pediatrics, it first became apparent in the 1970s that degeneration of the UDT was occurring in early childhood (Mengel et al., 1974). Initially it was noted that there was macroscopic atrophy of the testis in early primary school years leading to the view that maybe orchidopexy should be done in 5- to 6-year-old boys rather than at 10–15 years, based on the assumption that this might prevent the obviously visible development of atrophy. During the 1970s and early 1980s there was histological evidence accumulating of degeneration visible in boys of 2 years of age with UDT, leading to the recommendation in pediatric surgery that orchidopexy might be optimally done in 2-year-old boys (Hadziselimovic et al., 1975). It was then appreciated that there were signs of early degeneration in the testis on electron microscopy at about 12 months of age (Hadziselimovic, 1985; **Figure 3**).

Furthermore, it was reported that all UDT harbored germ cells at the time of birth, but the number of germ cells was decreased in about one-fourth of cryptorchid newborns (Cortes, 1998). Lack of germ cells has been reported from 12, and especially from 18 months of age, and therefore surgery has been recommended before 12 or 18 months of age (Ritzen et al., 2007).

Recent studies have implicated the very first phases (i.e., in the first year) of postnatal germ cell development in the etiology of the subsequent infertility and risk of malignancy. However, we first need to describe normal germ cell development so that the effects of cryptorchidism can be understood in context.

NORMAL GERM CELL DEVELOPMENT

Around 4-6 weeks of gestation within the embryonic urogenital ridge the primitive gonad forms on the anteromedial surface of the middle kidney or mesonephros. Primordial germ cells form from endodermal cells in the caudal edge of the yolk sac stalk, and then migrate into the embryonic celom around the wall of the midgut and into the urogenital ridge, eventually colonizing the ambisexual gonad and differentiating into gonocytes. By 22 weeks of gestation, these primitive germ cells mature into fetal spermatogonia (Hadziselimovic, 1983). Mesenchymal cells in the 7- to 8-week ambisexual gonad surrounding the arriving germ cells form the Sertoli cells with the onset of sexual differentiation to create the testicular cords, inside a basement membrane. Outside the cords some mesenchymal cells form Leydig cells and begin hormone synthesis to produce and rogen and insulin-like hormone 3 (INSL3), while others form into myoepithelial cells around the cords.

At birth, the fetal spermatogonia or neonatal gonocytes are located in the center of the spermatic cords. Throughout childhood it appears that the germ cells remained in the center of the cords, and seemed to be in "hibernation" until the onset of spermatogenesis at puberty, as there was little histological change in their appearance or location. However, in recent years, it became apparent that by 3–4 years of age the cell in the center of the



testicular cords is a primary spermatocyte, rather than a neonatal gonocyte (Hadziselimovic, 1983).

Recent studies show that the neonatal gonocyte migrates between the Sertoli cells to the periphery of the cord between 3 and 9 months of age, or 2 and 6 days of age in mice (Drumond et al., 2001; Huff et al., 2001b), where it comes in contact with the basement membrane. These factors trigger transformation into type-A spermatogonia, which line the basement membrane, displacing the adjacent Sertoli cells. The regulatory factors involved in this transformation are mostly unknown (see below), although platelet-derived growth factors (PDGF) B and D, and also PDGF receptor-beta (PDGFR-β) have been implicated (Basciani et al., 2008, 2010). Inhibition of PDGFR-β tyrosine kinase activity in the first week postnatally in a mouse causes a severe reduction in the proliferation of gonocytes and increases their apoptosis (Basciani et al., 2008, 2010). Type-A spermatogonia mature into type-B spermatogonia, then migrate back into the center of cord again by 3-4 years, to become primary spermatocytes.

Alongside these studies of early postnatal germ cell development have been studies searching for the potential stem cell of spermatogenesis, with the aim of using these stem cells for recolonizing the infertile testis (Brinster, 2007; Waheeb and Hofmann, 2011). Based on morphological criteria, human spermatogonia have been classified as dark type-A (Ad), pale type-A (Ap), and type-B. Ad-spermatogonia have nuclei showing a homogeneous, dark stainable chromatin and one or more clear cavities of vacuole like appearance (Clermont, 1963). The type-A spermatogonium has become the likely stem cell of spermatogenesis (de Rooij and Russell, 2000; Drumond et al., 2001; Biers and Malone, 2010). Interestingly not all neonatal gonocytes transform into type-A spermatogonia, so that by 1–2 years of age the total germ cell number is less than half that at birth (Hadziselimovic, 1983). The remaining gonocytes are thought to undergo apoptosis, or programed cell death, so that by 2 years of age there are none left in the testis (Huff et al., 2001b). This process can be seen readily in the postnatal rat testis, as signs of apoptosis are rare until day 3, but by day 4 analysis shows that one-third of them are lost (Roosen-Runge and Leik, 2000).

THE SPERMATOGENIC STEM CELL

As neonatal gonocytes seem to differentiate into unipotent stem cells for subsequent spermatogenesis, their change in appearance, location within the cord, and function suggest dramatic changes in germ cellular physiology. These changes are regulated by a precisely coordinated expression of key proteins, some of which are known.

In early embryos, germ cells and pluripotent embryonic stem cells can form any type of cell. However, as development proceeds, the ability of germ cells to form different cells becomes restricted. In testes a subpopulation of germ cells retain the ability to differentiate, but only as unipotent spermatogenic stem cell (SSCs; Hofmann et al., 2005).

Huckins and Oakberg have proposed a widely accepted model for spermatogenic development which is useful to describe here (Huckins, 1971; Oakberg, 1971; de Rooij and Russell, 2000). In this model, single type-A spermatogonia are the putative SSCs, which can self-renew, while paired type-A spermatogonia are differentiating paired daughter cells connected by an intercellular bridge. Paired type-A spermatogonia divide into chains of aligned cells, which then become type A₁, A₂, A₃, and then A₄ spermatogonia. The latter cells (A₄) divide to form intermediate spermatogonia and the type-B spermatogonia. Type-B cells then divide to form primary spermatocytes that enter meiosis (Figure 4). All these steps are regulated by growth factors from Sertoli and possibly the peritubular myoid cells (Skinner, 1991; Jegou, 1993). A recent morphological study (Drumond et al., 2001) showed that postnatal development of type-A spermatogonia may occur more rapidly than in mature spermatogenesis.

The type-A spermatogonia and SSCs have been shown recently to express a range of different markers (**Figure 5**). Undifferentiated SSCs express the integrins β -1 and α -6 (Shinohara et al., 1999), and the receptors for glial-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF), such as GDNF family receptor alpha-1 (GFR α -1) and receptor tyrosine kinase (RET) (de Rooij and Russell, 2000). In addition undifferentiated SSCs express Zbtb-16 (previously known as Plzf; Buaas et al., 2004; Costoya et al., 2004). Once SSCs start to differentiate, they begin expressing a range of different markers, including c-Kit, the receptor for stem cell factor (Besmer et al., 1993; Yoshida et al., 2006). They also express Sohlh1 and Sohlh2, as well as neurogenin 3 (Ballow et al., 2006; Filipponi et al., 2007; Hao et al., 2008). As can be seen from this brief overview, most of what we know about SSCs



FIGURE 4 | Postnatal germ cell development in humans. (A) Gonocytes migrate from the center of the cords to the basement membrane around 6 months, and become type-A spermatogonia. By 3–4 years of age the center of the cords becomes recolonized with primary spermatocytes. (B) Numbers

of germ cells/tubule in a normal testis and undescended testis (UDT) relative to age in years. Note the normal fall in total numbers between birth and 2 years, but failure of this to recover in UDT. The shaded area shows the normal range and the dotted lines show the average numbers.



FIGURE 5 | Germ cell development in the first week postnatally in the rat, showing the germ cells labeled with MVH (mouse homolog of Drosophila Vasa), and the Sertoli cells labeled with MIS/AMH (bar = 10 μ m). (A) Day 0, (B) Day 4, (C) Day 6, (D) Day 10.

comes from studies of adult spermatogenesis or stem cell research, rather than a direct study of the type-A spermatogonium in the postnatal testis.

ABNORMAL GERM CELL DEVELOPMENT

All cryptorchid testes of newborns contain germ cells, although in some testes the number is impaired compared to normal. So significant deranged germ cell development in cryptorchid testes probably begins postnatally, except in the dysgenetic testis in disorders of sex development (DSD). The first step to fail is transformation of gonocytes into type-A spermatogonia, which is delayed or interrupted. Evidence for this disruption is found in the persistence of large numbers of gonocytes in the center of the testicular cords well beyond 6 months of age (**Figure 6**), and a decreased number of type-A spermatogonia (Hadziselimovic et al., 1986; Huff et al., 1989, 1991). After the first year or so the number of spermatogonia decrease, while those that remain are gonocytes with bizarre nuclei (Hadziselimovic, 1983). By 3–4 years of age the abnormality has become even more obvious, with failure of primary spermatocytes to appear (Huff et al., 1989).

The abnormally high temperature of the cryptorchid human testis is considered by most authors to be the cause of this germ cell maldevelopment. Considerable studies have been performed in various animal models showing that heat stress leads to a combination of both indirect and direct effects on the germ cells, causing impaired transformation and maturation as well as inhibited apoptosis. This thermal injury is mediated by reactive oxygen species and certain heat-shock proteins, which damage the germ cells as well as Sertoli cells (Setchell, 1998; Zini et al., 1999; Ivell and Hartung, 2003).

Defective transformation of gonocytes into type-A dark spermatogonia between 3 and 9 months of age correlates with abnormal sperm counts after puberty (Hadziselimovic and Herzog, 2001a; Huff et al., 2001a). In cases of no adult dark spermatogonia, the age of orchidopexy has not affected a poor result for spermatogenesis in adulthood, at least so far



FIGURE 6 | Abnormal persistence of gonocytes beyond 6 months of age in a boy with cryptorchidism. The germ cells are labeled with MVH (mouse homolog of Drosophila Vasa), and the Sertoli cells are labeled with MIS/AMH (bar = 10 μ m).

(Hadziselimovic and Herzog, 2001b). The degree of risk of subsequent infertility can be quantitated, as it is almost inevitable if there are fewer than 1% of the number of spermatogonia per tubular cross-section, seen in biopsies from age-matched controls (Cortes et al., 1996). Under normal physiological circumstances, the surge of gonadotropins and testosterone, and possibly other as yet unknown hormones, occurs at 2-3 months of postnatal age. This hormonal surge stimulates the gonocytes in the testis to develop into adult dark spermatogonia. In cryptorchidism there has been reported evidence for a beneficial role of adjuvant gonadotropin-releasing hormone to improve fertility in UDT (Biers and Malone, 2010). It has been questioned as a general recommendation (Hutson, 2010). Recently there have been described different groups of cryptorchid boys, and if the patients at the time of surgery have a decreased number of germ cells and/or inhibin B and no compensatory increase in gonadotropins, then supplementary hormonal treatment may be indicated after early surgery for UDT (Thorup et al., 2012). It has been suggested that antisperm antibodies may be involved in the germ cell loss in cryptorchidism, but there is no evidence for postpubertal antibodies after previous surgery in childhood for cryptorchidism (Mirilas et al., 2003). All these studies suggest that the postpubertal poor fertility is likely to be caused by an abnormally small pool of SSCs, the type- A spermatogonia.

The risk of cancer after cryptorchidism in infancy is less easily correlated with abnormal germ cell development after birth. It has been well described that the risk of developing a testicular germ cell cancer is about 5- to 10-fold higher in men with a previous history of cryptorchidism compared with those with descended testis in childhood (Chilvers et al., 1986; Giwercman et al., 1987; Moller et al., 1998; Wood and Elder, 2009). Testicular germ cell tumors are extremely common, affecting 1% of young men (Rorth et al., 2000).

The common precursor of these tumors is the premalignant carcinoma in situ (CIS) cell, which is proposed to be a fetal germ cell that failed to differentiate, and remains, dormant in the testis until after puberty (Skakkebaek et al., 1982). The evidence supporting this view comes from the many similarities between CIS cells and fetal gonocytes, which share many markers and morphological characteristics (Holstein and Korner, 1974; Skakkebaek et al., 1982; Rorth et al., 2000; Rajpert-De Meyts et al., 2003). CIS cells may well originate during fetal development in DSD, where the germ cell physiology is deranged by the underlying genetic anomaly. By contrast, this seems less plausible in cryptorchidism if the maldescent is caused by extraneous mechanical defects. In cryptorchidism, therefore, the CIS cell may arise from the neonatal gonocytes, which are abnormally abundant. The gonocytes have pluripotent stem cell properties, which if they persist until after puberty, with or without mutation, may develop into cancer.

Carcinoma *in situ* cells are more likely to be present where there are specific genetic defects, and there may be developmental arrest (Skakkebaek et al., 1987, 1998; Honecker et al., 2004). Expression profiles of CIS cells and embryonic stem cells are very similar, which supports the view of CIS being a multipotent stem cell (Almstrup et al., 2004). A unifying hypothesis has been proposed to link testicular maldevelopment, testicular cancer, low sperm

counts, and cryptorchidism, known as the testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS; Asklund et al., 2004).

Carcinoma *in situ* is more common in men with previous cryptorchidism, and is documented in 2–3% of adult patients (Giwercman et al., 1987, 1989). However, the prevalence of CIS is higher in those men with macroscopic testicular atrophy (Harland et al., 1998) or those with bilateral cryptorchidism (Swerdlow et al., 1997). Where cryptorchidism is unilateral, the contralateral descended testis has a slightly increased risk of cancer (Forman et al., 1994). Not surprisingly, cancer risk is also increased where testes were intra-abdominal, the genitalia were abnormal or there was a known abnormal karyotype (Cortes et al., 1999).

In a pediatric collective series of six studies, the risk of CIS in 2800 boys with cryptorchidism was 0.36% only (Cortes, 1998). When compared to higher incidence data from adults these pediatric figures support the hypothesis that the characteristics of CIS cells and later testicular cancer develops over time, and are not present from fetal life. Generally CIS in pediatric series is described in later childhood (Cortes et al., 1999). However, in this paper we present a 12-month-old boy with suspected CIS in bilateral cryptorchid testes (Figure 7). It has to be emphasized that positive immunohistochemical markers indicating CIS in the adult testis do not have such predictive value when applied to the childhood cryptorchid testis. Positive staining by such markers of persistent fetal germ cells is seen in almost half of the cryptorchid testes of boys younger than 5 years (Thorup et al., 2012). Presence of placental alkaline phosphatase (PLAP)-positive immunohistochemical stained gonocytes in bilateral cryptorchid testes of infant boys indicates the ability of delayed germ cell transformation and a preserved good fertility potential (Cortes et al., 2012). Further research in this field is therefore needed.

It has been suggested that testicular biopsy itself at the time of orchidopexy is a risk factor for postpubertal cancer (Swerdlow et al., 1997). In the review by Swerdlow et al. (1997) only 9% of the operated testes were subjected to biopsy, consistent with a possible selection bias by the surgeon, who may have only picked the more atrophic testes for analysis. This view is supported by a large study of 830 cryptorchid patients having routine biopsy, where there was no correlation between the biopsy itself and subsequent malignancy (Moller et al., 1998).

Some authors have suggested that adolescents with a previous history of cryptorchidism and orchidopexy should be offered a biopsy to identify if CIS is present, before invasion has occurred (Giwercman et al., 1989). Alternative screening methods such as reliable blood or semen analysis are not yet available, although testicular ultrasonography may have a place (Holm et al., 2001). Ultrasonography shows a relationship between microlithiasis and CIS, but the significance of this is uncertain (Lenz et al., 1996), particularly as more recent studies of testicular microlithiasis show that it is quite common in normal adolescents (Goede et al., 2009). CIS is also associated in some patients with cryptorchidism with multinucleated germ cells, consistent with aberrant germ cell development (Cortes et al., 2003).

There is inconclusive evidence that an early age of surgery leads to a reduction in risk of cancer (Pike et al., 1986; Swerdlow et al., 1997; Wood and Elder, 2009). However, because of the long lag-time between treatment and outcome, the age at



cryptorchidism. Carcinoma *in situ* (CIS) is suspected. (A) H&E staining: Sertoli cells are normal and the germ cell number is at the upper range for age. Some germ cells have two nuclei, and some nuclei have irregular morphology and some nucleolus. A microlith is clearly seen within a tubule. (B) Strong PLAP expression seen in all germ cells. (C) OCT4 expression in germ cells also in the periphery of tubules, which is not often seen so impressively in most cryptorchid testes at a similar age.

surgery in these follow-up studies averaged more than 2 years old. In the context of the proposal, that early germ cell development is the key, these long-term results are consistent with either no effect of age at all, or with the suggestion that lack of neonatal gonocyte transformation and impaired apoptosis predisposes to malignancy. One of the problems that has bedeviled the relationship between cryptorchidism and malignancy is the lack of an animal model, as rodents with UDT do not develop testicular tumors. Another problem is that evidence is accumulating that there are some testes that become undescended after birth, and that this group, now known as acquired cryptorchidism, have a different risk of malignancy compared with congenital UDT.

ACQUIRED CRYPTORCHIDISM

After birth, the distance from the inguinal canal to the scrotum increases from 4–5 to 8–10 cm in early adolescence (Smith et al., 1989). This means that the spermatic cord must double in length between birth and puberty (Hutson et al., 2010). We have previously proposed that failure of this elongation is the cause of ascending testes or acquired UDT (Hutson and Hasthorpe, 2005), and this is the likely explanation for many children still having orchidopexy at 5–10 years, despite recommendations for surgery in infancy (Donaldson et al., 1996).

Realization that there are two types of UDT has triggered a re-evaluation of the cause and effect of UDT. First, it is becoming apparent that men who had untreated, acquired UDT have no increased cancer risk, but still have impaired fertility (Cortes et al., 1998b). Secondly, it means that current long-term follow-up studies in adults are likely to contain a mixture of patients with both congenital and acquired UDT (Bonney et al., 2008), making their interpretation difficult.

Investigators have puzzled over why UDT in rodents caused infertility but not cancer, as in humans. We propose that this is the result of differences in timing in when the testis reaches the low-temperature scrotal environment. In humans, the testis is at 33°C from birth, so that congenital UDT has the potential to damage neonatal gonocytes by high temperature. By contrast, rodent testes only reach the scrotum after 12 days of age (Bergh, 1991), which is well after normal gonocyte transformation and/or apoptosis is complete (**Figure 8**).

Undescended testis in rodents, therefore, is actually a model for acquired UDT in humans, with high temperature damaging the SSCs, but with no cancer risk as the gonocytes will have developed or disappeared normally. Once this key difference in timing of testicular descent is understood, extrapolation between rodent models and the human situation is straightforward, as other key processes are the same. Both species groups have a postnatal "mini-puberty" at 3–6 months in humans and 2–4 days in mice, when there is burst of testicular hormones and cytokines which are likely to be involved in gonocyte development. In addition, gonocyte migration from the center of the cords to the basement membrane to form SSCs is similar in both timing and general morphology.

A temperature difference between undescended and normally descended testes in rats is not present until after 12 days of age (Zorgniotti, 1991), which is well after the gonocytes should have transformed normally into SSCs or have undergone apoptosis. If excess persisting gonocytes are the cause of CIS and cancer in cryptorchidism, then none will be present in the testis when the temperature becomes abnormal in rodent UDT, consistent with the lack of cancer in these models. However, the high temperature of the UDT will still damage SSCs leading to subsequent infertility (**Figure 8**).



CONCLUDING REMARKS

All the evidence available points to early germ cell maturation being the "missing link" in the disconnection between the timing of orchidopexy and the subsequent risks of both infertility and malignancy. This suggests that infants getting really early operation may have significantly improved outcomes, although this remains hypothetical. Furthermore, in some cases supplementary hormonal treatment may be needed to achieve the normal transformation to adult dark spermatogonia.

The key role of heat in interfering with the signaling that controls both gonocyte transformation and/or apoptosis needs to be reinvestigated fully, as it is likely to lead to changes in clinical management of congenital cryptorchidism.

REFERENCES

- Adham, I. M., and Agoulnik, A. I. (2004). Insulin-like 3 signalling in testicular descent. *Int. J. Androl.* 27, 257–265.
- Aksglaede, L., Sorensen, K., Boas, M., Mouritsen, A., Hagen, C. P., Jensen, R. B., et al. (2010). Changes in anti-Müllerian hormone (AMH) throughout the life span: a population-based study of 1027 healthy males from birth (cord blood) to the age of 69 years. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 95, 5357–5364.
- Almstrup, K., Hoei-Hansen, C. E., Wirkner, U., Blake, J., Schwager, C., Ansorge, W., et al. (2004). Embryonic stem cell-like features of testicular carcinoma in situ revealed by genome-wide gene expression profiling. *Cancer Res.* 64, 4736–4743.
- Amann, R. P., and Veeramachaneni, D. N. (2007). Cryptorchidism in common eutherian mammals. *Reproduction* 133, 541–561.
- Asklund, C., Jorgensen, N., Kold Jensen, T., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2004). Biology and epidemiology of testicular dysgenesis syndrome. *BJU Int.* 93(Suppl. 3), 6–11.
- Backhouse, K. (1964). The gubernaculum testis hunteri: testicular descent and maldescent. *Ann. R. Coll. Surg. Engl.* 35, 15–33.
- Baker, M. L., Metcalfe, S. A., and Hutson, J. M. (1990). Serum levels of Müllerian inhibiting substance in boys from birth to 18 years, as determined by enzyme immunoassay. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 70, 11–15.
- Ballow, D. J., Xin, Y., Choi, Y., Pangas, S. A., and Rajkovic, A. (2006). Sohlh2 is a germ cell-specific bHLH transcription factor. *Gene Expr. Patterns* 6, 1014–1018.
- Basciani, S., De Luca, G., Dolci, S., Brama, M., Arizzi, M., Mariani, S., et al. (2008). Platelet-derived growth factor receptor beta-subtype regulates proliferation and migration of

gonocytes. *Endocrinology* 149, 6226–6235.

- Basciani, S., Mariani, S., Spera, G., and Gnessi, L. (2010). Role of plateletderived growth factors in the testis. *Endocr. Rev.* 31, 916–939.
- Bay, K., Main, K. M., Toppari, J., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2011). Testicular descent: INSL3, testosterone, genes and the intrauterine milieu. *Nat. Rev. Urol.* 8, 187–196.
- Bergh, A. R. J. (1991). Is testicular function in immature rats increased rather than decreased by a moderate increase in temperature? *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 286, 179–182.
- Besmer, P., Manova, K., Duttlinger, R., Huang, E. J., Packer, A., Gyssler, C., et al. (1993). The kit-ligand (steel factor) and its receptor ckit/W: pleiotropic roles in gametogenesis and melanogenesis. *Dev. Suppl.* 125–137.
- Biers, S. M., and Malone, P. S. (2010). A critical appraisal of the evidence for improved fertility indices in undescended testes after gonadotrophin-releasing hormone therapy and orchidopexy. J. Pediatr. Urol. 6, 239–246.
- Bonney, T., Hutson, J., Southwell, B., and Newgreen, D. (2008). Update on congenital versus acquired undescended testes: incidence, diagnosis and management. ANZ J. Surg. 78, 1010–1013.
- Brinster, R. L. (2007). Male germline stem cells: from mice to men. *Science* 316, 404–405.
- Buaas, F. W., Kirsh, A. L., Sharma, M., McLean, D. J., Morris, J. L., Griswold, M. D., et al. (2004). Plzf is required in adult male germ cells for stem cell self-renewal. *Nat. Genet.* 36, 647–652.
- Chilvers, C., Dudley, N. E., Gough, M. H., Jackson, M. B., and Pike, M. C. (1986). Undescended testis: the effect of treatment on subsequent risk of subfertility and malignancy. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 21, 691–696.

The recognition of acquired UDT as a real clinical entity has not only informed our understanding of the possible management in children, but also provided an insight into why rodent animal models of cryptorchidism do not demonstrate testicular cancer. In both circumstances, the abnormal temperature affects the testis well after gonocyte maturation or apoptosis is complete, so that secondary heat shock depresses stem cell function alone, leading to infertility.

The next few years should help to shed light on these new developments further, so that we can determine the optimal treatment, which may include a differentiated treatment strategy for different groups of cryptorchid boys. Equally, the risk of infertility and testicular cancer may not be the same in all boys with cryptorchidism.

- Clermont, Y. (1963). The cycle of the seminiferous epithelium in man. *Am. J. Anat.* 112, 35–51.
- Cortes, D. (1998). Cryptorchidism aspects of pathogenesis, histology and treatment. Scand. J. Urol. Nephrol. Suppl. 32, 1–56.
- Cortes, D., Petersen, B. L., Kirst, K., and Thorup, J. (2012). European Society for Paediatric Urology Abstract Book. Zurich: European Society for Paediatric Urology, p 247.
- Cortes, D., Thorup, J. M., Beck, B. L., and Visfeldt, J. (1998a). Cryptorchidism as a caudal developmental field defect. A new description of cryptorchidism associated with malformations and dysplasias of the kidneys, the ureters and the spine from T10 to S5. *APMIS* 106, 953–958.
- Cortes, D., Thorup, J. M., Visfeldt, J., and Schwartz, M. (1998b). Is infertility after surgery for cryptorchidism congenital or acquired? *Pediatr. Surg. Int.* 14, 6–8.
- Cortes, D., Thorup, J. M., and Lindenberg, S. (1996). Fertility potential after unilateral orchiopexy: an age independent risk of subsequent infertility when biopsies at surgery lack germ cells. *J. Urol.* 156, 217–220.
- Cortes, D., Thorup, J. M., and Visfeldt, J. (2001). Cryptorchidism: aspects of fertility and neoplasms. A study including data of 1,335 consecutive boys who underwent testicular biopsy simultaneously with surgery for cryptorchidism. *Horm. Res.* 55, 21–27.
- Cortes, D., Thorup, J., and Visfeldt, J. (2003). Multinucleated spermatogonia in cryptorchid boys: a possible association with an increased risk of testicular malignancy later in life? *APMIS* 111, 25–30.
- Cortes, D., Visfeldt, J., Moller, H., and Thorup, J. (1999). Testicular neoplasia in cryptorchid boys at primary surgery: case series. *BMJ* 319, 888–889.

- Costoya, J. A., Hobbs, R. M., Barna, M., Cattoretti, G., Manova, K., Sukhwani, M., et al. (2004). Essential role of Plzf in maintenance of spermatogonial stem cells. *Nat. Genet.* 36, 653–659.
- de Rooij, D. G., and Russell, L. D. (2000). All you wanted to know about spermatogonia but were afraid to ask. *J. Androl.* 21, 776–798.
- Donaldson, K. M., Tong, S. Y., Washburn, T., Lubahn, D. B., Eddy, E. M., Hutson, J. M., et al. (1996). Morphometric study of the gubernaculum in male estrogen receptor mutant mice. *J. Androl.* 17, 91–95.
- Drumond, A. L., Meistrich, M. L., and Chiarini-Garcia, H. (2001). Spermatogonial morphology and kinetics during testis development in mice: a high-resolution light microscopy approach. *Reproduction* 142, 145–155.
- Filipponi, D., Hobbs, R. M., Ottolenghi, S., Rossi, P., Jannini, E. A., Pandolfi, P. P., et al. (2007). Repression of kit expression by Plzf in germ cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 27, 6770–6781.
- Forman, D., Pike, M. C., Davey, G., Dawson, S., Baker, K., Chilvers, C. E. D., et al. (1994). Aetiology of testicular cancer: association with congenital abnormalities, age at puberty, infertility, and exercise. *BMJ* 308, 1393–1399.
- Giwercman, A., Bruun, E., Frimodt-Moller, C., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1989). Prevalence of carcinoma in situ and other histopathological abnormalities in testes of men with a history of cryptorchidism. *J. Urol.* 142, 998–1002.
- Giwercman, A., Grindsted, J., Hansen, B., Jensen, O. M., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1987). Testicular cancer risk in boys with maldescended testis: a cohort study. J. Urol. 138, 1214–1216.
- Goede, J., Hack, W. W. M., van der Voort-Doedens, L. M., Sijstermans, K., and Pierik, F. H. (2009). Prevelence of testicular microlithiasis in

asymptomatic males. J. Urol. 182, 1516–1520.

- Gracia, J., Sánchez Zalabardo, J., Sánchez García, J., García, C., and Ferrández, A. (2000). Clinical, physical, sperm and hormonal data in 251 adults operated on for cryptorchidism in childhood. *BJU Int.* 85, 1100–1103.
- Gross, R. E., and Jewett, T. C. J. (1956). Surgical experiences from 1,222 operations for undescended testis. *JAMA* 160, 634–641.
- Hadziselimovic, F. (1983). Cryptorchidism: Management and Implications. Berlin: Springer-Verlag.
- Hadziselimovic, F. (1985). Fertility and cryptorchidism. *Am. J. Dis. Child.* 139, 963–964.
- Hadziselimovic, F., and Herzog, B. (2001a). Importance of early postnatal germ cell maturation for fertility of cryptorchid males. *Horm. Res.* 55, 6–10.
- Hadziselimovic, F., and Herzog, B. (2001b). The importance of both an early orchidopexy and germ cell maturation for fertility. *Lancet* 358, 928–929.
- Hadziselimovic, F., Herzog, B., and Seguchi, H. (1975). Surgical correction of cryptorchism at 2 years: electron microscopic and morphometric investigations. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 10, 19–26.
- Hadziselimovic, F., Thommen, L., Girard, J., and Herzog, B. (1986). The significance of postnatal gonadotropin surge for testicular development in normal and cryptorchid testes. *J. Urol.* 136, 274–276.
- Hadziselimovic, F., and Zivkovic, D. (2007). Is the prohibition of hormonal treatment for cryptorchidism, as suggested by the Nordic consensus group, justifiable? *Acta Paediatr.* 96, 1368–1369.
- Hao, J., Yamamoto, M., Richardson, T. E., Chapman, K. M., Denardm, B. S., Hammer, R. E., et al. (2008). Sohlh2 knockout mice are malesterile because of degeneration of differentiating type A spermatogonia. *Stem Cells* 26, 1587–1597.
- Harland, S. J., Cook, P. A., Fossa, S. D., Horwich, A., Mead, G. M., Parkinson, M. C., et al. (1998). Intratubular germ cell neoplasia of the contralateral testis in testicular cancer: defining a high risk group. *J. Urol.* 160, 1353–1357.
- Heyns, C. F., and Hutson, J. M. (1995). The history of theories on testicular descent. J. Urol. 153, 754–767.
- Hofmann, M. C., Braydich-Stolle, L., Dettin, L., Johnson, E., and Dym, M. (2005). Immortalization of mouse

germ line stem cells. Stem Cells 23, 200–210.

- Holm, M., Lenz, S., De Meyts, E.
 R., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2001).
 Microcalcifications and carcinoma in situ of the testis. *BJUInt*. 87, 144–149.
 Holstein, A. F., and Korner, F. (1974).
- Light and electron microscopical analysis of cell types in human seminoma. Virchows Arch. A Pathol. Anat. Histol. 363, 97–112.
- Honecker, F., Stoop, H., de Krijger, R. R., Chris Lau, Y. F., Bokemeyer, C., and Looijenga, L. H. (2004). Pathobiological implications of the expression of markers of testicular carcinoma in situ by fetal germ cells. *J. Pathol.* 203, 849–857.
- Huckins, C. (1971). The spermatogonial stem cell population in adult rats.Bevidence for a long-cycling population. *Cell Tissue Kinet.* 4, 335–349.
- Huff, D. A., Fenig, D. M., Canning, D. A., Carr, M. G., Zdericm, S. A., and Snyder, H. M. III. (2001a). Abnormal germ cell development in cryptorchidism. *Horm. Res.* 55, 11–17.
- Huff, D. S., Snyder, H. M. III, Rusnack, S. L., Zderic, S. A., Carr, M. C., and Canning, D. A. (2001b). Hormonal therapy for the subfertility of cryptorchidism. *Horm. Res.* 55, 38–40.
- Huff, D. S., Hadziselimovic, F., Snyder,
 H. M. III, Blyth, B., and Duckett, J.
 W. (1991). Early postnatal testicular maldevelopment in cryptorchidism.
 J. Urol. 146, 624–626.
- Huff, D. S., Hadziselimovic, F., Snyder, H. M. III, Duckett, J. W., and Keating, M. A. (1989). Postnatal testicular maldevelopment in unilateral cryptorchidism. *J. Urol.* 142, 546–548.
- Hutson, J., and Beasley, S. (1992). Descent of the Testis. London: Edward Arnold.
- Hutson, J. M., Balic, A., Nation, T., and Southwell, B. (2010). Cryptorchidism. Semin. Pediatr. Surg. 19, 215–224.
- Hutson, J. M., and Hasthorpe, S. (2005). Testicular descent and cryptorchidism: the state of the art in 2004. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 40, 297–302.
- Hutson, J. M., Hasthorpe, S., and Heyns, C. F. (1997). Anatomical and functional aspects of testicular descent and cryptorchidism. *Endocr. Rev.* 18, 259–280.
- Hutson, M. (2010). Commentary on: Biers SM, Malone PS. A critical appraisal of the evidence for improved fertility indices in undescended testes after gonadotrophinreleasing hormone therapy and orchidopexy. J. Pediatr. Urol. 6, 247–248.

- Ivell, R., and Hartung, S. (2003). The molecular basis of cryptorchidism. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 9, 175–181.
- Jegou, B. (1993). The Sertoli–germ cell communication network in mammals. *Int. Rev. Cytol.* 147, 25–96.
- Jensen, M. S., Toft, G., Thulstrup, A. M., Henriksen, T. B., Olsen, J., Christensen, K., et al. (2010). Cryptorchidism concordance in monozygotic and dizygotic twin brothers, full brothers, and half-brothers. *Fertil. Steril.* 93, 124–129.
- Job, J. C., Toublanc, J. E., Chaussain, J. L., Gendrel, D., Garnier, P., and Roger, M. (1988). Endocrine and immunological findings in cryptorchid infants. *Horm. Res.* 30, 167–172.
- Lee, M. M., and Donahoe, P. K. (1993). Müllerian inhibiting substance: a gonadal hormone with multiple functions. *Endocr. Rev.* 14, 152–164.
- Lenz, S., Skakkebaek, N. E., and Hertel, N. T. (1996). Abnormal ultrasonic pattern in contralateral testes in patients with unilateral testicular cancer. *World J. Urol.* 14(Suppl. 1), S55–S58.
- Mengel, W., Hienz, H. A., Sippe, W. G. II, and Hecker, W. C. (1974). Studies on cryptorchidism: a comparison of histological findings in the germinative epithelium before and after the second year of life. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 9, 445–450.
- Mieusset, R., Fonda, P. J., Vaysse, P., Guitard, J., Moscovici, J., and Juskiewenski, S. (1993). Increase in testicular temperature in case of cryptorchidism in boys. *Fertil. Steril.* 59, 1319–1321.
- Mirilas, P., Mamoulakis, C., and De Almeida, M. (2003). Puberty does not induce serum antisperm surface antibodies in patients with previously operated cryptorchidism. *J. Urol.* 170, 2432–2435.
- Moller, H., Cortes, D., Engholm, G., and Thorup, J. (1998). Risk of testicular cancer with cryptorchidism and with testicular biopsy: cohort study. *BMJ* 317, 729.
- Oakberg, E. F. (1971). Spermatogonial stem-cell renewal in the mouse. *Anat. Rec.* 169, 515–531.
- Pettersson, A., Richiardi, L., Nordenskjold, A., Kaijser, M., and Akre, O. (2007). Age at surgery for undescended testis and risk of testicular cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 356, 1835– 1841.
- Pike, M. C., Chilvers, C., and Peckham, M. J. (1986). Effect of age at orchidopexy on risk of testicular cancer. *Lancet* 1, 1246–1248.
- Raivio, T., Toppari, J., Kaleva, M., Virtanen, H., Haavisto, A. M.,

and Dunkel, L. (2003). Serum androgen bioactivity in cryptorchid and noncryptorchid boys during the postnatal reproductive hormone surge. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 88, 2597–2599.

- Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Bartkova, J., Samson, M., Hoei-Hansen, C. E., Frydelund-Larsen, L., Bartek, J., et al. (2003). The emerging phenotype of the testicular carcinoma in situ germ cell. *APMIS* 111, 267–278.
- Ritzen, E. M., Bergh, A., Bjerknes, R., Christiansen, P., Cortes, D., Haugen, S. E., et al. (2007). Nordic consensus on treatment of undescended testes. *Acta Paediatr.* 96, 638–643.
- Roosen-Runge, E. C., and Leik, J. (2000). Gonocyte degeneration in the postnatal male rat. *Am. J. Anat.* 122, 275–300.
- Rorth, M., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Andersson, L., Dieckmann, K. P., Fosså, S. D., Grigor, K. M., et al. (2000). Carcinoma in situ in the testis. *Scand. J. Urol. Nephrol. Suppl.* 205, 166–186.
- Setchell, B. P. (1998). The Parkes Lecture. Heat and the testis. J. Reprod. Fertil. 114, 179–194.
- Shinohara, T., Avarbock, M. R., and Brinster, R. L. (1999). beta1- and alpha6-integrin are surface markers on mouse spermatogonial stem cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 96, 5504–5509.
- Sinclair, A. (1994). "The cloning of SRY," in Molecular Genetics of Sex Determination, ed. S. S. Wachtel (San Diego: Academic Press), 23–40.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Berthelsen, J. G., Giwercman, A., and Müller, J. (1987). Carcinoma-in-situ of the testis: possible origin from gonocytes and precursor of all types of germ cell tumours except spermatocytoma. *Int. J. Androl.* 10, 19–28.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Berthelsen, J. G., and Muller, J. (1982). Carcinoma-in-situ of the undescended testis. Urol. Clin. North Am. 9, 377–385.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Jorgensen, N., Carlsen, E., Petersen, P. M., Giwercman, A., et al. (1998). Germ cell cancer and disorders of spermatogenesis: an environmental connection? *APMIS* 106, 3–11.
- Skinner, M. K. (1991). Cell–cell interactions in the testis. *Endocr. Rev.* 12, 45–77.
- Smith, A., Hutson, J. M., Beasley, S. W., Reddihough, D. S., et al. (1989). The relationship between cerebral palsy and cryptorchidism. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 24, 1303–1305.
- Swerdlow, A. J., Higgins, C. D., and Pike, M. C. (1997). Risk of testicular

cancer in cohort of boys with cryptorchidism. *BMJ* 314, 1507–1511.

- Thorup, J., McLachlan, R., Cortes, D., Nation, T. R., Balic, A., Southwell, B. R., et al. (2010). What is new in cryptorchidism and hypospadias – a critical review on the testicular dysgenesis hypothesis. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 45, 2074–2086.
- Thorup, J., Petersen, B. L., Kvist, K., and Cortes, D. (2012). Bilateral undescended testes classified according to preoperative and postoperative status of gonadotropins and inhibin B in relation to testicular histopathology at bilateral orchiopexy in infant boys. *J. Urol.* 188, 1436– 1442.
- Vincardi, S., Magro, P., Manenti, M., Lala, R., Costantino, S., Cortese, M. G., et al. (2001). Testicular function in men treated in childhood for undescended testes. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 36, 385–388.

- Waheeb, R., and Hofmann, M. C. (2011). Human spermatogonial stem cells: a possible origin for spermatocytic seminoma. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, e296–e305.
- Whitaker, R. H. (1988). Neoplasia in cryptorchid men. *Semin. Urol.* VI, 107–109.
- Wilson, J. D., George, F. W., and Griffin, J. E. (1981). The hormonal control of sexual development. *Science* 211, 1278–1284.
- Wood, H. M., and Elder, J. S. (2009). Cryptorchidism and testicular cancer: separating fact from fiction. J. Urol. 181, 452–461.
- Yamanaka, J., Baker, M. L., Metcalfe, S., and Hutson, J. M. (1991). Serum levels of Müllerian inhibiting substance in boys with cryptorchidism. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 26, 621–623.
- Yoshida, S., Sukeno, M., Nakagawa, T., Ohbo, K., Nagamatsu, G., Suda, T., et al. (2006). The first

round of mouse spermatogenesis is a distinctive program that lacks the self-renewing spermatogonia stage. *Development* 133, 1495– 1505.

- Zini, A., Abitbol, J., Schulsinger, D., Goldstein, M., and Schlegel, P. N. (1999). Restoration of spermatogenesis after scrotal replacement of experimentally cryptorchid rat testis: assessment of germ cell apoptosis and eNOS expression. Urology 53, n223–n227.
- Zorgniotti, A. W. (1991). Temperature and Environmental Effects on the Testis. New York: Plenum Press.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships

that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 16 October 2012; accepted: 11 December 2012; published online: 03 January 2013.

Citation: Hutson JM, Li R, Southwell BR, Petersen BL, Thorup J and Cortes D (2013) Germ cell development in the postnatal testis: the key to prevent malignancy in cryptorchidism? Front. Endocrin. **3**:176. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.00176

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2013 Hutson, Li, Southwell, Petersen, Thorup and Cortes. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.



Genome-wide assessment of the association of rare and common copy number variations to testicular germ cell cancer

Daniel Edsgärd¹, Marlene D. Dalgaard², Nils Weinhold¹, Agata Wesolowska-Andersen¹, Ewa Rajpert-De Meyts^{2*}, Anne Marie Ottesen², Anders Juul², Niels E. Skakkebæk², Thomas Skøt Jensen¹, Ramneek Gupta¹, Henrik Leffers² and Søren Brunak^{1*}

¹ Department of Systems Biology, Technical University of Denmark, Lyngby, Denmark

² Department of Growth and Reproduction, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen, Denmark

Edited by:

Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Alessandra Mosca, University Hospital "Maggiore della Carità," Italy Frank Weber, University Hospital Essen, Germany

*Correspondence:

Testis cancer related aspects: Ewa Rajpert-De Meyts, Department of Growth and Reproduction, Rigshospitalet, Blegdams vej 9, 2100 Copenhagen, Denmark. e-mail: erm@rh.dk; Bioinformatic aspects: Søren Brunak, Department of Systems Biology, Technical University of Denmark, Kemitorvet 208, 2800 Lyngby, Denmark. e-mail: brunak@cbs.dtu.dk Testicular germ cell cancer (TGCC) is one of the most heritable forms of cancer. Previous genome-wide association studies have focused on single nucleotide polymorphisms, largely ignoring the influence of copy number variants (CNVs). Here we present a genomewide study of CNV on a cohort of 212 cases and 437 controls from Denmark, which was genotyped at \sim 1.8 million markers, half of which were non-polymorphic copy number markers. No association of common variants were found, whereas analysis of rare variants (present in less than 1% of the samples) initially indicated a single gene with significantly higher accumulation of rare CNVs in cases as compared to controls, at the gene PTPN1 $(P = 3.8 \times 10^{-2}, 0.9\%)$ of cases and 0% of controls). However, the CNV could not be verified by gPCR in the affected samples. Further, the CNV calling of the array-data was validated by sequencing of the GSTM1 gene, which showed that the CNV frequency was in complete agreement between the two platforms. This study therefore disconfirms the hypothesis that there exists a single CNV locus with a major effect size that predisposes to TGCC. Genome-wide pathway association analysis indicated a weak association of rare CNVs related to cell migration (false-discovery rate = 0.021, 1.8% of cases and 1.1% of controls). Dysregulation during migration of primordial germ cells has previously been suspected to be a part of TGCC development and this set of multiple rare variants may thereby have a minor contribution to an increased susceptibility of TGCCs.

Keywords: copy number variation, rare variants, testicular germ cell cancers

INTRODUCTION

Testicular germ cell cancer (TGCC) is the most common malignancy in young men aged 15-45 years. The incidence has increased over the last decades and is highest in the Nordic countries with 8-9 cases per 100,000, whereas the incidence in men of African and Asian ancestry is five-fold lower (Chia et al., 2010). Environmental exposure partly explains the increasing incidence and ancestral disparity (Skakkebaek et al., 2001), but there is also evidence of a substantial genetic contribution to TGCC susceptibility. The familial aggregation of TGCC is one of the highest among cancers. Brothers and sons of TGCC patients have an 8-10 times and 4-6 times higher risk to develop the disease, while the risk increases 75- and 35-fold for monozygotic and dizygotic twins, respectively (Swerdlow et al., 1997; Hemminki and Li, 2004). Despite the relatively high degree of heritability, genome-wide familial linkage analyses have not identified any loci predisposing for TGCC, and candidate studies have only found one rare deletion (2–3%) at the Y chromosome that confers a modest 2–3 fold increased risk (Nathanson et al., 2005). Recently, genomewide association studies that search for common single nucleotide variants associated to TGCC have identified susceptibility loci at the genes KITLG, SPRY4, BAK1, DMRT1, TERT, and ATF7IP

(Kanetsky et al., 2009; Rapley et al., 2009; Turnbull et al., 2010; Dalgaard et al., 2012). The strongest association was found at *KITLG* with a greater than 2.5-fold increased risk of disease. Consistent with the relatively high familial relative risk, this is the largest effect size found for any single loci among cancers. However, a considerable portion of the heritability remains to be explained.

Here we investigate constitutional DNA copy number variations (CNVs) as another source of genetic variability that may contribute to the development of TGCC. Recent studies have described associations of common CNVs with neuroblastomas (Diskin et al., 2009), systemic autoimmunity (Fanciulli et al., 2007), psoriasis (Hollox et al., 2007), and osteoporosis (Yang et al., 2008). Rare variants, typically originating from recent and *de novo* events, constitute a significant portion of genomic variation. The thousand genomes project indicates that there are about 20,000 CNVs with allele frequencies down to 1% (1000 Genomes Project Consortium, 2010; Mills et al., 2011). The contribution of such rare, or even rarer, variants, to complex disease susceptibility is to a large extent unknown, but they seem to play an important role in psychiatric disorders (International Schizophrenia Consortium, 2008; Pinto et al., 2010) and they have been indicated to influence childhood obesity (Glessner et al., 2010). Further, identification of *de novo* mutations is possible in studies of family-trios and recently three *de novo* CNVs were found in 3 out of 43 TGCC trios, a frequency higher than found in two other cancer types (Stadler et al., 2012), highlighting the paradigm of rare genetic events influencing susceptibility to TGCC. To date, case-control association studies of individual rare CNVs have insufficient power to identify diseasecausing variants. To evaluate the impact of rare CNVs with respect to risk for TGCC, we therefore compared the genome-wide burden of rare CNVs and investigated whether any genes or pathways were targeted by multiple rare CNVs such that their aggregated frequency was higher in cases than in controls.

In summary, to assess the effect of CNVs on TGCC we genotyped a Danish case-control cohort (Dalgaard et al., 2012) and analyzed the resulting data with respect to the association of both common and rare germline CNVs to TGCC.

RESULTS

To identify CNVs that confer a risk to TGCC, we analyzed common and rare variants in a genome-wide dataset of approximately 1.8 million markers in a Danish cohort constituting 212 TGCC cases and 437 controls. Application of stringent quality control criteria for reliable CNV identification (**Figure 1**) resulted in a final discovery set of 189 cases and 380 controls. Common variants were defined as CNVs present in more than 1% of the study population, and rare variants as CNVs present in no more than 1% of the studied subjects. Common variants were analyzed with respect to individual locus association, and rare variants with respect to overall genetic burden, gene association, and pathway association.

LOCUS ASSOCIATION ANALYSIS

In order to identify common CNVs associated with TGCC, binary copy number state frequencies of the case and control cohorts were compared at all loci with CNV frequencies above 1%. We observed one genome-wide significant deletion at 1p13.3 covering the gene *GSTM1* (P = 0.02, 37.2% cases, 19.5% controls), but downstream quality control by manual inspection of the copy number intensity histogram at this locus, and application of histogram-based association analysis (Barnes et al., 2008) suggested a false positive



finding (nominal P = 0.26, 51.3% cases, 58.2% controls). A histogram of the copy number signal showed three distinct clusters with 51, 40, and 8% of the cases, respectively, and 58, 37, and 5% of the controls. The three clusters were assumed to correspond to copy numbers of 1, 2, and 3. Further, the deletion allele frequency at this locus has been estimated to be ~40% in the International HapMap Phase 3 population study (Altshuler et al., 2010).

Given the varying deletion frequencies reported, and to assess the quality of the array-data CNV calling, we performed targeted sequencing of the GSTM1 (chr1p13) gene in 62 patients. The sequencing data showed three clusters with 52, 40, and 8% of the samples, and 55 out of the 62 patients were present in the same clusters as in the array-data. The CNV frequencies of the three clusters were in perfect agreement with those from the histogram analysis of the array-data, thereby corroborating that deletion of GSTM1 had no association to TGCC. The sequencing also revealed that the actual copy numbers were 0, 1, and 2 rather than 1, 2, and 3 since the majority of samples had no DNA present (0 sequence reads). The reason for that mis-assignment is that a copy number of 2 is generally assumed by CNV calling software to be the normal copy number state, having the major allele frequency, whereas in this case only 5-10% of the population carry two copies of the gene.

CNV BURDEN ASSOCIATION ANALYSIS

Testing whether individuals with TGCC had a greater genomic burden of rare CNVs than controls, we observed a weak indication of increased burden with respect to the number of CNVs per sample, the number of affected genes per sample, and the average length of CNVs per sample (case/control ratio: 1.08, 1.10, and 1.11 respectively), and a significant difference with respect to the total length of all CNVs per sample (case/control ratio: 1.19, P = 0.03; **Table 1**).

GENE ASSOCIATION ANALYSIS

Next, we explored if there were any specific genes where rare CNVs were more common in cases than controls. This analysis did not require that CNVs found in different samples overlapped each

Table 1	Global burden	of rare CNVs in	cases versus controls.
---------	---------------	-----------------	------------------------

other, rather, it was sufficient that they were located within the same genic region. Two genes were found to have genome-wide significance, *PTPN1* ($P_{emp.} = 0.038$) and *KCNB2* ($P_{emp.} = 0.022$), affecting 0.9 and 1.2% of cases, respectively, whereas no occurrence in controls was observed at these loci (**Table 2**). The CNV at *PTPN1* involved five cases, all found to have a heterozygous deletion at the same intronic region (**Figure 2**). CNVs at *KCNB2* were found at three different loci: four and one deletions at two different introns and one deletion and one duplication at the promoter (**Figure 2**). Several CNVs have previously been reported in healthy individuals at *KCNB2*, but not at *PTPN1* (Database of Genomic Variants, v. 10), corroborating a true TGCC association at *PTPN1*, but weakening the possibility of an actual association to *KCNB2*.

We attempted to verify the CNV at *PTPN1* by performing qPCR on the affected samples, but all five samples with an indication of a heterozygous deletion in the array-data were observed to have two copies in the qPCR. Thus, the CNV calls from the array-data of *PTPN1* are likely to be false positives and no association between *PTPN1* and TGCC can be inferred at this stage.

PATHWAY ASSOCIATION ANALYSIS

Proteins tend to act in concert and perturbations of different components in a set of proteins that are interacting in a network may result in a dysregulation with similar outcome (Lage et al., 2007; Navlakha and Kingsford, 2010; Pers et al., 2011). We therefore conducted association analysis on the level of pathways and protein-protein interaction networks. Association was assessed in the same fashion as for genes and loci described above, that is, by comparing case and control cohorts with respect to the total frequency of rare CNV events targeting a pathway. We compiled comprehensive collections of gene sets, where a set of genes either share function or operate in the same pathway, and performed one thousand random permutations (shuffling case and control status) to estimate a local false-discovery rate (FDR) of each gene set (Efron and Tibshirani, 2002). We observed a significant differential proportion of rare CNVs between cases and controls in 14 gene sets (FDR < 5%, Table 3). However, 11 of these associations were driven by the gene-specific association to PTPN1 described above.

Туре	Burden	P	Case:control ratio	Baseline (control)	Baseline (case
All	Rate	0.09	1.08	4.8	5.17
	Gene rate	0.19	1.10	3.3	3.7
	Mean length (kb)	0.14	1.11	76.9	85.1
	Total length (kb)*	0.03	1.19	372.5	444.3
Duplications only	Rate	0.36	1.03	1.9	1.93
	Gene rate	0.29	1.09	1.9	2.1
	Mean length (kb)*	0.01	1.33	112.3	149.0
	Total length (kb)	0.07	1.22	279.4	340.8
Deletions only	Rate	0.09	1.12	2.9	3.24
	Gene rate	0.23	1.11	1.4	1.6
	Mean length (kb)	0.49	1.00	49.9	49.9
	Total length (kb)	0.21	1.09	151.6	165.0

*Significant difference (P < 0.05). Genome-wide P-values were estimated by 10,000 permutations of case-control status.

The three remaining gene sets, which did not include *PTPN1*, were: "regulation of cell migration" [go:0030334, 1.8% versus 1.1%, FDR = 0.021, OR = 3.47 (1.12-11.82)], "positive regulation of catalytic activity" [go:0043085, 1.4% versus 0.5%, FDR = 0.04, OR = 5.54 (1.31 - 32.78)], and "macromolecular complex disassembly" [go:0032984, 2.3% versus 1.9%, FDR = 0.047, OR = 2.47 (1.00-6.23)]. The most significant gene set among all sets tested was "regulation of cell migration." A total of 16 individuals harbored CNVs that altogether overlapped 14 genes in this pathway, at 13 unique CNV loci (**Table 4**). Genes in this gene set that

Gene	P ¹ _{emp.}	P _{unadjusted}	Odds ratio	Cases (%)	Controls (%)
PTPN1	$3.8 imes 10^{-2}$	$3.9 imes 10^{-3}$	12.31 (1.48–568.17)	0.9	0.0
KCNB2	$2.2 imes 10^{-2}$	$4.1 imes 10^{-4}$	16.58 (2.19–738.20)	1.2	0.0

¹Empirical genome-wide P-values were estimated by 1,000 permutations of case-control status using Fisher's test.

were affected in cases but not controls included: *BCL2*, *CDH13*, *CORO1A*, *KDR*, *MUC2*, *MUC5AC*, *ONECUT2*, and *PTPRK*.

DISCUSSION

We assessed the effect of common and rare CNVs in a TGCC case-control cohort. No single locus was found to be associated to TGCC, but one potential gene network of interest with a weak significant association was identified, having an elevated frequency of rare CNVs among cases. The absence of any single locus CNV associated to TGCC is in line with the relatively few findings for other diseases, including a screening of \sim 3,400 common CNVs in eight common diseases (Craddock et al., 2010). Furthermore, common CNVs are typically ancient variations, which are tightly correlated with single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs), and can therefore be detected by genome-wide association studies of common SNPs (Lander, 2011). However, one should not neglect the importance of common CNVs in gene-phenotype association studies, since there exists evidence that disease associated SNPs have a tendency to tag CNVs more often than random, and that such CNV-tagging SNPs are enriched for expression quantitative trait loci (eQTL; Gamazon et al., 2011). Further, rare CNVs are



Table 3 | Gene sets with an association of rare CNVs.

Gene set type ¹	Gene set term	Posterior ²	Local FDR	Odds ratio	Cases (%)	Controls (%)
GO BP	Regulation of cell migration	0.98	0.021	3.47 (1.1–11.8)	1.8	1.1
GO BP	Macromolecular complex disassembly	0.96	0.040	5.54 (1.3–32.8)	1.4	0.5
GO BP	Positive regulation of catalytic activity	0.95	0.047	2.47 (1.0–6.2)	2.3	1.9

¹Many sources of gene sets were jointly analyzed but only sets of the type "gene ontology biological process" were significant, apart from gene sets that included PTPN1, which were excluded from the table.

²The empirical Bayes analysis of microarrays (EBAM) algorithm with 1,000 permutations was used to estimate a posterior and local false discovery rate (FDR) for every gene set.

CNV	Length ¹	Copy number	Sample	Class	Genes
chr4:5560765255616597	9	1	165855	Case	KDR
chr6:128485528128525520	40	1	232996	Case	PTPRK
chr6:128864684128871092	6	1	190037	Case	PTPRK
chr11:10946261140711	46	3	210711	Case	MUC2, MUC5AC
chr16:2947481030099408	625	1	124873	Case	CORO1A
chr16:2948811230085920	598	1	233682	Case	CORO1A
chr16:8211936782175095	56	1	224567	Case	CDH13
chr16:8240857482502970	94	1	232030	Case	CDH13
chr18:5276350453341297	578	3	203688	Case	ONECUT2
chr18:5901800359031365	13	1	231734	Case	BCL2
chr2:5511928956699138	1580	3	M3088A	Control	RTN4
chr3:188880305188936673	56	3	M1270A	Control	SST
chr12:5053220550579767	48	3	M3576A	Control	ACVRL1
chr15:5081175250882082	70	3	M3047A	Control	ONECUT1
chr15:9737158297730964	359	3	M053A	Control	IGF1R
chr19:4989389250298979	405	3	M3381A	Control	APOE

¹ Kilobases.

not tagged by common SNPs implicated by GWASs and they have been found to play a major role in neurodevelopmental disorders (Merikangas et al., 2009) and rare *de novo* CNVs were recently found in 3 out of 43 TGCC family-trios (Stadler et al., 2012). We have previously searched for CNVs associated to familial TGCTs, where the inheritance component is much higher than among sporadic cases, but failed to find a CNV that was significant across the small set of studied families. We only identified a handful of CNVs that segregated with TGCT, but these were either familyspecific or relatively common variants, such as *RLN1* (Edsgärd et al., 2011).

The rare association analysis presented in this study initially indicated two genes to be associated with TGCC, *PTPN1*, and *KCNB2*. *KCNB2* was considered a false positive due to the amount of previously reported CNVs in independent control cohorts at this locus, being on par with that of the frequency in the case group of this study. *PTPN1* appeared as a good candidate since it has previously been implicated with the progression of prostate cancer along with evidence that the androgen receptor is a transcriptional regulator of *PTPN1* (Lessard et al., 2010, 2012). A loss of *PTPN1* may thereby be associated with impaired responsiveness to androgens, which would be consistent with the fact that low androgen status during development is a risk factor for TGCT (Rajpert-De Meyts and Skakkebaek, 1993; Sonne et al., 2008). Further, CNVs at the 20q13 chromosomal region have been observed in several other cancers (Nishizaki et al., 1998; Schaid, 2004; Furukawa et al., 2006). Furthermore, all affected probands in this study presented a deletion, consistent with a tumor suppressing function of oncogenic kinases, and PTPN1 has been shown to be able to play both a pro- and anti-oncogenic role (Stuible et al., 2008). A considerable effort was made to ensure high quality of the CNV calls: by using two complementary CNV calling methods, by applying several strict QC criteria, and by manual inspection of the raw probe signals. However, despite the stringent QC the qPCR did not verify the heterozygous deletion of PTPN1 in any of the samples. This highlights the difficulty of assessing the reliability of CNV calls from genome-wide short-nucleotide microarrays.

Our pathway analysis identified the gene set "regulation of cell migration" as having the highest difference in proportion of rare CNVs in cases compared to controls. There is a growing body of information that strongly suggests a crucial role of primordial

germ cell (PGC) biology in TGCC oncogenesis. PGCs are embryonic cells which during mid-gestation migrate from the base of the yolk sac, along the hind-gut, to the genital ridge, one of the longest migrations of all mammalian cells. Four recent SNP GWAS TGCC studies associated KITLG and a number of other genes related to the KIT-KITLG pathway (Kanetsky et al., 2009; Rapley et al., 2009; Turnbull et al., 2010; Dalgaard et al., 2012), a regulatory network which is believed to be of crucial importance in the determination of the fate of PGCs (Rapley and Nathanson, 2010). For instance, mutations of the KIT receptor, or the KIT ligand, in the mouse, blocks PGC migration, resulting in infertility (Matzuk and Lamb, 2002). In addition, a disturbance of the migration of PGCs during early fetal development may cause extragonadal germ cell cancers along the midline of the body (Oosterhuis and Looijenga, 2005). One of the afflicted genes in the "regulation of cell migration" gene set was PTPRK, at which two samples had a deletion. Like PTPN1, PTPRK belongs to the family of protein tyrosine phosphatases, but it is a membrane-bound receptor. PTRPK has been implicated in TGFβ-signaling (Xu et al., 2010), and a recent GWAS study indicated the involvement of TGFB superfamily signaling in testicular dysgenesis (Dalgaard et al., 2012). In mouse, PGCs divide rapidly under the influence of TGF^β signaling factors, and defects in PGC development is observed in knockout models of bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs; Lawson et al., 1999; Ying et al., 2000). In total there were 14 genes which were part of the "regulation of cell migration" pathway and that harbored CNVs. It would be of high interest to further elucidate the role of these genes by studying how the CNVs affect the expression levels of the corresponding genes. What may complicate matters is if the critical period of time is the development of the fetus, which may force one to revert to the study of animal models.

In the analysis of common CNVs we made a further assessment of the GSTM1 CNV frequency by targeted sequencing. The main reason for this was to assess the quality of and verify the array-data CNV calls of a seemingly problematic locus. However, GSTM1 was also partly chosen due to that the risk of developing TGCC has been shown to increase by the exposure to certain environmental factors (Skakkebaek et al., 2001) and GSTM1 is known to be involved in the detoxification of xenobiotic compounds (Hengstler et al., 1998). Hypothetically, it is not unlikely that there exists a genetic variation that may affect the ability to metabolize environmental chemicals, which in turn affects the risk of TGCC. Apart from such gene-environment interactions it is probable that part of the unexplained heritability can be explained by gene-gene interactions, where a combination of several genetic variations cause a greater effect on the phenotype than the sum of their individual effects (epistasis). Further research is required to assess the effect of rare variants in varying genetic backgrounds.

In conclusion, this study corroborates the rejection of the hypothesis that a single CNV locus mediates a major risk for TGCC. It suggests that several rare CNVs may contribute to the oncogenesis of a subset of TGCC subjects, but the frequency after aggregation of CNVs on the implicated gene and pathways is still low, and these CNVs therefore only provide a minor contribution to the overall heritability. Larger cohorts are needed to further explore the impact of rare variants in TGCC.

MATERIALS AND METHODS SAMPLE COLLECTION

Two hundred and twelve men with TGCCs and 439 healthy young men with semen concentrations above 60 million sperm/ml were collected at the Department of Growth and Reproduction, Rigshospitalet, Denmark. All DNA samples were obtained from men of Danish ancestry, who provided informed consent for genetic analysis. The samples were coded during the entire analysis. The project has been approved by the Regional Medical Ethics Committee (Nr H-KF-265848) and the Danish Personal Data Protection Agency (Nr 2008-41-2158). This cohort has previously been analyzed with respect to single nucleotide variation (Dalgaard et al., 2012). Sixty-two of the TGCC patients were selected for sequencing of the *GSTM1* gene.

GENOTYPING AND SNP-BASED SAMPLE QUALITY CONTROL

Germline DNA was extracted from peripheral blood using Quick-Gene DNA whole blood kits from FujiFilm Life Science according to the manufacturer's manual. Samples were genotyped using the Affymetrix Genome-wide Human SNP Array 6.0. Here we present the analysis of CNVs, SNP association analysis and details of the cohort are described elsewhere (Dalgaard et al., 2012), but an initial sample quality control was performed using SNP genotypes called by the Birdseed algorithm [Affymetrix Power Tools (APT) v. 1.10.2]. We excluded samples based on a genotyping call rate below 96%; QC contrast below 0.4 as according to the Affymetrix GCOS software; non-European ancestry by inspection of a plot of the first two principal components of the cohort and the HapMap phase III samples (Altshuler et al., 2010); high degree of relatedness based on identity-by-descent where one individual was kept among related samples; and samples with an outlying inbreeding coefficient.

CNV DETECTION AND QUALITY CONTROL

For samples that passed the SNP quality control described above we ran two CNV calling algorithms, BirdSuite (v. 1.5.5) and PennCNV (v. 2010May01). PennCNV requires a signal intensity file and a SNP genotyping file and these were generated by quantile normalization of PM-only probes with median polish probe summarization (APT v. 1.12.0) and Birdseed (v. 2 in APT 1.12.0), respectively. We excluded CNVs which failed any of the four following criteria: (1) A CNV was not called by both algorithms. A histogram of the percentage of overlap indicates that the vast majority has >90% overlap, but we set the threshold to at least 10%. (2) A CNV log odds confidence score larger than two, as recommended by BirdSuite (Korn et al., 2008). (3) CNV size was less than five markers or four kilobases, in effect excluding the 25% short-length quantile of CNVs. (4) A CNV was longer than one megabase (three outliers based on histogram). Further, samples were excluded with respect to the three following criteria: (1) extreme sample burden in terms of more than 110 CNVs (four outliers); or (2) a total length of CNVs larger than 7.5 megabases (two outliers); (3) bad sample quality in terms of high variance of copy number signal (median copy number variance larger than two, as recommended by BirdSuite, or a Log R Ratio standard deviation (LRR SD) obtained from PennCNV larger than 0.4). LRR SD was set according to PennCNV guidelines when CNV calling are performed on Affymetrix samples. Finally, rare CNVs that had more than 50% overlap with segmental duplication regions (retrieved from UCSC hg18) were removed, since such regions have been shown to generate more false CNV calls (Pinto et al., 2010). A total of 189 TGCC cases and 380 controls remained after the completion of all quality control steps, harboring a total of 1008 and 1872 rare CNVs, respectively.

CNV ASSOCIATION ANALYSIS

Copy number variant association analysis was performed using plink (v. 1.07) and custom R (v. 2.12) scripts. Common and rare CNVs were defined as those with an allele frequency above or below 1%, respectively. The allele frequency of a CNV was determined using the locus within a CNV region with the maximum number of overlapping individual CNVs.

LOCUS ASSOCIATION

Common CNVs were evaluated by searching the whole genome for loci with a significantly higher degree of affected cases as compared to controls. Binary state frequencies were used, and a Fisher test was performed for deletion, amplification, and any type of aberration, respectively. Genome-wide significance was estimated by generating a null distribution based on one thousand casecontrol status permutations. For each permutation the minimal *P*-value was selected, thereby providing control of the familywise error rate (FWER). Loci with significant associations were further verified by CNVtools (Barnes et al., 2008) which uses a complementary CNV calling strategy, since it employs a statistical model based on density-based clustering rather than a hidden Markov model. Furthermore, loci residing at the edges of a common CNV and associations from variation of boundary truncation were excluded.

GLOBAL BURDEN ANALYSIS

The impact of rare CNVs was assessed by three approaches: genome-burden analysis, gene association, and pathway association analysis.

The global burden of rare CNVs in cases compared to controls were assessed with respect to (i) the number of CNVs per sample, (ii) the number of affected genes per sample, (iii) the average length of CNVs per sample, and (iv) the total length of CNVs per sample.

GENE ASSOCIATION

Gene association analysis was performed using the number of case and control samples harboring a rare CNV that overlapped the gene of interest. Genes were retrieved from UCSC (hg18). CNV frequencies were compared with Fisher's test and multiple testing corrected *P*-values were obtained based on case-control permutation as described above for the locus association of common CNVs. Significant CNVs which were found to have a lower allele frequency in our case cohort than in the Database of Genomic Variants (DGV, v. 10), were considered false positives.

PATHWAY ASSOCIATION

Pathway association analysis was performed based on the number of case and control samples that had a rare CNV in any of the genes

of a pathway. The R package "siggenes" was used to obtain P-values corrected for multiple testing across all tested gene sets. The package provides a FDR, based on randomized case-control sampling, as well as an adjustment of the variance of an individual pathway using information from the observed variances of all pathways (Efron and Tibshirani, 2002). Gene sets were retrieved from KEGG (Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes; Ogata et al., 1999), Reactome (D'Eustachio, 2011), BioCarta¹, NCI-Nature curated pathways (Pathway Interaction Database; Schaefer et al., 2009), GO (Gene Ontology; Ashburner et al., 2000), COSMIC (Catalog of Somatic Mutations In Cancer; Forbes et al., 2011), Cyclebase (Gauthier et al., 2010), protein-protein interaction complexes (Lage et al., 2007), OMIM (Online Mendelian Inheritance in Man²), MGI (Mouse Genome Informatics³) and a set of candidate infertility genes from a recent review (Matzuk and Lamb, 2008). Terms annotating more than 700 or less than 5 genes were discarded, since they do not produce meaningful statistical results.

VERIFICATION OF PTPN1 COPY NUMBER

Copy number verification of PTPN1 was done using Quantitative PCR on the Mx3000P platform from Stratagene (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara CA, USA). The protocol has been described previously (Ottesen et al., 2007). Primers for the CNV at PTPN1 were designed using Primer3 (Rozen and Skaletsky, 2000). Primer sequences for PTPN1 were: forward 5'-TTC AAC CCT AAC TAG GTA TGC A-3' and reverse 5'-CTA AAA TGC TGG AGA CTT AGG T-3' and primers for GAPDH: forward 5'-CTC CCC ACA CAC ATG CAC TTA-3' and reverse 5'-TTG CCA AGT TGC CTG TCC TT-3' (DNA Technology A/ S, Aarhus, Denmark). GAPDH was used as endogenous control gene. Mixtures of forward and reverse primers were denatured for 3 min at 95°C and incubated on ice until use. DNA concentrations were 8-17 ng, 15 µL Brilliant SYBR Green QPCR Master Mix (Stratagene), 7.0 µL primer mixture of PTPN1 (final conc.: Fw and Rev 100 nm) or GAPDH (final conc.: Fw and Rev 100 nm), and a total volume of 30 µL. Conditions for amplification were as follows: one cycle at 95°C for 10 min and 40 cycles at 95°C for 1 min, 62°C for 1 min and 72°C for 1 min. The PTPN1:GAPDH ratio was calibrated to a normal male reference control of DNA, as previously described for other genes (Ottesen et al., 2007; Mau Kai et al., 2008). All specimens were analyzed in triplicate and the mean-ratio was used to infer integer copy number.

TARGETED SEQUENCING OF GSTM1 Design of targeted capture baits

Target capture was designed on the Agilent SureSelect capture system (Santa Clara CA, USA). Baits for capture were designed by tiling the genomic region harboring *GSTM1* with an approximately 50% overlap between consecutive baits. The bait sequences were optimized to avoid regions with extreme GC content or highly variable regions, and to avoid possible cross-hybridization or self-folding of the baits, which could decrease the hybridization

¹http://www.biocarta.com

²http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/omim

³http://www.informatics.jax.org

specificity. The principle of this method has been described previously (Wesolowska et al., 2011).

Library preparation, pooling, target enrichment, and sequencing

DNA shearing, library preparation, and pooling were performed using a modified protocol of the SureSelect Target Enrichment System (Agilent Technologies) to allow sample multiplexing as described elsewhere (Wesolowska et al., 2011). Three micrograms of genomic DNA was sheared by ultrasound (Covaris; Woburn, MA, USA) to yield fragments of an average size of \sim 200 bp. The sheared fragments were ligated with custom made adaptors containing a unique four-base barcode, and subsequently purified and amplified by ligation-mediated PCR (LM-PCR). Amplified DNA was pooled in groups of 10 with equal amount of each, after which enrichment was performed by hybridization to custom SureSelect target capture baits (Agilent Technologies). The captured libraries were processed with Illumina Cluster Generation Station (Illumina, San Diego CA, USA) following the manufactures recommendations. We performed 100 nt single-end read sequencing on the Illumina HiSeq 2000 sequencing platform.

Data analysis

Sequence reads were trimmed and high quality reads were mapped to the human reference genome build 37 (GRCH37)

REFERENCES

- 1000 Genomes Project Consortium. (2010). A map of human genome variation from populationscale sequencing. *Nature* 467, 1061–1073.
- Altshuler, D., Gibbs, R., Peltonen, L., Dermitzakis, E., Schaffner, S., Yu, F., et al. (2010). Integrating common and rare genetic variation in diverse human populations. *Nature* 467, 52–58.
- Ashburner, M., Ball, C. A., Blake, J. A., Botstein, D., Butler, H., Cherry, J. M., et al. (2000). Gene ontology: tool for the unification of biology. The Gene Ontology Consortium. *Nat. Genet.* 25, 25–29.
- Barnes, C., Plagnol, V., Fitzgerald, T., Redon, R., Marchini, J., Clayton, D., et al. (2008). A robust statistical method for case-control association testing with copy number variation. *Nat. Genet.* 40, 1245–1252.
- Chia, V., Quraishi, S., Devesa, S., Purdue, M., Cook, M., and McGlynn, K. (2010). International trends in the incidence of testicular cancer, 1973-2002. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 19, 1151–1159.
- Craddock, N., Hurles, M., Cardin, N., Pearson, R., Plagnol, V., Robson, S., et al. (2010). Genome-wide association study of CNVs in 16,000 cases of eight common diseases and 3,000 shared controls. *Nature* 464, 713–720.
- Dalgaard, M., Weinhold, N., Edsgärd, D., Silver, J., Pers, T., Nielsen, J., et

- al. (2012). A genome-wide association study of men with symptoms of testicular dysgenesis syndrome and its network biology interpretation. *J. Med. Genet.* 49, 58–65.
- D'Eustachio, P. (2011). Reactome knowledgebase of human biological pathways and processes. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 694, 49–61.
- Diskin, S., Hou, C., Glessner, J., Attiyeh, E., Laudenslager, M., Bosse, K., et al. (2009). Copy number variation at 1q21.1 associated with neuroblastoma. *Nature* 459, 987–991.
- Edsgärd, D., Scheel, M., Hansen, N. T., Ralfkiaer, U., Jensen, T. S., Skakkebaek, N. E., et al. (2011). Heterozygous deletion at the RLN1 locus in a family with testicular germ cell cancer identified by integrating copy number variation data with phenome and interactome information. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, e175–e188.
- Efron, B., and Tibshirani, R. (2002). Empirical bayes methods and false discovery rates for microarrays. *Genet. Epidemiol.* 23, 70–86.
- Fanciulli, M., Norsworthy, P., Petretto, E., Dong, R., Harper, L., Kamesh, L., et al. (2007). FCGR3B copy number variation is associated with susceptibility to systemic, but not organspecific, autoimmunity. *Nat. Genet.* 39, 721–723.
- Forbes, S., Bindal, N., Bamford, S., Cole, C., Kok, C., Beare, D., et al. (2011). COSMIC: mining complete cancer genomes in the Catalogue

using Burrow-Wheeler Alignment algorithm (Li and Durbin, 2010). Alignments with mapping score below 30 were discarded and PCR duplicates were removed with Picard MarkDuplicates⁴. Copy numbers were estimated by calculating a sequence depth ratio from the number of reads in the targeted genomic region, normalized by size of the region and total number of reads for the sample. A histogram of the sequence depth ratio from all individuals identified three distinct clusters corresponding to two copies and heterozygous and homozygous deletions.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Betina F. Nielsen for skillful microarray work and clinicians for handling of patients and controls (especially Dr Niels Jørgensen and his team). We would like to thank the DTU Multi-Assay Core facility for automated library preparation infrastructure. The work was supported by the Villum Kann Rasmussen Foundation, the Danish childhood cancer research foundation, and the Danish Cancer Research Foundation.

⁴http://picard.sourceforge.net

of Somatic Mutations in Cancer. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 39, D945–D950.

- Furukawa, T., Sunamura, M., and Horii, A. (2006). Molecular mechanisms of pancreatic carcinogenesis. *Cancer Sci.* 97, 1–7.
- Gamazon, E., Nicolae, D., and Cox, N. (2011). A study of CNVs as trait-associated polymorphisms and as expression quantitative trait loci. *PLoS Genet.* 7:e1001292. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1001292
- Gauthier, N., Jensen, L., Wernersson, R., Brunak, S. R., and Jensen, T. (2010). Cyclebase.org: version 2.0, an updated comprehensive, multispecies repository of cell cycle experiments and derived analysis results. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 38, D699–D702.
- Glessner, J., Bradfield, J., Wang, K., Takahashi, N., Zhang, H., Sleiman, P., et al. (2010). A genome-wide study reveals copy number variants exclusive to childhood obesity cases. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 87, 661–666.
- Hemminki, K., and Li, X. (2004). Familial risk in testicular cancer as a clue to a heritable and environmental aetiology. Br. J. Cancer 90, 1765–1770.
- Hengstler, J. G., Arand, M., Herrero, M. E., and Oesch, F. (1998). Polymorphisms of N-acetyltransferases, glutathione S-transferases, microsomal epoxide hydrolase and sulfotransferases: influence on cancer susceptibility. *Recent Results Cancer Res.* 154, 47–85.

- Hollox, E., Huffmeier, U., Zeeuwen, P., Palla, R., Lascorz, J., Rodijk-Olthuis, D., et al. (2007). Psoriasis is associated with increased |[beta]|-defensin genomic copy number. *Nat. Genet.* 40, 23–25.
- International Schizophrenia Consortium. (2008). Rare chromosomal deletions and duplications increase risk of schizophrenia. *Nature* 455, 237–241.
- Kanetsky, P., Mitra, N., Vardhanabhuti, S., Li, M., Vaughn, D., Letrero, R., et al. (2009). Common variation in KITLG and at 5q31.3 predisposes to testicular germ cell cancer. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 811–815.
- Korn, J., Kuruvilla, F., McCarroll, S., Wysoker, A., Nemesh, J., Cawley, S., et al. (2008). Integrated genotype calling and association analysis of SNPs, common copy number polymorphisms and rare CNVs. *Nat. Genet.* 40, 1253–1260.
- Lage, K., Karlberg, O., Storling, Z., Olason, P., Pedersen, A., Rigina, O., et al. (2007). A human phenomeinteractome network of protein complexes implicated in genetic disorders. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 25, 309–316.
- Lander, E. (2011). Initial impact of the sequencing of the human genome. *Nature* 470, 187–197.
- Lawson, K. A., Dunn, N. R., Roelen, B. A., Zeinstra, L. M., Davis, A. M., Wright, C. V., et al. (1999). Bmp4 is required for the generation of primordial germ cells in the mouse embryo. *Genes Dev.* 13, 424–436.

- Lessard, L., Labbé, D., Deblois, G., Bégin, L., Hardy, S., Mes-Masson, A.-M., et al. (2012). PTP1B is an androgen receptor-regulated phosphatase that promotes the progression of prostate cancer. *Cancer Res.* 72, 1529–1537.
- Lessard, L., Stuible, M., and Tremblay, M. (2010). The two faces of PTP1B in cancer. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1804, 613–619.
- Li, H., and Durbin, R. (2010). Fast and accurate long-read alignment with Burrows-Wheeler transform. *Bioinformatics* 26, 589–595.
- Matzuk, M., and Lamb, D. (2002). Genetic dissection of mammalian fertility pathways. *Nat. Med.* 8, S33– S40.
- Matzuk, M., and Lamb, D. (2008). The biology of infertility: research advances and clinical challenges. *Nat. Med.* 14, 1197–1213.
- Mau Kai, C., Juul, A., McElreavey, K., Ottesen, A. M., Garn, I. D., Main, K. M., et al. (2008). Sons conceived by assisted reproduction techniques inherit deletions in the azoospermia factor (AZF) region of the Y chromosome and the DAZ gene copy number. *Hum. Reprod.* 23, 1669–1678.
- Merikangas, A., Corvin, A., and Gallagher, L. (2009). Copy-number variants in neurodevelopmental disorders: promises and challenges. *Trends Genet.* 25, 536–544.
- Mills, R., Walter, K., Stewart, C., Handsaker, R., Chen, K., Alkan, C., et al. (2011). Mapping copy number variation by population-scale genome sequencing. *Nature* 470, 59–65.
- Nathanson, K., Kanetsky, P., Hawes, R., Vaughn, D., Letrero, R., Tucker, K., et al. (2005). The Y deletion gr/gr and susceptibility to testicular germ cell tumor. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* 77, 1034–1043.
- Navlakha, S., and Kingsford, C. (2010). The power of protein interaction networks for associating genes with diseases. *Bioinformatics* 26, 1057–1063.
- Nishizaki, T., Ozaki, S., Harada, K., Ito, H., Arai, H., Beppu, T., et al. (1998).

Investigation of genetic alterations associated with the grade of astrocytic tumor by comparative genomic hybridization. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 21, 340–346.

- Ogata, H., Goto, S., Sato, K., Fujibuchi, W., Bono, H., and Kanehisa, M. (1999). KEGG: kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 27, 29–34.
- Oosterhuis, W., and Looijenga, L. (2005). Testicular germ-cell tumours in a broader perspective. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 5, 210–222.
- Ottesen, A. M., Garn, I. D., Aksglaede, L., Juul, A., and Rajpert-De Meyts, E. (2007). A simple screening method for detection of Klinefelter syndrome and other X-chromosome aneuploidies based on copy number of the androgen receptor gene. *Mol. Hum. Reprod.* 13, 745–750.
- Pers, T., Hansen, N. T., Lage, K., Koefoed, P., Dworzynski, P., Miller, M. L., et al. (2011). Meta-analysis of heterogeneous data sources for genome-scale identification of risk genes in complex phenotypes. *Genet. Epidemiol.* 35, 318–332.
- Pinto, D., Pagnamenta, A., Klei, L., Anney, R., Merico, D., Regan, R., et al. (2010). Functional impact of global rare copy number variation in autism spectrum disorders. *Nature* 466, 368–372.
- Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1993). The possible role of sex hormones in the development of testicular cancer. *Eur. Urol.* 23, 54–59.
- Rapley, E., and Nathanson, K. (2010). Predisposition alleles for testicular germ cell tumour. *Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev.* 20, 225–230.
- Rapley, E., Turnbull, C., Al Olama, A. A., Dermitzakis, E., Linger, R., Huddart, R., et al. (2009). A genomewide association study of testicular germ cell tumor. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 807–810.
- Rozen, S., and Skaletsky, H. (2000). Primer3 on WWW for general users and for biologist programmers. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 132, 365–386.

- Schaefer, C., Anthony, K., Krupa, S., Buchoff, J., Day, M., Hannay, T., et al. (2009). PID: the Pathway Interaction Database. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 37, D674–D679.
- Schaid, D. (2004). The complex genetic epidemiology of prostate cancer. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 13, R103–R121.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Main, K. M. (2001). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: an increasingly common developmental disorder with environmental aspects. *Hum. Reprod.* 16, 972–978.
- Sonne, S. B., Kristensen, D. M. B., Novotny, G., Olesen, I. A., Nielsen, J., Skakkebaek, N., et al. (2008). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome and the origin of carcinoma in situ testis. *Int. J. Androl.* 31, 275–287.
- Stadler, Z., Esposito, D., Shah, S., Vijai, J., Yamrom, B., Levy, D., et al. (2012). Rare de novo germline copy-number variation in testicular cancer. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 91, 379–383.
- Stuible, M., Doody, K., and Tremblay, M. (2008). PTP1B and TC-PTP: regulators of transformation and tumorigenesis. *Cancer Metastasis Rev.* 27, 215–230.
- Swerdlow, A. J., De Stavola, B. L., Swanwick, M. A., and Maconochie, N. E. (1997). Risks of breast and testicular cancers in young adult twins in England and Wales: evidence on prenatal and genetic aetiology. *Lancet* 350, 1723–1728.
- Turnbull, C., Rapley, E., Seal, S., Pernet, D., Renwick, A., Hughes, D., et al. (2010). Variants near DMRT1, TERT and ATF7IP are associated with testicular germ cell cancer. *Nat. Genet.* 42, 604–607.
- Wesolowska, A., Dalgaard, M. D., Borst, L., Gautier, L., Bak, M., Weinhold, N., et al. (2011). Cost-effective multiplexing before capture allows screening of 25,000 clinically relevant SNPs in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Leukemia* 25, 1001–1006.
- Xu, Y., Baker, D., Quan, T., Baldassare, J., Voorhees, J., and Fisher, G. (2010). Receptor type protein tyrosine phosphatase-kappa mediates

cross-talk between transforming growth factor-beta and epidermal growth factor receptor signaling pathways in human keratinocytes. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 21, 29–35.

- Yang, T.-L., Chen, X.-D., Guo, Y., Lei, S.-F., Wang, J.-T., Zhou, Q., et al. (2008). Genome-wide copynumber-variation study identified a susceptibility gene, UGT2B17, for osteoporosis. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 83, 663–674.
- Ying, Y., Liu, X. M., Marble, A., Lawson, K. A., and Zhao, G. Q. (2000). Requirement of Bmp8b for the generation of primordial germ cells in the mouse. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 14, 1053–1063.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 29 September 2012; accepted: 07 January 2013; published online: 29 January 2013.

Citation: Edsgärd D, Dalgaard MD, Weinhold N, Wesolowska-Andersen A, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Ottesen AM, Juul A, Skakkebæk NE, Skøt Jensen T, Gupta R, Leffers H and Brunak S (2013) Genome-wide assessment of the association of rare and common copy number variations to testicular germ cell cancer. Front. Endocrin. 4:2. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2013.00002

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2013 Edsgärd, Dalgaard, Weinhold, Wesolowska-Andersen, Rajpert-De Meyts, Ottesen, Juul, Skakkebæk, Skøt Jensen, Gupta, Leffers and Brunak. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



Association between polymorphisms in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor gene and disseminated testicular germ cell cancer

Leon J. S. Brokken¹*, Yvonne Lundberg-Giwercman¹, Ewa Rajpert-De Meyts², Jakob Eberhard³, Olof Ståhl³, Gabriella Cohn-Cedermark⁴, Gedske Daugaard⁵, Stefan Arver⁶ and Aleksander Giwercman^{1,7}

¹ Department of Molecular Reproductive Medicine, Lund University, Malmö, Sweden

- ² Department of Growth and Reproduction, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen, Denmark
- ³ Department of Oncology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund, Sweden

⁴ Department of Oncology–Pathology, Radiumhemmet, Karolinska Institute and University Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden

- ⁵ Department of Oncology, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen, Denmark
- ⁶ Centre for Andrology and Sexual Medicine, Karolinska University Hospital Huddinge, Department of Medicine, Stockholm, Sweden

⁷ Reproductive Medicine Centre, Skåne University Hospital, Malmö, Sweden

Edited by:

Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Alessandra Mosca, University Hospital "Maggiore della Carità," Italy Loredana Gandini, University of Rome La Sapienza, Italy

*Correspondence:

Leon J. S. Brokken, Molecular Reproductive Medicine, Clinical Research Centre, Lund University, House 91, Floor 10, Jan Waldenströms gata 35, 20502 Malmö, Sweden. e-mail: leon.brokken@med.lu.se In the Western world, testicular germ cell cancer (TGCC) is the most common malignancy of young men. The malignant transformation of germ cells is thought to be caused by developmental and hormonal disturbances, probably related to environmental and lifestyle factors because of rapidly increasing incidence of TGCC in some countries. Additionally, there is a strong genetic component that affects susceptibility. However, genetic polymorphisms that have been identified so far only partially explain the risk of TGCC. Many of the persistent environmental pollutants act through the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR). AHR signaling pathway is known to interfere with reproductive hormone signaling, which is supposed to play a role in the pathogenesis and invasive progression of TGCC. The aim of the present study was to identify whether AHR-related polymorphisms were associated with risk as well as histological and clinical features of TGCC in 367 patients and 537 controls. Haplotype-tagging single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) were genotyped in genes encoding AHR and AHR repressor (AHRR). Binary logistic regression was used to calculate the risk of TGCC, non-seminoma versus seminoma, and metastasis versus localized disease. Four SNPs in AHRR demonstrated a significant allele association with risk to develop metastases (rs2466287: OR = 0.43, 95% CI 0.21-0.90; rs2672725: OR = 0.49, 95% CI: 0.25-0.94; rs6879758: OR = 0.27, 95% CI: 0.08–0.92; rs6896163: OR = 0.34, 95% CI: 0.12–0.98). This finding supports the hypothesis that compounds acting through AHR may play a role in the invasive progression of TGCC, either directly or through modification of reproductive hormone action.

Keywords: aryl hydrocarbon receptor, aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor, testicular germ cell cancers, genetic polymorphisms, genetic variation, association studies, metastasis, histology

INTRODUCTION

Testicular germ cell cancer (TGCC) represents the most-frequently diagnosed cancer in young men between 20 and 40 years of age. The rates vary considerably according to region and ethnicity, which suggests that both environmental and genetic factors contribute to TGCC. In Europe, a three- to fourfold increased incidence has been noted during the past 30–40 years, which suggests that an increased exposure to persistent environmental pollutants may play an important role.

Common persistent environmental pollutants include dioxins and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, which exert their toxic and carcinogenic effects through the ligand-activated transcription factor aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR). In complex with its binding partner AHR nuclear translocator (ARNT), it mediates cellular responses to xenobiotic compounds. The AHR/ARNT heterodimer stimulates the expression of AHR repressor (AHRR), which provides a negative feedback regulation by competing with ARNT for binding to AHR (Mimura et al., 1999).

Testicular germ cell cancer derives from carcinoma *in situ* (CIS) cells, also known as intratubular germ-cell neoplasia unclassified (Skakkebaek et al., 1982; Oosterhuis and Looijenga, 2005), that are believed to arise from primordial germ cells that are blocked in differentiation. The initial malignant transformation of germ cells is thought to be caused by hormonal disturbances in the microenvironment of differentiating germ cells (Skakkebaek et al., 1987; Sharpe and Skakkebaek, 1993; Rajpert-De Meyts et al., 1988). An association of TGCC with maternal estrogen and androgen levels in early pregnancy has recently been reported, supporting this hypothesis (Holl et al., 2009). In addition to altering transcription of steroidogenic genes, such as cytochrome P450 enzymes, the

AHR signaling pathway has been shown to interface with estrogen and androgen receptor signaling (Jana et al., 1999; Kizu et al., 2003; Safe and Wormke, 2003; Boverhof et al., 2006; Beischlag et al., 2008; Kollara and Brown, 2010). Additionally, AHR plays a significant role in tumor promotion and progression by deregulation of cell– cell contact and inhibition of apoptosis (Mulero-Navarro et al., 2005; Diry et al., 2006; Carvajal-Gonzalez et al., 2009; Chopra et al., 2009; Dietrich and Kaina, 2010).

The risk of environment-related carcinogenesis depends not only on the magnitude of the exposure, but also on individual susceptibility to the pollutant. Therefore, we aimed to analyze the association between polymorphic variants of genes encoding AHR and AHRR and the risk as well as histological and clinical features of TGCC.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The cohort consisted of TGCC patients from Sweden and Denmark, two neighboring Scandinavian countries, with populations sharing largely the same genetic background as both descended from a common ancestral population.

SWEDISH TGCC PATIENTS

All TGCC patients that were referred to the Department of Oncology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund, the Department of Oncology, Radiumhemmet or Södersjukhuset, Karolinska University Hospital, Stockholm since March 1996 and November 1998 until October 2006, respectively, were asked to participate in a study focusing on reproductive function. In total 460 patients were eligible for the study, of which 75 declined to participate and 45 were excluded due to linguistic problems, bilateral testicular cancer, physical handicap, or moving to another region. Seven patients were excluded due to compromising mental conditions, 10 were excluded due to contra-lateral testicular cancer diagnosed after inclusion and 3 died of progressive disease before blood samples were obtained. Among the 320 participants in the study on reproductive function, no DNA was available for 39. Additionally, 3 patients were excluded due to extra-gonadal germ cell cancer, leaving the total at 278. All patients gave their informed written consent and the study was approved by the Ethical Boards of Lund University and Karolinska Institute.

DANISH TGCC PATIENTS

In the period between 1999 and 2008, DNA was collected from approximately 300 TGCC patients on the occasion of semen banking prior to surgery or fertility assessment after treatment. One hundred samples were random selected for this study; the criterion for selection being sufficient DNA amount. In total, 11 patients were excluded because of mistaken diagnosis (n = 6), purely extragonadal tumor (n = 4), and in one case because the genetic SNP analysis failed. Among the remaining 89 patients, 5 presented with CIS only and were therefore not included in the analysis of distribution of seminomas (SE) versus non-seminomas (NSE). For six patients no information on stage was available.

CONTROL SUBJECTS

Control subjects were recruited in a study of reproductive function among Swedish military conscripts aged 18–20 years in the period 2000–2001 (Richthoff et al., 2002). As part of the investigation, scrotal palpation and ultrasound was performed in order to exclude testicular tumors or microcalcifications, which are indicative of an increased risk of CIS. Furthermore, they delivered one ejaculate for semen analysis as well as a blood sample for assessment of hormone levels. Among the 305 men that were eligible, 214 men with a Swedish mother were selected as control subjects (**Table 1**).

GENOTYPING

Genomic DNA was prepared from peripheral leukocytes using QIAamp DNA Maxi Kit (Qiagen, Germany). All samples were normalized to the same DNA concentration and the genotypes were determined using the Sequenom MassArray MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry. Eleven SNPs in the gene encoding aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) and 18 SNPs in the gene encoding aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor (AHRR) with a minor allele frequency >0.05 that were identified as haplotype-tagging SNPs were selected using dbSNP (available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/SNP) and SNP assays were designed using MassArray Assay Design ver. 2 software (Sequenom Inc., USA). Primers were obtained from Metabion GmbH (Germany) and all reactions were run under the same conditions, except for the primer annealing temperature of the primary PCR. PCR reactions were performed in a total volume of 6 µL containing 2.5 ng template DNA, 1.25× Taq PCR buffer (Hotstar, Qiagen), 0.15 U Taq polymerase (Hotstar, Qiagen), 3.5 nM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM dNTP, and 100 nM of each primer. Amplifications were performed using

Table 1 | Characteristics of controls and case patients.

	Control	TGCC-SE	TGCC-DK
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)
n	214	278	89
Age (year)	18 ± 0	31 ± 7	31 ± 8
Histology			
NSE		153 (55.0)	34 (38.2)
SE		125 (45.0)	50 (56.2)
CIS only			5 (5.6)
Stage			
Localized		200 (71.9)	65 (73.0)
Metastasis		78 (28.1)	18 (20.2)
Unknown			6 (6.7)
Family history	ofTGCC		
Yes	0 (0)	9 (3.2)	7 (2.3)
No	214 (100)	250 (90.3)	77 (88.5)
Unknown		19 (6.5)	5 (9.2)
History of crypt	torchidism		
Yes	7 (3.3)	23 (8.3)	13 (14.6)
No	207 (96.7)	247 (88.9)	63 (70.8)
Unknown		8 (2.9)	13 (14.6)

GeneAmp 9700 machines with dual-384 heads as follows: 95°C for 15 min, 45 cycles at 95°C for 20 s, 56°C, 60°C, or 64°C for 30 s, 72°C for 60 s, and finally 72°C for 3 min. Dephosphorylation of unincorporated dNTP was achieved using shrimp alkaline phosphatase. Concentrations of individual homogenous MassEX-TEND (hME) primers were adjusted to even out peak heights in the mass spectrum. The extension reactions were carried out by mixing the adjusted primer mix (containing approximately 1 µM of each primer) with hME mix containing buffer and 50 µM of each d/ddNTP mix and 1.25 U of Thermo Sequenase (Amersham Biosciences, Uppsala, Sweden). PCR amplification of hME reactions was performed as follows: 94°C for 2 min and 99 cycles at 94°C for 5 s, 52°C for 5 s, and 72°C for 5 s. The samples were then manually desalted by using 6 mg of Clean Resin and a dimple plate and subsequently transferred to a 384-well SpectroCHIP using a nanodispenser. Randomly selected samples of each genotype were directly sequenced in order to validate the SNP assays.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Single-nucleotide polymorphisms data was processed and analyzed using the web-based SNPator data analysis suite (Morcillo-Suarez et al., 2008). Agreement with Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium was tested using a χ^2 goodness-of-fit test. TGCC patients were divided in two groups depending on whether they were diagnosed with SE or NSE. Logistic regression association was used to calculate the odds ratio (OR) and 95% confident interval for developing TGCC, for developing either SE or NSE, and for developing disseminated disease [defined by stages II, III, and IV according to the Royal Marsden Hospital staging classification (Husband and Koh, 2004), with stage I disease defined as tumor confined to the testis, with no evidence of metastases]. In the latter analysis histological subtype was included as a covariant in the logistic regression. Associations were considered statistically significant at p < 0.05. Assuming a co-dominant additive model, we tested a linear trend of increasing effect in the different genotypes using linear-by-linear association χ^2 statistics (SPSS ver. 21). Linkage disequilibrium (LD; i.e., non-random association of alleles) was assessed for each gene. The LD between identified SNPs was determined by pairwise comparisons of correlation coefficient between SNPs (r) and the likelihood that recombination has occurred between SNPs (D'). Since we expected that the selected SNPs have a small contribution to TGCC and we regard our study to be exploratory rather than confirmatory, we have chosen to avoid correction for multiple testing. This may increase the risk of type 1 errors, but it prevents type 2 errors.

RESULTS

No significant deviations from Hardy–Weinberg equilibrium were detected for the SNPs included in the analysis.

We did not find a statistically significant association between the studied polymorphisms and the risk of TGCC.

For four SNPs in *AHRR* a significant allele association with the occurrence of disseminated disease was observed (**Table 2**). Patients with metastatic disease had significantly lower frequencies of the minor rs2466287 G, rs2672725 G, rs6879758 C, and rs6896163 G alleles compared to patients with localized disease

(5 vs 10%, 6 vs 11%, 2 vs 5%, and 2 vs 6%, respectively), which were associated with 57, 51, 73, and 66%, reduced per allele OR for developing metastatic TGCC, respectively. Heterozygous carriers of *AHRR* variants rs6879758 and rs6896163 had a 74 and 67% reduced risk of developing metastatic TGCC, respectively. Due to very low frequencies, or even absence, of homozygous carriers of the *AHRR* variants the OR could not be calculated for these groups of patients. However, trend analyses demonstrated significant associations for all four *AHRR* variants.

Polymorphisms in *AHRR* did not show a significant association with risk of TGCC or histological subtype, which was also the case for SNPs in *AHR*. Histological subtype and the occurrence of metastasic disease were not associated with SNPs in *AHR*. LD analysis demonstrated a high correlation between rs2466287 and rs2672725 as well as between rs6879758 and rs6896163 (**Table 3**).

When analyzed in the two populations individually, similar statistically significant ORs for the four SNPs were observed in the Swedish population as compared to the combined population. The associations in the Danish populations showed similar tendencies, although these did not reach statistical significance.

DISCUSSION

In this study we have analyzed associations between SNPs in genes encoding AHR and AHRR and the risk of developing TGCC, histological subtype, and the occurrence of metastasis. Whereas no associations were found with SNPs in *AHR*, four variants in *AHRR* associated significantly with the occurrence of metastatic disease.

Both AHR and its negative regulator AHRR are ligand-activated transcription factors that belong to the family of basic helix-loop-helix Per-Arnt-Sim (bHLH-PAS) proteins. They are ubiquitously expressed in almost all human tissues, with levels particularly high in the testis (Burbach et al., 1992; Tsuchiya et al., 2003). 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin (TCDD) is the most well-characterized exogenous ligand of AHR and it is known for its anti-estrogenic properties such as inhibition of estradiol-induced uterine weight increase and decreased levels of estrogen and progesterone receptors in uterus of rat and mice (Safe, 1995).

Several epidemiological studies have shown that TCDD promotes cancer, and experiments in AHR-deficient mice have shown that AHR is essential for the tumor-promoting effects of TCDD (Andersson et al., 2002; McMillan and Bradfield, 2007). Conversely, transgenic mice with a constitutively active AHR spontaneously develop tumors, their weights of testis and ventral prostate are decreased and the epididymal sperm reserve is reduced (Brunnberg et al., 2011). Furthermore, AHRR, the negative regulator of AHR signaling, functions as a tumor suppressor in multiple human tumors (Zudaire et al., 2008; Li et al., 2012). Several studies have shown that the AHR activation also interferes with reproductive health. An increased incidence of TGCC has been observed in workers exposed to TCDD (Kogevinas et al., 1997) and dioxins have been reported to reduce sperm number, and to decrease accessory sex gland weight and anogenital distance in rats (Mably et al., 1992; Gray et al., 1995; Sommer et al., 1996; Fagi et al., 1998; Ohsako et al., 2002).

While SNPs in either AHR or AHRR did not associate with the risk of TGCC, it is interesting that an association was observed between AHRR and dissemination of TGCC, since AHR signaling

SNP Allele and (gene) genotype		Con	Combined			Ŵ	Sweden			Dei	Denmark	
	Localized	Metastasis	<i>P</i> -value	OR (95% CI)	Localized	Metastasis	<i>P</i> -value	OR (95% CI)	Localized	Metastasis	<i>P</i> -value	OR (95% CI)
	(%) u	(%) <i>u</i>			n (%)	(%) u			(%) u	(%) <i>u</i>		
rs2466287 C	472 (90)	181 (95)		Referent	356 (90)	147 (95)		Referent	116 (89)	34 (94)		Referent
дллл) G	54 (10)	9 (5)	0.021	0.43 (0.21–0.90)	40 (10)	7 (5)	0.036	0.42 (0.19–0.97)	14 (11)	2 (6)	0.348	0.49 (0.11–2.27)
CC	213 (81)	86 (91)		Referent	161 (81)	70 (91)		Referent	52 (80)	16 (89)		Referent
CG	46 (17)	(6) 6	0.061	0.49 (0.23–1.03)	34 (17)	7 (9)	0.089	0.47 (0.20–1.12)	12 (18)	2 (11)	0.026	0.098 (0.013–0.75)
99	4 (2)	(0) 0	I	1	3 (2)	(0) 0	I	I	1 (2)	(0) 0	I	1
Trend			0.024				0.041				0.359	
rs2672725 C (AHRR)	467 (89)	179 (94)		Referent	351 (89)	146 (95)		Referent	116 (89)	33 (92)		Referent
IJ	59 (11)	11 (6)	0.031	0.49 (0.25–0.94)	45 (11)	8 (5)	0.028	0.43 (0.20-0.93)	14 (11)	3 (8)	0.670	0.75 (0.20–2.78)
CC	209 (79)	84 (88)		Referent	157 (79)	(06) 69		Referent	52 (80)	15 (83)		Referent
CG	49 (19)	11 (12)	0.104	0.56 (0.28–1.13)	37 (19)	8 (10)	0.088	0.49 (0.22–1.11)	12 (18)	3 (17)	0.014	0.078 (0.010–0.60)
99	5 (2)	(0) 0	I	I	4 (2)	(0) 0	I	I	1 (2)	(0) 0	I	I
Trend			0.035				0.033				0.674	
rs6879758 G (AHRR)	499 (95)	187 (98)		Referent	375 (94)	152 (99)		Referent	124 (95)	35 (97)		Referent
U	29 (5)	3 (2)	0.025	0.27 (0.08–0.92)	23 (6)	2 (1)	0.023	0.21 (0.050-0.92)	6 (5)	1 (3)	0.627	0.59 (0.069–5.00)
DD	235 (89)	92 (97)		Referent	176 (88)	75 (97)		Referent	59 (91)	17 (94)		Referent
GC	29 (11)	3 (3)	0.032	0.26 (0.079–0.89)	23 (12)	2 (3)	0.034	0.20 (0.047–0.89)	6 (9)	1 (6)	0.147	0.32 (0.070-1.49)
CC	(0) 0	(0) 0	I	I	(0) 0	(0) 0	I	I	(0) 0	(0) 0	I	I
Trend			0.022				0.020				0.622	
rs6896163 A (AHRR)	497 (94)	188 (98)		Referent	373 (94)	153 (98)		Referent	124 (95)	35 (97)		Referent
IJ	31 (6)	4 (2)	0.037	0.34 (0.12–0.98)	25 (6)	3 (2)	0.035	0.29 (0.087–0.98)	6 (5)	1 (3)	0.627	0.59 (0.069–5.00)
AA	233 (88)	92 (96)		Referent	174 (87)	75 (96)		Referent	59 (59)	17 (94)		Referent
AG	31 (12)	4 (4)	0.040	0.33 (0.11–0.95)	25 (13)	3 (4)	0.041	0.28 (0.082–0.95)	6 (6)	1 (6)	0.180	0.41 (0.11–1.50)
99	(0) 0	(0) 0	I	I	(0) 0	(0) 0	Ι	1	(0) 0	(0) 0	I	I
Trend			0.032				0.031				0 622	

Table 3 Linkage disequilibrium (D') and correlation coefficients (r)
between SNPs in AHRR that associate with metastatic TGCC in the
total population.

	rs2466287		rs2672725		rs6879758	
	D'	r	D'	r	D'	r
rs2466287						
rs2672725	0.978	0.909				
rs6879758	0.239	0.172	0.230	0.155		
rs6896163	0.195	0.142	0.186	0.132	0.999	0.948

is indeed known to contribute to the control of cell adhesion and migration (Carvajal-Gonzalez et al., 2009; Dietrich and Kaina, 2010). A potential role of AHR signaling in dissemination of TGCC is further supported by Koliopanos et al. (2002) who reported that AHR agonists decreased anchorage-independent pancreatic cancer cell growth.

Since testicular cancer rarely occurs before the onset of puberty, the malignant transformation of CIS cells may be associated with activation of the hypothalamic–pituitary–gonadal axis. An interaction between AHR signaling and steroid or gonadotropic hormones could therefore be an alternative mechanism underlying the association between AHRR polymorphisms and metastatic TGCC.

A strength of our study is the access to two independent TGCC populations. Although not all findings reached statistical significance in the Danish cohort when the countries were analyzed separately, most probably due to the limited number of cases in this group, the same trends with similar relative risks were

REFERENCES

- Andersson, P., Mcguire, J., Rubio, C., Gradin, K., Whitelaw, M. L., Pettersson, S., et al. (2002). A constitutively active dioxin/aryl hydrocarbon receptor induces stomach tumors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 99, 9990–9995.
- Beischlag, T. V., Luis Morales, J., Hollingshead, B. D., and Perdew, G. H. (2008). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor complex and the control of gene expression. *Crit. Rev. Eukaryot. Gene Expr.* 18, 207–250.
- Boverhof, D. R., Kwekel, J. C., Humes, D. G., Burgoon, L. D., and Zacharewski, T. R. (2006). Dioxin induces an estrogen-like, estrogen receptor-dependent gene expression response in the murine uterus. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 69, 1599–1606.
- Brunnberg, S., Andersson, P., Poellinger, L., and Hanberg, A. (2011). The constitutively active Ah receptor (CA-AhR) mouse as a model for dioxin exposure - effects in reproductive organs. *Chemosphere* 85, 1701–1706.
- Burbach, K. M., Poland, A., and Bradfield, C. A. (1992). Cloning of the Ahreceptor cDNA reveals a distinctive

ligand-activated transcription factor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 89, 8185–8189.

- Carvajal-Gonzalez, J. M., Mulero-Navarro, S., Roman, A. C., Sauzeau, V., Merino, J. M., Bustelo, X. R., et al. (2009). The dioxin receptor regulates the constitutive expression of the vav3 proto-oncogene and modulates cell shape and adhesion. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 20, 1715– 1727.
- Chopra, M., Dharmarajan, A. M., Meiss, G., and Schrenk, D. (2009). Inhibition of UV-C light-induced apoptosis in liver cells by 2,3,7,8tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. *Toxicol. Sci.* 111, 49–63.
- Dietrich, C., and Kaina, B. (2010). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) in the regulation of cell-cell contact and tumor growth. *Carcinogenesis* 31, 1319–1328.
- Diry, M., Tomkiewicz, C., Koehle, C., Coumoul, X., Bock, K. W., Barouki, R., et al. (2006). Activation of the dioxin/aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) modulates cell plasticity through a JNK-dependent mechanism. *Oncogene* 25, 5570–5574.

found, which strengthens the relevance of our findings. We cannot exclude that a small fraction of the TGCC patients in our cohort were from non-Caucasian background. However, none of the allele frequencies of the analysed SNPs deviated from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium, which indicates that either the non-Caucasian allele frequencies did not differ from those in the Caucasian population, or that non-Caucasians did not significantly contribute to the total cohort. The SNPs identified in this study are intronic polymorphisms, thus excluding structural changes in the proteins that these genes encode. Yet, polymorphisms in non-coding regions can still play an important role in the regulation of gene expression, e.g., by affecting mRNA stability, regulation by intronic micro RNAs, or potential splice sites. The identified SNPs could also be in LD with other genetic polymorphisms that are causally related to TGCC.

In summary, we have identified polymorphic variants in the gene encoding AHRR that associated with risk of disseminated TGCC. This supports our hypothesis that the AHR signaling pathway may affect the progression of TGCC, possibly by interfering with reproductive hormone actions.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Marlene Dalgaard for help with collection of the patient data. This study was supported by grants from the Swedish Research Council (grants K2009-54X-21116-01-3 and K2009-54X-20095-04-3), the Swedish Cancer Society (CAN 2008/520 and 5148-B10-04PDF), the Research Fund and Cancer Research Fund of Malmö University Hospital, the Gunnar Nilsson Cancer Foundation, and King Gustaf V's Jubilee Fund for Cancer Research, Stockholm (grants 44052 and 74061) and the Danish Cancer Society (R40-A2127-11-S2).

- Faqi, A. S., Dalsenter, P. R., Merker, H. J., and Chahoud, I. (1998). Reproductive toxicity and tissue concentrations of low doses of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin in male offspring rats exposed throughout pregnancy and lactation. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 150, 383–392.
- Gray, L. E. Jr., Kelce, W. R., Monosson, E., Ostby, J. S., and Birnbaum, L. S. (1995). Exposure to TCDD during development permanently alters reproductive function in male Long Evans rats and hamsters: reduced ejaculated and epididymal sperm numbers and sex accessory gland weights in offspring with normal androgenic status. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 131, 108–118.
- Holl, K., Lundin, E., Surcel, H. M., Grankvist, K., Koskela, P., Dillner, J., et al. (2009). Endogenous steroid hormone levels in early pregnancy and risk of testicular cancer in the offspring: a nested case-referent study. *Int. J. Cancer* 124, 2923– 2928.
- Husband, J. E., and Koh, D. M. (2004)."Testicular germ cell tumours," in *Imaging in Oncology*, 2nd Edn,

eds J. E. Husband and R. H. Reznek (London: Taylor and Francis), 401–427.

- Jana, N. R., Sarkar, S., Ishizuka, M., Yonemoto, J., Tohyama, C., and Sone, H. (1999). Cross-talk between 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzop-dioxin and testosterone signal transduction pathways in LNCaP prostate cancer cells. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 256, 462–468.
- Kizu, R., Okamura, K., Toriba, A., Kakishima, H., Mizokami, A., Burnstein, K. L., et al. (2003). A role of aryl hydrocarbon receptor in the antiandrogenic effects of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in LNCaP human prostate carcinoma cells. *Arch. Toxicol.* 77, 335–343.
- Kogevinas, M., Becher, H., Benn, T., Bertazzi, P. A., Boffetta, P., Bueno-De-Mesquita, H. B., et al. (1997). Cancer mortality in workers exposed to phenoxy herbicides, chlorophenols, and dioxins. An expanded and updated international cohort study. Am. J. Epidemiol. 145, 1061– 1075.

- Koliopanos, A., Kleeff, J., Xiao, Y., Safe, S., Zimmermann, A., Buchler, M. W., et al. (2002). Increased arylhydrocarbon receptor expression offers a potential therapeutic target for pancreatic cancer. *Oncogene* 21, 6059–6070.
- Kollara, A., and Brown, T. J. (2010). Four and a half LIM domain 2 alters the impact of aryl hydrocarbon receptor on androgen receptor transcriptional activity. J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 118, 51–58.
- Li, Y. F., Wang, D. D., Zhao, B. W., Wang, W., Yuan, S. Q., Huang, C. Y., et al. (2012). Poor prognosis of gastric adenocarcinoma with decreased expression of AHRR. *PLoS ONE* 7:e43555. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0043555
- Mably, T. A., Bjerke, D. L., Moore, R. W., Gendron-Fitzpatrick, A., and Peterson, R. E. (1992). In utero and lactational exposure of male rats to 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin. 3. Effects on spermatogenesis and reproductive capability. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 114, 118–126.
- McMillan, B. J., and Bradfield, C. A. (2007). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor sans xenobiotics: endogenous function in genetic model systems. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 72, 487–498.
- Mimura, J., Ema, M., Sogawa, K., and Fujii-Kuriyama, Y. (1999). Identification of a novel mechanism of regulation of Ah (dioxin) receptor function. *Genes Dev.* 13, 20–25.
- Morcillo-Suarez, C., Alegre, J., Sangros, R., Gazave, E., De Cid, R., Milne, R., et al. (2008). SNP analysis to results (SNPator): a web-based environment

oriented to statistical genomics analyses upon SNP data. *Bioinformatics* 24, 1643–1644.

- Mulero-Navarro, S., Pozo-Guisado, E., Perez-Mancera, P. A., Alvarez-Barrientos, A., Catalina-Fernandez, I., Hernandez-Nieto, E., et al. (2005). Immortalized mouse mammary fibroblasts lacking dioxin receptor have impaired tumorigenicity in a subcutaneous mouse xenograft model. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 28731– 28741.
- Ohsako, S., Miyabara, Y., Sakaue, M., Ishimura, R., Kakeyama, M., Izumi, H., et al. (2002). Developmental stage-specific effects of perinatal 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzop-dioxin exposure on reproductive organs of male rat offspring. *Toxicol. Sci.* 66, 283–292.
- Oosterhuis, J. W., and Looijenga, L. H. (2005). Testicular germ-cell tumours in a broader perspective. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 5, 210–222.
- Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Jorgensen, N., Brondum-Nielsen, K., Muller, J., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1998). Developmental arrest of germ cells in the pathogenesis of germ cell neoplasia. *APMIS* 106, 198–204.
- Richthoff, J., Rylander, L., Hagmar, L., Malm, J., and Giwercman, A. (2002). Higher sperm counts in Southern Sweden compared with Denmark. *Hum. Reprod.* 17, 2468– 2473.
- Safe, S., and Wormke, M. (2003). Inhibitory aryl hydrocarbon receptor-estrogen receptor alpha cross-talk and mechanisms of action. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 16, 807–816.

- Safe, S. H. (1995). Modulation of gene expression and endocrine response pathways by 2,3,7,8tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin and related compounds. *Pharmacol. Ther.* 67, 247–281.
- Sharpe, R. M., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1993). Are oestrogens involved in falling sperm counts and disorders of the male reproductive tract? *Lancet* 341, 1392–1395.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Berthelsen, J. G., Giwercman, A., and Muller, J. (1987). Carcinoma-in-situ of the testis: possible origin from gonocytes and precursor of all types of germ cell tumours except spermatocytoma. *Int. J. Androl.* 10, 19–28.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Berthelsen, J. G., and Muller, J. (1982). Carcinoma-in-situ of the undescended testis. Urol. Clin. North Am. 9, 377–385.
- Sommer, R. J., Ippolito, D. L., and Peterson, R. E. (1996). *In utero* and lactational exposure of the male Holtzman rat to 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin: decreased epididymal and ejaculated sperm numbers without alterations in sperm transit rate. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 140, 146–153.
- Tsuchiya, Y., Nakajima, M., Itoh, S., Iwanari, M., and Yokoi, T. (2003). Expression of aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor in normal human tissues and inducibility by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in human tumor-derived cell lines. *Toxicol. Sci.* 72, 253–259.
- Zudaire, E., Cuesta, N., Murty, V., Woodson, K., Adams, L., Gonzalez, N., et al. (2008). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor is a putative

tumor suppressor gene in multiple human cancers. J. Clin. Invest. 118, 640–650.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 14 November 2012; accepted: 07 January 2013; published online: 14 February 2013.

Citation: Brokken LJS, Lundberg-Giwercman Y, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Eberhard J, Ståhl O, Cohn-Cedermark G, Daugaard G, Arver S and Giwercman A (2013) Association between polymorphisms in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor gene and disseminated testicular germ cell cancer. Front. Endocrin. 4:4. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2013.00004

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2013 Brokken, Lundberg-Giwercman, Rajpert-De Meyts, Eberhard, Ståhl, Cohn-Cedermark, Daugaard, Arver and Giwercman. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



Cryptorchidism and testicular germ cell tumors: comprehensive meta-analysis reveals that association between these conditions diminished over time and is modified by clinical characteristics

Kimberly Banks^{1,2,3}, Ellenie Tuazon¹, Kiros Berhane¹, Chester J. Koh^{1,4}, Roger E. De Filippo^{1,4}, Andy Chang^{1,4}, Steve S. Kim^{1,4}, Siamak Daneshmand¹, Carol Davis-Dao¹, Juan P. Lewinger¹, Leslie Bernstein^{1,2} and Victoria K. Cortessis^{1*}

¹ Keck School of Medicine, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, CA, USA

² City of Hope National Medical Center, Duarte, CA, USA

³ St. Joseph Hospital, Orange, CA, USA

⁴ Children's Hospital Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, USA

Edited by:

Carlo Foresta, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Marialuisa Appetecchia, Regina Elena National Cancer Institute IRCCS, Italy Francesco Lombardo, University of

Rome "La Sapienza," Italy

*Correspondence:

Victoria K. Cortessis, Department of Preventive Medicine, University of Southern California, 1441 Eastlake Avenue, MC-9175, Los Angeles, CA 90089-9175, USA. e-mail: cortessi@usc.edu **Introduction:** Risk of testicular germ cell tumors (TGCT) is consistently associated with a history of cryptorchidism (CO) in epidemiologic studies. Factors modifying the association may provide insights regarding etiology of TGCT and suggest a basis for individualized care of CO. To identify modifiers of the CO-TGCT association, we conducted a comprehensive, quantitative evaluation of epidemiologic data.

Materials and Methods: Human studies cited in PubMed or ISI Web of Science indices through December 2011 and selected unpublished epidemiologic data were reviewed to identify 35 articles and one unpublished dataset with high-quality data on the CO-TGCT association. Association data were extracted as point and 95% confidence interval estimates of odds ratio (OR) or standardized incidence ratio (SIR), or as tabulated data. Values were recorded for each study population, and for subgroups defined by features of study design, CO and TGCT. Extracted data were used to estimate summary risk ratios (sRR) and evaluate heterogeneity of the CO-TGCT association between subgroups.

Results: The overall meta-analysis showed that history of CO is associated with fourfold increased TGCT risk [RR = 4.1(95% Cl = 3.6-4.7)]. Subgroup analyses identified five determinants of stronger association: bilateral CO, unilateral CO ipsilateral to TGCT, delayed CO treatment, TGCT diagnosed before 1970, and seminoma histology.

Conclusions: Modifying factors may provide insight into TGCT etiology and suggest improved approaches to managing CO. Based on available data, CO patients and their parents or caregivers should be made aware of elevated TGCT risk following orchidopexy, regardless of age at repair, unilateral vs. bilateral non-descent, or position of undescended testes.

Keywords: testicular neoplasms, cryptorchidism, seminoma, non-seminoma, meta-analysis

INTRODUCTION

Cryptorchidism (CO), or undescended testis, affects approximately 3% of all male live births, making it one of the most common congenital disorders. Despite a high rate of spontaneous resolution during the first year of life, CO is firmly established as the primary risk factor for subsequent development of testicular germ cell tumors (TCGT) (John Radcliffe Hospital Study Group, 1992; Berkowitz et al., 1993; Thong et al., 1998; Paulozzi, 1999). TGCT are the most common form of malignancy among young men in the United States. Advances in systemic therapy have improved overall TGCT survival from 83% in 1975–1979 to 96% in 1999–2005 (Jemal et al., 2010). However, incidence of TGCT has nearly doubled during the same time period (Fast Stats), and it is now evident that significant sequelae include subfertility, (Walsh et al., 2009) sexual dysfunction, (Magelssen et al., 2006) and elevated risk of second malignancy (Moller et al., 1993; Fossa et al., 2005; Travis et al., 2005; Van den Belt-Dusebout et al., 2007). Therefore, a clear understanding of etiologic risk factors and more comprehensive risk stratification is a priority of TGCT research.

Risk of CO and TGCT are associated with additional disorders of the male reproductive system, hypospadias, and impaired spermatogenesis. This pattern is postulated to reflect origins of all of these conditions in errors of development of the fetal testis according to the testicular dysgenesis syndrome hypothesis, which elegantly accounts for experimental research identifying genetic and early environmental factors predisposing to these phenotypes in animal models (Skakkebæk et al., 2001). Little is currently known regarding the specific insults that may lead to elevated risk of individual and joint phenotypes in humans, or the stages of testicular development when such factors may act. In the present report we comprehensively reviewed the rich set of published observational data on co-occurrence of CO and TGCT as a first step in disentangling the complex associations among these related conditions.

Currently, little is known about the overall characterization of tumor risk in patients with a prior history of CO. Individual estimates of relative risk from the literature range from 1.35 (95% CI = 0.73-2.48) to 18 (95% CI = 12-26), (Miller and Seljelik, 1971; Mostofi, 1973; Morrison, 1976; Henderson et al., 1979; Loughlin et al., 1980; Schottenfeld et al., 1980; Wobbes et al., 1980; Fonger et al., 1981; Coldman et al., 1982; Depue et al., 1983; Mills et al., 1984; Pottern et al., 1985; Moss et al., 1986; Giwercman et al., 1987; Swerdlow et al., 1987, 1997; Gershman and Stolley, 1988; Strader et al., 1988; Thornhill et al., 1988; Haughey et al., 1989; Benson et al., 1991; Stone et al., 1991; United Kingdom Testicular Cancer Study Group (UK), 1994; Gallagher et al., 1995; Davies et al., 1996; Moller et al., 1996; Prener et al., 1996; Petridou et al., 1997; Sabroe and Olsen, 1998; Sigurdson et al., 1999; Weir et al., 2000; Stang et al., 2001; Bonner et al., 2002; Herrinton et al., 2003; Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2004; Kanto et al., 2004; Hardell et al., 2007; McGlynn et al., 2007; Myrup et al., 2007; Pettersson et al., 2007; Walschaerts et al., 2007; Dusek et al., 2008) suggesting significant differences in study design and/or heterogeneity of the effects of clinical characteristics which may impact risk of TGCT amongst males with CO. Potential modifying factors include anatomic location (abdominal vs. inguinal vs. ectopic) and laterality (unilateral vs. bilateral) of undescended testes, age at treatment, mode of treatment (spontaneous descent vs. hormones or orchiopexy), as well as temporal trends in TGCT risk, and tumor histology. Previous meta-analyses evaluating the CO-TGCT association have been limited to specific subsets of these factors (Castejon Casado et al., 2000; Walsh et al., 2007; Tuazon et al., 2008; Akre et al., 2009). We report a broader systematic review and meta-analysis of the overall association between CO-TGCT, and explore the possible impact of study design, temporal trends, and clinical features on this association.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The analysis followed specifications for meta-analysis of observational studies in epidemiology (Stroup et al., 2000) and adhere to PRISMA guidelines (Moher et al., 2009). The outcome was TGCT. The exposure was CO, defined as a testicle undescended at birth that subsequently descended spontaneously, was repositioned into the scrotum by orchiopexy or hormone therapy, or remained undescended. Subgroups were defined by features of study design, CO, and TGCT.

STUDY SELECTION

We searched the MEDLINE (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD, USA) Pubmed interface without language restrictions for human studies published through December 2011, using key words "CO," "undescended testicle," "undescended testis," "undescended testes," "case-control study," "cohort study" in combination with "testicular cancer," "testicular carcinoma," "testicular neoplasia," "testis cancer," "testis carcinoma," "testis neoplasia," reviewing also reports cited in retrieved articles and review articles, and by citation indices (ISI Web of Science) for these reports. We also sought high-quality unpublished data. The Review Protocol has not been registered.

DATA EXTRACTION AND CODING

A genetic counselor and a statistician reviewed retrieved articles to determine eligibility for the meta-analysis, resolving conflicts by consensus among themselves and an epidemiologist. Data on study design, overall CO-TGCT associations, and subgroupspecific CO-TGCT associations were extracted systematically by a single reviewer and confirmed by two others. We eliminated redundant data arising from repeated publication, consulting original authors whenever possible.

We extracted published information on RRs relating CO to TGCT as follows: when provided, we recorded point estimates of the odds ratio (OR) for case-control studies and standardized incidence ratio (SIR) for cohort studies, with corresponding standard error or information from which it could be calculated (variance, *CI*, *p*-value). When only a point estimate was reported, we requested corresponding variance term from original authors. If the OR estimate was not provided, we calculated it from published tabular data.

Features of study design

We noted the following features of each study: data structure (case-control study of TGCT, cohort study of males born with CO, TGCT cases for whom frequency of CO was compared to external population), country where study was conducted, race/ethnicity of participants, and source of CO data (birth record, medical record before TGCT diagnosis, medical record at/following TGCT diagnosis, reported by participant and/or his mother). For case-control and cohort studies we noted source of reference group (population or population-based registry, hospital or neighborhood, friend). We distinguished published RR estimates extracted from those we calculated from published data; for published estimates, we tabulated covariates and matching variables in original analyses.

Features of cryptorchidism

When possible we extracted or calculated RR estimates of CO-TGCT association for subgroups defined by each of several features of CO: laterality of undescended testicle relative to TGCT (unilateral CO contralateral to tumor, unilateral CO with relation to tumor unspecified, unilateral CO ipsilateral to tumor, bilateral CO), level of maldescent (ectopic, inguinal, abdominal), whether definition of CO included spontaneous descent, means of resolving CO (spontaneous, orchiopexy or hormone therapy, remained undescended), and age at resolution. For this variable we used frequently published categories (0–9 years of age, 10–14 years, 10 years or older, 15 years or older) (United Kingdom Testicular Cancer Study Group (UK), 1994; Moller et al., 1996; Swerdlow et al., 1997) combining data from smaller intervals if provided (Swerdlow et al., 1997). Among studies with alternate cut points, one provided raw data from which we recalculated estimates within above strata (Herrinton et al., 2003); for four others (Pottern et al., 1985; Strader et al., 1988; Myrup et al., 2007; Pettersson et al., 2007) we assigned data to closest category corresponding to above strata (**Table S3**, footnotes b–d).

Features of testicular germ cell tumors

We extracted or calculated RR estimates for subgroups defined by histology (non-seminoma, non-seminoma/mixed germ cell tumor (GCT), mixed GCT, seminoma). A separate code for mixed GCT was introduced in 1990 (ICD-0-2), and tumors of mixed histology were previously coded as non-seminoma. Therefore, for studies including diagnoses before 1990, if authors did not specify that non-seminoma excluded mixed histology, we coded reported non-seminoma as "non-seminoma/mixed GCT." As a measure of year of TGCT diagnosis, we determined midpoint of range of years of diagnosis among cases participating in each study.

Unpublished data

Original population-based case-control data (Lacson et al., 2012) were provided before publication. Briefly, 163 TGCT cases identified by the Los Angeles County Cancer Surveillance Program (CSP) and 284 age-matched neighborhood controls were enrolled. TGCT data (histologic type, laterality, age at diagnosis) were provided by the CSP, and CO data (laterality, age at

resolution, mean of resolution) were provided by participants and their mothers during in-person interviews.

STATISTICAL ANALYSES

Estimating overall and stratum-specific summary RR of CO-TGCT association

We conducted all meta-analyses using a random effects model, which accounts for between- and within-study variance thereby incorporating the conservative assumption that individual studies estimate different effect sizes (Sutton et al., 2000). We used STATA 8.0 (Stata Corp, College Station, TX) to weight natural log of each contributing OR or SIR estimate by the reciprocal of the corresponding variance. We used this technique to estimate overall and stratum-specific summary relative risk (sRR) estimates. Forest plots were graphed displaying each study's contribution to sRRs.

Meta-analyses were performed separately for case-control (Tables S2–S4, columns A) and cohort (Tables S2–S4, columns B) studies, with summary measures subsequently pooled. Resulting sRR estimates [Figures 1A, 2A–C and 3A–C; Tables S2–S4, columns C (boldface)] summarize available data on CO-TGCT associations from studies with reference groups judged comparable to cases. Other articles compared CO prevalence of TGCT cases with CO prevalence from external



FIGURE 1 | Forest and funnel plots for overall association of testicular germ cell tumor (TGCT) risk with history of cryptorchidism (A) Forest plot for combined cohort and case-control data; (B) Funnel plot for combined cohort and case-control data; (C) Forest plot for TGCT case series data; (D) Funnel plot for TGCT case series data.



populations, rather than source population of the cases; limited comparability in such studies is now recognized as a potential source of severe bias (Rothman et al., 2008). We therefore summarized these data separately (**Figure 1C**; **Tables S2–S4**, column D).

We implemented Egger's test of publication bias, assessed heterogeneity by appropriate *p*-value and I^2 (Berkowitz et al., 1993) estimates, and assessed trends as described in Appendix Methods, along with procedures for imputation and sensitivity analysis.

ROLE OF THE FUNDING SOURCE

Sponsors had no role in the design, implementation, or reporting of the research. Drs. Victoria K. Cortessis and Leslie Bernstein had full access to all of the original data in the study and take responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis.

RESULTS

We identified 147 published articles reporting on both CO and TGCT in humans, eliminating those that did not provide data relating CO to TGCT risk (N = 95, not cited), or were duplicate reports of data included in the analysis (10 reports, **Table S1**). Data from 35 of the remaining 42 reports and raw data from one unpublished case-control study contributed to meta-analyses on which we base our inferences (**Table 1A; Figure S1**). We requested from authors of three of these reports (Moss et al., 1986; Strader et al., 1988; Swerdlow et al., 1987) standard error data corresponding to published histology stratum-specific point estimates, and received these for one (Strader et al., 1988). In all, data on 9542 TGCT cases contributed to the analyses. For historical interest, we separately summarized estimates from the remaining seven reports, whose authors compared CO among TGCT case-series with



frequencies of CO measured outside source populations of the cases (Table 1B).

Sensitivity analyses revealed that no single case-control or cohort study influenced either overall or stratum-specific estimates of RR sufficiently to alter interpretation (results not shown). Egger's tests revealed no evidence of publication bias among cohort data (p = 0.68), case-control data (p = 0.34), or these data types combined (p = 0.40); however, addition of data from the TGCT case series introduced an impression of substantial publication bias (p = 0.01). Visual inspection of Begg's funnel plots showed that while magnitude and standard error of RR estimates from most cohort and case-control studies (34 of 36) are

within the 95% confidence limits (**Figure 1B**), this is true of a far smaller proportion of TGCT case-series (4 of 7, **Figure 1D**).

OVERALL CO-TGCT ASSOCIATION AND EFFECTS OF STUDY DESIGN

We estimated sRR of developing TGCT following a history of CO to be 4.0(95% CI = 3.4-4.6) in case-control studies (**Table S2Ai**) and 4.8(95% CI = 3.2-7.2) in cohort studies (**Table S2Bi**). The sRR estimated by pooling these results was 4.1(95% CI = 3.6-4.7), with 14% of the variance (I²) attributed to between-study heterogeneity (**Figures 1A,B**; **Table S2Ci**). By contrast, sRR estimated from studies that compared CO frequencies between TGCT case series and external populations was
rirst author	Year published	Country	Ethnicity ^a	Number of TGCT cases	Number of controls	Source of cases ^b	Source of controls ^b	Spontaneous descent included ^c	Number of variables matched and/or adjusted for	Source of cryptorchidism data ^d
A. STUDIES THAT PROVIDED DATA ON TGCT CASES AND CO i. Case-control studies	DATA ON TG	CT CASES AN		MPARABLE REFERENCE GROUP	JE GROUP					
Morrison (Morrison, 1976) Henderson (Henderson et al., 1979)	1976 1979	USA USA	NN	596 79	602 79	Reg Reg	Pop Neigh	N N N S N	5 0	TCMR M
Loughlin (Loughlin et al., 1980)	1980	NSA	M	24	35	Hosp	Hosp	No	2	C + M
Schottenfold (Schottenfeld et al., 1980)	1980	NSA	M	157	309	Hosp	Hosp + Neigh	SN	ო	C + M
Coldman (Coldman et al., 1982)	1982	Canada	NS	63	79	Hosp	Hosp	Yes	2	C, TCMR
Depue (Depue et al., 1983)	1983	USA	OM	107	108	Reg	Neigh	NS	2	C F
Mills (Mills et al., 1984) Pottern (Pottern et al., 1985)	1984 1985			347	347 259	Hosp	Hosp	NS Yes	<i>.</i> , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	LCWIK - M
Moss (Moss et al., 1986)	1986	USA	WP	246	252	Reg + Hosp	Friends	SN	1 ന	C, Z
Swerdlow (Swerdlow et al., 1987)	1987	England	NS	259	489	Reg + Hosp	Hosp	Yes	2	U
Gershman (Gershman and Stolley, 1988)	1988	NSA	NS	79	79	Reg	Pop	NS	2	U
Strader (Strader et al., 1988) Haughey (Haughey et al., 1989)	1988 1989	USA USA	0M M	326 247	675 247	Reg Reg	Pop Neigh	NS NS	7 7	U U
UK (United Kingdom Testicular Cancer Study Group (UK), 1994)	1994	N	OW	794	794	Reg + Hosp	Pop	No	-	∠ + C
Gallagher (Gallagher et al., 1995)	1995	Canada	WP	506	994	Reg	Pop	NS	-	U
Prener (Prener et al., 1996)	1996 1006	Denmark	SN	171	366 205	Reg	Pop Pop - Pog	Yes	4 ଓ	PTCMR
Møller (Moller et al., 1996)	1996	Denmark	NS	514	720	Reg	Pop + reg	Yes	o –	≥ + > ∪
Petridou (Petridou et al., 1997)	1997	Greece	NS	97	198	Hosp	Pop	NS	2	C + M
Sabroe (Sabroe and Olsen, 1998)	1998	Denmark	NS	357	704	Reg	Pop	Yes	2	BR
Sigurdson (Sigurdson et al., 1999)	1999	NSA	WP	160	136	Hosp	Friends	NS	4	U
Weir (Weir et al 2000)	0000	Canada	SN	305	490	Bec	Poo	NO	Ľ	

Her articleWanner of an offer and solvedNumber of an offer an offerNumber offer an offerNumber offer an offerNumber offer an offerNumber offer an	lable 1 Continued										
2001 2001 Germany NS al., 2002) 2002 USA WM na et al., 2003 USA WM nan et al., 2004 Unknown Ur nain and 2007 Sweden NS nain and 2007 Sweden NS nain, 2007) 2007 Sweden NS nain, 2007) 2007 Sweden NS chaerts 2007 France NS chaerts 2007 France NS chaerts 2008 Czech WM chaerts 2008 NS NS chaerts 2008 NS NS chaerts 2008 Czech W l, 2003 USA M NS et al., 1991 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1991 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1991 1991 NS Sweden NS Son et al.,	First author	Year published	Country	Ethnicity ^a	Number of TGCT cases	Number of controls	Source of cases ^b	Source of controls ^b	Spontaneous descent included ^c	Number of variables matched and/or adjusted for	Source of cryptorchidism data ^d
al., 2002) 2002 USA W nn et al., 2003 USA W nann and 2004 Unknown Ur al., 2007) 2007 Sweden NS al., 2007) 2007 France NS chaerts 2008 Czech W al., 2012) USA W NS al., 2012) USA M NS cman 1987 Denmark NS cman 1991 USA NS cwal et al., 1991 USA NS cielicik, 1971 Norway NS et al., 1981 Is	Stang (Stang et al., 2001)	2001	Germany	NS	262	797	Reg	Pop	Yes	2	Č Č
In et al., 2003 USA Withown Unknown Unknown <thunknown< th=""> <thunknon< th=""> <thunknon< td=""><td>Bonner (Bonner et al., 2002)</td><td>2002</td><td>NSA</td><td>MO</td><td>116</td><td>328</td><td>Hosp</td><td>Hosp</td><td>NS</td><td>,</td><td>U</td></thunknon<></thunknon<></thunknown<>	Bonner (Bonner et al., 2002)	2002	NSA	MO	116	328	Hosp	Hosp	NS	,	U
mann and 2004 Unknown Ur al., 2007) 2007 Sweden NS n et al., 2007 Sweden NS chaerts 2007 France NS chaerts 2007 France NS ul, 2012) 2008 Czech W ul, 2012) USA W al., 2012) USA W of boys with Cryptorchidism NS cman 1991 USA NS of boys with Cryptorchidism NS NS cman 1991 USA NS of boys with Cryptorchidism NS NS of boys with Cryptorchidism NS NS of boys with Cryptorchidism USA NS soon et al., 1971 Norway NS ei jelik, 1973 USA NS ei jelik, <td>Herrinton (Herrinton et al., 2003)</td> <td>2003</td> <td>NSA</td> <td>WP</td> <td>183</td> <td>551</td> <td>Hosp</td> <td>Hosp</td> <td>Yes</td> <td>2</td> <td>PTCMR</td>	Herrinton (Herrinton et al., 2003)	2003	NSA	WP	183	551	Hosp	Hosp	Yes	2	PTCMR
al., 2007) 2007 Sweden NS n et al., 2007 USA W chaerts 2007 France NS chaerts 2007 France NS u, 2008) 2008 Czech W u, 2012) USA W W al., 2012) USA W M of boys with Cryptorchidism USA M M cman 1991 USA NS M ow et al., 1991 USA NS NS ow et al., 1991 USA NS NS ow et al., 1991 USA NS NS scon et al., 1971 Norway NS NS et al., 1973 USA NS NS et al., 1980 Netherlands NS S	Dieckmann (Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2004)	2004	Unknown	Unknown	538	551	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown
n et al., 2007 USA W chaerts 2007 France NS chaerts 2008 Czech W I., 2012) 2008 Czech W al., 2012) USA W al., 2012) USA W al., 2012) USA W ow et al., 1991 USA W ow et al., 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1991 NS NS oson et al., 1971 Norway NS et al., 1971 Norway NS et al., 1973 USA NS et al., 1980 Netheriands NS o	Hardell (Hardell et al., 2007)	2007	Sweden	NS	888	870	Reg	Pop	NS	, -	C
chaerts 2007 France NS I, 2008) 2008 Czech W al., 2012) 2008 Czech W al., 2012) USA W W of boys with Cryptorchidism W W of boys with Cryptorchidism W W of boys with Cryptorchidism W W or et al., 1991 USA W ow et al., 1997 Denmark NS ow et al., 1997 England NS ow et al., 1997 Denmark NS ow et al., 1997 Norway NS ow et al., 1997 Norway NS ison et al., 1971 Norway NS ison et al., 1971 Norway NS ison et al., 1973 USA NS ison et al., 1973 USA NS ison et al., 1973 Norway NS <	McGlynn (McGlynn et al., 2007)	2007	NSA	WP	767	928	Reg	Pop	NS	m	U
I., 2008) 2008 Czech Republic W al., 2012) USA W of boys with Cryptorchidism NS MS cman 1987 Denmark NS cwa et al., 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1991 USA NS son et al., 2007 Sweden NS son et al., 2007 Denmark NS l., 2007) 2007 Denmark NS l., 2007) 2007 Denmark NS et al., 1971 Norway NS et al., 1973 USA NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 NS NS et al., 1981 NS NS v. 1981 1981	Walschaerts (Walschaerts et al., 2007)	2007	France	NS	200	585	Hosp	Hosp	NS	-	U
al., 2012) USA WI of boys with Cryptorchidism Of boys with Cryptorchidism cman 1987 Denmark NS cman 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1997 England NS ow et al., 1997 Sweden NS ow et al., 2007 Denmark NS soon et al., 2007 Denmark NS iejjelik, 1971 Norway NS eijelik, 1973 USA NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Netherlands NS et al., 1981 Canada NS of tal., 1981 Ireland NS v. 1991 1991 Australia NS v. 1991 1991 Japan J v. Mor, white plus other ethnicities: J J VN v. Pospital: Neigh, neighborhood: Pop, pop	Dusek (Dusek et al., 2008)	2008	Czech Republic	MO	356	317	Hosp	Hosp + Neigh	NS	-	U
of boys with Cryptorchidism cman 1987 Denmark NS cman 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1997 England NS sson et al., 2007 Sweden NS isoleity 1971 Norway NS ieljelik, 1971 Norway NS et al., 1980 Netherlands NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Canada NS ot al., 1981 Netherlands NS et al., 1981 Canada NS ot al., 1981 Netherlands NS ot al., 1981 Ireland NS v.1991 1991 Japan J v.Mo, white plus other ethnicities: J J NS v.Mo, white nolish horhood: Pop, pop Pop Pop	Lacson (Lacson et al., 2012)		NSA	WP	163	284	Reg	Neigh	Yes	03	C
coman 1987 Denmark NS tal., 1991 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1997 England NS sson et al., 1997 Sweden NS sson et al., 2007 Sweden NS sson et al., 2007 Denmark NS li, 2007) 2007 Denmark NS reljelik, 1971 Norway NS teljelik, 1971 Norway NS teljelik, 1973 USA NS al., 1981 1981 Canada NS et al., 1980 Netherlands NS et al., 1981 Ireland NS , 1991 1981 Japan J , 2004) 2004 Japan J , Wo, white plus other ethnicities: J J J , Wo, white plus other ethnicities: J J J	ii. Cohort studies of boys wi	th Cryptorchic	dism								
tal., 1991 1991 USA NS ow et al., 1997 England NS sson et al., 2007 Sweden NS sson et al., 2007 Denmark NS I., 2007) 2007 Denmark NS FPROVIDED DATA ON TGCT CASE SERIES, ES NS rejlelik, 1971 Norway NS 1973) 1973 USA NS relal., 1980 Netherlands NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Australia NS v. 1981 1991 Australia NS v. 1991 1991 Japan J v. Hosp. hospital: Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, pop Vop Vop	Giwercman (Giwercman et al., 1987)	1987	Denmark	NS	Q	1	Hosp	I	No	2	PTCMR
ow et al.,1997EnglandNSsson et al.,2007SwedenNSI., 2007)2007DenmarkNSFPOVIDED DATA ON TGCT CASE SERIES, ESfejlelik,1971NorwayNSfig73)1973USANSfig13)1973USANSet al.,1981CanadaNSet al.,1981CanadaNSet al.,1981AustraliaNSv. 1981)1991AustraliaNSv. 1981)1991JapanJv. No. white olus other ethnicities: JJWC, white plus other ethnicities: Jv. freport: M. case/control mother's report: C + M.	Benson (Benson et al., 1991)	1991	NSA	NS	2	I	Hosp	I	Yes	, -	PTCMR
sson et al., 2007 Sweden NS I., 2007) 2007 Denmark NS PROVIDED DATA ON TGCT CASE SERIES, ES ieijelik, 1971 Norway NS 1973) 1973 UJSA NS et al., 1981 UJSA NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Australia NS et al., 1991 Australia NS t al., 1991 Australia NS w, 1991 Japan J WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J WC, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J WC, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J	Swerdlow (Swerdlow et al., 1997)	1997	England	NS	11	I	Hosp	I	No	2	PTCMR
I., 2007) 2007 Denmark NS FPROVIDED DATA ON TGCT CASE SERIES, ES ieijelik, 1971 Norway NS i973) 1973 USA NS et al., 1980 Netherlands NS al., 1981) 1981 Canada NS al., 1981) 1981 Canada NS et al., 1983 Ireland NS et al., 1981 Canada NS v. 1991) 1981 Canada NS et al., 1988 Ireland NS v. 1991) 1991 Justralia NS v. 1991) 1991 Justralia NS v. 1991) 1991 Japan J v. N. W., white plus other ethnicities: J J J v.Y. Hosp. hospital: Neigh, neighborhood: Pop. pop. PVP. wop	Pettersson (Pettersson et al., 2007)	2007	Sweden	SN	56	I	Reg	I	No	2	PTCMR
FROVIDED DATA ON TGCT CASE SERIES, ES ieijelik, 1971 Norway NS 1973) 1973 USA NS et al., 1980 Netherlands NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1988 Ireland NS v. 1991) 1991 Australia NS v. 1991) 1991 Australia NS v. 1991) 1991 Japan J v. N., white plus other ethnicities: J J VO, white conly; WP, white plus other ethnicities: J J v.ry: Hosp, hospital: Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, pop. Mf. report: M. case/control mother's report: C+M. Australia	Myrup (Myrup et al., 2007)	2007	Denmark	NS	110	I	Reg			2	PTCMR
ieljelik, 1971 Norway NS 1973) 1973 USA NS et al., 1980 Netherlands NS al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1981 Canada NS et al., 1988 Ireland NS et al., 1991 Australia NS , 2004) 2004 Japan J <i>WO, white only: WP, white plus other ethnicities: J</i> <i>WO, white only: WP, white plus other ethnicities: J</i> <i>WO, white only: Neigh, neighborhood: Pop, pop</i> .	B. STUDIES THAT PROVIDE	D DATA ON TG	3CT CASE SERIE	S, ESTIMATIN	3 RISK RATIO	S USING CRYP1	FORCHIDISM F			POPULATION	
 1973) 1973 USA NS et al., 1980 Netherlands NS al., 1981) 1981 Canada NS et al., 1988 Ireland NS et al., 1991 Australia NS , 1991) 1991 Australia NS WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J YY; Hosp, hospital; Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, pop. If report; M. case/control mother's report; C + M. 	Miller (Miller and Seljelik, 1971)	1971	Norway	NS	314	I	Reg	I	NS	I	TCMR
et al., 1980 Netherlands NS al., 1981) 1981 Canada NS et al., 1988 Ireland NS , 1991) 1991 Australia NS , 2004) 2004 Japan J <i>WO, white outs other ethnicities: J</i> <i>WO, white outs, Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, popu</i> <i>try: Hosp, hospital: Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, popu</i>	Mostofi (Mostofi, 1973)	1973	NSA	NS	2000	I	Army Reg	I	NS	I	TCMR
al., 1981) 1981 Canada NS et al., 1988 Ireland NS , 1991) 1991 Australia NS , 2004) 2004 Japan J <i>WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J</i> <i>WO, white only; NP, white plus other ethnicities; J</i> <i>iry; Hosp, hospital; Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, popu</i> <i>iff report; M, case/control mother's report; C + M.</i>	Wobbes (Wobbes et al., 1980)	1980	Netherlands	NS	230	I	Hosp	I	No	I	TCMR
et al., 1988 Ireland NS , 1991) 1991 Australia NS , 2004) 2004 Japan J WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J ry; Hosp, hospital; Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, popu	Fonger (Fonger et al., 1981)	1981	Canada	NS	646	I	Hosp	I	Yes	I	TCMR
, 1991) 1991 Australia NS , 2004) 2004 Japan J <i>WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J</i> <i>Try; Hosp, hospital; Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, popu</i> <i>iff report: M, case/control mother's report; C + M.</i>	Thornhill (Thornhill et al., 1988)	1988	Ireland	NS	240	I	Reg	I	NS	I	TCMR
, 2004) 2004 Japan J WO, white only; WP; white plus other ethnicities; J ry; Hosp, hospital; Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, popu iff report: M, case/control mother's report: C + M.	Stone (Stone et al., 1991)	1991	Australia	NS	778	I	Hosp	I	Yes	I	TCMR
WO, white only; WP, white plus other ethnicities; J ry; Hosp, hospital; Neigh, neighborhood; Pop, popu iff report: M. case/control mother's report: C + M.	Kanto (Kanto et al., 2004)	2004	Japan	L	240	I	Hosp	I	Yes	I	TCMR
'ry: Hosp. hospital: Neigh, neighborhood: Pop, popu If report: M. case/control mother's report: C + M.	^a NS, not specified; WO, white u	only; WP, white	plus other ethnici	ties; J, Japanese							
iff report: M, case/control mother's report: C + M,	^b Reg, cancer registry; Hosp, hc	nspital; Neigh, n	neighborhood; Pop,	, population.							
If report: M , case/control mother's report: $C + M$,	^c NS, not specified.										
	^d C, case/control self report; M,	case/control m	nother's report; C .		ol self report s.	upplemented by I	nother's report;	BR, birth recor	d; PTCMR, pre-test	licular cancer medical reco	vrd, TCMR: testicular

cancer medical record.

14.8(95% CI = 10.7-20.4), with 86% of variance attributed to between-study heterogeneity (**Figures 1C,D**; **Table S2Di**).

Two additional features of study design appeared to modify sRR estimated among case-control and cohort studies: time CO was recorded, and inclusion of spontaneous descent in CO definition. The RR estimate was notably greater, 9.9(95% CI =3.5-28.2), in the single study (Mills et al., 1984) that determined CO history from medical record entries made around the time of TGCT diagnosis, and substantially lower, 1.3(95% CI = 0.7-2.5), in the single study (Sabroe and Olsen, 1998) in which CO had been recorded at birth. This latter study was likely the only one to have included in the CO group a large proportion of men whose testes would have descended in the first months of life. The same study appeared to be largely responsible for modification by whether definition of CO included spontaneous descent ($p_{heterogeneity} = 0.002$ for analysis including this study, $p_{\text{heterogeneity}} = 0.57$ for analysis excluding it, Table S2Cvi). Accordingly, this study was a clear outlier in the funnel plot (Figure 1B), while all others fell very near or within the 95% confidence limits.

MODIFICATION BY FEATURES OF CRYPTORCHIDISM

Several features of CO appeared to modify the CO-TGCT association (Figure 2; Table S3). Analyses stratified on laterality of undescended testes relative to TGCT revealed an apparent trend: sRR estimates increased steadily in progression from TGCT arising in testes contralateral to unilateral CO [sRR = 1.5(95% CI = 0.9-2.6], on unspecified side relative to unilateral CO [sRR = 3.5(95% CI = 2.7-4.7)], ipsilateral to unilateral CO [sRR = 5.4(95% CI = 3.7-7.8)], and in either testis following bilateral CO [sRR = 9.8(95% CI = 6.2-15.7)] (Figure 2A; Table S3Ci). Data on anatomic location of undescended testes, provided for no case-control study and only one cohort study (Swerdlow et al., 1997), were insufficient to determine whether TGCT risk differs appreciably following abdominal vs. inguinal non-descent (Table S3Cii). Therefore, the meta-analysis did not confirm the report from a single TGCT case series (Stone et al., 1991) of far higher RR following abdominal non-descent (Table S3Dii).

In analyses stratified on means of resolving CO, estimates increased in the progression of testes that descended spontaneously [sRR = 1.3(95% CI = 0.9-1.8)], testes repositioned by surgery or hormone therapy [sRR = 4.7(95% CI = 3.7-6.1)], and testes remaining undescended [sRR = 6.2(95% CI = 3.7-10.4)] (**Figure 2B**; **Table S3Ciii**). Analyses stratified on both means of resolution and age at resolution suggested greater RR among those with older age at spontaneous descent or therapeutic resolution, although estimates for those who experienced spontaneous descent did not achieve statistical significance (**Figure 2C** and **Table S3Civ**).

MODIFICATION BY FEATURES OF TGCT

Analyses relating CO to tumor histology were conducted first in a subset of data excluding three studies that reported "no difference" in RR of seminoma vs. non-seminoma without providing stratum-specific estimates. The results hinted that RR of seminoma may exceed that of non-seminoma (**Table S4Ci**). To minimize the possibility that systematic omission of data from studies reporting no difference had spuriously created this impression, we repeated this analysis using a fuller set of data that included values imputed for those studies; these results also suggested a stronger association of CO with seminoma (**Figure 3A**; **Table S4Cii**).

Analyses within strata defined by year of TGCT diagnosis suggest that magnitude of the CO-TGCT association diminished steadily from the 1950's forward. Highest sRR, 6.8(95% CI = 4.2-10.9), was estimated among studies with midpoint year of TGCT diagnosis in the 1950's, and lowest, 3.6(95% CI = 3.1-4.1), in studies with midpoint 1990 or later ($p_{trend} < 0.001$; **Figure 3B**; **Table S4Ciii**). Further stratification on histology, possible only for 1960's forward, revealed that this decrease results largely from a dramatic decrease in the CO-seminoma association [sRR = 9.3(95% CI = 4.0-21.8) for 1960-1969, sRR = 3.4(95% CI = 2.5-4.5) for 1990+; $p_{trend} = 0.009$), in contrast to no clear trend for other histologies ($p_{trend} = 0.320$) (**Figure 3C**; **Table S4Civ**).

TRENDS IN OCCURRENCE OF INDIVIDUAL CONDITIONS

Analyses of frequency of CO among controls participating in the case-control studies, (Morrison, 1976; Henderson et al., 1979; Loughlin et al., 1980; Schottenfeld et al., 1980; Coldman et al., 1982; Depue et al., 1983; Mills et al., 1984; Pottern et al., 1985; Moss et al., 1986; Swerdlow et al., 1987; Gershman and Stolley, 1988; Strader et al., 1988; Haughey et al., 1989; United Kingdom Testicular Cancer Study Group (UK), 1994; Gallagher et al., 1995; Davies et al., 1996; Moller et al., 1996; Prener et al., 1996; Petridou et al., 1997; Sabroe and Olsen, 1998; Weir et al., 2000; Stang et al., 2001; Bonner et al., 2002; Herrinton et al., 2003; Dieckmann and Pichlmeier, 2004; Hardell et al., 2007; McGlvnn et al., 2007; Walschaerts et al., 2007; Dusek et al., 2008; Lacson et al., 2012) for which midpoint TGCT diagnosis years ranged from 1960's through 1990+, revealed no evidence that CO became more common among TGCT-free men during this period ($p_{\text{trend}} = 0.295$, data not shown).

Separate analyses of SEER 9 incidence data revealed that while annual age-standardized incidence of non-seminoma/mixed GCT increased over 28% (from 1.8 to 2.3 new diagnoses per 100,000) from 1973–1978 to 1994–1998, the increase in seminoma was far greater, 68% (from 2.2 to 3.7 per 100,000) during the same interval (**Figure S2**).

DISCUSSION

Meta-analysis of data from case-control and cohort studies suggests that young men with a history of CO experience approximately 4-fold increased risk of TGCT. Estimates from TGCT case-series whose frequency of CO was compared with separate populations were regarded as unreliable; this practice may cause severe bias (Rothman et al., 2008), which may account for the far larger sRR and between-study variation estimated from these reports.

Addressing more subtle differences in study design, we found that sRR estimates from case-control and cohort studies were notably modified by methods used to determine a man's history of CO. The stronger association estimated in the single case-control study in which history of CO was determined from medical record notes made at TGCT diagnosis may have arisen from better recall of CO among cases than controls, since CO was a recognized TGCT risk factor when these diagnoses were made. Such recall bias may have contributed, also, to large effects reported for case series, because history of CO was similarly determined in all of these studies. Undescended testes that descended spontaneously in infancy would rarely be recorded in medical records after the neonatal period, or recalled by study participants or their mothers. We therefore anticipate that only the single study in which CO was recorded at birth (Sabroe and Olsen, 1998) would have identified a high proportion of men with this history. Weak CO-TGCT association reported in this study may indicate that boys born with CO whose testes descend spontaneously in early months experience TGCT risk approaching that of the general population. This possibility has implications for both managing CO and understanding origins of TGCT, so we hope that it will be explored further in retrospective cohorts for which there are detailed neonatal records.

The apparent modification of sRR by features of CO and TGCT may provide insight regarding TGCT etiology. Two general explanations for the CO-TGCT association have long been offered. The common cause hypothesis attributes the association to one or more unidentified etiologic factors shared by CO and TGCT, whereas the position hypothesis asserts that suprascrotal environment increases malignant potential of undescended testes. Hussman suggested two testable predictions of the position hypothesis (Husmann, 2005): (1) in unilateral CO, fully descended contralateral testes should not experience elevated TGCT risk, and (2) early orchiopexy should decrease TGCT risk. Regarding the first, we estimated a lesser sRR for contralateral testes [1.5(95% CI = 0.9-2.6)] than for ipsilateral testes [5.4(95% CI = 0.9-2.6)]CI = 3.7-7.8], suggesting a deleterious effect of suprascrotal position. Also consistent with positional effects, sRR among those with bilateral non-descent [9.8(95% CI = 6.2-15.7)] was, within statistical precision of the meta-analysis, indistinguishable from twice sRR of those with unilateral non-descent $[2 \times sRR_{ipsilateral} =$ 10.8(7.4-15.6)]. However, published data are insufficient (24 cases in 7 studies) to rule out a small increase in risk to contralateral testes (e.g., 20%), as would be required to strictly affirm Hussman's first prediction. We note, however, that some true increase in risk to contralateral testes would not necessarily rule out the position hypothesis, because central responses to a single testis in a suprascotal position could, in theory, contribute to malignant potential of the contralateral testis. For example, in rodent models of unilateral CO created surgically, degenerative changes (Quinn, 1991; Zakaria et al., 1998) and altered gene expression (Iizuka et al., 1996) were demonstrated in contralateral, descended testes. A phenomenon observed in humans is also consistent with this possibility: among patients with unilateral TGCT who undergo biopsy of the contralateral testis, men with a history of CO are more often found to have the presumptive TGCT precursor carcinoma in situ testis/intra-tubular germ cell neoplasia than those without history of CO (Dieckmann and Loy, 1996). Regarding Hussman's second prediction, we observed greater TGCT risk among those who experienced later resolution. However, we cannot confidently conclude that deleterious effects of suprascrotal position are responsible. An alternate explanation,

which we cannot rule out, is that men with earlier resolution of CO experienced as a group inherently lower risk of TGCT. This might occur, for example, if this group included a higher proportion of boys destined to experience spontaneous descent if therapeutic intervention had been delayed. Because elevated risk was observed, regardless of age at orchiopexy, the clinical significance of available data is that patients undergoing orchiopexy at any age should be closely monitored; thus along with their parents or primary care givers and primary care physicians, they should be made aware of the increased risk.

Unfortunately, published data could not distinguish between risks experienced by men with histories of abdominal vs. inguinal non-descent. These distinct phenotypes may provide a means of determining relevance to human CO and TGCT of animal models of CO with high (Hsieh-Li et al., 1995; Rijli et al., 1995; Good et al., 1997; Nef and Parada, 1999; Overbeek et al., 2001) or low (Hutson, 1986; Lahoud et al., 2001) non-descent resulting from disruption of specific genes. If found to be relevant to human CO and TGCT, these models may become valuable tools in TGCT research, which has long suffered from absence of animal models of common forms of TGCT (Oosterhuis and Looijenga, 2005). Therefore, documenting position of undescended testes before orchiopexy may be useful for future research and in follow-up of men with a history of CO, particularly in the era of electronic medical records.

Modification by features of TGCT may suggest etiologic heterogeneity of these tumors.

Morrison (1976) apparently first suggested that CO is more strongly associated with seminoma than non-seminoma, although subsequent reports were inconsistent. The meta-analysis suggested greater RR for seminoma than for non-seminoma, and an intermediate value for mixed GCT, by addressing a far larger set of data than any single study and treating mixed GCT as a distinct histologic type. Although mechanisms underlying this pattern remain unknown, this finding suggests that tumors of distinct histologic types may have separate etiologies and/or result from events at different developmental stages. This possibility accords with the far more dramatic decreases in the COseminoma association observed over time. This trend, together with the observation that incidence of seminoma has risen more rapidly than that of non-seminoma/mixed GCT (Figure S2), raises the intriguing possibility that increasing occurrence of seminoma may involve increasing exposure to unidentified environmental factors through processes unrelated to CO.

In conclusion, this meta-analysis provides a detailed quantitative summary of available high-quality observational data on the association between CO and TGCT, including observations that can no longer be made due to trends toward younger age at CO repair and increasing TGCT incidence. Results of subgroup analyses indicate possible future directions in understanding both stratification of TGCT risk among boys born with undescended testes and TGCT etiology. Meta analyses addressing features of CO suggest that while bilateral CO is associated with nearly twice the TGCT risk as unilateral CO, data are inadequate to assess the role of anatomic position of the undescended testis. Early repair is associated with lower TGCT risk, but published data do not provide a basis for recommending optimal time of repair or to determine whether optimal repair can reduce risk to baseline. Therefore, all CO patients and their families should be counseled to be aware of future risk. Additional data are needed to affirm the possibility that TGCT risk is not elevated among boys whose testes descend spontaneously after birth. Results of subgroup analyses addressing features of TGCT suggest multiple pathways to malignancy and indicate considerable heterogeneity in risk of TGCT following CO. Both possibilities warrant mechanistic examination using contemporary tools of molecular biology.

DEDICATION

The authors dedicate this report in memory of the life and work of our esteemed colleague, Dr. Brian E. Hardy.

REFERENCES

- Akre, O., Pettersson, A., and Richiardi, L. (2009). Risk of contralateral testicular cancer among men with unilaterally undescended testis: a meta-analaysis. *Int. J. Cancer* 124, 687–689.
- Benson, R. C. Jr., Beard, C. M., Kelalis, P. P., and Kurland, L. T. (1991). Malignant potential of the cryptorchid testis. *Mayo Clin. Proc.* 66, 372–378.
- Berkowitz, G. S., Lapinski, R. H., Dolgin, S. E., Gazella, J. G., Bodian, C. A., and Holzman, I. R. (1993). Prevalence and natural history of cryptorchidism. *Pediatrics* 92, 44–49.
- Bonner, M. R., McCann, S. E., and Moysich, K. B. (2002). Dietary factors and the risk of testicular cancer. *Nutr. Cancer* 44, 35–43.
- Castejon Casado, J., Jimenez Alvarez, C., Alaminos Mingorance, M., Valladares Mendias, J. C., and Fernandez Valades, R. (2000). Cancer-cryptorchism meta-analysis. *Cir. Pediatr.* 13, 92–96.
- Coldman, A. J., Elwood, J. M., and Gallagher, R. P. (1982). Sports activities and risk of testicular cancer. *Br. J. Cancer* 46, 749–756.
- Coupland, C. A., Chilvers, C. E., Davey, G., Pike, M. C., Oliver, R. T., and Forman, D. (1999). Risk factors for testicular germ cell tumours by histological tumour type. United Kingdom Testicular Cancer Study Group. Br. J. Cancer 80, 1859–1863.
- Davies, T. W., Palmer, C. R., Ruja, E., and Lipscombe, J. M. (1996). Adolescent milk, dairy product and *fruit consumption* and testicular cancer. Br. J. Cancer 74, 657–660.
- Depue, R. H., Pike, M. C., and Henderson, B. E. (1983). Estrogen exposure during gestation and risk of testicular cancer. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 71, 1151–1155.
- Dieckmann, K. P., and Loy, V. (1996). Prevalence of contralateral testicular

intraepithelial neoplasia in patients with testicular germ cell neoplasms. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 14, 3126–3132.

- Dieckmann, K. P., and Pichlmeier, U. (2004). Clinical epidemiology of testicular germ cell tumors. *World J. Urol.* 22, 2–14.
- Dusek, L., Abrahamova, J., Lakomy, R., Vyzula, R., Koptikova, J., Pavlik, T., et al. (2008). Multivariate analysis of risk factors for testicular cancer: a hospital-based case-control study in the Czech Republic. *Neoplasma* 55, 356–368.
- Fast Stats. An Interactive Tool for Access to SEER Cancer Statistics. Surveillance Research Program, National cancer Institute. Available online at: http://seer.cancer.gov/ faststats
- Fonger, J. D., Filler, R. M., Rider, W. D., and Thomas, G. M. (1981). Testicular tumours in maldescended testes. *Can. J. Surg.* 24, 353–355.
- Fossa, S. D., Chen, J., Schonfeld, S. J., McGlynn, K. A., McMaster, M. L., Gail, M. H., et al. (2005). Risk of contralateral testicular cancer: a population-based study of 29, 515 U.S. men. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 97, 1056–1066.
- Gallagher, R. P., Huchcroft, S., Phillips, N., Hill, G. B., Coldman, A. J., Coppin, C., et al. (1995). Physical activity, medical history, and risk of testicular cancer (Alberta and British Columbia, Canada). *Cancer Causes Control* 6, 398–406.
- Gershman, S. T., and Stolley, P.D. (1988). A case-control study of testicular cancer using Connecticut tumour registry data. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 17, 738–742.
- Giwercman, A., Grindsted, J., Hansen, B., Jensen, O. M., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1987). Testicular cancer risk in boys with maldescended testis: a cohort study. J. Urol. 138, 1214–1216.
- Good, D. J., Porter, F. D., Mahon, K. A., Parlow, A. F., Westphal, H., and Kirsch, I. R. (1997). Hypogonadism

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by grants California Cancer Research Program grants 99-00505V-10260 and 03-00174VRS-30021 and the National Cancer Institute grant CA102042 to Dr. Victoria K. Cortessis from the National Cancer Institute and a grant from the Whittier Foundation to the Norris Comprehensive Cancer Center.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://www.frontiersin.org/Cancer_Endocrinology/10.3389/ fendo.2012.00182/abstract

and obesity in mice with a targeted deletion of the Nhlh2 gene. *Nat. Genet.* 15, 397–401.

- Hardell, L., Carlberg, M., Ohlson, C. G., Westberg, H., Eriksson, M., and Hansson Mild, K. (2007). Use of cellular and cordless telephones and risk of testicular cancer. *Int. J. Androl.* 30, 115–122.
- Haughey, B. P., Graham, S., Brasure, J., Zielezny, M., Sufrin, G., and Burnett, W. S. (1989). The epidemiology of testicular cancer in upstate New York. Am. J. Epidemiol. 130, 25–36.
- Henderson, B. E., Benton, B., Jing, J., Yu, M. C., and Pike, M. C. (1979). Risk factors for cancer of the testis in young men. *Int. J. Cancer* 23, 598–602.
- Herrinton, L. J., Zhao, W., and Husson, G. (2003). Management of cryptorchism and risk of testicular cancer. Am. J. Epidemiol. 157, 602–605.
- Hsieh-Li, H. M., Witte, D. P., Weinstein, M., Branford, W., Li, H., Small, K., et al. (1995). Hoxa 11 structure, extensive antisense transcription, and function in male and female fertility. *Development* 121, 1373–1385.
- Husmann, D. A. (2005). Cryptorchidism and its relationship to testicular neoplasia and microlithiasis. Urology 66, 424–426.
- Hutson, J. M. (1986). Testicular feminization: a model for testicular descent in mice and men. J. Pediatr. Surg. 21, 195–198.
- Iizuka, A., Park, M. K., and Mori, T. (1996). Effects of unilateral cryptorchidism on the expression of gonadotropin receptor mRNA. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 221, 290–294.
- Jemal, A., Siegel, R., Xu, J., and Ward, E. (2010). Cancer statistics, 2010. CA Cancer J. Clin. 60, 277–300.
- John Radcliffe Hospital Study Group. (1992). Cryptorchidism: a prospective study of 7500 consecutive male

births, 1984–1988. Arch. Dis. Child. 67, 892–899.

- Kanto, S., Hiramatsu, M., Suzuki, K., Ishidova, S., Saito, H., Yamada, S., et al. (2004). Risk factors in past histories and familial episodes related to development of testicular germ cell tumor. *Int. J. Urol.* 11, 640–646.
- Lacson, J. C., Carroll, J. D., Tuazon, E., Castelao, E. J., Bernstein, L., and Cortessis, V. K. (2012). Population-based case-control study of recreational drug use and testis cancer risk confirms an association between marijuana use and nonseminoma risk. *Cancer* 118, 5374–5383.
- Lahoud, M. H., Ristevski, S., Venter, D. J., Jermiin, L. S., Bertoncello, I., Zararsek, S., et al. (2001). Gene targeting of Desrt, a novel ARID class DNA-binding protein, causes growth retardation and abnormal development of reproductive organs. *Genome Res.* 11, 1327–1334.
- Loughlin, J. E., Robboy, S. J., and Morrison, A. S. (1980). Risk factors for cancer of the testis. N. Engl. J. Med. 303, 112–113.
- Magelssen, H., Brydoy, M., and Fossa, S. D. (2006). The effects of cancer and cancer treatments on male reproductive function. *Nat. Clin. Pract. Urol.* 3, 312–322.
- McGlynn, K. A., Sakoda, L. C., Rubertone, M. V., Sesterhenn, I. A., Lyu, C., Grabard, B. I., et al. (2007). Body size, dairy consumption, puberty, and risk of testicular germ cell tumors. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 165, 355–363.
- Miller, A., and Seljelik, R. (1971). Histopathologic classification and natural history of malignant testis tumors in Norway, 1959–1963. *Cancer* 28, 1054–1062.
- Mills, P. K., Newell, G. R., and Johnson, D. E. (1984). Testicular cancer associated with employment in agriculture and oil and natural gas extraction. *Lancet* 1, 207–210.

- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D. G., and The PRISMA Group. (2009). Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analysis: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS Med.* 6:e1000097. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097
- Moller, H., Mellemgaard, A., Jacobsen, G. K., Pedersen, D., and Storm, H. H. (1993). Incidence of second primary cancer following testicular cancer. *Eur. J. Cancer* 29A, 672–676.
- Moller, H., Prener, A., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1996). Testicular cancer, cryptorchidism, inguinal hernia, testicular atrophy, and genital malformations: case-control studies in Denmark. Cancer Causes Control 7, 264–274.
- Morrison, A. S. (1976). Cryptorchidism, hernia, and cancer of the testis. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 56, 731–733.
- Moss, A. R., Osmond, D., Bacchetti, P., Torti, F. M., and Gurgin, V. (1986). Hormonal risk factors in testicular cancer. A case-control study. Am. J. Epidemiol. 124, 39–52.
- Mostofi, F. K. (1973). Proceedings: testicular tumors. Epidemiologic, etiologic, and pathologic features. *Cancer* 32, 1186–1201.
- Myrup, C., Schnack, T. H., and Wohlfahrt, J. (2007). Correction of cryptorchidism and testicular cancer. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 357, 825–827. author reply: 825–827.
- Nef, S., and Parada, L. F. (1999). Cryptorchidism in mice mutant for Insl3. *Nat. Genet.* 22, 295–299.
- Oosterhuis, J. W., and Looijenga, L. H. (2005). Testicular germ-cell tumours in a broader perspective. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 5, 210–222.
- Overbeek, P. A., Gorlov, I. P., Sutherland, R. W., Houston, J. B., Harrison, W. R., Boettger-Tong, H. L., et al. (2001). A transgenic insertion causing cryptorchidism in mice. *Genesis* 30, 26–35.
- Paulozzi, L. J. (1999). International trends in rates of hypospadias and cryptorchidism. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 107, 297–302.
- Petridou, E., Roukas, K. I., Dessypris, N., Aravantinos, G., Bafaloukos, D., Efraimidis, A., et al. (1997). Baldness and other correlates of sex hormones in relation to testicular cancer. Int. J. Cancer 71, 982–985.
- Pettersson, A., Richiardi, L., Nordenskjold, A., Kaijser, M., and Akre, O. (2007). Age at surgery for undescended testis and risk of testicular cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 356, 1835–1841.
- Pottern, L. M., Brown, L. M., Hoover, R. N., Javapour, N., O'Connell, K.

- J., Stutzman, R. E., et al. (1985). Testicular cancer risk among young men: role of cryptorchidism and inguinal hernia. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 74. 377–381.
- Prener, A., Engholm, G., and Jensen, O. M. (1996). Genital anomalies and risk for testicular cancer in Danish men. *Epidemiology* 7, 14–19.
- Quinn, F. M. (1991). Evaluation of the scrotal testis before and after orchidopexy in experimental unilateral cryptorchidism. *J. Pediatr. Surg.* 26, 602–606.
- Rijli, F. M., Matyas, R., Pellegrini, M., Dierich, A., Gruss, P., Dolle, P., et al. (1995). Cryptorchidism and homeotic transformations of spinal nerves and vertebrae in Hoxa-10 mutant mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 92, 8185–8189.
- Rothman, K. J., Greenland, S., and Lash, T. L. (2008). *Modern Epidemiology, 3rd Edn.* Philadelphia PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Sabroe, S., and Olsen, J. (1998). Perinatal correlates of specific histological types of testicular cancer in patients below 35 years of age: a case-cohort study based on midwives' records in Denmark. *Int. J. Cancer* 78, 140–143.
- Schottenfeld, D., Warshauer, M. E., Sherlock, S., Zauber, A. G., Leder, M., and Payne, R. (1980). The epidemiology of testicular cancer in young adults. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 112, 232–246.
- Sigurdson, A. J., Chang, S., Annegers, J. F., Duphorne, C. M., Pillow, P. C., Amato, R. J., et al. (1999). A casecontrol study of diet and testicular carcinoma. *Nutr. Cancer* 34, 20–26. Skakkebæk, N. E., Rajpert-De Meyts,
- Karkeber, N. E., Rajper-De Neyls, E., and Main, K. M. (2001). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: an increasingly common developmental disorder with environmental aspects. *Hum. Reprod.* 16, 972–978.
- Stang, A., Ahrens, W., Bromen, K., Baumgardt-Elms, C., Jahn, I., Stegmaier, C., et al. (2001). Undescended testis and the risk of testicular cancer: importance of source and classification of exposure information. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 30, 1050–1056.
- Stone, J. M., Cruickshank, D. G., Sandeman, T. F., and Matthews, J. P. (1991). Laterality, maldescent, trauma and other clinical factors in the epidemiology of testis cancer in Victoria, Australia. *Br. J. Cancer* 64, 132–138.
- Strader, C. H., Weiss, N. S., Daling, J. R., Karagas, M. R., and McKnight, B. (1988). Cryptorchidism, orchiopexy, and the risk of testicular

cancer. Am. J. Epidemiol. 127, 1013–1018.

- Stroup, D. F., Berlin, J. A., Morton, S. C., Olkin, I., Williamson, G. D., and Rennie, D. (2000). Meta-analysis of observational studies in epidemiology: a proposal for reporting. Metaanalysis Of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (MOOSE) group. JAMA 283, 2008–2012.
- Sutton, A. J., Abrams, K. R., Jones, D. R., Sheldon, T. A., and Song, F. (2000). Methods for Meta-Analysis in Medical Research. West Sussex, England: John Wiley and Sons Ltd.
- Swerdlow, A. J., Higgins, C. D., and Pike, M. C. (1997). Risk of testicular cancer in cohort of boys with cryptorchidism. *BMJ* 314, 1507–1511.
- Swerdlow, A. J., Huttly, S. R., and Smith, P. G. (1987). Testicular cancer and antecedent diseases. *Br. J. Cancer* 55, 97–103.
- Thong, M., Lim, C., and Fatimah, H. (1998). Undescended testes: incidence in 1, 002 consecutive male infants and outcome at 1 year of age. *Pediatr. Surg. Int.* 13, 37–41.
- Thornhill, J. A., Conroy, R. M., Kelly, D. G., Walsh, A., Fennelly, J. J., and Fitzpatrick, J. M. (1988). An evaluation of predisposing factors for testis cancer in Ireland. *Eur. Urol.* 14, 429–433.
- Travis, L. B., Fossa, S. D., Schonfeld, S. J., McMaster, M. L., Lynch, C. F., Storm, H., et al. (2005). Second cancers among 40, 576 testicular cancer patients: focus on long-term survivors. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 97, 1354–1365.
- Tuazon, E., Banks, K., Koh, C. J., De Filippo, R. E., Chang, A., Hardy, B. E., et al. (2008). Re: prepubertal orchiopexy for cryptorchidism may be associated with lower risk of testicular cancer. J. Urol. 180, 783–784.
- United Kingdom Testicular Cancer Study Group (UK). (1994). Aetiology of testicular cancer: association with congenital abnormalities, age at puberty, infertility, and exercise. *BMJ* 308, 1393–1399.
- Van den Belt-Dusebout, A. W., de Wit, R., Gietema, J. A., Horenblas, S., Louwman, M. W., Ribot, J. G., et al. (2007). Treatment-specific risks of second malignancies and cardiovascular disease in 5-year survivors of testicular cancer. J. Clin. Oncol. 25, 4370–4378.
- Walschaerts, M., Muller, A., Auger, J., Bujan, L., Guerin, J. F., Le Lannou, D., et al. (2007). Environmental, occupational and familial risks for testicular cancer: a hospital-based case-control study. *Int. J. Androl.* 30, 222–229.

- Walsh, T. J., Croughan, M. S., Schembri, M., Chan, J. M., and Turek, P. J. (2009). Increased risk of testicular germ cell cancer among infertile men. Arch. Intern. Med. 169, 351–356.
- Walsh, T. J., Dall'Era, M. A., Croughan, M. S., Carroll, P. R., and Turek, P. J. (2007). Prepubertal orchiopexy for cryptorchidism may be associated with lower risk of testicular cancer. *J. Urol.* 178, 1440–1446.
- Weir, H. K., Marrett, L. D., Kreiger, N., Darlington, G. A., and Sugar, L. (2000). Pre-natal and peri-natal exposures and risk of testicular germ-cell cancer. *Int. J. Cancer* 87, 438–443.
- Wobbes, T., Schraffordt Koops, H., and Oldhoff, J. (1980). The relation between testicular tumours, undescended testes, and inguinal hernias. J. Surg. Oncol. 14, 45–51.
- Zakaria, O., Shono, T., Imajima, T., and Suita, S. (1998). Fertility and histological studies in a unilateral cryptorchid rat model during early and late adulthood. *Br. J. Urol.* 82, 404–407.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 30 September 2012; paper pending published: 22 October 2012; accepted: 20 December 2012; published online: 18 February 2013.

Citation: Banks K, Tuazon E, Berhane K, Koh CJ, De Filippo RE, Chang A, Kim SS, Daneshmand S, Davis-Dao C, Lewinger JP, Bernstein L and Cortessis VK (2013) Cryptorchidism and testicular germ cell tumors: comprehensive metaanalysis reveals that association between these conditions diminished over time and is modified by clinical characteristics. Front. Endocrin. **3**:182. doi: 10.3389/ fendo.2012.00182

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2013 Banks, Tuazon, Berhane, Koh, De Filippo, Chang, Kim, Daneshmand, Davis-Dao, Lewinger, Bernstein and Cortessis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



Lydia Ferguson and Alexander I. Agoulnik *

Department of Human and Molecular Genetics, Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine, Florida International University, Miami, FL, USA

Edited by:

Alberto Ferlin, University of Padova, Italy

Reviewed by:

Peter A. Kanetsky, University of Pennsylvania, USA Antonio Aversa, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy

*Correspondence:

Alexander I. Agoulnik, Department of Human and Molecular Genetics, Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine, Florida International University, 11200 SW 8th Street, HLSI 419B, Miami, FL 33199, USA. e-mail: alexander.agoulnik@fiu.edu The failure of testicular descent or cryptorchidism is the most common defect in newborn boys. The descent of the testes during development is controlled by insulin-like 3 peptide and steroid hormones produced in testicular Leydig cells, as well as by various genetic and developmental factors. While in some cases the association with genetic abnormalities and environmental causes has been shown, the etiology of cryptorchidism remains uncertain. Cryptorchidism is an established risk factor for infertility and testicular germ cell tumors (TGCT). Experimental animal models suggest a causative role for an abnormal testicular position on the disruption of spermatogenesis however the link between cryptorchidism and TGCT is less clear. The most common type of TGCT in cryptorchid testes is seminoma, believed to be derived from pluripotent prenatal germ cells. Recent studies have shown that seminoma cells and their precursor carcinoma in situ cells express a number of spermatogonial stem cell (SSC) markers suggesting that TGCTs might originate from adult stem cells. We review here the data on changes in the SSC somatic cell niche observed in cryptorchid testes of mouse models and in human patients. We propose that the misregulation of growth factors' expression may alter the balance between SSC self-renewal and differentiation and shift stem cells toward neoplastic transformation.

Keywords: testis, cryptorchidism, testicular cancer, spermatogonial stem cells, somatic cell niche

INTRODUCTION

Cryptorchidism, or maldescended testes, is a common clinical diagnosis in newborn boys and one of the strongest risk factors for infertility and testicular cancer (Hutson et al., 2010). The position of the cryptorchid testicle may vary and can be located in the abdominal cavity, inguinal canal, or subcutaneous cavity, which could determine the extent of the associated phenotype. While some populations are affected at a higher frequency than others, around 2–4% of boys are globally diagnosed with either unilateral or bilateral cryptorchidism (Barthold and Gonzalez, 2003).

About 10% of all cases of testicular germ cell tumors (TGCT) occur in men with a history of cryptorchidism (Mannuel et al., 2012). Thus, a disruption of a common regulatory pathway, for example, androgen signaling, might be an underlying reason for the association of cryptorchidism and TGCTs. An alternative explanation is that the abnormal testis position itself is directly responsible for infertility and germ cell tumorigenesis. Indeed, the causative role of an abnormal testis position in infertility has been demonstrated in several animal experimental models. The elevated temperature of the undescended testis inhibits the differentiation of spermatogonia resulting in an arrest of spermatogenesis, reduced seminiferous tubule size, germ cell depletion, and fibrosis. The link between cryptorchidism and TGCT is however less clear. The most common type of TGCT in cryptorchidism is seminoma. It is commonly accepted that the precursor cancer cells are pluripotent germ cells. Whether such cells are derived from primordial germ cells (PGCs) also known as gonocytes, that continue to proliferate or undergo improper differentiation (Skakkebaek et al., 1987) or are a result of spermatogonial stem cell (SSC) transformation may be debatable. The abnormal testis position

dramatically alters the function of somatic cells providing the niche for SSC self-renewal and differentiation. We review here the epidemiologic, genomic, and experimental data that might explain the higher incidence and the causes of TGCT in cryptorchidism. Clinical aspects of this disease are beyond the scope of this review and can be found elsewhere (Isidori and Lenzi, 2008).

TESTICULAR DESCENT

During embryonic development, the gonads differentiate from the genital ridges. After completion of sex determination, both ovary and testis remain in a high pararenal position attached to the body walls by a mesenterial ligamentous complex derived from the mesonephric mesenchyme (Hutson et al., 1997; Barteczko and Jacob, 2000). At this stage, the cranial mesonephric ligament and the caudal genitoinguinal ligament (or gubernaculum) connect the gonads to the abdominal wall. The development and reorganization of these two ligaments, along with the differentiation of the epididymis, growth, and orientation of the gonads and reproductive tracts and finally the intra-abdominal pressure, direct the movement of the testis to the scrotum.

The two-stage model of testicular descent (Hutson et al., 1997), distinguishes the transabdominal phase characterized by the descent of the testis into the lower abdominal position, and the inguinoscrotal phase during which the testis moves through the inguinal canal and into the scrotum. During the transabdominal phase, the gubernacular cord and bulb are formed followed by the differentiation of muscle layers around the bulb. In humans, the first stage of testicular descent occurs between 10–15 weeks of gestation (Hutson et al., 1997). Transgenic studies in mice have identified INSL3 as the major factor in transabdominal testicular descent (Nef and Parada, 1999; Zimmermann et al., 1999; Overbeek et al., 2001; Gorlov et al., 2002; Huang et al., 2012) INSL3 is a small peptide hormone that belongs to the relaxin/insulin-like subfamily. It is expressed in testicular Levdig cells and is first detected right before the onset of testicular descent (Adham and Agoulnik, 2004). INSL3 signals through a G protein-coupled receptor called the Relaxin Family Receptor 2 (RXFP2). Transgenic overexpression of INSL3 in female mice leads to gubernaculum differentiation and ovary descent to a low abdominal position (Adham et al., 2002). Combined with the fact that an androgen deficiency does not affect transabdominal descent, one can assume that INSL3 is the primary peptide responsible for this process. Analysis of mutant gubernaculum development and the comparisons of gene expression in mutant and wild-type tissues performed in our laboratory, indicated that the NOTCH and WNT/beta-catenin cell signaling pathways might mediate the INSL3 effects at the cellular level (Kaftanovskaya et al., 2011). The effect of INSL3 deficiency is multifold; it causes suppression of myoblast differentiation in the muscle layers of the gubernaculum, apoptosis, and reduction of androgen receptor (AR)-positive cells within the base of the gubernaculum, and a failure of processus vaginalis development (Kaftanovskaya et al., 2011).

The second inguinoscrotal stage of testicular descent is clearly androgen-dependent (Hutson et al., 2010; Kaftanovskaya et al., 2012). Suppression of androgen production or AR deficiency has been linked to cryptorchidism in humans and various other species (Bay et al., 2011). Interestingly, an increase in testosterone production in human embryos precedes inguinoscrotal testicular descent (Hutson et al., 2010). The level of serum testosterone peaks at 15-18 weeks of fetal life and declines thereafter, whereas the testis remains in the same position for 5-10 weeks after the completion of transabdominal descent. In addition, several other processes occur during this time. Starting at about 8-10 weeks the scrotum anlage is formed and the floor of the gubernaculum base inverts to become the tunica of the sac-like processus vaginalis peritonei. The muscle layers at the rim of the gubernaculum further develop to become the wall of the cremasteric sac and the testes glide along the newly formed inguinal canal and into the scrotum (Van Der Schoot, 1996). Because the majority of these processes are androgen-sensitive, it is not surprising that many abnormalities that lead to a compromised differentiation or function of stereogenic Leydig cells as well as the failure of androgen signaling result in various degrees of cryptorchidism (Hutson et al., 1997).

A non-functional hypothalamo-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) axis results in hypogonadotrophic hypogonadism. The homozygous mutant mice for gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GNRH, *hpg*), GNRH-receptor (*Gnrhr*), and the LH receptor knockout mouse (*LuRKO*) devoid of LH stimulation, all have impaired inguinoscrotal testicular descent (Klonisch et al., 2004; Pask et al., 2005; Feng et al., 2006). A number of human syndromes related to testicular feminization or genitourinary dysplasia have the hallmarks of androgen deficiency as well (Klonisch et al., 2004). Estrogen-like and anti-androgen compounds have been shown to affect testicular descent through the suppression of the functional activity of Leydig cells and decreased testosterone and INSL3 production (Klonisch et al., 2004). Little is known, however, about local cell signaling pathways activated by androgen signaling in the developing gubernaculum, scrotum, cranial ligament, and epididymis. The link between inguinoscrotal cryptorchidism detected in the transgenic mouse and in some cases human mutants for several transcriptional factors, such as homeobox genes HOXA10 or HOXA11; Wilms tumor 1 (WT1); ARID domain-containing protein 5B (ARID5B), and androgen signaling in gubernaculum development still need to be determined (Klonisch et al., 2004; Kaftanovskaya et al., 2013).

EPIDEMIOLOGY OF CRYPTORCHIDISM

The prevalence of cryptorchidism varies somewhat from country to country with the highest incidence reported in Denmark (9.0%) compared to that of the lowest, found in Finland (2.4%) (Boisen et al., 2004). Global cryptorchidism rates of around 2– 4% are generally accepted (Barthold and Gonzalez, 2003). Several studies reported an increase in incidence during the 1970s and 1980s including Lithuania and the USA (Paulozzi, 1999; Preiksa et al., 2005), however in England rates have been declining since the 1990s (Jones et al., 1998).

Variations in rates of cryptorchidism over the years and also between countries such as the difference between Finland and Denmark, may reflect the impact of many contributing environmental factors. Man-made environmentally used chemicals such as pesticides, phthalates, bisphenol A (BPA), and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) are known endocrine disrupters (Acerini and Hughes, 2006). Pregnant women treated with DES gave birth to boys with a higher incidence of cryptorchidism than non-treated women (Stillman, 1982).

Consumption of liver or smoked products, which have been found to contain a higher concentration of PCB has been implicated in higher rates of cryptorchidism (Giordano et al., 2008). Likewise, maternal consumption of more than five alcoholic drinks a week has been linked to an increase in the risk of cryptorchidism in one study (Damgaard et al., 2007), however disputed by others (Moller and Skakkebaek, 1997; Biggs et al., 2002; Kurahashi et al., 2005).

Similar disputes are also a factor in the contribution of maternal smoking to cryptorchidism. One study found that smoking more than 10 cigarettes a day during pregnancy (Jensen et al., 2007), increased the risk, whereas other studies have found no viable link (Mongraw-Chaffin et al., 2008). The discrepancies in the results of studies looking at maternal dietary and lifestyle factors may be a result of inconsistent data collection methods or inaccuracies from maternal questionnaires.

Given that the inguinal stage of testicular descent is between weeks 26 and 35, premature birth and low birth weight often associated with prematurity are contributing factors to an increased risk of cryptorchidism (Boisen et al., 2004; Jensen et al., 2007). However spontaneous correction is seen more frequently in boys who reach average weight within 1 year after birth, than in those who remain smaller (Preiksa et al., 2005; Jensen et al., 2007). Lifestyle factors that contribute to reproductive birth defects such as cryptorchidism may therefore have an indirect contribution to the formation of testicular germ cells in affected individuals.

GERM CELL TUMORS IN CRYPTORCHIDISM

Testicular cancer afflicts 1% of the male population and is the most common solid tumor to affect young men between the ages of 15-34. The association between cryptorchidism and TCGT has been well documented since the 1940s. Cryptorchidism is an accepted risk factor with a relative risk of 3.7-7.5 times higher than the scrotal testis population (Thorup et al., 2010). Conversely, it has been shown that 5-10% of men who develop testicular cancer, were or are cryptorchid (Thorup et al., 2010). There is an increased cancer risk in bilateral as opposed to unilateral cryptorchidism. Some studies have indicated that there is a direct correlation between how long the testis was subjected to a cryptorchid position and TGCT incidence. This can be seen from the data on surgical correction of cryptorchidism and the reduction of the risk of testicular cancer. One particular study found 13 out of 14 uncorrected cryptorchid patients between 1934 and 1975 developed TGCT in their abdominal testes (Batata et al., 1980). A Swedish group studied almost 17,000 men treated for cryptorchidism between 1964 and 1999 with the average age of surgery being 8.6 years. In this group, 56 individuals developed testicular cancer. Individuals who had corrective surgery before the age of 13 had an incidence rate of 2.23%, whereas those who were treated after 13 had an incidence rate of 5.4% (Pettersson et al., 2007). Based on such data in recent years, the recommended age of surgical correction was reduced and now is usually performed before the age of 2 (Pettersson et al., 2007). It should be mentioned however that some other reports did not find correlation between the time of surgery and risk of TGCT (Hack et al., 2007). In any case, even after early surgical correction the risk of TGCT is somewhat higher in patients with cryptorchidism.

The other factor that appears to play a role in TGCT incidence is the relative position of the cryptorchid testes, and hence the degree of environment insults on the gonads, such as heat. It was shown that an abdominal testis presents a greater risk for TGCT than an inguinal testis (Cortes et al., 2001).

Although corrective surgery has been found to reduce the risk from fivefold to twofold, in some cases the formerly cryptorchid testis becomes cancerous, indicative of permanent epigenetic changes in the cryptorchid testes (Hutson et al., 2010). Indeed, differences in promoter methylations and corresponding gene expression of several genes have been reported in TGCT. Apart from cell transformation such changes might be a result of environmental insults in cryptorchid testis. The other aspect that was extensively studied is the risk of TGCT in normally descended contralateral testes in men with unilateral cryptorchidism. Recent meta-analysis of such data indicated that the TGCT risk factor is much higher in affected testes than in scrotal one (6.33 vs. 1.74) (Akre et al., 2009).

It should be noted, that in many epidemiologic association studies the relative position of testes, age of surgical or spontaneous correction, presence of additional developmental abnormalities, or even variable definitions of cryptorchidism were not always taken into account. However a large majority of data indicates that age of surgery and the relative position of the cryptorchid testis are contributing factors to a greater risk of TGCT.

GENETIC FACTORS IN TGCT

The genetic factors and mutations involved in the potential predisposition to TGCT in the cryptorchid testis are not entirely clear as most studies do not differentiate between individuals with a history of cryptorchidism and those without. Genome-wide studies have identified six susceptibility loci, KITLG and ATF7IP on chromosome 12, SPRY4 on chromosome 5, BAK1 on chromosome 6, TERT-CLPTM1l on chromosome 5, and DMRT1 on chromosome 9 (Rapley et al., 2009; Turnbull and Rahman, 2011). The KITLG-KIT pathway has been implicated in PGC development and is consistent with a role in contributing to TGCT (Kanetsky et al., 2009). SPRY4 a downstream target of the KITLG-KIT pathway and an inhibitor of the protein kinase pathway was linked to TGCT. Similarly, BAK1 was also associated with TGCT in the same GWAS study. BAK1 is repressed by the KITLG pathway and acts as a germ cell apoptosis promoting factor by binding to the apoptosis repressor BCL2 (Turnbull and Rahman, 2011). Significantly, mice with mutations in Kitl genes require a specific genetic background to develop testicular cancer. Mice harboring a mutation of the Steel locus, which deletes Kitl, bred on a 129 background have a higher incidence of testicular cancer than wild-type controls. These mice also exhibit PGC defects in proliferation, migration, and survival demonstrating a possible link between pluripotent cell differentiation and TGCT (Heaney et al., 2008).

The telomerase encoding TERT locus and its transcription factor regulator ATF7IP are often overexpressed in cancers. Both alleles were associated with a predisposition for TGCT in a UK based whole genome association study (Turnbull et al., 2010). A similar study conducted in the USA, identified two SNPs within the DMRT1 allele – a zinc finger-like DNA-binding motif, significantly linked to TGCT. DMRT1 is expressed in the male gonad during Sertoli cell maturation and the deletion of this gene is associated with gonadoblastoma (Kanetsky et al., 2011).

Other genetic abnormalities were found to be associated with TGCT, however the causative nature of such mutations is not clear. Among these, the alleles of AR gene with short GGN repeats were linked to an increased risk of metastatic disease (Vastermark et al., 2011).

SOMATIC MUTATIONS AND GENE MISEXPRESSION

The role of somatic mutations in p53, PTEN, and other classical tumor suppressor genes in TGCT remains contradictory, however TGCT response to cisplatin-based chemotherapy indicates cancer cell sensitivity to p53 activation (Gutekunst et al., 2011). In some studies, a downstream target of p53, DAPK-1 was hypermethy-lated in seminomas compared to normal testes and was found to be clinically useful for testicular germ cell tumor stage diagnosis (Christoph et al., 2007). In contrast, a study that looked at 31 primary germ cell tumors found no mutations in p53 however 9 of 14 tumors tested positive with a p53 antibody (Lothe et al., 1995).

Platelet derived growth factors (PDGFs) and their receptors expressed in the pre- and postnatal testis, have also been implicated in testicular tumor formation (Basciani et al., 2010). An aberrant 1.5 kb transcript of the PDGF α -receptor was detected in TGCT and testis parenchyma with carcinoma *in situ* and was completely absent in normal testicular tissue. Moreover, this same aberrant transcript was detected in biopsies taken from cryptorchid testes containing CIS or germ cell tumor prior to corrective surgery. The expression of this transcript in TGCTs positively correlated with expression of the embryonic transcription factor OCT4/POU5F1. The chromosomal imbalances affecting the region containing *OCT3/4* and *KIT* genes involved in SSC maintenance, were also found in TGCT (Goddard et al., 2007; Gilbert et al., 2011).

Finally, another mouse model of TGCT is related to the overexpression of the growth factor glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF). GDNF is produced by Sertoli cells and targets GFRa1/RET co-receptors expressed by undifferentiated spermatogonia. It is well-established that this factor is crucial for selfrenewal of SSCs. A mouse model expressing a full-length human GDNF transgene specifically in spermatogonia, began to develop tumors from 1 year of age (Meng et al., 2001). These tumors expressed the transgene, were derived from early germ cells, were alkaline phosphatase positive, and most closely resembled classical human seminomas.

Thus, several genes involved in SSC self-renewal, differentiation, and apoptosis were linked to TGCT. The association of these factors with cryptorchidism associated TGCT is less clear. It is important to note that none of the mouse mutants with an ablation of these genes exhibited cryptorchidism.

CONCEPT OF TESTICULAR DYSGENESIS SYNDROME

First proposed back in 2001 (Skakkebaek et al., 2001), Testicular Dysgenesis Syndrome (TDS) suggests an existence of a developmental disorder resulting from a disruption of embryonic programing and gonadal development during fetal life. By definition it can be manifested as one or any combination of any of the four of the following developmental abnormalities: cryptorchidism, hypospadias, testicular cancer, and reduced semen quality. The current understanding of TDS includes both the hypothesis of a common environmental cause (Sharpe and Skakkebaek, 1993; Sharpe, 2003), as well as the existence of a common genetic factor responsible for all four abnormalities.

Some groups have reported an increase in the occurrence of cryptorchidism, hypospadias, infertility, and testicular cancer and several epidemiological studies indeed have shown an association of these symptoms. Skakkebaek et al suggested a role for an endocrine disruptor, responsible for the decline in male reproductive health (Boisen et al., 2001). During fetal development, such disruptors may have a detrimental effect on Leydig cells which could impair INSL3 or testosterone production, and thus affect gubernaculum development, testicular descent, or cause the malformation of the external male reproductive organs. Hormonal imbalance or direct endocrine disruptor effects on the Sertoli cells may also disrupt germ cell development resulting in infertility or TGCT. Thus, according to the TDS concept its symptoms are due to a common defect that affects a cell signaling pathway involved in a multitude of developmental and differentiation events in males. This might be the case in AR signaling deficiency, which has repercussions in testicular descent, infertility, and the masculinization of the genital tract (Miyagawa et al., 2009). Indeed, both experimental and epidemiologic studies show a link between cryptorchidism and infertility as well as an epidemiologic association between cryptorchidism and testicular cancer. It should be noted however that individuals presenting three or all four of the symptoms are extremely rare, and are usually associated with a 45X/46XY genotype or some forms of androgen insensitivity. Manifestations of one or two symptoms (such as cryptorchidism and infertility, or cryptorchidism and testicular cancer) are much more common.

In recent years, the common entity hypothesis of TDS has been the subject of debate. The critical evaluation of epidemiologic studies has brought into question the existence of widespread TDS due to the absence of non-casual associations between its different manifestations (Akre and Richiardi, 2009; Thorup et al., 2010). Most affected individuals exhibit one or two features, bringing into question whether one factor may be accountable for the occurrence of the abnormalities with such vastly diverse developmental etiology. On the other hand, the experimental data indicate that causative relationships can explain some of the epidemiologic correlation.

Since the TDS concept was proposed multiple attempts have been undertaken to identify genetic factors responsible for such a syndrome. The most recent genome-wide study investigated genetic variants affecting Danish males with at least one symptom of TDS in an attempt to attribute symptoms to a specific region of the genome. The study identified an association of subsets of these symptoms to genetic factors, in particular between cryptorchidism and testicular cancer (Dalgaard et al., 2012). The analysis highlighted a single nucleotide polymorphism in TGFBR3 mildly associated with all four symptoms of TDS. This gene encodes the TGFB receptor type III found to be expressed in testicular Leydig cells and peritubular cells and when silenced in mouse, impedes Leydig cell function and normal cord formation (Sarraj et al., 2010). A member of the TGFβ superfamily, BMP7 was found to contain genomic variants in some patients with TDS symptoms, most notably those with cryptorchidism and testicular cancer. Likewise, mutations in the KITLG locus were mostly closely linked to an increased risk of testicular cancer and were not connected to any other TDS symptoms. Mutations in this gene have previously been associated with infertility as well as germ cell tumors (Galan et al., 2006). It should be pointed out however, that currently no mouse mutations in the genes encoding members of BMP/TGFB signaling are known to cause isolated cryptorchidism.

The identification of a single or pairs of features of symptoms of TDS, as opposed to finding all four symptoms consistently running together, has further fueled speculation that the phenotypes of TDS are not due to a single cause. The occurrence of testicular cancer has increased over the last 40 years in Western countries along with rates of infertility, however rates of cryptorchidism remain unchanged. Hypospadias, most commonly associated with low birth weight, have shown a marginal increase in some studies since the 1950s but show wide epidemiological variation between countries. Interestingly, hypospadias are found isolated from cryptorchidism in 95% of cases and men with hypospadias alone do not suffer from reduced semen quality unless their symptom is accompanied with cryptorchidism. A much greater correlation between an undescended testis and a high risk of infertility or testicular cancer is supported by the alleviation offered by early orchiopexy. With 5% of germ cell tumors arising in previously cryptorchid testes, it

is apparent that many genetic and pathologic factors interplay in each feature associated with TDS (Thorup et al., 2010).

CRYPTORCHIDISM AS THE UNDERLYING CAUSE OF INFERTILITY AND GERM CELL APOPTOSIS

An alternative explanation to TDS, at least, with regard to cryptorchidism, is that the undescended testis itself causes an increased disposition for infertility and spermatogonial arrest, which in some cases may lead to abnormal germ cell differentiation and the formation of TGCT. This notion is strongly supported by the beneficial effects of surgical correction of cryptorchidism on future infertility and cancer risk. Experimental animal data also support this possibility. Induced cryptorchidism in animal models has been shown to lead to a depletion of germ cells, eventually resulting in infertility (Agoulnik et al., 2012), whereas orchiopexy restored spermatogenesis in several cryptorchid mouse mutants (Bogatcheva and Agoulnik, 2005).

The cause of germ cell depletion is strongly linked to the elevated environmental temperature of 37°C within the body cavity compared to the optimal temperature of 32°C for germ cells in the scrotum, although the mechanism behind this cause is not clear (Kumagai et al., 2000; Yin et al., 2002; Izu et al., 2004). Later stage haploid germ cells have been shown to be the most susceptible germ cells when exposed to abdominal temperature.

Apoptosis in the testis is essential for the establishment and maintenance of germ cell populations. In the cryptorchid testis, temperature induced apoptosis is responsible for the depletion of germ cells, however the molecular mechanisms behind this have not been fully determined. In the p53 knockout model, apoptosis is delayed by 3 days, from day 7 to 10 in the cryptorchid induced mouse, compared with the wild-type cryptorchid group. Thus it can be deduced that p53 is responsible for the initial phase of apoptosis in the germ cells (Yin et al., 1998). However, the initiation of apoptosis from day 10 is indicative of a p53-independent pathway after the initial phase of germ cell loss. In $p53^{-/-}$ and lpr/lprdouble mutant mice, apoptosis is further delayed compared to the cryptorchid control group, showing that Fas is responsible for the later stage germ cell loss (Yin et al., 2002). In addition, the occurrence of testicular apoptosis despite the delay, suggests that a third pathway is activated in the cryptorchid testis.

SOMATIC CELL CHANGES IN CRYPTORCHIDISM

Spermatogonial cells are less affected by higher temperatures than all other germ cells and in the cryptorchid testis they survive the longest, however with time they are also eventually depleted. The question then arises, why do the spermatogonia cells decrease in the cryptorchid testis? Can it be linked to the changes in the somatic cell niche in seminiferous tubules?

The abnormal effects of the intra-abdominal environment in cryptorchid testes are not limited only to germ cells; somatic cells have also been shown to display dramatic changes in morphology, function, and gene expression. Sertoli cell vacuolization and abnormal cell adhesion are some of the most common consequences of cryptorchidism. Sertoli cells in an induced cryptorchid testis of the Rhesus monkey were found to have significant changes in the cytoskeleton (Zhang et al., 2004). Reactivation of cytokeratin 18 in adult Sertoli cells and increased expression of vimentin with

disorganized staining characterized the heat stressed Sertoli cells in these primates with similar findings in the Sertoli cells of experimentally induced cryptorchid testes in rats (Wang et al., 2002).

In another study, rats with induced cryptorchidism showed disrupted actin filaments in the basal junction regions of the Sertoli cells compared to the regular lattice structures seen in the control rats (Maekawa et al., 1995). The morphological changes in the somatic cells of cryptorchid testes were also accompanied by changes in multiple genes' expression of these cells.

In mice, Ribosomal Binding Protein Motif 3 (Rbm3) expression in adult Sertoli cells was reduced within 12 h of induced cryptorchidism (Danno et al., 2000). Likewise, the expression of FSH and ARs was dramatically reduced in cryptorchid lambs (Monet-Kuntz et al., 1987). While surgical correction restored their expression, up to 50% of seminiferous tubules did not recover, indicative of cryptorchidism-induced permanent damage.

Hadziselimovic et al. (2011) looked at differentially expressed transcripts in testis RNA isolated from patients with cryptorchidism with or without type A_d spermatogonia (A dark spermatogonia are believed to be SSCs in human) and therefore at a low or a high risk of developing azoospermia later in life. In the latter group, a number of genes involved in A_d spermatogonia self-renewal were not expressed, but were expressed in patients with a low risk and in the control groups. These factors included FGF9 which is essential for SSC self-renewal and acts as an inhibitor of meiosis through regulation of pluripotent genes, and FGFR3, expressed in prepubertal spermatogonia in the control and completely absent in the high risk group (Hadziselimovic et al., 2011).

Disruption of the blood-testis-barrier (BTB) enforced by Sertoli cells has also been reported in cryptorchid mice by breakdown of inter-Sertoli cell tight junctions which may have repercussions on the later stage germ cells. It was recently shown that cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) which enhances Sertoli cell tight junctions is significantly downregulated in cryptorchid testes and may contribute to the disruption of the BTB (Chen et al., 2012). This was also supported by the discovery that incubation of primary Sertoli cell cultures at 37°C, results in a decrease of CFTR expression compared to those incubated at 32°C. Breakdown of the BTB in both cases was shown by diffusion of injected tracker dye into the interstitial space (Chen et al., 2012). The physiological separation between pre and post meiotic germ cells, maintained by Sertoli cells in the testis, ensures that regulatory products are targeted to specific germ cell populations. Disruption of their cellular morphology, BTB, and expression of growth factors may lead to the misregulation of germ cells and abnormal differentiation, potentially leading to the formation of TGCTs.

ORIGIN OF TGCT

The TGCT most commonly associated with cryptorchidism is seminoma. It is generally accepted that the classical seminomas develop from a precursor lesion, intratubular germ cell neoplasia (or carcinoma *in situ*, CIS). It is proposed to develop *in utero* from PGCs or early gonocytes (Skakkebaek et al., 1987). After remaining quiescent during infancy, the CIS is thought to proliferate at puberty and later progress to an invasive disease under the influence of factors such as gonadotrophins and/or testicular steroids (Skakkebaek et al., 1987). Contrary to the classical seminoma, the spermatocytic seminoma is believed to derive from differentiating spermatogonia. Recent data however showed that CIS and spermatocytic seminoma share a number of common markers with embryonic stem cells, for example, KIT, OCT3/4, SOX17, LIN28, NANOG, FGFR3, DMTR1, and others (Looijenga et al., 2003; Rajpert-De Meyts et al., 2003; Almstrup et al., 2004; Houldsworth et al., 2006; Gillis et al., 2011; Ryser et al., 2011). Thus, according to this hypothesis, expression of stem-related markers is a reflection of their origin from gonocytes. It should be pointed out however, that the expression of some of these genes is maintained and characteristic for adult SSCs (Waheeb and Hofmann, 2011).

The alternative theory of CIS transformation initiated during meiosis postulates that the common duplication of chromosome 12p in TGCT occurs due to abnormal recombination during meiosis (Chaganti and Houldsworth, 1998). The amplification of genes in this genomic region including *NANOG*, *DPPA3*, *GDF3* may provide a selective proliferation advantage and subsequent reactivation of a stem-like phenotype (Houldsworth et al., 2006).

It is difficult to test experimentally which model is correct. One indirect approach is to evaluate the incidence of CIS as a precursor TGCT in cryptorchid boys. If CIS is derived from embryonic gonocytes then the CIS should be detectable long before cancer development. In a study by Cortes et al. (2004), one invasive TGCT and six CISs were found in testicular biopsies of 182 cryptorchid patients with intra-abdominal testes, abnormal genitalia, and/or abnormal karyotype, but no cases were found in any of the 1281 cryptorchid patients without these additional characteristics. The absence of neoplasm detection in patients with isolated cryptorchidism might therefore indicate that CIS and TGCT are derived from adult germ cells.

The SSC niche is tightly regulated between proliferation and differentiation by factors supplied by testicular somatic cells. GDNF acts upon the spermatogonial receptors RET and GFR α 1. GDNF is critical for self-renewal; overexpression of GDNF in mouse spermatogonial cells leads to the formation of germ cell

tumors (Meng et al., 2001), whereas a GDNF knockout model results in an absence of germ cells (Naughton et al., 2006). Activation of GDNF and RET/GFRa1 complex leads to the activation of two signaling pathways, which in turn up-regulate the transcription factors MYCN (Braydich-Stolle et al., 2007) and FOS (He et al., 2008). GDNF has also been linked to the upregulation of FGF2 and it was demonstrated that the addition of FGF2, along with GDNF and GFRa1 to a serum-free culture of SSCs, provided the optimal conditions for SSC colony number (Kubota et al., 2004). Long-term survival and proliferation of SSCs in culture have been tested with different concentrations and complements of growth factors. High concentrations of leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF) and FGF2 were found to have a detrimental effect on the colonization of SSCs (Kubota et al., 2004). KITLG secreted by Sertoli cells and also found to be mutated in some seminomas, facilitates the differentiation of spermatogonial cells (Pellegrini et al., 2008). In addition, colony-stimulating factor (CSF) secreted by Leydig cells and its receptor CSF1R located on undifferentiated spermatogonia have also been implicated for the sufficient proliferation of spermatogonia (Kokkinaki et al., 2009).

Changes in the expression of somatic factors in cryptorchid testes in humans have been detected using whole genome studies as previously mentioned, and interestingly, many of these differentially expressed genes such as NY-ESO, FGFR3, UTF1, and DSG2 are aberrantly expressed in seminomas (Waheeb and Hofmann, 2011). One study found that ERK1/2 - an intermediate of the GDNF pathway that leads to activation of FOS and other target genes, was increasingly phosphorylated in more than half of 26 seminomas potentially altering expression of downstream targets of the RAS/ERK1/2 pathway including FOS and ATF (Goriely et al., 2009). Taken in conjunction with the finding that GDNF overexpression in mice leads to the formation of seminomas in advanced age, it is conceivable to suggest that changes in somatic cells in the testis can lead to the deregulation of the SSC somatic niche (Clark, 2007; Kristensen et al., 2008). Instead of self-renewal and differentiation, SSCs in this scenario will be preferentially forced into the differentiation pathway (Figure 1). In an abnormal



cryptorchidism-induced somatic niche environment most of the differentiating germ cells will be eliminated due to arrest of spermatogenic differentiation, lack of proper cell signaling, abnormal cell junction, and increased apoptosis. The depletion of the SSC pool will eventually lead to the complete loss of germ cells in the cryptorchid testis, which would explain the infertility in patients with surgical correction performed later in life. Accumulation of additional mutations or chromosome rearrangements, including amplification of chromosome 12p, might provide a selective growth advantage for SSC or differentiating germ cells. Instead of the spermatogenetic pathway the cells can now escape into a preneoplastic state. Depending on the differentiation stage when such an event occurs, this might give rise either to CIS further progressing to a classical seminoma or the development of a spermatocytic seminoma, derived from more differentiated spermatogonial cells. This scenario does not rely on a common factor causing two seminoma phenotypes with dramatically different etiology, but rather defines cryptorchidism only as an independent causative risk factor in the development of TGCT.

CONCLUSION

Testicular cancer is accountable for 1% of all cancers in men and is the most common in men between the ages of 15 and 34. The

REFERENCES

- Acerini, C. L., and Hughes, I. A. (2006). Endocrine disrupting chemicals: a new and emerging public health problem? *Arch. Dis. Child.* 91, 633–641.
- Adham, I. M., and Agoulnik, A. I. (2004). Insulin-like 3 signalling in testicular descent. *Int. J. Androl.* 27, 257–265.
- Adham, I. M., Steding, G., Thamm, T., Bullesbach, E. E., Schwabe, C., Paprotta, I., et al. (2002). The overexpression of the insl3 in female mice causes descent of the ovaries. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 16, 244–252.
- Agoulnik, A. I., Huang, Z., and Ferguson, L. (2012). Spermatogenesis in cryptorchidism. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 825, 127–147.
- Akre, O., Pettersson, A., and Richiardi, L. (2009). Risk of contralateral testicular cancer among men with unilaterally undescended testis: a meta analysis. *Int. J. Cancer* 124, 687–689.
- Akre, O., and Richiardi, L. (2009). Does a testicular dysgenesis syndrome exist? *Hum. Reprod.* 24, 2053–2060.
- Almstrup, K., Hoei-Hansen, C. E., Wirkner, U., Blake, J., Schwager, C., Ansorge, W., et al. (2004). Embryonic stem cell-like features of testicular carcinoma in situ revealed by genome-wide gene expression profiling. *Cancer Res.* 64, 4736–4743.
- Barteczko, K. J., and Jacob, M. I. (2000). The testicular descent in human. Origin, development and fate of the gubernaculum Hunteri, processus vaginalis peritonei, and gonadal

ligaments. Adv. Anat. Embryol Cell. Biol. 156, 1–98.

- Barthold, J. S., and Gonzalez, R. (2003). The epidemiology of congenital cryptorchidism, testicular ascent and orchiopexy. *J. Urol.* 170, 2396–2401.
- Basciani, S., Mariani, S., Spera, G., and Gnessi, L. (2010). Role of plateletderived growth factors in the testis. *Endocr. Rev.* 31, 916–939.
- Batata, M. A., Whitmore, W. F. Jr., Chu, F. C., Hilaris, B. S., Loh, J., Grabstald, H., et al. (1980). Cryptorchidism and testicular cancer. *J. Urol.* 124, 382–387.
- Bay, K., Main, K. M., Toppari, J., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2011). Testicular descent: INSL3, testosterone, genes and the intrauterine milieu. *Nat. Rev. Urol.* 8, 187–196.
- Biggs, M. L., Baer, A., and Critchlow, C. W. (2002). Maternal, delivery, and perinatal characteristics associated with cryptorchidism: a populationbased case-control study among births in Washington state. *Epidemi*ology 13, 197–204.
- Bogatcheva, N. V., and Agoulnik, A. I. (2005). INSL3/LGR8 role in testicular descent and cryptorchidism. *Reprod. Biomed. Online* 10, 49–54.
- Boisen, K. A., Kaleva, M., Main, K. M., Virtanen, H. E., Haavisto, A. M., Schmidt, I. M., et al. (2004). Difference in prevalence of congenital cryptorchidism in infants between two Nordic countries. *Lancet* 363, 1264–1269.

risk of developing testicular cancer due to a cryptorchid testis is increased to 5-10 times that of the general male population. This increased risk for a cryptorchid or previously cryptorchid individual is indicative of long-term damage, despite early orchiopexy in many cases. Very little is known about mechanisms of TGCT tumorigenesis and at present there is no animal model that develops testicular cancer as a result of an undescended testis phenotype. Gene expression studies on cryptorchid patients and animal models have indicated that growth factors known to be important for the balance of self-renewal and the proliferation of germ cells are deregulated. The aberrant testicular environment also has a detrimental effect on Sertoli and Leydig cells that may lead to an inability to support the stem cell population. Accumulation of mutations in the somatic cells may lead to misexpression of important growth factors and morphological breakdown. Consequently, in the cryptorchid testis, an alternative differentiation pathway for SSCs is proposed which can result in the formation of TGCT. Identification of new markers specific for fetal germ cells and SSCs in human patients will help to delineate the origin of TGCT. The detailed analysis of changes induced in the SSC somatic cell niche by cryptorchidism and the fate of SSCs will be crucial for our understanding of the link between cryptorchidism and TGCT.

- Boisen, K. A., Main, K. M., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (2001). Are male reproductive disorders a common entity? The testicular dysgenesis syndrome. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 948, 90–99.
- Braydich-Stolle, L., Kostereva, N., Dym, M., and Hofmann, M. C. (2007). Role of Src family kinases and N-Myc in spermatogonial stem cell proliferation. *Dev. Biol.* 304, 34–45.
- Chaganti, R. S., and Houldsworth, J. (1998). The cytogenetic theory of the pathogenesis of human adult male germ cell tumors. *APMIS* 106, 80–83; discussion 83–84.
- Chen, J., Fok, K. L., Chen, H., Zhang, X. H., Xu, W. M., and Chan, H. C. (2012). Cryptorchidism-induced CFTR down-regulation results in disruption of testicular tight junctions through up-regulation of NF-kappaB/COX-2/PGE2. *Hum. Reprod.* 27, 2585–2597.
- Christoph, F., Kempkensteffen, C., Weikert, S., Krause, H., Schostak, M., Miller, K., et al. (2007). Frequent epigenetic inactivation of p53 target genes in seminomatous and nonseminomatous germ cell tumors. *Cancer Lett.* 247, 137–142.
- Clark, A. T. (2007). The stem cell identity of testicular cancer. *Stem Cell. Rev.* 3, 49–59.
- Cortes, D., Thorup, J., and Petersen, B. L. (2004). Testicular neoplasia in undescended testes of cryptorchid boys-does surgical strategy have an impact on the risk of invasive

testicular neoplasia? *Turk. J. Pediatr.* 46(Suppl.), 35–42.

- Cortes, D., Thorup, J. M., and Visfeldt, J. (2001). Cryptorchidism: aspects of fertility and neoplasms. A study including data of 1,335 consecutive boys who underwent testicular biopsy simultaneously with surgery for cryptorchidism. *Horm. Res.* 55, 21–27.
- Dalgaard, M. D., Weinhold, N., Edsgard, D., Silver, J. D., Pers, T. H., Nielsen, J. E., et al. (2012). A genome-wide association study of men with symptoms of testicular dysgenesis syndrome and its network biology interpretation. J. Med. Genet. 49, 58–65.
- Damgaard, I. N., Jensen, T. K., Petersen, J. H., Skakkebaek, N. E., Toppari, J., and Main, K. M. (2007). Cryptorchidism and maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 115, 272–277.
- Danno, S., Itoh, K., Matsuda, T., and Fujita, J. (2000). Decreased expression of mouse Rbm3, a cold-shock protein, in Sertoli cells of cryptorchid testis. *Am. J. Pathol.* 156, 1685–1692.
- Feng, S., Bogatcheva, N. V., Truong, A., Engel, W., Adham, I. M., and Agoulnik, A. I. (2006). Over expression of insulin-like 3 does not prevent cryptorchidism in GNRHR or HOXA10 deficient mice. J. Urol. 176, 399–404.
- Galan, J. J., De Felici, M., Buch, B., Rivero, M. C., Segura, A., Royo, J. L., et al. (2006). Association of genetic markers within the KIT and

KITLG genes with human male infertility. *Hum. Reprod.* 21, 3185–3192.

- Gilbert, D. C., Mcintyre, A., Summersgill, B., Missiaglia, E., Goddard, N. C., Chandler, I., et al. (2011). Minimum regions of genomic imbalance in stage I testicular embryonal carcinoma and association of 22q loss with relapse. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 50, 186–195.
- Gillis, A. J., Stoop, H., Biermann, K., Van Gurp, R. J., Swartzman, E., Cribbes, S., et al. (2011). Expression and interdependencies of pluripotency factors LIN28, OCT3/4, NANOG and SOX2 in human testicular germ cells and tumours of the testis. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, e160–e174.
- Giordano, F., Carbone, P., Nori, F., Mantovani, A., Taruscio, D., and Figa-Talamanca, I. (2008). Maternal diet and the risk of hypospadias and cryptorchidism in the offspring. *Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol.* 22, 249–260.
- Goddard, N. C., Mcintyre, A., Summersgill, B., Gilbert, D., Kitazawa, S., and Shipley, J. (2007). KIT and RAS signalling pathways in testicular germ cell tumours: new data and a review of the literature. *Int. J. Androl.* 30, 337–348; discussion 349.
- Goriely, A., Hansen, R. M., Taylor, I. B., Olesen, I. A., Jacobsen, G. K., Mcgowan, S. J., et al. (2009). Activating mutations in FGFR3 and HRAS reveal a shared genetic origin for congenital disorders and testicular tumors. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 1247–1252.
- Gorlov, I. P., Kamat, A., Bogatcheva, N. V., Jones, E., Lamb, D. J., Truong, A., et al. (2002). Mutations of the GREAT gene cause cryptorchidism. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 11, 2309–2318.
- Gutekunst, M., Oren, M., Weilbacher, A., Dengler, M. A., Markwardt, C., Thomale, J., et al. (2011). p53 hypersensitivity is the predominant mechanism of the unique responsiveness of testicular germ cell tumor (TGCT) cells to cisplatin. *PLoS ONE* 6:e19198. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019198
- Hack, W. W., Sijstermans, K., and Van Der Voort-Doedens, L. M. (2007). Correction of cryptorchidism and testicular cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 357, 825–827; author reply 825–827.
- Hadziselimovic, F., Hadziselimovic, N. O., Demougin, P., and Oakeley, E. J. (2011). Testicular gene expression in cryptorchid boys at risk of azoospermia. Sex Dev. 5, 49–59.
- He, Z., Jiang, J., Kokkinaki, M., Golestaneh, N., Hofmann, M. C., and Dym, M. (2008). Gdnf upregulates c-Fos transcription

via the Ras/Erk1/2 pathway to promote mouse spermatogonial stem cell proliferation. *Stem Cells* 26, 266–278.

- Heaney, J. D., Lam, M. Y., Michelson, M. V., and Nadeau, J. H. (2008). Loss of the transmembrane but not the soluble kit ligand isoform increases testicular germ cell tumor susceptibility in mice. *Cancer Res.* 68, 5193–5197.
- Houldsworth, J., Korkola, J. E., Bosl, G. J., and Chaganti, R. S. (2006). Biology and genetics of adult male germ cell tumors. J. Clin. Oncol. 24, 5512–5518.
- Huang, Z., Rivas, B., and Agoulnik, A. I. (2012). Insulin-like 3 signaling is important for testicular descent but dispensable for spermatogenesis and germ cell survival in adult mice. *Biol. Reprod.* 87, 143.
- Hutson, J. M., Balic, A., Nation, T., and Southwell, B. (2010). Cryptorchidism. Semin. Pediatr. Surg. 19, 215–224.
- Hutson, J. M., Hasthorpe, S., and Heyns, C. F. (1997). Anatomical and functional aspects of testicular descent and cryptorchidism. *Endocr. Rev.* 18, 259–280.
- Isidori, A. M., and Lenzi, A. (2008). Scrotal Ultrasound: Morphological and Functional Atlas. Genova: Forum Service Editore srl.
- Izu, H., Inouye, S., Fujimoto, M., Shiraishi, K., Naito, K., and Nakai, A. (2004). Heat shock transcription factor 1 is involved in quality-control mechanisms in male germ cells. *Biol. Reprod.* 70, 18–24.
- Jensen, M. S., Toft, G., Thulstrup, A. M., Bonde, J. P., and Olsen, J. (2007). Cryptorchidism according to maternal gestational smoking. *Epidemiol*ogy 18, 220–225.
- Jones, M. E., Swerdlow, A. J., Griffith, M., and Goldacre, M. J. (1998). Prenatal risk factors for cryptorchidism: a record linkage study. *Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol.* 12, 383–396.
- Kaftanovskaya, E. M., Feng, S., Huang, Z., Tan, Y., Barbara, A. M., Kaur, S., et al. (2011). Suppression of Insulinlike3 receptor reveals the role of beta-catenin and Notch signaling in gubernaculum development. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 25, 170–183.
- Kaftanovskaya, E. M., Huang, Z., Barbara, A. M., De Gendt, K., Verhoeven, G., Gorlov, I. P., et al. (2012). Cryptorchidism in mice with an androgen receptor ablation in gubernaculum testis. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 26, 598–607.
- Kaftanovskaya, E. M., Neukirchner, G., Huff, V., and Agoulnik, A. I. (2013). Left-sided cryptorchidism in mice with Wilms tumour 1 gene deletion

in gubernaculum testis. J. Pathol. doi:10.1002/path.4161

- Kanetsky, P. A., Mitra, N., Vardhanabhuti, S., Li, M., Vaughn, D. J., Letrero, R., et al. (2009). Common variation in KITLG and at 5q31.3 predisposes to testicular germ cell cancer. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 811–815.
- Kanetsky, P. A., Mitra, N., Vardhanabhuti, S., Vaughn, D. J., Li, M., Ciosek, S. L., et al. (2011). A second independent locus within DMRT1 is associated with testicular germ cell tumor susceptibility. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 20, 3109–3117.
- Klonisch, T., Fowler, P. A., and Hombach-Klonisch, S. (2004). Molecular and genetic regulation of testis descent and external genitalia development. *Dev. Biol.* 270, 1–18.
- Kokkinaki, M., Lee, T. L., He, Z., Jiang, J., Golestaneh, N., Hofmann, M. C., et al. (2009). The molecular signature of spermatogonial stem/progenitor cells in the 6-day-old mouse testis. *Biol. Reprod.* 80, 707–717.
- Kristensen, D. M., Sonne, S. B., Ottesen, A. M., Perrett, R. M., Nielsen, J. E., Almstrup, K., et al. (2008). Origin of pluripotent germ cell tumours: the role of microenvironment during embryonic development. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 288, 111–118.
- Kubota, H., Avarbock, M. R., and Brinster, R. L. (2004). Growth factors essential for self-renewal and expansion of mouse spermatogonial stem cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 16489–16494.
- Kumagai, J., Fukuda, J., Kodama, H., Murata, M., Kawamura, K., Itoh, H., et al. (2000). Germ cell-specific heat shock protein 105 binds to p53 in a temperature-sensitive manner in rat testis. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 267, 3073–3078.
- Kurahashi, N., Kasai, S., Shibata, T., Kakizaki, H., Nonomura, K., Sata, F., et al. (2005). Parental and neonatal risk factors for cryptorchidism. *Med. Sci. Monit.* 11, CR274–CR283.
- Looijenga, L. H., Stoop, H., De Leeuw, H. P., De Gouveia Brazao, C. A., Gillis, A. J., Van Roozendaal, K. E., et al. (2003). POU5F1 (OCT3/4) identifies cells with pluripotent potential in human germ cell tumors. *Cancer Res.* 63, 2244–2250.
- Lothe, R. A., Peltomaki, P., Tommerup, N., Fossa, S. D., Stenwig, A. E., Borresen, A. L., et al. (1995). Molecular genetic changes in human male germ cell tumors. *Lab. Invest.* 73, 606–614.
- Maekawa, M., Kazama, H., Kamimura, K., and Nagano, T. (1995). Changes in the arrangement of actin

filaments in myoid cells and sertoli cells of rat testes during postnatal development and after experimental cryptorchidism. *Anat. Rec.* 241, 59–69.

- Mannuel, H. D., Mitikiri, N., Khan, M., and Hussain, A. (2012). Testicular germ cell tumors: biology and clinical update. *Curr. Opin. Oncol.* 24, 266–271.
- Meng, X., De Rooij, D. G., Westerdahl, K., Saarma, M., and Sariola, H. (2001). Promotion of seminomatous tumors by targeted overexpression of glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor in mouse testis. *Cancer Res.* 61, 3267–3271.
- Miyagawa, S., Satoh, Y., Haraguchi, R., Suzuki, K., Iguchi, T., Taketo, M. M., et al. (2009). Genetic interactions of the androgen and Wnt/beta-catenin pathways for the masculinization of external genitalia. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 23, 871–880.
- Moller, H., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1997). Testicular cancer and cryptorchidism in relation to prenatal factors: case-control studies in Denmark. *Cancer Causes Control* 8, 904–912.
- Monet-Kuntz, C., Barenton, B., Locatelli, A., Fontaine, I., Perreau, C., and Hochereau-De Reviers, M. T. (1987). Effects of experimental cryptorchidism and subsequent orchidopexy on seminiferous tubule functions in the lamb. J. Androl. 8, 148–154.
- Mongraw-Chaffin, M. L., Cohn, B. A., Cohen, R. D., and Christianson, R. E. (2008). Maternal smoking, alcohol consumption, and caffeine consumption during pregnancy in relation to a son's risk of persistent cryptorchidism: a prospective study in the child health and development studies cohort, 1959–1967. Am. J. Epidemiol. 167, 257–261.
- Naughton, C. K., Jain, S., Strickland, A. M., Gupta, A., and Milbrandt, J. (2006). Glial cell-line derived neurotrophic factor-mediated RET signaling regulates spermatogonial stem cell fate. *Biol. Reprod.* 74, 314–321.
- Nef, S., and Parada, L. F. (1999). Cryptorchidism in mice mutant for Insl3. *Nat. Genet.* 22, 295–299.
- Overbeek, P. A., Gorlov, I. P., Sutherland, R. W., Houston, J. B., Harrison, W. R., Boettger-Tong, H. L., et al. (2001). A transgenic insertion causing cryptorchidism in mice. *Genesis* 30, 26–35.
- Pask, A. J., Kanasaki, H., Kaiser, U. B., Conn, P. M., Janovick, J. A., Stockton, D. W., et al. (2005). A novel mouse model of

hypogonadotrophic hypogonadism: N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea-induced gonadotropin-releasing hormone receptor gene mutation. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 19, 972–981.

- Paulozzi, L. J. (1999). International trends in rates of hypospadias and cryptorchidism. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 107, 297–302.
- Pellegrini, M., Filipponi, D., Gori, M., Barrios, F., Lolicato, F., Grimaldi, P., et al. (2008). ATRA and KL promote differentiation toward the meiotic program of male germ cells. *Cell Cycle* 7, 3878–3888.
- Pettersson, A., Richiardi, L., Nordenskjold, A., Kaijser, M., and Akre, O. (2007). Age at surgery for undescended testis and risk of testicular cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 356, 1835–1841.
- Preiksa, R. T., Zilaitiene, B., Matulevicius, V., Skakkebaek, N. E., Petersen, J. H., Jorgensen, N., et al. (2005). Higher than expected prevalence of congenital cryptorchidism in Lithuania: a study of 1204 boys at birth and 1 year follow-up. *Hum. Reprod.* 20, 1928–1932.
- Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Bartkova, J., Samson, M., Hoei-Hansen, C. E., Frydelund-Larsen, L., Bartek, J., et al. (2003). The emerging phenotype of the testicular carcinoma in situ germ cell. APMIS 111, 267–278; discussion 278–269.
- Rapley, E. A., Turnbull, C., Al Olama,
 A. A., Dermitzakis, E. T., Linger,
 R., Huddart, R. A., et al. (2009).
 A genome-wide association study of testicular germ cell tumor. *Nat. Genet.* 41, 807–810.
- Ryser, S., Glauser, D., Vigier, M., Zhang, Y. Q., Tachini, P., Schlegel, W., et al. (2011). Gene expression profiling of rat spermatogonia and sertoli cells

reveals signaling pathways from stem cells to niche and testicular cancer cells to surrounding stroma. *BMC Genomics* 12:29. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-12-29

- Sarraj, M. A., Escalona, R. M., Umbers, A., Chua, H. K., Small, C., Griswold, M., et al. (2010). Fetal testis dysgenesis and compromised Leydig cell function in Tgfbr3 (beta glycan) knockout mice. *Biol. Reprod.* 82, 153–162.
- Sharpe, R. M. (2003). The 'oestrogen hypothesis' – where do we stand now? *Int. J. Androl.* 26, 2–15.
- Sharpe, R. M., and Skakkebaek, N. E. (1993). Are oestrogens involved in falling sperm counts and disorders of the male reproductive tract? *Lancet* 341, 1392–1395.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Berthelsen, J. G., Giwercman, A., and Muller, J. (1987). Carcinoma-in-situ of the testis: possible origin from gonocytes and precursor of all types of germ cell tumours except spermatocytoma. Int. J. Androl. 10, 19–28.
- Skakkebaek, N. E., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., and Main, K. M. (2001). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: an increasingly common developmental disorder with environmental aspects. *Hum. Reprod.* 16, 972–978.
- Stillman, R. J. (1982). In utero exposure to diethylstilbestrol: adverse effects on the reproductive tract and reproductive performance and male and female offspring. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* 142, 905–921.
- Thorup, J., Mclachlan, R., Cortes, D., Nation, T. R., Balic, A., Southwell, B. R., et al. (2010). What is new in cryptorchidism and hypospadias – a critical review on the testicular dysgenesis hypothesis. J. Pediatr. Surg. 45, 2074–2086.

- Turnbull, C., and Rahman, N. (2011). Genome-wide association studies provide new insights into the genetic basis of testicular germ-cell tumour. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, e86–e96; discussion e96–e87.
- Turnbull, C., Rapley, E. A., Seal, S., Pernet, D., Renwick, A., Hughes, D., et al. (2010). Variants near DMRT1, TERT and ATF7IP are associated with testicular germ cell cancer. *Nat. Genet.* 42, 604–607.
- Van Der Schoot, P. (1996). Towards a rational terminology in the study of the gubernaculum testis: arguments in support of the notion that the cremasteric sac should be considered the gubernaculum in postnatal rats and other mammals. *J. Anat.* 189(Pt 1), 97–108.
- Vastermark, A., Giwercman, Y. L., Hagstromer, O., De-Meyts, E. R., Eberhard, J., Stahl, O., et al. (2011). Polymorphic variation in the androgen receptor gene: association with risk of testicular germ cell cancer and metastatic disease. *Eur. J. Cancer* 47, 413–419.
- Waheeb, R., and Hofmann, M. C. (2011). Human spermatogonial stem cells: a possible origin for spermatocytic seminoma. *Int. J. Androl.* 34, e296–e305; discussion e305.
- Wang, Z. Q., Watanabe, Y., Toki, A., and Itano, T. (2002). Altered distribution of sertoli cell vimentin and increased apoptosis in cryptorchid rats. J. Pediatr. Surg. 37, 648–652.
- Yin, Y., Dewolf, W. C., and Morgentaler, A. (1998). Experimental cryptorchidism induces testicular germ cell apoptosis by p53dependent and -independent pathways in mice. *Biol. Reprod.* 58, 492–496.

- Yin, Y., Stahl, B. C., Dewolf, W. C., and Morgentaler, A. (2002). P53 and Fas are sequential mechanisms of testicular germ cell apoptosis. *J. Androl.* 23, 64–70.
- Zhang, Z. H., Hu, Z. Y., Song, X. X., Xiao, L. J., Zou, R. J., Han, C. S., et al. (2004). Disrupted expression of intermediate filaments in the testis of rhesus monkey after experimental cryptorchidism. *Int. J. Androl.* 27, 234–239.
- Zimmermann, S., Steding, G., Emmen, J. M., Brinkmann, A. O., Nayernia, K., Holstein, A. F., et al. (1999). Targeted disruption of the Insl3 gene causes bilateral cryptorchidism. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 13, 681–691.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 12 November 2012; accepted: 04 March 2013; published online: 20 March 2013.

Citation: Ferguson L and Agoulnik AI (2013) Testicular cancer and cryptorchidism. Front. Endocrinol. 4:32. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2013.00032

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Cancer Endocrinology, a specialty of Frontiers in Endocrinology.

Copyright © 2013 Ferguson and Agoulnik. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.

ADVANTAGES OF PUBLISHING IN FRONTIERS



FAST PUBLICATION Average 90 days from submission to publication



COLLABORATIVE PEER-REVIEW

Designed to be rigorous – yet also collaborative, fair and constructive



RESEARCH NETWORK Our network increases readership for your article



OPEN ACCESS

Articles are free to read, for greatest visibility



TRANSPARENT

Editors and reviewers acknowledged by name on published articles



GLOBAL SPREAD Six million monthly page views worldwide



COPYRIGHT TO AUTHORS

No limit to article distribution and re-use



IMPACT METRICS Advanced metrics track your article's impact



SUPPORT By our Swiss-based editorial team



EPFL Innovation Park · Building I · 1015 Lausanne · Switzerland T +41 21 510 17 00 · info@frontiersin.org · frontiersin.org